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Dear Mesdames/Sirs:

Re:  British Columbia Transmission Corporation 

 Project No. 3698506/Letter No. L-20-09 

 Interior to Lower Mainland Transmission Project Reconsideration

This is the Final Argument of BCOAPO et al in this reconsideration proceeding, which arises 

from the successful appeal by the Kwikwetlem First Nation concerning the role of the 

Commission in this proceeding in relation to the Crown’s constitutional obligations to affected 

First Nations.

Our clients will not seek to join the fray in relation to the particular circumstances of each 

individual First Nation and the Utilities’ dealings with each of them, but will comment primarily on 

the over-arching analytical principles which they say should guide the Commission’s decision-

making, and on questions of overall tenor and result.

SYNOPSIS

Our clients are community-based non-profit organizations variously representing seniors, 

renters, persons with disabilities, and anti-poverty activists.  They speak for the interests of 

residential electricity ratepayers in British Columbia.

Our clients agree that it would be in the public interest to increase transmission capacity 

between the southern interior and lower mainland areas of British Columbia, provided that this 

can be accomplished in a cost-effective manner, and in a manner which adequately attends to 

the needs and interests of communities affected by the project.  

We submit that the evidence on the record makes it clear that BC Transmission Corporation and 

BC Hydro (“the Utilities”) had not yet met the standard of adequate fulfilment of the Crown’s 

obligations to consult with First Nations and, where appropriate, accommodate them with 

respect to the ILM project when the CPCN was granted by the Commission.  
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It is obvious from the entire narrative of the ILM proceedings, and the record of this 

Reconsideration, that the Utilities had proceeded on the understanding that their time and place 

of accountability regarding these obligations were governed by the Environmental Assessment 

Act, and not the Utilities Commission Act.  Because the CPCN process preceded the EAO 

process for this project, it is hardly surprising that the consultation and accommodation 

undertakings were far from complete when the Commission granted the CPCN for the project. 

Nothing useful would be achieved by purporting to confirm the CPCN in the face of that record:  

to invite another reversal upon Appeal would simply delay the project by yet another procedural 

cycle, and run up still more thrown-away regulatory expense.  The time is well overdue to cut 

the Utilities’ losses, direct them to complete the consultation work, and come back with a 

renewed application.

We wish to register our disappointment that the Utilities chose to attempt to sustain the August 

2008 CPCN in the face of the Court of Appeal’s decision.  This has only served to produce 

delay to the project and run up the potential cost to ratepayers.  It appears very clear to us that 

the prudent (and ultimately more expeditious) course was to “reboot” the process after receiving 

the Judgment of the Court of Appeal, and focus their energy and resources on their outstanding 

consultation and accommodation task, and then seek the Commission’s approval with a solid 

foundation.  

THE COURT OF APPEAL DECISION

The point-of-entry of the evaluation of the Utilities’ dealings with First Nations in relation to the 

statutory role of the Commission rests within its evaluation whether or not a project is in the 

“public interest”.  This point is clearly made in the Court of Appeal’s companion decision, Carrier 

Sekani Tribal Council v. British Columbia (Utilities Commission), 2009 BCCA 67:

[42]    Section 71 of the Utilities Commission Act focuses on whether the EPA is in the 

public interest. I think the respondents advance too narrow a construction of public 

interest when they define it solely in economic terms. How can a contract formed by a 

Crown agent in breach of a constitutional duty be in the public interest?  The existence 

of such a duty and the allegation of the breach must form part and parcel of the public 

interest inquiry.

In Kwikwetlem, the Court made it clear that the same analysis applies to a CPCN application:

[13]   The Commission’s constitutional duty was to consider whether the Crown’s 

constitutional duty of consultation had been fulfilled with respect to the subject matter of 

the application. Thus, before it certified the ILM Project as necessary and convenient in 

the public interest, it was required to determine when the Crown’s duty to consult with 

regard to that project arose, the scope of that duty, and whether it was fulfilled.

The line of analysis which adopted by the Court of Appeal is grounded upon an examination of 

the functional role of the granting of a CPCN by the Commission, in relation to the approval and 

construction of the transmission line.  While the Environmental Assessment Office has the 

authority to block a project from proceeding, the CEO is not empowered to determine that the 

transmission line should proceed:  that is, the CEO’s role is prohibitory, not permissive.  It can 

signal a red light to the project, but only the Commission can give it a green one:
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[59]    By contrast [to “the current Environmental Assessment Act . . . process”], 

certification under s. 45 of the Utilities Commission Act is the vital first step toward the 

building of the transmission line across territory to which First Nations assert title and 

stewardship rights, one that, for practical reasons, BCTC, BC Hydro and the 

Commission consider necessarily precedes acceptance of an application for the required 

ministers’ EAC. The legislature has delegated the discretion to opine as to the need and 

desirability for the construction of additional power transmission capacity to the 

Commission. Only the Commission can grant permission to enhance a power 

transmission line.

The Court ruled that it flows from the significance of that approval process that the Commission 

must consider the Crown’s obligations to First Nations when granting a CPCN for a project like 

ILM to a Crown utility:

[60]   In these circumstances, in my view, the appellants were not only entitled to be 

consulted and accommodated with regard to the choice of the ILM Project by BCTC, 

they were also entitled to have their challenge to the adequacy of that consultation and 

accommodation assessed by the Commission before it certified BCTC’s proposal for 

extending the power transmission system as being in the public interest. It was not 

enough for the Commission to say to First Nations: we will hear evidence about the 

rights you assert and how the ILM Project might affect them.

[61]   This is not to say the Commission, in formulating its opinion as to whether to grant 

a CPCN, will decide BC Hydro’s efforts did not maintain the honour of the Crown. It is to 

say that the Commission is required to assess those efforts to determine whether the 

Crown’s honour was maintained in its dealings with First Nations regarding the potential 

effects of the proposed project.

The Court of Appeal concluded its analysis with the following wrap-up:

[70]    If consultation is to be meaningful, it must take place when the project is being 

defined and continue until the project is completed. The pre-application stage of the EAC 

process in this case appears to have synchronized well with BCTC’s practice of first 

seeking a CPCN and not making formal application for an EAC until a CPCN is granted. 

The question the Commission must decide is whether the consultation efforts up to the 

point of its decision were adequate.

The Court’s approach explicitly identifies distinct stages in the transmission line’s definition, 

planning and approval process, and examines the significance of the stages preceding the 

granting of a CPCN.  Thus for instance the definition process must itself involve meaningful 

consultation.  This is very important.  It would be erroneous to suggest that the Court accepts 

the view that the narrative of the process, including the various activities engaging First Nations, 

constitutes a continuous journey where the CPCN represents no more than a “whistle-stop” 

along the way.  

The Utilities have dodged the nub of the issue.  For example, at page 48 of its Final Submission, 

BC Hydro presents the question as a choice between two positions: 

There appear to be two competing views about the proper test. Does consultation have 

to be “complete” or does it have to be adequate “to the point of the Commission’s 

decision”? 
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While some parties may well choose to urge that the consultation must be “complete,” the Court 

of Appeal (as we have noted) frames the question in relation to “the point of the Commission’s 

decision.”  However, the real question is what that phrase actually means in this context.

In the whistle-stop scenario, “adequacy to the point of the decision” essentially means that all 

the Commission is required to do is look at the Utilities’ progress to-date and decide whether it 

can wave them on, so to speak, with words of encouragement:  “you’re doing OK so far.  Keep 

up the good work.”  That is to say, the question is divorced from the functional and legal 

significance of the Commission’s CPCN decision itself, which the Court has stipulated as the 

relevant stage in the development of the project to frame the analysis.

To suggest that it would be sufficient for the Commission to determine that the process was on-

track at the time the CPCN was issued, and conclude that it was reasonable to expect that the 

consultations would have reached a satisfactory resolution at the future point of EAC approval 

would be to essentially restate the failed position advanced by the Utilities prior to the Court of 

Appeal decision.  The Commission cannot evaluate the consultations in relation to a degree of 

confidence that they would ultimately pass muster, but must evaluate the character and content 

of those processes at the stages of the planning and development of the project leading up to 

the CPCN.

The granting of the CPCN was not simply a whistle-stop along the way in a trip whose terminus 

is defined by the Environmental Assessment Act.  However, the Court did not set out a detailed 

roadmap for the Commission to follow in carrying out this role; on the contrary, the Court said 

that one of the Commission’s tasks is to determine what the nature and scope of the Crown’s 

obligations were, with respect to the specific project under consideration:

[65]   Where a decision-maker is called upon to approve a Crown activity that gives rise 

to the duty to consult, the first task of the decision-maker in assessing the adequacy of 

that duty, is to determine its scope and content in that particular case. Only when the 

scope of the duty to consult has been determined, can a decision-maker decide whether 

that duty has been fulfilled. In Haida, the Supreme Court of Canada clearly stated there 

is no one model of consultation; the Crown’s obligations will vary with the individual 

circumstances of the case. Neither explicitly nor implicitly did the Commission attempt to 

define its obligations in this case. As it had in the two earlier cases, VITR and 

Revelstoke, it simply deferred to the ministers with ultimate responsibility for deciding 

whether to grant the project an EAC.

[emphasis added]

Thus there are two distinct issues which the Commission must address:

1.  what is the scope and content of the duty to consult and accommodate First 

Nations with respect to CPCN-stage approval of the project;  and

2.  had the Utilities fulfilled that duty when the CPCN was granted?

Regarding the first issue, we submit that the standard required of the Commission in making 

that determination is one of correctness, especially given that this question requires a 

determination of the content of the constitutional rights of the affected First Nations.   A 

reviewing Court will not defer to the views of the Commission on that question, except with 

respect to factual findings and characterizations.  
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These exceptions appear to be our point of departure from the analysis at paragraph 47 of 

BCTC’s submission; the utility characterizes question 1 as primarily a factual determination.  We 

submit that, while the factual context plays an important role in addressing this first issue, 

ultimately the Commission’s decision will rests on an evaluation of the evidence on the record 

against the extent of the constitutional rights of the First Nations, which is a high-order 

legal/constitutional question.  While there may be a degree of deference afforded to the 

Commission’s findings of fact in that respect, the Commission’s conclusions as to the resultant 

rights and duties will probably not attract deference.

The difference between our clients’ position and BCTC’s in this respect is that the utility invites 

the Commission to exercise leeway in its evaluations which we submit could open the door to 

yet another successful appeal.  We say that the Commission should and must “get it right” and 

of course it will strive to do so.

On the other hand, we endorse BCTC’s suggestion that the Commission should expressly 

“indicate when it is making findings of fact” when preparing the reasons for its decision.  A clear 

record on that score would be helpful in the cause of achieving a final resolution of this 

Application, which is an end-result much to be welcomed.  Above all, our clients hope to see 

closure and finality.

We submit that the Commission’s calibration of the legal content of the rights of First Nations 

and the corresponding duties of Utilities must be correct.  In the Supreme Court of Canada’s 

recent groundbreaking analysis of the standard of review, Dunsmuir v. New Brunswick, [2008] 1 

S.C.R. 190, 2008 SCC 9, the majority decision commented on the categories of decisions by 

inferior tribunals which will be subject to the “correctness” standard:

[50]     As important as it is that courts have a proper understanding of reasonableness 

review as a deferential standard, it is also without question that the standard of 

correctness must be maintained in respect of jurisdictional and some other 

questions of law. This promotes just decisions and avoids inconsistent and 

unauthorized application of law. When applying the correctness standard, a reviewing 

court will not show deference to the decision maker’s reasoning process; it will rather 

undertake its own analysis of the question. The analysis will bring the court to decide 

whether it agrees with the determination of the decision maker; if not, the court will 

substitute its own view and provide the correct answer. From the outset, the court must 

ask whether the tribunal’s decision was correct. 

(2) Determining the Appropriate Standard of Review

[51]     Having dealt with the nature of the standards of review, we now turn our attention 

to the method for selecting the appropriate standard in individual cases. As we will now 

demonstrate, questions of fact, discretion and policy as well as questions where the 

legal issues cannot be easily separated from the factual issues generally attract a 

standard of reasonableness while many legal issues attract a standard of correctness. 

Some legal issues, however, attract the more deferential standard of reasonableness. 

.  .  .  .

[55]  A consideration of the following factors will lead to the conclusion that the 

decision maker should be given deference and a reasonableness test applied:
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• A privative clause: this is a statutory direction from Parliament or a legislature 

indicating the need for deference.

• A discrete and special administrative regime in which the decision maker has 

special expertise (labour relations for instance).

• The nature of the question of law. A question of law that is of “central 

importance to the legal system . . . and outside the . . . specialized area of 

expertise” of the administrative decision maker will always attract a 

correctness standard (Toronto (City) v. C.U.P.E., at para. 62). On the other 

hand, a question of law that does not rise to this level may be compatible with a 

reasonableness standard where the two above factors so indicate. 

 [emphasis added]

The Court of Appeal’s comments at paragraph 42 in Carrier Sekani squarely place this subject-

matter within the third bulleted point in the above extract.  As the Court noted,

The existence of such a duty and the allegation of the breach must form part and parcel 

of the public interest inquiry. In saying that, I do not lose sight of the fact that the 

regulatory scheme revolves around the economics of energy: ATCO Gas & 

Pipelines Ltd. v. Alberta (Energy & Utilities Board), 2006 SCC 4, [2006] 1 S.C.R. 140, 

and that Aboriginal law is not in the steady diet of the Commission. But there is no 

other forum more appropriate to decide consultation issues in a timely and effective 

manner. 

 [emphasis added]

The calibration of the respective rights and obligations of First Nations and utilities, flowing from 

Constitutional principles, is clearly “outside the specialized area of expertise” of the 

Commission.  The determination of the level of performance required of the Utilities in relation to 

First Nations constitutional rights is in the category which is subject to the test of correctness, 

particularly in view of the Court’s comments in the portion of paragraph 55 of Dunsmuir which 

we have bolded.

With respect to the second issue, “had the Utilities fulfilled that duty when the CPCN was 

granted?”, the Court of Appeal phrased the issue as follows, at paragraph 70 of its judgment:  

“the question the Commission must decide is whether the consultation efforts up to the point of 

its decision were adequate.”  To the extent that this is a factual inquiry, the Commission’s 

determination must be reasonable.
1

1 

In Dunsmuir, the Supreme Court of Canada eliminated “patent unreasonableness” as a distinct standard 

of judicial review, collapsing it into the general test of unreasonableness.   Section 58 of British 

Columbia’s Administrative Tribunals Act SBC 204 chap. 45, however, preserves “patently unreasonable” 

as the standard of review of tribunal decisions where the decision is within the scope of a privative clause.  

Subsequent decisions by the Supreme Court of Canada (Canada v. Khosa, [2009] SCC 12) and the BC 

Court of Appeal (Victoria Times Colonist v. Communications, Energy and Paperworkers Union of Canada, 

Local 25-G, [2009] BCCA 229.  See par. 7) indicate that the continued life of “patent unreasonableness” 

in BC will be more nominal than real, and the evolution of the law in Dunsmuir will operate here in 

practice.
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ISSUE 1:  THE SCOPE AND CONTENT OF THE DUTY

Our clients take no position on the precise calibration of the appropriate placement of the 

Crown’s obligations with each of the affected First Nations in relation to the continuum 

described by the Supreme Court of Canada in Haida

2

.  They take it as a given that (and one 

which appears to be acknowledged by the Utilities) that, whatever its precise formulation, it was 

a substantial duty to consult in good faith regarding project impacts on the First Nations, and to 

accommodate First Nations where appropriate.  The scope and content of the duty are reflective 

of a host of factors including the legal significance of a CPCN and the nature and strength of the 

rights and claims of the various First Nations.  This duty attaches to each of the stages of the 

project starting with its definition (Court of Appeal decision, par 70).

Beyond that, our comments regarding the scope and content of the duty concern the 

significance of the CPCN approval, and the Commission’s role, in relation to the ongoing Crown 

obligations arising from the ILM project.

It is important to be clear about the precise meaning of the phrase “up to the point of its 

decision.”  As we have argued, the Court is applying a functional analysis based on the meaning 

and significance of the approval of a CPCN for the project.  “Up to the point of its decision” (par. 

70) must be read to mean “up to that point in relation to the processes to which the project is 

subject” and not merely “up to that moment of time, as it happened to occur in the ongoing 

narrative of the project.”  “The point” relates to a functional process of approval, and not an 

arbitrary moment.

The picture described by the Court is one where consultation and accommodation are ongoing 

obligations of the Crown.  As the Supreme Court of Canada indicated in Haida, they are interim 

measures that must be followed while we all await the elusive goal of full resolution of the 

objective of reconciliation between the Crown and First Nations:

26  Honourable negotiation implies a duty to consult with Aboriginal claimants and 

conclude an honourable agreement reflecting the claimants’ inherent rights. But proving 

rights may take time, sometimes a very long time. In the meantime, how are the interests 

under discussion to be treated? Underlying this question is the need to reconcile prior 

Aboriginal occupation of the land with the reality of Crown sovereignty. Is the Crown, 

under the aegis of its asserted sovereignty, entitled to use the resources at issue as it 

chooses, pending proof and resolution of the Aboriginal claim? Or must it adjust its 

conduct to reflect the as yet unresolved rights claimed by the Aboriginal claimants?

27  The answer, once again, lies in the honour of the Crown. The Crown, acting 

honourably, cannot cavalierly run roughshod over Aboriginal interests where claims 

affecting these interests are being seriously pursued in the process of treaty negotiation 

and proof. It must respect these potential, but yet unproven, interests. The Crown is not 

rendered impotent. It may continue to manage the resource in question pending claims 

resolution. But, depending on the circumstances, discussed more fully below, the honour 

of the Crown may require it to consult with and reasonably accommodate Aboriginal 

interests pending resolution of the claim. To unilaterally exploit a claimed resource 

during the process of proving and resolving the Aboriginal claim to that resource, may be 

2 

Haida Nation v. British Columbia (Minister of Forests), [2004] 3 S.C.R. 511, 2004

SCC 73
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to deprive the Aboriginal claimants of some or all of the benefit of the resource. That is 

not honourable. 

The Crown’s obligations operate through each stage of the process which ultimately would lead 

to the construction and operation of the transmission line.  The Commission’s task is to evaluate 

whether the Utilities’ dealings with the First Nations complied with the Crown’s obligations with 

respect to the approval of the project.  Looking at the question from the opposite end, since the 

role of the Commission flows from the role and significance of the CPCN (Court of Appeal 

decision par 59), the Commission should evaluate the consultations in relation to the real 

content of that approval. 

Granting the CPCN was not a mere “whistle-stop” along the journey of the ILM.  Its significance 

rests with the crystallized rights and determinations embedded in the CPCN, and ultimately the 

function of “granting permission” (in the words of the Court) for the construction of the 

transmission reinforcement project.

The Commission must evaluate whether the determinations and approvals which are embedded 

in the CPCN incorporate the standards of engagement to which First Nations are legally 

entitled.  It cannot sub-delegate that role to the EAO, and neither should it concern itself with the 

nature of the CEO’s task in relation to First Nations issues lying within that other agency’s 

mandate.

DETERMINATIONS EMBEDDED IN THE GRANTING OF THE CPCN

The generic significance of a CPCN arises from the wording of section 45(1) of the Utilities 

Commission Act:

Certificate of public convenience and necessity 

45  (1) Except as otherwise provided, after September 11, 1980, a person must not 

begin the construction or operation of a public utility plant or system, or an extension of 

either, without first obtaining from the commission a certificate that public convenience 

and necessity require or will require the construction or operation.

Essentially, a CPCN constitutes permission to construct or operate a subject plant or system, or 

extension.

Commission Order C-4-08 dated August 5 2008 issued a CPCN for “the ILM Project as 

described in the Application,” which would follow the route between the Nicola and Meridian 

substations indicated at page 12 of the Commission’s Decision, subject to only two conditions:  

1.1   BCTC is to file the Update Report in accordance with the Decision issued 

concurrently with this Order, and

1.2   the P50 cost estimate ($2014) that is to be filed with the Update Report is equal to 

or less than $725 million ($2014). The P50 cost estimate is to be calculated on a basis 

consistent with the calculation of the P50 cost estimate in the Application, and is to 

include First Nations accommodation costs, costs arising from the EAC requirements, 

and legal costs arising from CPCN or EAC appeals.
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This was followed by specified directions involving reports back to the Commission regarding 

changes in the projected schedule and costs, and “variances and difficulties” (par. 2) 

culminating in a final report after the completion of the project including a justification for cost 

variances in relation to the stipulated P50 cost estimate (par. 3).

Thus the substantive determinations embedded in the CPCN decision included a general 

determination that the project as applied-for was in the public interest, approval of the chosen 

technology and of the proposed route (subject to the possibility of some adjustments).

ISSUE 2:  WAS THAT DUTY FULFILLED?

My organization is well-familiar with the way that BC Hydro often conducts consultation with 

groups like legal counsel and technical consultants for intervenor groups when an application is 

pending.  We know very well the sense that at times, the point of the process from the utility’s 

point of view appears to be to enable itself to check off a box entitled “consulted with 

stakeholders,” and report that back to the Commission; the sense that the purpose of the 

meeting is a one-way conveyance of information.  That kind of information-sharing can 

nevertheless be very useful for lawyers and expert consultants preparing to analyse a pending 

utility application.  

We had hoped that Hydro recognized that adopting the same approach to its dealings with First 

Nations, who have to date not been routinely involved in utility proceedings and may lack 

familiarity with the content of utility projects, is not only a deficient but ultimately a destructive 

course of action.  First Nations are not “stakeholders” in the sense that ratepayer 

representatives are.  The relationship between Crown utilities and First Nations rests on an 

entirely different legal platform.

The courts have imposed a duty of consultation and accommodation on the Crown as a pro tem 

mode of addressing unresolved First Nations rights and claims, pending more comprehensive 

resolution through negotiations.  As the Supreme Court of Canada wrote in Haida,

27     . . . . The Crown, acting honourably, cannot cavalierly run roughshod over 

Aboriginal interests where claims affecting these interests are being seriously pursued in 

the process of treaty negotiation and proof. It must respect these potential, but yet 

unproven, interests. The Crown is not rendered impotent. It may continue to manage the 

resource in question pending claims resolution. But, depending on the circumstances, 

discussed more fully below, the honour of the Crown may require it to consult with and 

reasonably accommodate Aboriginal interests pending resolution of the claim. To 

unilaterally exploit a claimed resource during the process of proving and resolving the 

Aboriginal claim to that resource, may be to deprive the Aboriginal claimants of some or 

all of the benefit of the resource. That is not honourable.

The Court of Appeal has assisted the Commission by providing a summary formulation of the 

meaning of “consultation” for the purposes of this reconsideration:

[68]   Consultation requires an interactive process with efforts by both the Crown actor 

and the potentially affected First Nations to reconcile what may be competing interests. It 

is not just a process of gathering and exchanging information. It may require the Crown 

to make changes to its proposed action based on information obtained through 

consultations. It may require accommodation: Haida, at paras. 46-47.
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This passage in the Court of Appeal decision validates the understanding expressed by various 

First Nations witnesses as to the meaning of “consultation”.  For example, at T. vol. 14 

beginning at p.2247 l. 8:

MR. CARPENTER: Q: So, I'm going to ask you some questions. I suspect I know what 

your answers to these are, but I feel like I should run through them. When B.C. Hydro 

gives you notice of a potential activity that might adversely affect your rights and title, 

you say that's not part of consultation. Correct?

CHIEF ALJAM: A: Correct. Giving you notice.

CHIEF SAMPSON: A: Well, getting a notice or a referral, in my mind, is not consultation 

without the process being identified and agreed upon. So –

MR. CARPENTER: Q: It's not the start of a consultation.

CHIEF SAMPSON: A: Right. And as well with this ILM project, while we were trying to 

engage Hydro in consultation, there was the imposed timelines. And we always said 

there doesn't appear to be nearly enough time to do the work up front that would lead 

this project forward into the future. 

. . . .

MR. CARPENTER: Q: When B.C. Hydro provides you with information about potential 

activities that might adversely affect your rights or title, you take the position that that's 

not part of consultation.

CHIEF WALKEM: A: It's -- I assume that's the first -- the preliminary stage of information 

sharing and not consultation.

MR. CARPENTER: Q: And I –

CHIEF WALKEM: A: So just informing me that there’s going to be something I don't 

believe is consultation.

MR. CARPENTER: Q: And providing you with information on that something in your 

mind is not consultation.

CHIEF WALKEM: A: No. If the information is technical jargon that I have no expertise to 

understand, that’s not consultation. You might as well be speaking a foreign language to 

me.

According to the utility witnesses themselves, they deliberately avoided seeking any consensus 

with First Nations about the meaning of consultation, or about what steps properly formed part 

of that process; rather than hold up their own time-lines, they pressed ahead with their own 

consultation agenda.  Perhaps they counted on being able to persuade the Environmental 

Assessment Office, when the time came, that the motions they went through did in fact satisfy 

the obligation to consult, making a common understanding with the recipients unnecessary:

MR. ANDERSON: A: I wouldn’t necessarily characterize it as a conflict, and while I 

wasn’t at this meeting it’s something that we talked about as a team, not just on this 
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project but on other projects, and that is what do you do when faced with this notion of 

you’re showing up to a meeting, your intent is to either start consultation or have it be 

part of a consultation process, and you get there and the opening words is, "well this 

isn’t consultation". And frankly, we found it -- or at the time, to just be much more 

effective to not get into a debate over it at that point in time. B.C. Hydro, BCTC would 

never agree that something is in [sic] consultation, but to get into a fight off the opening 

statement as to whether such a meeting was consultation simply wasn't an effective use 

of anybody's time. Our practice was to carry on with the meeting, to continue to do and 

work through the process as we had set it up, and simply just avoid that discussions.

Vol. 18 p. 1265 l. 7

Stepping for a moment out of the usual role of legal counsel in a Commission proceeding and 

speaking to what I heard and perceived in the hearing room, I feel compelled to say that at 

times I felt a sense of palpable shame at the way these companies, representing as they do the 

government and people of British Columbia, dealt with the affected First Nations communities.  

At times the tone of those dealings smacked of much that is truly wrong and ugly about the way 

we have dealt with our province’s original inhabitants.  I do not suggest that they behaved in a 

deliberately dishonourable way.  Rather, the picture that emerges is one of insensitivity to the 

communities they were dealing with, and indifference to the way the situation was perceived by 

those communities.

Here we reproduce one such example, concerning sacred territory on Burke Mountain, 

beginning at vol. 12 p. 19.  We reproduce a lengthy extract because it paints a picture which is 

at the heart of the issues in this case:

MR. CHAFFEE: A: When you go through something like this you can’t just go over 

because it’s from project to project. When we talk about Kwikwetlem, you know, you are 

right, there is information that is out there in our community, but because of what they’ve 

gone through, ever since the beginning of the 1900s and 1800s, they’ve learned not to 

speak. That’s why there’s no information on Kwikwetlem First Nation. They went quiet 

because the information that they used, they do what you do, they come back and they 

use that information against us. That’s why they don’t say anything, and the only way 

they’ll talk is if the project is going to affect whatever their lives are going to be. And so 

Gateway, yeah, we did talk, we talked about a lot of things in the Gateway, but that’s 

what was affecting us. That’s what they doing, they were taking fishing territory away, 

they were interrupting their burial mounds that were there. The Burke Mountain that was 

up here, we haven’t been asked. Hydro didn’t come to us and ask us yet, so how could 

you know? Or how can you ask us if we told you or not? There’s a process that you’ve 

got to go through in order to talk to our elders and you guys never went through it.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Right. You did refer at a number of meetings, Mr. Chaffee, to spiritual 

concerns on Burke Mountain that you were aware of?

MR. CHAFFEE: A: I am not allowed to talk about the spiritual sites. That is why I told you 

you had to go back and do a traditional use study. You need to talk to my people, not 

me, okay? You can’t talk to me, you’ve got to go back and talk to my elders and talk to 

my people and ask them. And that’s how you find out.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Okay, and you also talked about the potential for archeological sites on 

Burke Mountain at the meetings?
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MR. CHAFFEE: A: When my elders talk to me they don’t talk about individual things. 

They’ll say the Burke, I went -- go hunting up at the Burke, I used to have camps up in 

the Burke. And I have no reason to sit there and get information from them, the kind that 

you’re asking for, because it’s family, it’s my members. We’ve been there for 5,000 

years, hunting, berry picking, you name it, up on that mountain. It’s our land.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Right.

MR. CHAFFEE: A: That’s up there.

MR. WILLMS: Q: And your information.

MR. CHAFFEE: A: It is our information because our people don’t want that used against 

us. All over B.C. you see First Nations and that’s why they don’t like speaking. We are 

so protective of our traditional use study that it’s not even funny. We had to make sure, 

our elders were getting angry with us because they didn’t want it written down. Our 

people always did it verbally. They never wrote stuff down. But because of things like 

this, is the reason why we have to start writing it down now. I mean, because you guys 

are the ones who are asking. It's not us. It's not us who are coming in. This is already 

our territory. You're coming in to my back yard, and you're asking me about this. And if 

you don't do it right, and we have a process, and we said that, we said that right from the 

beginning, as you see through here, I mean, there were small concerns that came 

through that any First Nation would have concerns about. But you never talked to our 

elders, you never talked to the community, not like you were supposed to. Not like 

Kwikwetlem asked you to.

MR. WILLMS: Q: B.C. Hydro did ask for an open house, correct?

MR. CHAFFEE: A: They asked for an open house, but I'm talking about a traditional use. 

If you walk up to an elder, okay, in our community, and you haven't set it up properly, 

you haven't walked in, you haven't got a proper person to come in, they get insulted. And 

then they clam up. They will not talk, no matter what you say, because once you insult 

our elders, that's it. They'll walk away. And that's why I say, an open house, that's not 

good enough.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Right.

MR. CHAFFEE: A: Right? You have to have a process where you can properly show the 

respect for our elders and our community, not just walk in, slap this in front of us and 

say, "Okay, this is what it is, we want you to accept it."

MR. WILLMS: Q: Right.

MR. CHAFFEE: A: Okay? We don't do that. Okay? Our people are so poor down there, 

and I've said this before but I'm going to keep say it, the education -- these people that 

you see on the paper that's here, Nancy Joe, Glen Joe, you understand that they don't 

have education. That they are volunteers when they come in. Right? They're put on here 

as archaeologists. She's not an archaeologist, she got taught by elders. But she doesn't 

have a degree, and neither does Glen, and neither do I. We are just fishermen. And we 

are in protecting our territory from companies that come in who think that they have no -- 
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that they don't have to consult with us. We got tired of that. That's why we did what we 

did. 

As the Court of Appeal has reminded us, consultation in the Haida sense is a two-way process;  

presentations of technical material to community members who are not resourced to adequately 

understand it or its implications for their community, and may not have any authority to speak or 

make commitments on behalf of the community, clearly do not fit the bill.  Purporting to solicit 

uninformed input is not consultation.  Checking off the “consulted” box on the task-sheet is not 

consultation.

Such tactics smack of (at best) going through the motions, or (at worst) manipulation.

We reproduce another passage from vol 12, beginning at page 1773 line 4:

MR. WILLMS: Q: Right. If you go a little further in the slides you’ll see a slide entitled 

Regulatory Process. The first item in the slide refers to a Certificate of Public 

Convenience and Necessity from the B.C. Utilities Commission. Do you recall being 

advised at the meeting that a new line would require a CPCN?

MR. CHAFFEE: A: Even when you say this now I still don’t understand what that means.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Okay. Did you ask when they showed you the slide or when you went 

through it? Did you ask, what’s a CPCN? What’s the B.C. Utilities Commission? What’s 

this all about?

MR. CHAFFEE: A: Yes, they went over it with me. And I did ask questions on things that 

I knew at the time.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Okay. And then if you go a little further you’ll see a schedule slide. In 

the schedule slide there is, fourth item down, it says, "BCTC decision on preferred 

alternative, May 2007"?

MR. CHAFFEE: A: Yes.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Did you ask any questions about that and about the date at the 

meeting, that you can recall?

MR. CHAFFEE: A: I don't remember because, like I said, I don’t even know what the 

BCTC decision preferred alternative at the board was, and so when they say they were 

taking it to them I didn’t know what they meant by that.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Okay, so you didn’t know what BCTC was going to be deciding in 

May?

MR. CHAFFEE: A: I knew that it was about the power lines and I knew that they were 

looking at it for new ones, for power for British Columbia. When it came down to the 

details of it and how it works and everything, as I said, I’m not a lawyer or anything like 

that.

MR. WILLMS: Q: Okay. Did you ask any questions about what the decision was going –
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MR. CHAFFEE: A: I asked about what I understood. I tried to. As I’ve stated before, my 

education is only Grade 11 and the majority of the people who are in my Nation are the 

same way. We look at this stuff and we try and understand it to the best of our 

knowledge and when we see alarm bells go up that’s when we’ll go to our consultants or 

we will go to the lawyers, because that’s the way we have to do it.

This stuff to me is like rocket science.

There’s no way, unless I had the training and went to university and school like Hydro’s 

people and everybody else, that I would be able to understand something like this. And 

any time when this was being presented to me, it was not told by Charles Littledale or 

anybody who was at that meeting that this was consultation.

The Commission should be disturbed to see this kind of interaction between utility 

representatives and members of First Nations communities being passed off as meaningful 

consultation in which the companies exhibit genuine interest in ensuring that the concerns and 

rights of the First Nations are properly attended to.  It simply does not pass the so-called “sniff 

test.”

The issues in this reconsideration proceeding are largely matters of characterization.  When 

considering the Utilities’ assertions that they had adequately fulfilled the Crown obligations as of 

the relevant stage of the project, the Commission needs to take a few steps back and survey 

the total picture which has emerged from the record and the hearing, and satisfy itself that the 

Utilities’ positions maintain an air of reality in that context.

Thus when considering BC Hydro’s discussion at page 48 of its Final Argument about “the 

opportunity for First Nations to provide meaningful input on the Project, to raise concerns 

regarding any potential adverse effects of the Project on their unresolved rights and title, and to 

be able to engage in discussions on avoiding, mitigating or otherwise accommodating potential 

adverse effects on their rights to the degree appropriate at this stage of the decision-making 

process on the Project,” the Commission should ask itself whether Mr. Chaffee’s evidence fits 

with such a picture.

We are certain that counsel for the various First Nations intervenors will be filing submissions 

contemporaneous with our which will catalogue the many shortcomings of the state of dealings 

between the Utilities and the various communities, and we do not propose to duplicate any of 

those efforts here.  Most of the proceeding before the Commission at the oral public hearing 

stage consisted of many, many hours spent poring over the details of communications, 

meetings and misunderstandings between the players.  

The key is to step back from the deluge of fine detail and make some broad characterizations, 

looking at the overall picture of what had been achieved by the Utilities through the lens of 

paragraph 68 of the Court of Appeal’s decision.  Very little progress had been made beyond the 

stage of “gathering and exchanging information” and even that had consisted to a large extent 

of a predominantly one-way flow of information from the Utilities to the First Nations.  

Whether or not in the Commission’s view this flow of information amounted to the opening stage 

of consultation (which seemed to be an important point to Utility counsel in the course of lengthy 

cross examinations of First Nations witnesses) or a pre-consultation stage (which was the 

emphatic view of some First Nations witnesses) is ultimately not determinative.  That is because 

the question before the Commission is not whether or not consultations had commenced, or 
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even whether they were making appreciable progress.  It is “whether the consultation efforts up 

to the point of its decision were adequate.”  “Adequate” means “adequate in law” in relation to 

the constitutional principles set down by the Courts.

WHAT WENT WRONG HERE?

In the hearing, the Utilities’ witnesses admitted that the consultation process was still a work in 

progress when the CPCN was issued, for example in this exchange at T vol. 6 starting at p 715:

Mr McDADE:  Q: I just have one area left to deal with. But I'd like to just complete the 

final questions I was asking. We seem to be ships crossing in the night here. I won't 

belabour the point I was making, but could you -- would you agree with me to this extent. 

When you made the application for the CPCN in November, 2007, the process of issue 

identification with the Kwikwetlem First Nation wasn't finished, it was still underway.

MS. HOLLAND: A: It was very much still underway.

MR. McDADE: Q: Right. And the same with effects assessment?

MS. HOLLAND: A: Yes.

MR. McDADE: Q: And effects mitigation?

MS. HOLLAND: A: Yes.

MR. McDADE: Q: And the benefit opportunities discussion was still ahead of you?

MR. ANDERSON: A: Largely.

MS. HOLLAND: A: Largely, yes.

MR. McDADE: Q: And the same is true when the Board -- when the Commission made 

its decision in August, 2008, all of these issues were still in progress?

MS. HOLLAND: A: They had -- many of them had moved further along. But they were 

still in progress, yes. 

Curiously, in spite of this description of the state of affairs as of November 2007, the Utilities 

also testified that they were satisfied that First Nations consultation had been satisfactorily 

completed way back in May of 2007, for the purposes of the BCTC Executive meeting when the 

“options decision” was effectively made, determining the general line of march for the project:

COMMISSIONER VIVIAN: The central question before the Commission Panel in this 

proceeding is the adequacy of consultation. So do I take it your position was that prior to 

making the recommendation to the Board -- or to the executive, on May 4th, you had 

satisfied yourself that in respect of the options there had been sufficient consultation with 

First Nations?

MS. HOLLAND: A: I'm wondering whether you would like BCTC and B.C. Hydro to both 

respond to that? Perhaps I can respond on behalf of the project. Yes. Otherwise I 
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wouldn't have made the decision. And after we made the decision, made the 

announcement, we didn't hear anything. And to me, that confirms that it had been 

adequate.

MR. ANDERSON: A: And from our standpoint, the process that we had followed leading 

up to the options decision was a very good process. It was early engagement, it looked 

to provide funding, lots of literature, lots of feedback -- or lots of input into here is what 

the decision is going to be, here is an explanation of what the project looks like, if there 

were any more -- if there were any desire to meet specifically about it, come and talk to 

us. Several indications to most of the First Nations, and certainly all of the key First 

Nations, that we want your input, please provide it in writing or verbally. For many of the 

First Nations, we got some feedback on the respective options, or how one of the 

particular options would impact them. We had a strength of claim analysis. We had 

some TUS information which, at that point in the project, is more than we would typically 

get.

So all of that made us quite comfortable with -- given where we were in the spectrum of 

the project, that we had more than ample information, more than ample feedback from 

First Nations, and that we had given them a lot of opportunity, so that BCTC could 

adequately make that options decision. 

 Vol 11, p. 1546 line 4 – p. 1547 line 15

In our Opening Statement at the commencement of the hearing, we made the following 

observation:

. . . looking at it fairly -- and I want to express at least a bit of personal sympathy with 

individuals involved in the utilities in this. It was their understanding that the time post in 

terms of that process, and completing the process of passing muster, was a different 

one from the Commission's process. They believed, and among other things they had 

the ruling of the Commission to fortify that belief, that they were playing to a different 

timeline. It was strictly -- solely that of the environmental assessment process. And so 

just to be realistic, I mean, they've got a real problem now that it's been shown that the 

rules of the game are different than what they had understood at the time. Used 

objectively, this is obviously a hurdle that they are going to have to cross. I don't think 

there's any escaping that, and we wait to see how they're able to do that. 

 Vol 4 238:18 to 239:9

At the hearing, the utility panel strove mightily to avoid acknowledging the key point which was 

already on the record, including the formal position both companies had taken in the CPCN 

proceedings and the Court of Appeal, to the effect that they believed that the sole process under 

which their efforts to consult and accommodate First Nations would be evaluated was that of the 

Environmental Assessment, and not that of the Commission.  

For one protracted episode of those strivings see Vol. 10, ranging from pages 1348 to 1355.  

The exercise in tooth-pulling by cross-examination finally concluded with the extraction of the 

following, on page 1355:

MR. QUAIL: Q: Okay. You have stated in your response previously that it was the 

province that would be making the determination that you referred to.
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MR. ANDERSON: A: Yes, that's correct.

MR. QUAIL: Q: And you understand that the Commission is not the province.

MR. ANDERSON: A: I understand that, yes.

MR. QUAIL: Q: And that the province doesn't make that determination pursuant to the 

Utilities Commission Act, does it?

MR. ANDERSON: A: No.

MR. QUAIL: Q: There is another statute under which it makes that determination, isn't 

there?

MR. ANDERSON: A: Yes.

MR. QUAIL: Q: And that is the Environmental Assessment Act, isn't it?

MR. ANDERSON: A: Yes. The process that I was referring to was the determination by 

the Ministers pursuant to the Environmental Assessment Act. 

Perhaps the reticence to admit the obvious reflects what customer-groups, at least, may 

commonly regard as a general reluctance on the part of the Utilities to yield useful testimony to 

intervenors, but in any event the obvious point was finally established on the record of the oral 

public hearing into the reconsideration.

Arguably through no real fault of their own, the utility staff and consultants charged with the task 

of First Nations consultation were caught with their proverbial pants down when the Court of 

Appeal reversed the ruling of the Commission in the scoping order.  The work was still in 

progress and its time-lines and logistics (set by the process of the Environmental Assessment 

Act) were intended to extend well beyond the granting of the CPCN.  There was still much to be 

done under the Utilities’ own plans – their own notion of what would be required by way of 

consultation for the construction of the line to gain regulatory approval.

At the time when the CPCN Application was filed, there were two possible scenarios:  either the 

Utilities were oblivious to the extent of First Nations concern or opposition to the project (in 

which case they obviously had not adequately canvassed the affected communities); or else 

they were aware of it but barrelled ahead with the application and in full knowledge of the risks 

that this presented to the project and to ratepayers, and without fully sharing that information 

with the Commission or intervenors in the CPCN proceeding.  A quick survey of the record or of 

the hearing room in the reconsideration proceeding graphically illustrates the fact that the 

concern and opposition is significant.  In the face of obfuscation and evasion by the witness 

panel, this was canvassed in vol. 10;  we join that exercise in mid-process at page 1359 line 16:

MR. QUAIL: Q: I'm still waiting for something that's responsive to my question.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Well, I'm -- MR. QUAIL: Q: So whether it's worth –

MR. CARPENTER: Well, if you continue to wait, then –
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THE CHAIRPERSON: I, Mr. Carpenter, having heard the preamble from Ms. Holland, I 

would be interested to see whether her response is in fact responsive to Mr. Quail's 

question.

MS. HOLLAND: A: So, in the ILM project risk statements that were ranked, there was a 

risk statement that says "The risk that the EA is suspended," and in brackets "First 

Nations". And so -- and the likelihood and the impact that we had given them -- likelihood 

being a 3.9 on a 5-point scale, impact being a 2.8 on a 5- point scale -- the combination 

gave it a fairly high ranking, and the implication was a fairly high ranking on schedule 

delays.

So at the time that we did the risk assessment during the CPCN process, we hadn't 

anticipated that there was a risk of First Nations' opposition to the CPCN. What we had 

done an assessment for was that there may be First Nations' opposition to the EAC 

certificate.

– one might pause here and contemplate what exactly the preceding paragraph was intended to 

mean –

MR. QUAIL: Q: Again, I suppose, at least, that is suggestive of a response to my 

answer. Looking at the first paragraph of the response to 2.156.1, it states: "These risks 

are not unusual and should be expected at this point in project development. The 

assessment of 15 percent risk of occurrence does not indicate that the impact of the 

occurrence would be high." So, would you say, then, that your -- it was your assessment 

that the application would not attract resistance which would materially interfere with or 

hinder the progress of the project?

MS. HOLLAND: A: So, again, the IR response that you're quoting from, the question 

relates specifically to an EAC suspension. And so that's a suspension during the 180 

days, which is different than an overall challenge to an environmental assessment 

certificate. If the EAC 180 days was challenged by First Nations, we believed that that 

suspension would be of a shorter duration and not impact the schedule overall. If there 

was a challenge to the certificate itself, that's a different question, and that's not the 

question that we responded to in IR 2.156.1.

MR. QUAIL: Q: It's also not the question I've asked you.

MS. HOLLAND: A: You asked --

MR. QUAIL: Q: And just a moment. That's not the question I asked you. And I'd like an 

answer. And what I am attempting to glean from what you've said so far is that in fact 

you did recognize that there was a risk of an adverse reaction from First Nations when 

the CPCN would be filed, and you proceeded aware of that risk. I think that is a fair 

paraphrase of what you said.

Is that the case, or is that not the case?

That's a fair question.

MR. CARPENTER: With respect, I don't believe it's a fair paraphrase.
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MR. QUAIL: Well, perhaps I could -- perhaps my friend could be sworn and could testify. 

I put it to the witness to suggest that this -- whether -- to advise me whether or not that is 

a fair conclusion to draw from what she has said.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Mr. Quail, what I took Ms. Holland's response to be responsive to 

was your suggestion that the project -- BCTC had moved ahead with the project 

regardless of the opposition that they would -- and I found that useful.  

As our counsel indicated to the Commission when speaking to evidentiary issues in the course 

of the hearing, it made one wonder what the participants were all doing, grinding through a 

lengthy process, when the record of the evidence was so very obvious, and where that record 

flowed so consistently from the Utilities’ own mistaken preconceptions at the time when the 

consultations were underway.

We have no doubt that the various First Nations intervenors’ submissions will thoroughly 

document the wealth of evidence adduced in the proceeding demonstrating this reality, and we 

will not duplicate those efforts.

Seeking to stretch the thin fabric of progress in those consultations to try to make it fit any 

reasonable legal framework as of August 2008 would be futile.  The job was not done, nor 

anywhere near so, when the Commission approved the ILM project.  That is plain and obvious.  

After the Court ruling they should have gone back to the communities and finished the job.  If 

that had been done, we could be close to a final resolution of this project, and the transmission 

line could be up and running (with whatever modifications might have arisen from the 

consultations, if any) within a reasonable time-frame in the interests of ratepayers and the 

public.  

Instead, the ILM now bears a year of dead time and unnecessary legal and regulatory expense, 

which we now assume the Utilities will seek to recover from ratepayers.

RESPONSE TO PANEL QUESTIONS 

Q1  What is the nature of the relief sought by each of the parties?

Answer:

Our clients seek the outcome which best reconciles the following three objectives:

a.  getting the line up and operational without undue delay;

b.  avoiding regulatory and other legal costs where possible; and

c.  respecting the constitutional rights of First Nations

Nothing would be served by sustaining the CPCN in the face of the totality of the evidence – this 

would invite yet another appeal and another cycle in the process, defeating all three of our 

objectives.

Indeed, our clients are critical of the Utilities for spending the past year (and considerable 

ratepayer money) fighting to preserve the August 2008 CPCN.  They submit that the far more 
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prudent course – assuming the Utilities truly believe in their own timelines for the 

implementation of the ILM reinforcement – would have been to “reboot” the process upon 

receiving the Court of Appeal ruling, and return to the task of wrapping up the necessary 

dealings with First Nations.  This work was necessary in any event, even according to the 

understanding of the Utilities, before the project could proceed (whether subject to adjudication 

before the Commission or only under the EA Act). 

To make the best of a bad situation, the Commission should either set aside the CPCN or make 

it conditional upon the Utilities satisfying the Commission that they have satisfactorily 

discharged the Crown’s obligations, and set them to work doing what they ought to have been 

up to for the past year.  Hopefully they will come back to the Commission in due course with a 

package which includes sign-on by as many affected First Nations as possible.

Alternatively, our clients would support the option proposed by BCTC at par. 52 of its 

submission, to the effect that the Utilities should be afforded time to discharge their duties.

Q 2 (a)   With reference to paragraph 65 of the Kwikwetlem decision, did the scope and 

content of the duty to consult change as the ILM project moved through different stages? 

2 (b)  If so, how?

Answer to 2(a) and (b):

From the reference to para. 65, we assume that the question is posed in relation to the task of 

the Commission in defining the scope of the duty to consult.  That task arises as an element of 

the Commission’s process in deciding whether or not to grant the CPCN, and therefore the 

relevant point of reference in the narrative time-line is the point at which the Certificate was 

granted.  

We agree with the comment at par. 53 of BCTC’s final submission that “consultation is a 

continuing process and the level of consultation may change as the process goes on and as 

new information comes to light.”  The Commission should examine the entire narrative of events 

up to that point and ask whether the determinations sought by BCTC which were embedded in 

the granting of the CPCN, either expressly or by implication, reflected the Utilities’ adequate 

fulfillment of the Crown’s obligations to First Nations.

However, this understanding does not require a decision containing a point-to-point tracking of 

the evolving nature of the obligation at each step along the way up to the point when the CPCN 

was granted, but rather an assessment of the evolved scope of the duty and its degree of 

fulfillment as each of them stood when the CPCN was granted.

Q 3 (a) Again with reference to paragraph 65 of the Kwikwetlem decision, if the 

Commission were to determine, for instance, that there had been inadequate 

consultation up to the point of the BCTC Board of Directors decision to pursue 5L83, 

does that mean that the duty cannot be fulfilled at later stages of the ILM project?
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Answer:

No, it does not mean that as a matter of law:  the significance of the BCTC Board of Directors 

decision arises from the narrative evidence of the planning and development of the project.  

Hypothetically, if the utility’s decision to proceed with 5L83 were written in stone to the point 

where no modifications could be countenanced, then to the extent that this might have made 

some of the purported consultation efforts into a sham that would be highly relevant to the 

Commission’s determination.  Also hypothetically, if the utility’s Board had made that decision 

but both BCTC and BC Hydro displayed appropriate openness and flexibility regarding the 

entire undertaking when consulting with First Nations that the matter remained sufficiently fluid 

for consultations to be real and meaningful, then the duty could have been fulfilled at later 

stages (i.e., during the time between the BCTC decision and the granting of the CPCN).

Although we have outlined our analysis of the legal issues in terms of alternative hypotheses, 

the record appears to show that – especially from the perspective of the First Nations – the 

Utilities had effectively made the major decisions about the project before they purported to 

consult:  whether or not the plans were written in stone (it appears that the Utilities were open to 

minor modifications) the Utilities appear to have been more intent on selling the project to the 

communities than on receiving substantial input:

COMMISSIONER VIVIAN: If I could just ask one question to the panel. I take it that 

there is no written record as to communications from the STC as to how consultation 

might better have been done. Could you explain to the Commission Panel now, in 

hindsight, how consultation might better have done to meet the objectives of the STC 

and its member First Nations?

GRAND CHIEF PENNIER: A: Well one way, look at the whole idea of consultation and 

accommodation and we look at it based on -- we have a certain amount of information 

that B.C. Hydro requires for them to be able to do a project. And we have to come to a 

meeting of minds whether that that should happen or not. And we haven’t had that 

discussion. They came to us and said, "Well, this is a project that we have in mind and 

we want to talk to you about it." It doesn’t necessarily mean that we agree with it. 

And when you read the Law it says that the consultation must occur at the strategic 

planning level. We weren’t at the strategic planning level. We're here talking about what 

impacts are going to happen to the various areas that are in our respective communities. 

So you know it could have happened at a better place under better conditions.

COMMISSIONER VIVIAN: And by that you mean at an earlier time in the process?

GRAND CHIEF PENNIER: A: Oh, much earlier than when they came to us. 

 (Transcript vol. 12 p. 1935 l. 18 to p. 1936 l. 19)
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Q 3 (b)  Does the answer to question 3(a) depend on where the Commission finds that the 

duty lies on the Haida spectrum?

Answer:

No, unless the Commission were to determine that the case (with respect to all of the affected 

First Nations) lay well within the first end of the spectrum (Haida paragraph 43) where the 

Crown’s obligations are minimal, rendering the question largely academic once minimal 

consultation efforts had been undertaken.

We take no position as to where on the spectrum each of the First Nations’ interests and claims 

lie in this case.  The answer may vary significantly from community to community, and we leave 

the debate as to the particulars of each instance up to the First Nations intervenors and the 

Utilities.

Q 4 (a)  Is there a duty upon the Crown to share with First Nations its strength of claim 

and impact assessments? 

Q 4 (b)  If so, when does that duty arise?

Answer to 4(a) and 4(b):  The question is framed in excessively absolute terms, in relation to a 

subject-matter which is highly sensitive to the context and narrative of each specific project.  As 

the Court of Appeal noted in Kwikwetlem, 

[65]   Where a decision-maker is called upon to approve a Crown activity that gives rise 

to the duty to consult, the first task of the decision-maker in assessing the adequacy of 

that duty, is to determine its scope and content in that particular case.

[emphasis added]

This is a question which can only be answered on a case-by-case basis.  Within the context of 

the present case, the answer could vary in relation to the dealings with each of the various First 

Nations, in that variables like the content of the assessment, the course of the discussions and 

the use to which the assessments might be put (by either side) could differ from community to 

community.

While our clients take no position as to whether the Utilities were obligated to share the 

assessments in this proceeding, they would not favour a hard-and-fast rule which could unfairly 

undermine the interests of either the Utilities (and ratepayers) or First Nations, depending on the 

vagaries of each situation.

Q 5 (a)  Does the Commission have the jurisdiction to address historical ongoing 

infringements and the consultation on such infringements in reaching its determination 

as to the adequacy of consultation to the point of its CPCN decision?

Answer:

The categorization of historical vs. newly-arisen infringements is not useful in this analysis.
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As we have argued, the role of the Commission with respect to the constitutional rights of First 

Nations in relation to a project like ILM flows directly from the CPCN and the determinations 

embedded in the granting of the certificate, under the specific circumstances of the project and 

the application.

The Commission should ask whether the Utilities adequately consulted (and, where appropriate, 

accommodated) First Nations with respect to the matters whose determination is implicated 

either expressly or by implication in the approvals sought or granted.   Hypothetically a change 

in the use of a pre-existing right-of-way, for example, or a modification which could reasonably 

be expected to extend the utility’s use or intrusion on the right of way, could well be a relevant 

aspect of the application in relation to the Crown’s obligations.

On the other hand, the Commission’s role is not one of general superintendence of the Crown in 

its fulfillment of constitutional obligations at large, but arises only from and within the context of 

the application before it.  Thus it has no jurisdiction to consider historical transactions which are 

not bound up in the project captured by the application;  on the other hand, we submit that it 

would be an error to decline to consider impacts of the proposed project which might have 

histories pre-dating the project itself.

We submit that this approach, which prefers a functional analysis over a categorical one, is 

consistent with the Commission’s March 16 2010 decision
3 

in BC Hydro’s Mica Gas Insulated 

Switchgear Project application, which says at page 48:

The Panel shares BC Hydro's view that the Commission hearing process is not an 

appropriate forum in which First Nations should pursue redress for past grievances per 

se. The Panel notes, however, that in discharging its responsibility to assess the 

adequacy of consultation with First Nations it can consider the nature of the alleged 

proven or historical infringement, and possible or future cumulative adverse impacts 

related to any such infringement in making its determination of the adequacy of that 

Crown consultation and accommodation effort where required in a particular situation.

As noted earlier in this Section, the Project as applied for enables the bringing forward in 

time of any potential impacts associated with the Mica Units 5 and 6 project. The 

evidence that the Lakes Division filed with its final letter of submission, and to which BC 

Hydro objects, may well have shed additional light on both the nature of the Lakes 

Division's asserted rights and title and its view of any alleged or proven historical 

infringement and possible or proven future cumulative adverse impacts arising pursuant 

to the Project. 

Q 5 (b)  Does the answer to question 5(a) depend on whether the proposed infringement 

is incremental to the original infringement?

Answer:

Yes - incremental or cumulative infringement is one way that issues which may have been 

present historically may be embedded or bound up in a current application.  We believe that this 

is consistent with the Commission’s comments in the Mica Switchgear decision quoted above.

3 

The reference is to the majority decision;  there was no disagreement by the minority on this point.
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Q 5 (c)  If the answer to question 5(b) is 'Yes', is the Commission's jurisdiction limited to 

the assessment of adequacy with respect to the incremental infringement?

Answer:

Not necessarily; for example, a change in use of a right of way which is not really “incremental” 

in the sense that there may not be additional or more intensive use or intrusion could be 

relevant to the issues within the Commission’s jurisdiction if they  could extent the duration of 

the use or intrusion (e.g., by materially extending the lifetime of a facility and hence the duration 

of the infringement).

The fact that a right-or-way existed prior to the project may not detract from the fact that the 

project proposes to make use of it, and thus potentially interfere with the rights or claims of 

indigenous communities.

Q 6  What effect does B.C. Hydro and BCTC's offer to address historical ongoing 

infringements at a separate table have upon the adequacy of their consultation obligation 

for the ILM project?

Answer:

We wish to emphasize our point that the category of “historical” is not a very useful one in terms 

of charting the role and jurisdiction of the Commission.  Hypothetically, a robust ongoing 

process between the Utilities and First Nations, with significant First Nations support and buy-in, 

could well be a relevant circumstance in determining whether the honour of the Crown had been 

upheld in the Utilities’ dealings with respect to the planning and development of the project.  

However, a “we’ll get to that business later” strategy with no more would be reminiscent of the 

Utilities’ original approach to the completion of the entire process of consultation in relation to 

the respective mandates (as they were then perceived) of the Commission and the 

Environmental Assessment Act processes. 

Beyond the Utilities’ proposal, there is an urgent need for a better process to address and 

resolve potential issues arising between regulated utilities and First Nations within the 

jurisdiction of the Commission in a harmonious, timely and cost-effective manner.  Our clients 

hope that one outcome of the currently interrupted Section 5 Inquiry will be the development of 

a more effective, ongoing clearinghouse process of this nature.

Q 7 (a)  What is the impact on the CPCN that the Commission issued, if the Commission 

Panel were to determine that, for instance, one of the First Nation intervenors had not 

been adequately consulted?

Answer:

It follows directly from the Court of Appeal decision that such a circumstance would constitute a 

fatal error in the granting of the CPCN, as the grant would violate rights of First Nations which 

are guaranteed under the constitution.  Haida does not treat Canada’s diverse First Nations as a 

single homogeneous interest; the obligations of the Crown relate to the rights of each affected 

Nation.  Dealing honourably with the majority of them is clearly not sufficient, and BCTC 

advances no authority for its suggestion to the contrary at par. 73 of its final submission.
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Thus, for example, the Kwikwetlem First Nation was not required to show adverse impact upon 

the rights of other Nations than themselves for the Court to allow the appeal.

Q 7 (b)  Under this scenario, what options are available to the Commission in respect of 

the CPCN decision? 

Answer:

The options available to the Commission would be 

• to set aside the CPCN; or 

• to amend it to attach a condition that the Utilities satisfy the Commission in an open 

public process that they had fulfilled the Crown obligations (preferably with the benefit of 

specific guidance from the Commission as to what was expected of them) prior to 

commencing and installation or construction which might impinge upon the affected First 

Nation intervenor; or

• to afford sufficient time to the Utilities to discharge the Crown’s obligations. 

All of which is respectfully submitted on behalf of the British Columbia Old Age Pensioners' 

Organization, Active Support Against Poverty, BC Coalition of People with Disabilities, Council 

of Senior Citizens' Organizations of BC, End Legislated Poverty, Terrace Anti-Poverty Group 

Society and Tenant Resource and Advisory Centre (collectively known as “BCOAPO et al.”)

Yours truly,

BC PUBLIC INTEREST ADVOCACY CENTRE

Original in file signed by:

Jim Quail

Executive Director

cc:  parties of record
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Administrative law — Judicial review — Standard of review —

Immigration Appeal Division denying special relief on “humanitarian and

compassionate grounds” from removal order — Standard of review applicable to

Immigration Appeal Division decision — Whether common law of judicial review

displaced by s. 18.1 of Federal Courts Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. F-7 — Immigration and

Refugee Protection Act, S.C. 2001, c. 27, s. 67(1)(c).

K, a citizen of India, immigrated to Canada with his family in 1996, at the

age of 14.  In 2002, he was found guilty of criminal negligence causing death and

received a conditional sentence of two years less a day.  A valid removal order was

issued to return him to India.

K appealed the order, but the majority of the Immigration Appeal Division

(“IAD”) of the Immigration and Refugee Board, after considering the Ribic factors and

the evidence, denied “special relief” on humanitarian and compassionate grounds

pursuant to s. 67(1)(c) of the Immigration and Refugee Protection Act (“IRPA”).  A

majority of the Federal Court of Appeal applied a “reasonableness” simpliciter

standard and set aside the IAD decision.  It found that the majority of the IAD had

some kind of fixation with the fact that the offence was related to street-racing.  On the

issue of the “possibility of rehabilitation”, the majority of the IAD merely

acknowledged the findings of the criminal courts in that regard, which were favourable

to K, and did not explain why it came to the contrary conclusion.  In the end, that court

concluded that the majority of the IAD had acted unreasonably in denying relief.

Held (Fish J. dissenting):  The appeal should be allowed.
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Per McLachlin C.J. and Binnie, LeBel, Abella and Charron JJ.:  This

Court’s decision in Dunsmuir, which was released after the decisions of the lower

courts in this case, recognized that, with or without a privative clause, a measure of

deference has come to be accepted as appropriate where a particular decision has been

allocated to administrative decision-makers in matters that relate to their special role,

function and expertise.  A measure of deference is appropriate whether or not the court

has been given the advantage of a statutory direction, explicit or by necessary

implication.  These general principles of judicial review are not ousted by s. 18.1 of

the Federal Courts Act which deals essentially with grounds of review of

administrative action, not standards of review. [25]

A legislature has the power to specify a standard of review if it manifests

a clear intention to do so.  However, where the legislative language permits, the court

(a) will not interpret grounds of review as standards of review, (b) will apply

Dunsmuir principles to determine the appropriate approach to judicial review in a

particular situation, and (c) will presume the existence of a discretion to grant or

withhold relief based in part on Dunsmuir including a restrained approach to judicial

intervention in administrative matters.  [51]

Resort to the flexibility of the general principle of judicial review is all the

more essential in the case of a provision like s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act which

is not limited to particular issues before a particular adjudicative tribunal but covers

the full galaxy of federal decision-makers who operate in different decision-making

environments under different statutes with distinct grants of decision-making powers.

[28] [33]
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The language of s. 18.1 generally sets out threshold grounds which permit

but do not require the court to grant relief.  Despite a difference in the meaning of the

English and French versions in the relevant language of s. 18.1(4), the provision

should be interpreted to permit a court to exercise its discretion in matters of remedy

depending on the court’s appreciation of the respective roles of the courts and the

administration as well as the circumstances of each case.  The discretion must be

exercised judicially, but the appropriate judicial basis for its exercise includes the

general principles dealt with in Dunsmuir.  [36]

Dunsmuir establishes that there are now only two standards of review:

correctness and reasonableness.  No authority was cited suggesting that a “correctness”

standard of review is appropriate for IAD decisions under s. 67(1)(c) of the IRPA, and

the relevant factors in a standard of review inquiry point to a reasonableness standard.

These factors include:  (1) the presence of a privative clause; (2) the purpose of the

IAD as determined by its enabling legislation — the IAD determines a wide range of

appeals under the IRPA and its decisions are reviewable only if the Federal Court

grants leave to commence judicial review; (3) the nature of the question at issue before

the IAD — Parliament has provided in s. 67(1)(c) a power to grant exceptional relief

and this provision calls for a fact-dependent and policy-driven assessment by the IAD

itself; and (4) the expertise of the IAD dealing with immigration policy.  These factors

must be considered as a whole, bearing in mind that not all factors will necessarily be

relevant for every single case.  [53-57]

Where, as here, the reasonableness standard applies, it requires deference.

Reviewing courts ought not to reweigh the evidence or substitute their own

appreciation of the appropriate solution, but must rather determine if the outcome falls
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within a range of reasonable outcomes.  In this case, the question whether K had

established “sufficient humanitarian and compassionate considerations” to warrant

relief from his removal order was a decision which Parliament confided to the IAD,

not to the courts.  [4] [59]

The IAD reasons, both the majority and dissent, disclose with clarity the

considerations in support of both points of view, and the reasons for the disagreement

as to outcome.  At the factual level, the IAD divided in large part over differing

interpretations of K’s expression of remorse.  This is the sort of factual dispute which

should be resolved by the IAD not the courts.  The majority considered each of the

Ribic factors, reviewed the evidence and decided that, in the circumstances of this

case, discretionary relief should be refused.  While the findings of the criminal courts

on the seriousness of the offence and possibility of rehabilitation (the first and second

of the Ribic factors), were properly noted, the IAD had a mandate different from that

of the criminal courts.  The issue before it was not the potential for rehabilitation for

purposes of sentencing, but rather whether the prospects for rehabilitation were such

that, alone or in combination with other relevant factors, they warranted special

discretionary relief from a valid removal order.  The IAD was required to reach its own

conclusions based on its own appreciation of the evidence and it did so.  [64-66] 

In light of the deference properly owed to the IAD under s. 67(1)(c) of the

IRPA, there was no proper basis for the Federal Court of Appeal to interfere with the

IAD decision to refuse special relief in this case.  It cannot be said that this decision

fell outside the range of reasonable outcomes.  [60] [67]
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Per Rothstein J.:  Where a legislature has expressly or impliedly provided

for standards of review, courts must follow that legislative intent, subject to any

constitutional challenge.  With respect to s. 18.1(4) of the Federal Courts Act, the

language of para. (d) makes clear that findings of fact are to be reviewed on a highly

deferential standard.  Courts are only to interfere with a decision based on erroneous

findings of fact where the federal board, commission or other tribunal’s factual finding

was “made in a perverse or capricious manner or without regard for the material before

it”.  By contrast with para. (d), there is no suggestion that courts should defer in

reviewing a question that raises any of the other criteria in s. 18.1(4).  Where

Parliament intended a deferential standard of review in s. 18.1(4), it used clear and

unambiguous language, as it has in para. (d) regarding facts.  The necessary

implication is that where Parliament did not provide for deferential review, it intended

the reviewing court to apply a correctness standard as it does in the regular appellate

context.  [70] [72] [113] [117]

While recourse to the common law is appropriate where Parliament has

employed common law terms or principles without sufficiently defining them, it is not

appropriate where the legislative scheme or provisions expressly or implicitly ousts

the relevant common law analysis as is the case with s. 18.1(4) of the Federal Courts

Act.  Courts must give effect to the legislature’s words and cannot superimpose on

them a duplicative common law analysis.  The Dunsmuir standard of review should

be confined to cases in which there is a strong privative clause.  Excepting such cases,

it does not apply to s. 18.1(4).  The application of Dunsmuir outside the strong

privative clause context marks a departure from the conceptual and jurisprudential

origins of the standard of review analysis.  [70] [74] [106] [136]
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The deference approach emerged as a means of reconciling Parliament’s

intent to immunize certain administrative decisions from review with the supervisory

role of courts in a rule of law system.  The creation of expert administrative decision-

makers evidenced a legislative intent to displace or bypass the courts as primary

adjudicators in a number of areas, but it was only with the enactment of privative

clauses, which marked the area of tribunal expertise that the legislature was satisfied

warranted deference, that a legislature indicated an intent to oust, or at the very least

restrict, the court’s review role.  Whereas tribunal expertise was a compelling rationale

for imposing a privative clause, it was not a free-standing basis for deference.  The

approach of judicially imputing expertise which followed, even on questions of law,

was a departure from earlier jurisprudence that relied on privative clauses as the

manifest signal of the legislature’s recognition of relative tribunal expertise.  [79]

[82-84] [87]

There is no dispute that reviewing courts, whether in the appellate or

judicial review contexts, should show deference to lower courts and administrative

decision-makers on questions of fact and on questions involving mixed fact and law,

where a legal issue cannot be extricated from a factual or policy finding.  However,

where a legal issue can be extricated from a factual or policy inquiry, it is

inappropriate to presume deference where Parliament has not indicated this via a

privative clause.  It is not for the court to impute tribunal expertise on legal questions,

absent a privative clause and, in doing so, assume the role of the legislature to

determine when deference is or is not owed.  Recognizing expertise as a free-standing

basis for deference on questions that reviewing courts are normally considered to be

expert on departs from the search for legislative intent that governs this area.  [89-93]
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Concerns regarding the rigidity of the legislated standards are misplaced.

A review of the Federal Courts Act makes clear that the focus of the analysis should

be on the nature of the question under review and not on the type of administrative

decision-maker.  Even given this legislative focus on the nature of the question under

review, not all administrative decision-makers will be subject to the same standards

of review.  Where a decision-maker’s enabling statute purports to preclude judicial

review on some or all questions through a privative clause, deference will apply and

a Dunsmuir standard of review analysis will be conducted.  [109-110] 

Section 18.1(4) confers on the Federal Courts the discretion to grant or

deny relief in judicial review.  The remedial discretion in s. 18.1(4) goes to the

question of withholding relief, not the review itself.  The traditional common law

discretion to refuse relief on judicial review concerns the parties’ conduct, any undue

delay and the existence of alternative remedies which is wholly distinct from the

common law of standard of review analysis.  Reliance upon this discretion contained

in s. 18.1(4) to support the view that it opens the door to the Dunsmuir standard of

review analysis is inappropriate.  [131] [135-136]

The IAD’s decision not to grant relief in this case should be upheld.  The

application of the Ribic factors to the case before it and its exercise of discretion is

fact-based.  The IAD’s factual findings were not perverse or capricious and were not

made without regard to the evidence.  [137]

Per Deschamps J.:  There is agreement with Rothstein J. that since

s. 18.1(4) of the Federal Courts Act sets legislated standards of review, those standards

oust the common law. [138]
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Per Fish J. (dissenting):  The standard of review applicable is

“reasonableness”, and the IAD’s decision does not survive judicial scrutiny under that

standard.  The IAD’s task was to look to “all the circumstances of the case” in order

to determine whether “sufficient humanitarian and compassionate considerations”

existed to warrant relief from a removal order.  The IAD placed the greatest weight on

three factors:  K’s remorse, rehabilitation, and likelihood of reoffence.  Despite

abundant evidence that K was extremely unlikely to reoffend and had taken

responsibility for his actions, the IAD focussed on a single fact — K’s denial that he

was “street racing” — and based its refusal to grant relief largely on that fact alone.

While K’s denial may well evidence some “lack of insight”, it cannot be said to

contradict — still less to outweigh, on a balance of probabilities — all of the evidence

in his favour on the issues of remorse, rehabilitation and likelihood of reoffence.  The

IAD’s cursory treatment of the sentencing judge’s favourable findings on remorse and

the risk of recidivism are particularly troubling.  While a criminal court’s findings are

not necessarily binding upon an administrative tribunal with a distinct statutory

purpose and a different evidentiary record, it was incumbent upon the IAD to consider

those findings and to explain the basis of its disagreement with the sentencing judge’s

decision.  K’s denial of street racing is, at best, of little probative significance in

determining his remorse, rehabilitation and likelihood of reoffence.  The IAD’s

conclusion that there was “insufficient evidence” upon which a determination could

be made that K does not represent a risk to the public is not only incorrect, but

unreasonable.  Decisions of the IAD are entitled to deference, but deference ends

where unreasonableness begins.  [139-140] [145] [147] [149-151] [153-154] [160]
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By Fish J. (dissenting)

Ribic v. Canada (Minister of Employment and Immigration), [1985]

I.A.B.D. No. 4 (QL); Chieu v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration),

2002 SCC 3, [2002] 1 S.C.R. 84; R. v. Khosa, 2003 BCSC 221, [2003] B.C.J. No. 280

(QL); R. v. Khosa, 2003 BCCA 644, 190 B.C.A.C. 23.

Statutes and Regulations Cited

Administrative Tribunals Act, S.B.C. 2004, c. 45, ss. 58, 59.

Back to School Act, 1998, S.O. 1998, c. 13, s. 18(3).

Canada Agricultural Products Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. 20 (4th Supp.), s. 10(1.1).

Canada Labour Code, R.S.C. 1985, c. L-2, s. 22(1).

Certified General Accountants Act, C.C.S.M., c. C46, s. 22(2).

Code of Civil Procedure, R.S.Q., c. C-25, s. 846.

Corrections and Conditional Release Act, S.C. 1992, c. 20, s. 147(1).

Criminal Code, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-46, ss. 672, 672.38, 672.54, 672.78.

Education Labour Relations Act, R.S.Y. 2002, c. 62, s. 95(1).

Employment Insurance Act, S.C. 1996, c. 23, s. 115(2).

Federal Courts Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. F-7, ss. 2, 18, 18.1.

Gaming Control Act, C.C.S.M., c. G5, s. 45(2).

Health Professions Act, S.Y. 2003, c. 24, s. 29.

20
09

 S
C

C
 1

2 
(C

an
LI

I)



- 14 -

Human Rights Code, C.C.S.M., c. H175, s. 50(1).

Immigration and Refugee Protection Act, S.C. 2001, c. 27, ss. 3(1)(h), 36(1)(a), 63,

67(1)(c), 72, 162(1).

Interpretation Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. I-21, s. 11.

Judicial Review Act, R.S.P.E.I. 1988, c. J-3, s. 4(1).

Judicial Review Procedure Act, R.S.O. 1990, c. J.1, s. 2.

Liquor Act, R.S.Y. 2002, c. 140, s. 118(1).

Occupational Health and Safety Act, S.N.B. 1983, c. O-0.2, s. 26(5).

Rehabilitation Services Act, R.S.Y. 2002, c. 196, s. 7.

Residential Tenancies Act, S.N.B. 1975, c. R-10.2, s. 27(1).

Traffic Safety Act, R.S.A. 2000, c. T-6, s. 47.1(3).

Urban and Rural Planning Act, 2000, S.N.L. 2000, c. U-8, s. 46(1).

Youth Protection Act, R.S.Q., c. P-34.1, s. 74.2.

Authors Cited

Bastarache, Michel, et al.  The Law of Bilingual Interpretation.  Markham, Ont.:

LexisNexis Canada, 2008. 

Bogart, W. A.  “The Tools of the Administrative State and the Regulatory Mix”, in

C. M. Flood and L. Sossin, eds., Administrative Law in Context.   Toronto:

Emond Montgomery, 2008, 25.

British Columbia.  Legislative Assembly.  Debates of the Legislative Assembly, 5th

Sess., 37th Parl., May 18, 2004, p. 11193.

Brown, Donald J. M., and John M. Evans. Judicial Review of Administrative Action
in Canada.  Toronto:  Canvasback, 1998 (loose-leaf updated July 2008).

Canada.  House of Commons.  Standing Committee on Justice and Legal Affairs.

Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence, No. 26, 2nd Sess., 28th Parl., May 7,

1970, pp. 25-26.

Charney, Richard J., and Thomas E. F. Brady.  Judicial Review in Labour Law.

Aurora, Ont.:  Canada Law Book, 1997 (loose-leaf updated 2008, release 11).

20
09

 S
C

C
 1

2 
(C

an
LI

I)



- 15 -

Côté, Pierre-André.  The Interpretation of Legislation in Canada, 3rd ed.

Scarborough, Ont.:  Carswell, 2000.

Dicey, Albert Venn.  Introduction to the Study of the Law of the Constitution, 10th ed.

London:  Macmillan, 1959.

Dyzenhaus, David.  “Disobeying Parliament?   Privative Clauses and the Rule of

Law”, in Richard W. Bauman and Tsvi Kahana, eds., The Least Examined
Branch:  The Role of Legislatures in the Constitutional State.  New York:

Cambridge University Press, 2006, 499.

Fuller, Lon L.  The Morality of Law, rev. ed.  New Haven:  Yale University Press,

1969.

Liston, Mary.  “Governments in Miniature:  The Rule of Law in the Administrative

State”, in C. M. Flood and L. Sossin, eds., Administrative Law in Context.
Toronto: Emond Montgomery, 2008, 77.

Macklin, Audrey.  “Standard of Review:  The Pragmatic and Functional Test”, in

C. M. Flood and L. Sossin, eds., Administrative Law in Context.  Toronto:

Emond Montgomery, 2008, 197.

Mullan, David.  “Dunsmuir v. New Brunswick, Standard of Review and Procedural

Fairness for Public Servants:  Let’s Try Again!” (2008), 21 C.J.A.L.P. 117.

Mullan, David J. “Establishing the Standard of Review:  The Struggle for

Complexity?” (2004), 17 C.J.A.L.P. 59.

Raz, Joseph.  The Authority of Law:  Essays on Law and Morality.  Oxford:

Clarendon, 1979. 

Saunders, Brian J., et al.  Federal Courts Practice 2009.  Toronto:  Thomson Carswell,

2008.

Sgayias, David, et al.  Federal Court Practice 1998.  Scarborough, Ont.:  Carswell,

1997.

Sossin, Lorne.  “Empty Ritual, Mechanical Exercise or the Discipline of Deference?

Revisiting the Standard of Review in Administrative Law” (2003), 27 Advocates’
Q. 478.

Sullivan, Ruth.  Sullivan on the Construction of Statutes, 5th ed.  Markham, Ont.:

LexisNexis, 2008.

APPEAL from a judgment of the Federal Court of Appeal (Desjardins,

Décary and Malone JJ.A.), 2007 FCA 24, [2007] 4 F.C.R. 332, 276 D.L.R. (4th) 369,

360 N.R. 183, 59 Imm. L.R. (3d) 122, [2007] F.C.J. No. 139 (QL), 2007 CarswellNat

20
09

 S
C

C
 1

2 
(C

an
LI

I)



- 16 -

212, setting aside a decision of Lutfy C.J., 2005 FC 1218, 266 F.T.R. 138, 48 Imm.

L.R. (3d) 253, [2005] F.C.J. No. 1465 (QL), 2005 CarswellNat 2651, dismissing the

application for judicial review of the decision of the Immigration Appeal Division,

[2004] I.A.D.D. No. 1268 (QL).  Appeal allowed, Fish J. dissenting.

Urszula Kaczmarczyk and Cheryl D. Mitchell, for the appellant.

Garth Barriere and Daniel B. Geller, for the respondent.

Joseph J. Arvay, Q.C., and Joel M. Rubinoff, for the intervener.

The judgment of McLachlin C.J. and Binnie, LeBel, Abella and Charron

JJ. was delivered by

[1] BINNIE J. — At issue in this appeal is the extent to which, if at all, the

exercise by judges of statutory powers of judicial review (such as those established by

ss. 18 and 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. F-7) is governed by the

common law principles lately analysed by our Court in Dunsmuir v. New Brunswick,

2008 SCC 9, [2008] 1 S.C.R. 190.

[2] The respondent, Khosa, applied unsuccessfully to the Immigration Appeal

Division (“IAD”) of the Immigration and Refugee Board to remain in Canada,

notwithstanding his conviction for criminal negligence causing death in an automobile

street race.  A valid removal order had been issued to return him to India.  The

majority of the IAD did not accept that there were “sufficient humanitarian and

compassionate considerations [to] warrant special relief [against the removal order]

20
09

 S
C

C
 1

2 
(C

an
LI

I)



- 17 -

in light of all the circumstances of the case” within the meaning of s. 67(1)(c) of the

Immigration and Refugee Protection Act, S.C. 2001, c. 27 (“IRPA”).  Applying the

“patent unreasonableness” standard of review, the judicial review judge at first

instance dismissed Khosa’s challenge to the IAD decision.  However, applying a

“reasonableness” simpliciter standard of review, a majority of the Federal Court of

Appeal set aside the IAD decision.  Dunsmuir (decided subsequently to both lower

court decisions) did away with the distinction between “patent unreasonableness” and

“reasonableness simpliciter” and substituted a more context-driven view of

“reasonableness” that nevertheless “does not pave the way for a more intrusive review

by courts” (para. 48). 

[3] The appellant Minister sought leave to appeal to this Court to argue that

in any event s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act establishes a legislated standard of

review that displaces the common law altogether.  On this view, Dunsmuir is largely

irrelevant to the current appeal.  However, it is apparent that while the courts below

differed on the choice of the appropriate common law standard of review, neither the

judge at first instance nor any of the judges of the appellate court considered the

common law of judicial review to be displaced by s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act.

The trial court took the view that s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act deals essentially

with grounds of review of administrative action, not standards of review, and the

Federal Court of Appeal proceeded in the same way.  I think this approach is correct

although, as will be discussed, s. 18.1(4)(d) does provide legislative guidance as to

“the degree of deference” owed to the IAD’s findings of fact.

[4] Dunsmuir teaches that judicial review should be less concerned with the

formulation of different standards of review and more focussed on substance,
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particularly on the nature of the issue that was before the administrative tribunal under

review.  Here, the decision of the IAD required the application of broad policy

considerations to the facts as found to be relevant, and weighed for importance, by the

IAD itself.  The question whether Khosa had shown “sufficient humanitarian and

compassionate considerations” to warrant relief from his removal order, which all

parties acknowledged to be valid, was a decision which Parliament confided to the

IAD, not to the courts.  I conclude that on general principles of administrative law,

including our Court’s recent decision in Dunsmuir, the applications judge was right

to give a higher degree of deference to the IAD decision than seemed appropriate to

the Federal Court of Appeal majority.  In my view, the majority decision of the IAD

was within a range of reasonable outcomes and the majority of the Federal Court of

Appeal erred in intervening in this case to quash it.  The appeal is therefore allowed

and the decision of the Immigration Appeal Division is restored.

I. Facts

[5] The respondent, Sukhvir Singh Khosa, is a citizen of India.  He immigrated

to Canada with his family in 1996, at the age of 14.  He has landed immigrant status.

During the evening of November 13, 2000, he and an individual named Bahadur Singh

Bhalru, drove their respective cars at over 100 kilometres per hour along Marine Drive

through a residential and commercial area of Vancouver.  At their criminal trial, the

court concluded that they were “street racing”.  Khosa was prepared to plead guilty to

a charge of dangerous driving, but not to the more serious charge of criminal

negligence causing death, of which he was eventually convicted.  The respondent

continued to deny street racing, although he admitted that he was speeding and that his
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driving behaviour was exceptionally dangerous. On appeal from sentencing, the British

Columbia Court of Appeal commented:

. . . it is significant that the respondents were racing.  They were driving

at excessive speeds in competition with each other on a major street lined

with both commercial and residential properties.  They did this at a time

when other vehicles and pedestrians reasonably could be expected to be

on the roads.

. . .

The “spontaneous” nature of the race . . . mitigates the severity with

which it should be assessed.  The race was not planned, did not involve

vehicles specifically modified for the purpose of racing, and was of

relatively short duration.  As unacceptable as the conduct of the

respondents was, it represented a reckless error in judgment more than a

deliberate endangerment of the public.

(2003 BCCA 645, 190 B.C.A.C. 42, at paras. 33 and 36)

As to the “moral culpability” of the respondent and his co-accused, the Court of

Appeal continued:

The Crown concedes that there are several factors which mitigate the

moral culpability of the respondents in this case.  Mr. Khosa and Mr.

Bhalru are both young, have no prior criminal record or driving offences,

have expressed remorse for the consequences of their conduct, and have

favourable prospects for rehabilitation. . . . [para. 38]

[6] The respondent received a conditional sentence of two years less a day.

The conditions included house arrest, a driving ban, and community service, all of

which were complied with prior to the IAD hearing.

II. Judicial History

A. Immigration Appeal Division, [2004] I.A.D.D. No. 1268 (QL)
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(1) The Majority

[7] The majority of the IAD recognized (at para. 12) that its discretionary

jurisdiction to grant “special relief” on humanitarian and compassionate grounds under

s. 67(1)(c) of the IRPA should be exercised in light of the factors adopted in Ribic v.

Canada (Minister of Employment and Immigration), [1985] I.A.B.D. No. 4 (QL), and

endorsed by this Court in Chieu v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration),

2002 SCC 3, [2002] 1 S.C.R. 84, at paras. 40, 41 and 90, namely:

(1) the seriousness of the offence leading to the removal order;

(2) the possibility of rehabilitation;

(3) the length of time spent, and the degree to which the individual facing

removal is established, in Canada;

(4) the family and community support available to the individual facing

removal;

(5) the family in Canada and the dislocation to the family that removal would

cause; and

(6) the degree of hardship that would be caused to the individual facing

removal to his country of nationality.
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[8] The majority considered that the last four Ribic factors were not

particularly compelling for or against relief.  As to the first two factors, the offence in

question was “extremely serious” (para. 14) and the majority expressed particular

concern over Khosa’s refusal to accept without reservation the finding that he had been

street racing.  The IAD majority considered that this refusal “reflects a lack of insight

into his conduct” (para. 15).  As to Khosa’s prospects for rehabilitation, the majority

decided that there was insufficient evidence upon which to make a finding one way or

the other (paras. 15 and 23).  However, even if Khosa had good prospects for

rehabilitation, “balancing all the relevant factors, . . . the scale does not tip in

[Khosa’s] favour” (para. 23).  Accordingly, “special relief” was denied.

(2) The Dissent

[9] The dissenting member of the IAD would also have denied the appeal, but

she would have stayed the execution of the deportation order pending a further review

in three years.  She acknowledged the seriousness of the offence for which Khosa was

convicted but found that it was mitigated by matters not considered important by the

majority.  Evidence of remorse and rehabilitation favoured relief.  Having regard to

the criminal proceedings, she noted that no penitentiary term was considered

appropriate.  The crime of which Khosa was convicted is not one of intent.  There was

no evidence of criminal propensity.  The race was spontaneous and short.  All

sentencing conditions had been complied with.  In the circumstances, she concluded

that relief ought to be granted on humanitarian and compassionate grounds.

B. Federal Court, 2005 FC 1218, 266 F.T.R. 138
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[10] Lutfy C.J. dismissed Khosa’s application for judicial review. He found that

considerable deference was required, given the broad nature of the discretion vested

in the IAD and its expertise in applying Ribic factors in appeals under s. 67(1)(c) of

the IRPA.  The appropriate standard of review is patent unreasonableness.  Whether

or not the IAD majority erred in its appreciation of the evidence in light of the Ribic

factors is “substantially, if not completely, factual” (para. 29).

[11] Lutfy C.J. said that the crux of Khosa’s argument was that the majority of

the IAD erred by placing inordinate emphasis on his denial that his admittedly

dangerous driving took place in the context of a street race, but the judge declined to

reweigh the evidence, saying (at para. 36):

In assessing Mr. Khosa’s expression of remorse, they [the majority] chose

to place greater weight on his denial that he participated in a “race” than

others might have.  The IAD conclusion on the issue of remorse appears

to differ from that of the criminal courts.  The IAD, however, unlike the

criminal courts, had the opportunity to assess Mr. Khosa’s testimony.

[12] In the result, Lutfy C.J. held that there was no basis for concluding that

“the majority opinion is patently unreasonable or, in the words of paragraph 18.1(4)(d)

of the Federal Courts Act, one which was based on an erroneous finding of fact ‘made

in a perverse or capricious manner or without regard for the material’” (para. 39).

C. Federal Court of Appeal, 2007 FCA 24, [2007] 4 F.C.R. 332

(1) The Majority
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[13] Décary J.A. (Malone J.A. concurring) disagreed with Lutfy C.J. on the

appropriate standard of review.  In his view, the applicable standard was

“reasonableness”.  Accordingly, “[s]ince the applications Judge applied the wrong

standard of review, it is my duty, on appeal, to review the Board’s decision on the

correct standard of review, that is, on the standard of reasonableness” (para. 14).

[14] With respect to the second Ribic factor, Décary J.A. said that the

“possibility of rehabilitation” is a criminal law concept with which the IAD does not

have particular expertise.  It should be wary of questioning findings of the criminal

courts on matters falling squarely within their expertise.  The majority “merely

acknowledges the findings of the British Columbia courts in that regard, which are

favourable to [Khosa], and does not explain why it comes to the contrary conclusion

. . . .  The whole of the evidence with respect to the conduct of [Khosa] after his

sentencing undisputedly strengthens the findings of the criminal courts.  Yet, the

Board ignores that evidence and those findings” (para. 17).  As to the “street racing”

issue, Décary J.A. said:

It clearly appears from the transcripts of the hearing that the presiding

member — who wrote the majority decision — and counsel for the Crown,

had some kind of fixation with the fact that the offence was related to

street racing, to such a point that the hearing, time and time again, was

transformed into a quasi-criminal trial, if not into a new criminal trial.

[para. 18]

For these reasons, Décary J.A. concluded that the majority had acted unreasonably.

(2) The Dissent
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[15] Desjardins J.A. concluded that the applications judge was right to apply

the “patent unreasonableness” standard.  She emphasized that the IAD has expertise

in applying the Ribic factors in decisions under s. 67(1)(c) of the IRPA and that this

exercise is “highly fact-based and contextual” (para. 36).  Desjardins J.A. also

emphasized the broad discretion conferred upon the IAD by s. 67(1)(c) of the IRPA.

In her view, Lutfy C.J. had made no reviewable error.  She would have dismissed the

appeal.

III. Relevant Statutory Provisions

[16] Immigration and Refugee Protection Act, S.C. 2001, c. 27

3. (1) The objectives of this Act with respect to immigration are 

. . . 

(h) to protect the health and safety of Canadians and to maintain the

security of Canadian society;

36. (1) A permanent resident or a foreign national is inadmissible on

grounds of serious criminality for 

(a) having been convicted in Canada of an offence under an Act of

Parliament punishable by a maximum term of imprisonment of at least

10 years, or of an offence under an Act of Parliament for which a term

of imprisonment of more than six months has been imposed;

67. (1) To allow an appeal, the Immigration Appeal Division must be

satisfied that, at the time that the appeal is disposed of,

. . .

(c) other than in the case of an appeal by the Minister, taking into

account the best interests of a child directly affected by the decision,

sufficient humanitarian and compassionate considerations warrant

special relief in light of all the circumstances of the case.

Federal Courts Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. F-7
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18.1 (1) An application for judicial review may be made by the

Attorney General of Canada or by anyone directly affected by the matter

in respect of which relief is sought.

 

(2) An application for judicial review in respect of a decision or an

order of a federal board, commission or other tribunal shall be made within

30 days after the time the decision or order was first communicated by the

federal board, commission or other tribunal to the office of the Deputy

Attorney General of Canada or to the party directly affected by it, or

within any further time that a judge of the Federal Court may fix or allow

before or after the end of those 30 days.

 

(3) On an application for judicial review, the Federal Court may

(a) order a federal board, commission or other tribunal to do any act

or thing it has unlawfully failed or refused to do or has unreasonably

delayed in doing; or

(b) declare invalid or unlawful, or quash, set aside or set aside and

refer back for determination in accordance with such directions as it

considers to be appropriate, prohibit or restrain, a decision, order, act

or proceeding of a federal board, commission or other tribunal.

 

(4) The Federal Court may grant relief under subsection (3) if it is

satisfied that the federal board, commission or other tribunal

(a) acted without jurisdiction, acted beyond its jurisdiction or

refused to exercise its jurisdiction;

(b) failed to observe a principle of natural justice, procedural fairness

or other procedure that it was required by law to observe;

(c) erred in law in making a decision or an order, whether or not the

error appears on the face of the record;

(d) based its decision or order on an erroneous finding of fact that it

made in a perverse or capricious manner or without regard for the

material before it;

(e) acted, or failed to act, by reason of fraud or perjured evidence; or

(f) acted in any other way that was contrary to law.

(5) If the sole ground for relief established on an application for

judicial review is a defect in form or a technical irregularity, the Federal

Court may

(a) refuse the relief if it finds that no substantial wrong or

miscarriage of justice has occurred; and

20
09

 S
C

C
 1

2 
(C

an
LI

I)



- 26 -

(b) in the case of a defect in form or a technical irregularity in a

decision or an order, make an order validating the decision or order,

to have effect from any time and on any terms that it considers

appropriate.

IV. Analysis

[17] This appeal provides a good illustration of why the adjustment made by

Dunsmuir was timely.  By switching the standard of review from patent

unreasonableness to reasonableness simpliciter, the Federal Court of Appeal majority

felt empowered to retry the case in important respects, even though the issues to be

resolved had to do with immigration policy, not law.  Clearly, the majority felt that the

IAD disposition was unjust to Khosa.  However, Parliament saw fit to confide that

particular decision to the IAD, not to the judges. 

[18] In cases where the legislature has enacted judicial review legislation, an

analysis of that legislation is the first order of business.  Our Court had earlier affirmed

that, within constitutional limits, Parliament may by legislation specify a particular

standard of review: see R. v. Owen, 2003 SCC 33, [2003] 1 S.C.R. 779.  Nevertheless,

the intended scope of judicial review legislation is to be interpreted in accordance with

the usual rule that the terms of a statute are to be read purposefully in light of its text,

context and objectives.  

[19] Generally speaking, most if not all judicial review statutes are drafted

against the background of the common law of judicial review.  Even the more

comprehensive among them, such as the British Columbia Administrative Tribunals

Act, S.B.C. 2004, c. 45, can only sensibly be interpreted in the common law context

because, for example, it provides in s. 58(2)(a) that “a finding of fact or law or an
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exercise of discretion by the tribunal in respect of a matter over which it has exclusive

jurisdiction under a privative clause must not be interfered with unless it is patently

unreasonable”.  The expression “patently unreasonable” did not spring unassisted from

the mind of the legislator.  It was obviously intended to be understood in the context

of the common law jurisprudence, although a number of indicia of patent

unreasonableness are given in s. 58(3).  Despite Dunsmuir, “patent unreasonableness”

will live on in British Columbia, but the content of the expression, and the precise

degree of deference it commands in the diverse circumstances of a large provincial

administration, will necessarily continue to be calibrated according to general

principles of administrative law.  That said, of course, the legislature in s. 58 was and

is directing the B.C. courts to afford administrators a high degree of deference on

issues of fact, and effect must be given to this clearly expressed legislative intention.

A. A Difference of Perspective

[20] As Rand J. commented in Roncarelli v. Duplessis, [1959] S.C.R. 121, at

p. 140, “there is always a perspective within which a statute is intended to operate”.

This applies to s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act as much as it does to any other

enactment.

[21] My colleague Justice Rothstein adopts the perspective that in the absence

of a privative clause or statutory direction to the contrary, express or implied, judicial

review under s. 18.1 is to proceed “as it does in the regular appellate context” (para.

117).  Rothstein J. writes:

On my reading, where Parliament intended a deferential standard of

review in s. 18.1(4), it used clear and unambiguous language.  The
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necessary implication is that where Parliament did not provide for

deferential review, it intended the reviewing court to apply a correctness

standard as it does in the regular appellate context.  [Emphasis added.]

I do not agree that such an implication is either necessary or desirable.  My colleague

states that “where a legal question can be extricated from a factual or policy inquiry,

it is inappropriate to presume deference where Parliament has not indicated this via a

privative clause” (para. 90), citing Housen v. Nikolaisen, 2002 SCC 33, [2002] 2

S.C.R. 235, at paras. 8 and 13.  Housen, of course, was a regular appeal in a civil

negligence case.

[22] On this view, the reviewing court applies a standard of review of

correctness unless otherwise directed to proceed (expressly or by necessary

implication) by the legislature.

[23] Rothstein J. writes, at para. 87, that the Court “depart[ed] from the

conceptual origin of standard of review” in Pezim v. British Columbia (Superintendent

of Brokers), [1994] 2 S.C.R. 557.  Pezim was a unanimous decision of the Court which

deferred to the expertise of a specialized tribunal in the interpretation of provisions of

the Securities Act, S.B.C. 1985, c. 83, despite the presence of a right of appeal and the

absence of a privative clause.

[24] The conceptual underpinning of the law of judicial review was “further

blurred”, my colleague writes, by Pushpanathan v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship

and Immigration), [1998] 1 S.C.R. 982, which treated the privative clause “simply as

one of several factors in the calibration of deference (standard of review)” (para. 92).

In my colleague’s view, “[i]t is not for the court to impute tribunal expertise on legal
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questions, absent a privative clause and, in doing so, assume the role of the legislature

to determine when deference is or is not owed” (para. 91).

[25] I do not share Rothstein J.’s view that absent statutory direction, explicit

or by necessary implication, no deference is owed to administrative decision-makers

in matters that relate to their special role, function and expertise.  Dunsmuir

recognized that with or without a privative clause, a measure of deference has come

to be accepted as appropriate where a particular decision had been allocated to an

administrative decision-maker rather than to the courts.  This deference extended not

only to facts and policy but to a tribunal’s interpretation of its constitutive statute and

related enactments because “there might be multiple valid interpretations of a statutory

provision or answers to a legal dispute and that courts ought not to interfere where the

tribunal’s decision is rationally supported” (Dunsmuir, at para. 41).  A policy of

deference “recognizes the reality that, in many instances, those working day to day in

the implementation of frequently complex administrative schemes have or will develop

a considerable degree of expertise or field sensitivity to the imperatives and nuances

of the legislative regime” (Dunsmuir, at para. 49, quoting Professor David J. Mullan,

“Establishing the Standard of Review: The Struggle for Complexity?” (2004), 17

C.J.A.L.P. 59, at p. 93).  Moreover, “[d]eference may also be warranted where an

administrative tribunal has developed particular expertise in the application of a

general common law or civil law rule in relation to a specific statutory context”

(Dunsmuir, at para. 54).

[26] Dunsmuir stands against the idea that in the absence of express statutory

language or necessary implication, a reviewing court is “to apply a correctness

standard as it does in the regular appellate context” (Rothstein J., at para. 117).  Pezim
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has been cited and applied in numerous cases over the last 15 years.  Its teaching is

reflected in Dunsmuir.  With  respect, I would reject my colleague’s effort to roll back

the Dunsmuir clock to an era where some courts asserted a level of skill and

knowledge in administrative matters which further experience showed they did not

possess.

B. Section 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act

[27] Given the differing perspectives that Rothstein J. and I bring to judicial

review, it is not surprising that we differ on the role and function of s. 18.1 of the

Federal Courts Act.

[28] In my view, the interpretation of s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act must be

sufficiently elastic to apply to the decisions of hundreds of different “types” of

administrators, from Cabinet members to entry-level fonctionnaires, who operate in

different decision-making environments under different statutes with distinct grants

of decision-making powers.  Some of these statutory grants have privative clauses;

others do not.  Some provide for a statutory right of appeal to the courts; others do not.

It cannot have been Parliament’s intent to create by s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act

a single, rigid Procrustean standard of decontextualized review for all “federal

board[s], commission[s] or other tribunal[s]”, an expression which is defined (in s. 2)

to include generally all federal administrative decision-makers.  A flexible and

contextual approach to s. 18.1 obviates the need for Parliament to set customized

standards of review for each and every federal decision-maker.
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[29] The Minister’s reliance on Owen is misplaced.  At issue in that case was

the standard applicable to the highly specific task of judicial review of decisions of

Review Boards set up under s. 672.38 of the Criminal Code, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-46, to

deal with individuals found not criminally responsible (“NCR”) on account of a mental

disorder.  The mandate of these Boards is to determine the “least onerous and least

restrictive” limits on the liberty of NCR individuals who remain a “significant threat

to the safety of the public” (s. 672.54).  On a statutory appeal (s. 672.78), the Court of

Appeal is authorized to set aside a Review Board order on a number of grounds,

namely

(a) the decision is unreasonable or cannot be supported by the evidence; or,

(b) the decision is based on a wrong decision on a question of law (unless no

substantial wrong or miscarriage of justice has occurred); or

(c) there was a miscarriage of justice.

[30] The Owen court held that where Parliament has shown a clear intent then,

absent any constitutional challenge, that is the standard of review that is to be applied

(para. 32).  This approach was affirmed in Dunsmuir where the majority said that

“determining the applicable standard of review is accomplished by establishing

legislative intent” (para. 30).

[31] However, in Owen itself, even in the context of a precisely targeted

proceeding related to a named adjudicative board, the  standard of review was
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evaluated by reference to the common law of judicial review, as was made clear in the

following paragraph:

The first branch of the test corresponds with what the courts call the

standard of review of reasonableness simpliciter, i.e., the Court of Appeal

should ask itself whether the Board’s risk assessment and disposition order

was unreasonable in the sense of not being supported by reasons that can

bear even a somewhat probing examination . . . . [para. 33]

And in the next paragraph:

Resort must therefore be taken to the jurisprudence governing judicial

review on a standard of reasonableness simpliciter . . . . [para. 34]

See also Penetanguishene Mental Health Centre v. Ontario (Attorney General), 2004

SCC 20, [2004] 1 S.C.R. 498.

[32] In Pinet v. St. Thomas Psychiatric Hospital, 2004 SCC 21, [2004] 1 S.C.R.

528, the Court dealt with the second branch of s. 672.78(1)(b) (“error of law”) on

ordinary administrative law principles (clearly applying a correctness standard, at para.

25).  As to the saving proviso (i.e., the decision may be set aside for an error of law

unless “no substantial wrong or miscarriage of justice has occurred”), the Pinet court

held that the party seeking to uphold the Review Board decision despite the error of

law must “satisfy the appellate court that a Review Board, acting reasonably, and

properly informed of the law, would necessarily have reached the same conclusion

absent the legal error” (para. 28).  None of this is explicit in the statute, but the

common law was necessarily called in aid to fill in interstices in the legislation.  See

also Mazzei v. British Columbia (Director of Adult Forensic Psychiatric Services),

2006 SCC 7, [2006] 1 S.C.R. 326.
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[33] Resort to the general law of judicial review is all the more essential in the

case of a provision like s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act which, unlike s. 672 of the

Criminal Code, is not limited to particular issues before a particular adjudicative

tribunal but covers the full galaxy of federal decision-makers.  Section 18.1 must retain

the flexibility to deal with an immense variety of circumstances.

C. Matter of Statutory Interpretation

[34] The genesis of the Federal Courts Act lies in Parliament’s decision in 1971

to remove from the superior courts of the provinces the jurisdiction over prerogative

writs, declarations, and injunctions against federal boards, commissions and other

tribunals and to place that jurisdiction (slightly modified) in a new federal court.  As

Donald S. Maxwell, Q.C., the then Deputy Minister of Justice, explained to the House

of Commons Standing Committee on Justice and Legal Affairs:

Clause 18 is based on the philosophy that we want to remove the

jurisdiction and prerogative matters from the Superior Courts of the

provinces and place them in our own federal Superior Court.

. . .

. . . Having got them there, we think they are not entirely satisfactory.

We feel that there should be improvements made on these remedies of

certiorari and prohibition.  This is what we are endeavouring to do in

Clause 28.  

(See Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence of the Committee, No. 26, 2nd

Sess., 28th Parl., May 7, 1970, at pp. 25-26.)

This transfer of jurisdiction was recognized and accepted in Pringle v. Fraser, [1972]

S.C.R. 821; Howarth v. National Parole Board, [1976] 1 S.C.R. 453, at pp. 470-72,
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and Martineau v. Matsqui Institution Disciplinary Board, [1980] 1 S.C.R. 602, at p.

637, with the proviso that such transfer does not deprive the provincial superior courts

of their jurisdiction to determine the constitutional validity and applicability of

legislation: Attorney General of Canada v. Law Society of British Columbia, [1982]

2 S.C.R. 307.  Subsequent amendments to the Act in 1990 (when s. 18.1 was added)

clarified and simplified its expression and implementation, but did not have the effect

of excluding the common law.  R. Sullivan, Sullivan on the Construction of Statutes

(5th ed. 2008), notes that “courts readily assume that reform legislation is meant to be

assimilated into the existing body of common law” (p. 432; see also pp. 261-62).

[35] My colleague Rothstein J. writes that “to say (or imply) that a Dunsmuir

standard of review analysis applies even where the legislature has articulated the

applicable standard of review directly contradicts Owen” (para. 100).  This assumes

the point in issue, namely whether as a matter of interpretation, Parliament has or has

not articulated the applicable standard of review in s. 18.1.  

[36] In my view, the language of s. 18.1 generally sets out threshold grounds

which permit but do not require the court to grant relief.  Whether or not the court

should exercise its discretion in favour of the application will depend on the court’s

appreciation of the respective roles of the courts and the administration as well as the

“circumstances of each case”:  see Harelkin v. University of Regina, [1979] 2 S.C.R.

561, at p. 575.  Further, “[i]n one sense, whenever the court exercises its discretion to

deny relief, balance of convenience considerations are involved” (D. J. M. Brown and

J. M. Evans, Judicial Review of Administrative Action in Canada (loose-leaf),  at p.

3-99).  Of course, the discretion must be exercised judicially, but the general principles
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of judicial review dealt with in Dunsmuir provide elements of the appropriate judicial

basis for its exercise.

[37] On this point, as well, my colleague Rothstein J. expresses disagreement.

He cites a number of decisions dealing with different applications of the Court’s

discretion.  He draws from these cases the negative inference that other applications

of the discretion are excluded from s. 18.1(4).  In my view, with respect, such a

negative inference is not warranted.  Decisions that address unrelated problems are no

substitute for a proper statutory analysis of s.  18.1(4) itself which in the English text

provides that 

18.1 . . .

(4) The Federal Court may grant relief under subsection (3) if it is

satisfied that the federal board, commission or other tribunal 

. . .

[38] A different concern emerges from the equally authoritative French text of

s. 18.1(4) which reads:

18.1 . . .

(4) Les mesures prévues au paragraphe (3) sont prises si la Cour

fédérale est convaincue que l’office fédéral, selon le cas : 

. . . 

Generally speaking, the use of the present indicative tense (sont prises) is not to be

read as conferring a discretion: see s. 11 of the French version of the Interpretation

Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. I-21, and P.-A. Côté, The Interpretation of Legislation in Canada
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(3rd ed. 2000), p. 72, fn. 123 (in the French edition, the point is canvassed by

Professor Côté, at p. 91, fn. 123).  It has been truly remarked in the context of bilingual

legislation that “Canadians read only one version of the law at their peril”: M.

Bastarache et al., The Law of Bilingual Interpretation (2008), at p. 32.  However, the

text of s. 18.1(4) must be interpreted not only in accordance with the rules governing

bilingual statutes but within the larger framework of the modern rule that the words

of an Act are to be read in their entire context and in their grammatical and ordinary

sense harmoniously with the scheme of the Act, the object of the Act, and the intention

of Parliament.

[39] The English version of s. 18.1(4) is permissive; the court is clearly given

discretion.  In the French version, the words “sont prises” translate literally as “are

taken” which do not, on the face of it, confer a discretion.  A shared meaning on this

point is difficult to discern.  Nevertheless, the linguistic difference must be reconciled

as judges cannot be seen to be applying s. 18.1(4) differently across the country

depending on which language version of s. 18.1(4) they happen to be reading.  In R.

v. Daoust, 2004 SCC 6, [2004] 1 S.C.R. 217, at para. 26, the Court cited with approval

the following approach:

Unless otherwise provided, differences between two official versions of

the same enactment are reconciled by educing the meaning common to

both.  Should this prove to be impossible, or if the common meaning

seems incompatible with the intention of the legislature as indicated by the

ordinary rules of interpretation, the meaning arrived at by the ordinary

rules should be retained.

(Quoting Côté, at p. 324.)

(See also Bastarache et al., at p. 32.) Linguistic analysis of the text is the servant, not

the master, in the task of ascertaining Parliamentary intention: see Slaight
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Communications Inc. v. Davidson, [1989] 1 S.C.R. 1038, at pp. 1071-72 (Lamer J.

dissenting in part, but not on this point).  A blinkered focus on the textual variations

might lead to an interpretation at odds with the modern rule because, standing alone,

linguistic considerations ought not to elevate an argument about text above the

relevant context, purpose and objectives of the legislative scheme: see Sullivan, at p.

116.

[40] Here the English version cannot be read so as to compel the court to grant

relief: the word “may” is unquestionably permissive.  In Bastarache et al., it is said that

“the clearer version provides the common meaning” (p. 67), but it cannot be said that

the French text here is ambiguous.  Accordingly, the linguistic issue must be placed

in the framework of the modern rules of statutory interpretation that give effect not

only to the text but to context and purpose.  There is nothing in the context or purpose

of the enactment to suggest a Parliamentary intent to eliminate the long-standing

existence of a discretion in judicial review remedies.  As mentioned earlier, the

principal legislative objective was simply to capture the judicial review of federal

decision-makers for the Federal Court.  Under the general public law of Canada (then

as now), the granting of declarations and the original prerogative and extraordinary

remedies, and subsequent statutory variations thereof, have generally been considered

to be discretionary, as discussed by Beetz J. in Harelkin.  The Federal Court’s

discretion in matters of judicial review has repeatedly been affirmed by this Court:  see

Solosky v. The Queen, [1980] 1 S.C.R. 821, at pp. 830-31; Canada (Auditor General)

v. Canada (Minister of Energy, Mines and Resources), [1989] 2 S.C.R. 49, at pp. 92-

93, and Friends of the Oldman River Society v. Canada (Minister of Transport), [1992]

1 S.C.R. 3, at pp. 77-80.  The Federal Courts themselves have repeatedly asserted,

notwithstanding the problem posed by the French text of s. 18.1(4), the existence of
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a discretion in the exercise of their judicial review jurisdiction (and quite properly so

in my opinion) both in decisions rendered in French (see, e.g., Canada v. Grenier,

2005 CAF 348, [2006] 2 F.C.R. 287, per Létourneau J.A., at para. 40, and Devinat v.

Canada (Commission de l’immigration et du status de réfugié), [2000] 2 F.C. 212

(C.A.), per The Court, at para. 73) and in English (see, e.g., Thanabalasingham v.

Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration), 2006 FCA 14, 263 D.L.R. (4th) 51,

per Evans J.A., at para. 9; Charette v. Canada (Commissioner of Competition), 2003

FCA 426, 29 C.P.R. (4th) 1, per Sexton J.A., at para. 61, and Pal v. Canada (Minister

of Employment and Immigration) (1993), 24 Admin. L.R. (2d) 68, per Reed J., at para.

9).  I  conclude that notwithstanding the bilingual issue in the text, s. 18.1(4) should

be interpreted so as to preserve to the Federal Court a discretion to grant or withhold

relief, a discretion which, of course, must be exercised judicially and in accordance

with proper principles.  In my view, those principles include those set out in Dunsmuir.

[41] With these general observations I turn to the particular paragraphs of s.

18.1(4) of the Federal Courts Act that, in my view, enable but do not require judicial

intervention.

[42] Section 18.1(4)(a) provides for relief where a federal board, commission

or other tribunal

(a) acted without jurisdiction, acted beyond its jurisdiction or refused to
exercise its jurisdiction;

No standard of review is specified.  Dunsmuir says that jurisdictional issues command

a correctness standard (majority, at para. 59).   The Federal Courts Act does not

indicate in what circumstances, despite jurisdictional error having been demonstrated,
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relief may properly be withheld.  For that and other issues, resort will have to be had

to the common law.  See Harelkin, at pp. 575-76.

[43] Judicial intervention is also authorized where a federal board, commission

or other tribunal 

(b) failed to observe a principle of natural justice, procedural fairness or
other procedure that it was required by law to observe;

No standard of review is specified.  On the other hand, Dunsmuir says that procedural

issues (subject to competent legislative override) are to be determined by a court on

the basis of a correctness standard of review.  Relief in such cases is governed by

common law principles, including the withholding of relief when the procedural error

is purely technical and occasions no substantial wrong or miscarriage of justice (Pal,

at para. 9).  This is confirmed by s. 18.1(5).  It may have been thought that the Federal

Court, being a statutory court, required a specific grant of power to “make an order

validating the decision” (s. 18.1(5)) where appropriate.

[44] Judicial intervention is authorized where a federal board, commission or

other tribunal

(c) erred in law in making a decision or an order, whether or not the error
appears on the face of the record;

Errors of law are generally governed by a correctness standard.  Mugesera v. Canada

(Minister of Citizenship and Immigration), 2005 SCC 40, [2005] 2 S.C.R. 100, at para.

37, for example, held that the general questions of international law and criminal law
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at issue in that case had to be decided on a standard of correctness.  Dunsmuir (at para.

54), says that if the interpretation of the home statute or a closely related statute by an

expert decision-maker is reasonable, there is no error of law justifying intervention.

Accordingly, para. (c) provides a ground of intervention, but the common law will stay

the hand of the judge(s) in certain cases if the interpretation is by an expert adjudicator

interpreting his or her home statute or a closely related statute.  This nuance does not

appear on the face of para. (c), but it is the common law principle on which the

discretion provided in s. 18.1(4) is to be exercised.  Once again, the open textured

language of the Federal Courts Act is supplemented by the common law.

[45] Judicial intervention is further authorized where a federal board,

commission or other tribunal

(d) based its decision or order on an erroneous finding of fact that it made
in a perverse or capricious manner or without regard for the material
before it;

The legislator would have been aware of the great importance attached by some

judicial decisions to so-called “jurisdictional fact finding”; see, e.g., Bell v. Ontario

Human Rights Commission, [1971] S.C.R. 756, and Canadian Union of Public

Employees, Local 963 v. New Brunswick Liquor Corp., [1979] 2 S.C.R. 227.

Parliament clearly wished to put an end to the tendency of some courts to seize on a

“preliminary fact” on which the administrative agency’s decision was said to be based

to quash a decision.  In Bell, the “jurisdictional fact” was whether the residential

accommodation in respect of which a prospective tenant claimed rental discrimination

was a “self-contained dwelling unit”.  The Court disagreed with the Human Rights

Commission, which had “based” its decision on this threshold fact.  Viewed in this

20
09

 S
C

C
 1

2 
(C

an
LI

I)



- 41 -

light, s. 18.1(4)(d) was intended to confirm by legislation what  Dickson J. had said

in New Brunswick Liquor Corp., namely that judges should  “not be alert to brand as

jurisdictional, and therefore subject to broader curial review, that which may be

doubtfully so” (p. 233).

[46] More generally, it is clear from s. 18.1(4)(d) that Parliament intended

administrative fact finding to command a high degree of deference.  This is quite

consistent with Dunsmuir.  It provides legislative precision to the reasonableness

standard of review of  factual issues in cases falling under the Federal Courts Act.

[47] Paragraph (e) contemplates a question of mixed fact and law namely that

the federal board, commission or other tribunal

(e) acted, or failed to act, by reason of fraud or perjured evidence; 

The common law would not allow a statutory decision-maker to rely on fraudulent or

perjured testimony.  The court would be expected to exercise its discretion in favour

of the applicant under para. (e) as well.

[48] Section 18.1(4)(f) permits judicial intervention if the federal board,

commission or other tribunal 

(f) acted in any other way that was contrary to law.

A reference to “contrary to law” necessarily includes “law” outside the Federal Courts

Act including general principles of administrative law. Paragraph (f) shows, if further
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1

 See, e.g., federally, the Corrections and Conditional Release Act, S.C. 1992, c. 20, s.

147(1), Canada Agricultural Products Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. 20 (4th Supp.), s. 10(1.1), and

Employment Insurance Act, S.C. 1996, c. 23, s. 115(2); in Newfoundland and Labrador, Urban and

demonstration were necessary, that s. 18.1(4) is not intended to operate as a self-

contained code, but is intended by Parliament to be interpreted and applied against the

backdrop of the common law, including those elements most recently expounded in

Dunsmuir.

[49] In Federal Courts Practice 2009 (2008), B. J. Saunders et al. state, at pp.

112-13:

Grounds for Review

Section 18.1(4) sets out the grounds which an applicant must establish to

succeed on an application for judicial review.  The grounds are broadly

stated and reflect, generally, the grounds upon which judicial review could

be obtained under the prerogative and extraordinary remedies listed in

section 18(1).  

Section 18.1(4)(f) ensures that the Court will not be hindered in

developing new grounds for review. [Emphasis added.]

[50] I readily accept, of course, that the legislature can by clear and explicit

language oust the common law in this as in other matters.  Many provinces and

territories have enacted judicial review legislation which not only provide guidance

to the courts but have the added benefit of making the law more understandable and

accessible to interested members of the public.  The diversity of such laws makes

generalization difficult.  In some jurisdictions (as in British Columbia), the legislature

has moved closer to a form of codification than has Parliament in the Federal Courts

Act.  Most jurisdictions in Canada seem to favour a legislative approach that explicitly

identifies the grounds for review but not the standard of review.

1

  In other provinces,
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Rural Planning Act, 2000, S.N.L. 2000, c. U-8, s. 46(1); in New Brunswick, Occupational Health
and Safety Act, S.N.B. 1983, c. O-0.2, s. 26(5), and The Residential Tenancies Act, S.N.B. 1975, c.

R-10.2, s. 27(1); in P.E.I., Judicial Review Act, R.S.P.E.I. 1988, c. J-3, s. 4(1); in Quebec, Code of
Civil Procedure, R.S.Q., c. C-25, s. 846, and Youth Protection Act, R.S.Q., c. P-34.1, s. 74.2; in

Ontario, Judicial Review Procedure Act, R.S.O. 1990, c. J.1, s. 2; in Manitoba, The Certified
General Accountants Act, C.C.S.M., c. C46, s. 22(2), The Gaming Control Act, C.C.S.M., c. G5, s.

45(2), and The Human Rights Code, C.C.S.M., c. H175, s. 50(1); and in the Yukon Territory,

Education Labour Relations Act, R.S.Y. 2002, c. 62, s. 95(1); Liquor Act, R.S.Y. 2002,  c. 140, s.

118(1), and Rehabilitation Services Act, R.S.Y. 2002, c. 196, s. 7.  

2

 See, e.g., Traffic Safety Act, R.S.A. 2000, c. T-6, s. 47.1(3); Administrative Tribunals Act,
S.B.C. 2004, c. 45, s. 58; Health Professions Act, S.Y. 2003, c. 24, s. 29, or “correctness”, e.g., Back
to School Act, 1998, S.O. 1998, c. 13, s. 18(3).  

some laws specify “patent unreasonableness”.

2

  In few of these statutes, however, is

the content of the specified standard of review defined, leading to the inference that

the legislatures left the content to be supplied by the common law. 

[51] As stated at the outset, a legislature has the power to specify a standard of

review, as held in Owen, if it manifests a clear intention to do so.  However, where the

legislative language permits, the courts (a) will not interpret grounds of review as

standards of review, (b) will apply Dunsmuir principles to determine the appropriate

approach to judicial review in a particular situation, and (c) will presume the existence

of a discretion to grant or withhold relief based on the Dunsmuir teaching of restraint

in judicial intervention in administrative matters (as well as other factors such as an

applicant’s delay, failure to exhaust adequate alternate remedies, mootness,

prematurity, bad faith and so forth).

D.  Standard of Review Analysis

[52] Dunsmuir states that “[c]ourts, while exercising their constitutional

functions of judicial review, must be sensitive not only to the need to uphold the rule
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of law, but also to the necessity of avoiding undue interference with the discharge of

administrative functions in respect of the matters delegated to administrative bodies

by Parliament and legislatures” (para. 27).

[53] The process of judicial review involves two steps.  First, Dunsmuir says

that “[a]n exhaustive review is not required in every case to determine the proper

standard of review” (para. 57).  As between correctness and reasonableness, the

“existing jurisprudence may be helpful” (para. 57).  And so it is in this case.  Dunsmuir

renders moot the dispute in the lower courts between patent unreasonableness and

reasonableness.  No authority was cited to us that suggests a “correctness” standard

of review is appropriate for IAD decisions under s. 67(1)(c) of the IRPA.  Accordingly,

“existing jurisprudence” points to adoption of a “reasonableness” standard.

[54] This conclusion is reinforced by the second step of the analysis when

jurisprudential categories are not conclusive.  Factors then to be considered include:

(1) the presence or absence of a privative clause; (2) the purpose of the IAD as

determined by its enabling legislation; (3) the nature of the question at issue before the

IAD; and (4) the expertise of the IAD in dealing with immigration policy (Dunsmuir,

at para. 64).  Those factors have to be considered as a whole, bearing in mind that not

all factors will necessarily be relevant for every single case.  A contextualized

approach is required.  Factors should not be taken as items on a check list of criteria

that need to be individually analysed, categorized and balanced in each case to

determine whether deference is appropriate or not.  What is required is an overall

evaluation.  Nevertheless, having regard to the argument made before us, I propose to

comment on the different factors identified in Dunsmuir, all of which in my view point

to a reasonableness standard.
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[55] As to the presence of a privative clause, s. 162(1) of the IRPA provides that

“[e]ach Division of the Board has, in respect of proceedings brought before it under

this Act, sole and exclusive jurisdiction to hear and determine all questions of law and

fact, including questions of jurisdiction”.  A privative clause is an important indicator

of legislative intent.  While privative clauses deter judicial intervention, a statutory

right of appeal may be at ease with it, depending on its terms.  Here, there is no

statutory right of appeal.

[56] As to the purpose of the IAD as determined by its enabling legislation, the

IAD determines a wide range of appeals under the IRPA, including appeals from

permanent residents or protected persons of their deportation orders, appeals from

persons seeking to sponsor members of the family class, and appeals by permanent

residents against decisions made outside of Canada on their residency obligations, as

well as appeals by the Minister against decisions of the Immigration Division taken

at admissibility hearings (s. 63).  A decision of the IAD is reviewable only if the

Federal Court grants leave to commence judicial review (s. 72).

[57] In recognition that hardship may come from removal, Parliament has

provided in s. 67(1)(c) a power to grant exceptional relief.  The nature of the question

posed by s. 67(1)(c) requires the IAD to be “satisfied that, at the time that the appeal

is disposed of . . . sufficient humanitarian and compassionate considerations warrant

special relief”.  Not only is it left to the IAD to determine what constitute

“humanitarian and compassionate considerations”, but the “sufficiency” of such

considerations in a particular case as well.  Section 67(1)(c) calls for a fact-dependent
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and policy-driven assessment by the IAD itself.  As noted in Prata v. Minister of

Manpower and Immigration, [1976] 1 S.C.R. 376, at p. 380, a removal order

establishes that, in the absence of some special privilege existing, [an

individual subject to a lawful removal order] has no right whatever to

remain in Canada.  [An individual appealing a lawful removal order] does

not, therefore, attempt to assert a right, but, rather, attempts to obtain a

discretionary privilege. [Emphasis added.]

[58] The respondent raised no issue of practice or procedure.  He accepted that

the removal order had been validly made against him pursuant to s. 36(1) of the IRPA.

His attack was simply a frontal challenge to the IAD’s refusal to grant him a

“discretionary privilege”.  The IAD decision to withhold relief was based on an

assessment of the facts of the file.  The IAD had the advantage of conducting the

hearings and assessing the evidence presented, including the evidence of the

respondent  himself.  IAD members have considerable expertise in determining

appeals under the IRPA.  Those factors, considered altogether, clearly point to the

application of a reasonableness standard of review.  There are no considerations that

might lead to a different result.  Nor is there anything in s. 18.1(4) that would conflict

with the adoption of a “reasonableness” standard of review in s. 67(1)(c) cases. I

conclude, accordingly, that “reasonableness” is the appropriate standard of review.

E. Applying the “Reasonableness” Standard

[59] Reasonableness is a single standard that takes its colour from the context.

One of the objectives of Dunsmuir was to liberate judicial review courts from what

came to be seen as undue complexity and formalism.  Where the reasonableness

standard applies, it requires deference.  Reviewing courts cannot substitute their own
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appreciation of the appropriate solution, but must rather determine if the outcome falls

within “a range of possible, acceptable outcomes which are defensible in respect of the

facts and law” (Dunsmuir, at para. 47).  There might be more than one reasonable

outcome.  However, as long as the process and the outcome fit comfortably with the

principles of justification, transparency and intelligibility, it is not open to a reviewing

court to substitute its own view of a preferable outcome.

[60] In my view, having in mind the considerable deference owed to the IAD

and the broad scope of discretion conferred by the IRPA, there was no basis for the

Federal Court of Appeal to interfere with the IAD decision to refuse special relief in

this case.

[61] My colleague Fish J. agrees that the standard of review is reasonableness,

but he would allow the appeal.  He writes:

While Mr. Khosa’s denial of street racing may well evidence some

“lack of insight” into his own conduct, it cannot reasonably be said to

contradict — still less to outweigh, on a balance of probabilities — all of

the evidence in his favour on the issues of remorse, rehabilitation and

likelihood of reoffence.  [para. 149]

I do not believe that it is the function of the reviewing court to reweigh the evidence.

[62] It is apparent that Fish J. takes a different view than I do of the range of

outcomes reasonably open to the IAD in the circumstances of this case.  My view is

predicated on what I have already said about the role and function of the IAD as well

as the fact that Khosa does not contest the validity of the removal order made against

him.  He seeks exceptional and discretionary relief that is available only if the IAD
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itself is satisfied that “sufficient humanitarian and compassionate considerations

warrant special relief”.  The IAD majority was not so satisfied.  Whether we agree

with a particular IAD decision or not is beside the point.  The decision was entrusted

by Parliament to the IAD, not to the judges.

[63] The Dunsmuir majority held:

A court conducting a review for reasonableness inquires into the qualities

that make a decision reasonable, referring both to the process of

articulating the reasons and to outcomes.  In judicial review,

reasonableness is concerned mostly with the existence of justification,

transparency and intelligibility within the decision-making process.  But

it is also concerned with whether the decision falls within a range of

possible, acceptable outcomes which are defensible in respect of the facts

and law. [para. 47]

Dunsmuir thus reinforces in the context of adjudicative tribunals the importance of

reasons, which constitute the primary form of accountability of the decision-maker to

the applicant, to the public and to a reviewing court.  Although the Dunsmuir majority

refers with approval to the proposition that an appropriate degree of deference

“requires of the courts ‘not submission but a respectful attention to the reasons offered

or which could be offered in support of a decision’” (para. 48 (emphasis added)), I do

not think the reference to reasons which “could be offered” (but were not) should be

taken as diluting the importance of giving proper reasons for an administrative

decision, as stated in Baker v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration),

[1999] 2 S.C.R. 817, at para. 43.  Baker itself was concerned with an application on

“humanitarian and compassionate grounds” for relief from a removal order.  

[64] In this case, both the majority and dissenting reasons of the IAD disclose

with clarity the considerations in support of both points of view, and the reasons for
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the disagreement as to outcome.  At the factual level, the IAD divided in large part

over differing interpretations of Khosa’s expression of remorse, as was pointed out by

Lutfy C.J.  According to the IAD majority:

It is troublesome to the panel that [Khosa] continues to deny that his

participation in a “street-race” led to the disastrous consequences. . . . At

the same time, I am mindful of [Khosa’s] show of relative remorse at this

hearing for his excessive speed in a public roadway and note the trial

judge’s finding of this remorse . . . . This show of remorse is a positive

factor going to the exercise of special relief.  However, I do not see it as

a compelling feature of the case in light of the limited nature of [Khosa’s]

admissions at this hearing.  [Emphasis added; para. 15.]

According to the IAD dissent on the other hand:

. . . from early on he [Khosa] has accepted responsibility for his actions.

He was prepared to plead guilty to dangerous driving causing death . . . .

I find that [Khosa] is contrite and remorseful. [Khosa] at hearing was

regretful, his voice tremulous and filled with emotion. . . .

. . .

The majority of this panel have placed great significance on [Khosa’s]

dispute that he was racing, when the criminal court found he was.  And

while they concluded this was “not fatal” to his appeal, they also

determined that his continued denial that he was racing “reflects a lack of

insight.”  The panel concluded that this “is not to his credit.”  The panel

found that [Khosa] was remorseful, but concluded it was not a “compelling

feature in light of the limited nature of [Khosa’s] admissions”.

However I find [Khosa’s] remorse, even in light of his denial he was

racing, is genuine and is evidence that [Khosa] will in future be more

thoughtful and will avoid such recklessness. [paras. 50-51 and 53-54]

It seems evident that this is the sort of factual dispute which should be resolved by the

IAD in the application of immigration policy, and not reweighed in the courts.
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[65] In terms of transparent and intelligible reasons, the majority considered

each of the Ribic factors.  It rightly observed that the factors are not exhaustive and

that the weight to be attributed to them will vary from case to case (para. 12).  The

majority reviewed the evidence and decided that, in the circumstances of this case,

most of the factors did not militate strongly for or against relief.  Acknowledging the

findings of the criminal courts on the seriousness of the offence and possibility of

rehabilitation (the first and second of the Ribic factors), it found that the offence of

which the respondent was convicted was serious and that the prospects of

rehabilitation were difficult to assess (para. 23). 

[66] The weight to be given to the respondent’s evidence of remorse and his

prospects for rehabilitation depended on an assessment of his evidence in light of all

the circumstances of the case.  The IAD has a mandate different from that of the

criminal courts.  Khosa did not testify at his criminal trial, but he did before the IAD.

The issue before the IAD was not the potential for rehabilitation for purposes of

sentencing, but rather whether the prospects for rehabilitation were such that, alone or

in combination with other factors, they warranted special relief from a valid removal

order.  The IAD was required to reach its own conclusions based on its own

appreciation of the evidence.  It did so.

[67] As mentioned, the courts below recognized some merit in Khosa’s

complaint.  Lutfy C.J. recognized that the majority “chose to place greater weight on

his denial that he participated in a race than others might have” (para. 36).  Décary J.A.

described the majority’s preoccupation with street racing as “some kind of fixation”

(para. 18).  My colleague Fish J. also decries the weight put on this factor by the

majority (para. 141).  However, as emphasized in Dunsmuir, “certain questions that
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come before administrative tribunals do not lend themselves to one specific, particular

result.  Instead, they may give rise to a number of possible, reasonable conclusions.

Tribunals have a margin of appreciation within the range of acceptable and rational

solutions” (para. 47).  In light of the deference properly owed to the IAD under s.

67(1)(c) of the IRPA,  I cannot, with respect, agree with my colleague Fish J. that the

decision reached by the majority in this case to deny special discretionary relief

against a valid removal order fell outside the range of reasonable outcomes.

V. Disposition

[68] The appeal is allowed and the decision of the IAD is restored.

The following are the reasons delivered by

[69] ROTHSTEIN J. — I have had the benefit of reading the reasons of my

colleague Justice Binnie allowing this appeal.  While I concur with this outcome, I

respectfully disagree with the majority’s approach to the application of the Dunsmuir

standard of review analysis under s. 18.1 of the Federal Courts Act, R.S.C. 1985, c.

F-7 (“FCA”).

I. Introduction

[70] The central issue in this case is whether the FCA expressly, or by necessary

implication, provides the standards of review to be applied on judicial review, and if

so, whether this displaces the common law standard of review analysis recently

articulated in Dunsmuir v. New Brunswick, 2008 SCC 9, [2008] 1 S.C.R. 190.  The
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majority is of the view that the Dunsmuir standard of review analysis is to be read into

s. 18.1(4) of the FCA.  In my view, courts must give effect to the legislature’s words

and cannot superimpose on them a duplicative common law analysis.  Where the

legislature has expressly or impliedly provided for standards of review, courts must

follow that legislative intent, subject to any constitutional challenge. 

[71] Section 18.1(4) of the FCA states:

(4) [Grounds of review] The Federal Court may grant relief under

subsection (3) if it is satisfied that the federal board, commission or other

tribunal 

(a) acted without jurisdiction, acted beyond its jurisdiction or

refused to exercise its jurisdiction;

(b) failed to observe a principle of natural justice, procedural fairness

or other procedure that it was required by law to observe;

(c) erred in law in making a decision or an order, whether or not the

error appears on the face of the record;

(d) based its decision or order on an erroneous finding of fact that it

made in a perverse or capricious manner or without regard for the

material before it;

(e) acted, or failed to act, by reason of fraud or perjured evidence; or

(f) acted in any other way that was contrary to law.

[72] The language of s. 18.1(4)(d) makes clear that findings of fact are to be

reviewed on a highly deferential standard.  Courts are only to interfere with a decision

based on erroneous findings of fact where the federal board, commission or other

tribunal’s factual finding was “made in a perverse or capricious manner or without

regard for the material before it”.  By contrast with para. (d), there is no suggestion

that courts should defer in reviewing a question that raises any of the other criteria in

s. 18.1(4).  Where Parliament intended a deferential standard of review in s. 18.1(4),
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it used clear and unambiguous language.  The necessary implication is that where

Parliament did not provide for a deferential standard, its intent was that no deference

be shown.  As I will explain, the language and context of s. 18.1(4), and in particular

the absence of deferential wording, demonstrates that a correctness standard is to be

applied to questions of jurisdiction, natural justice, law and fraud.  The  language of

s. 18.1(4)(d) indicates that deference is only to be applied to questions of fact.

[73] Dunsmuir reaffirmed that “determining the applicable standard of review

is accomplished by establishing legislative intent” (para. 30).  The present majority’s

insistence that Dunsmuir applies even where Parliament specifies a standard of review

is inconsistent with that search for legislative intent, in my respectful view.  

[74] Standard of review developed as a means to reconcile the tension that

privative clauses create between the rule of law and legislative supremacy:  see U.E.S.,

Local 298 v. Bibeault, [1988] 2 S.C.R. 1048.  “Full” or “strong” privative clauses that

purport to preclude the judicial review of a question brought before a reviewing court

give rise to this judicial-legislative tension, which deference and standard of review

were developed to resolve: see Pasiechnyk v. Saskatchewan (Workers’ Compensation

Board), [1997] 2 S.C.R. 890, at para. 17, for a discussion of the nature of privative

clauses.  In my opinion, the application of Dunsmuir outside the strong privative

clause context marks a departure from the conceptual and jurisprudential origins of the

standard of review analysis.

[75] In my view, the question of whether the Dunsmuir standard of review

analysis applies to judicial review under s. 18.1 of the FCA becomes clear when one

examines the conceptual basis for the common law standard of review analysis.  As
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explained in part II, standard of review emerged as a means to reconcile the judicial-

legislative tension to which privative clauses gave rise.  The legislature’s desire to

immunize certain administrative decisions from judicial scrutiny conflicted with the

constitutional supervisory role of the courts and, as such, required a juridical response

that could reconcile these competing requirements.  Deference and standard of review

was the result.  It was the departure from this conceptual origin that blurred the role

of the privative clause as the legislature’s communicative signal of relative expertise,

and in doing so, the Court moved away from the search for legislative intent that

governs this area.  In part III, I refer to this Court’s jurisprudence on the judicial

recognition of legislated standards of review.  That jurisprudence is clear that courts

must give effect to legislated standards of review, subject to any constitutional

challenges.  In part IV, I explain that having regard to the conceptual origin of

standard of review and the jurisprudence on legislated standards of review, s. 18.1(4)

of the FCA occupies the field of standard of review and therefore ousts the common

law on that question, excepting in cases of a strong privative clause.   In part V, I

conclude by briefly considering the Immigration Appeal Division (“IAD”) decision

in this case.  Like the majority, I would allow the appeal. 

II. The Place of Standard of Review: Reconciling the Judicial-Legislative Tension

of the Privative Clause

A. The Judicial-Legislative Tension

[76] Absent a privative clause, courts have always retained a supervisory

judicial review role.  In the provinces, provincial superior courts have inherent

jurisdiction and in most, if not all, cases statutory judicial review jurisdiction.  In the

federal context, the FCA transferred this inherent jurisdiction from the provincial
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superior courts to the Federal Courts.  Where applicable, statutory rights of appeal also

grant affected parties the right to appeal an administrative decision to court.  This

residual judicial review jurisdiction means that courts retained authority to ensure the

rule of law even as delegated administrative decision making emerged.  La Forest and

Iacobucci JJ. acknowledged this in Canada (Attorney General) v. Mossop, [1993] 1

S.C.R. 554, when La Forest J. wrote that

[i]n the absence of other provisions indicating a disposition to limit

judicial review, the normal supervisory role of the courts remains.  The

administrative tribunal, of course, is authorized to make determinations on

these questions, but they are not to be insulated from the general

supervisory role of the courts. [p. 584] 

The legislature was well aware that parties who perceived an administrative injustice

would still have recourse to the courts.  

[77] The question is, however, whether the creation of expert tribunals

automatically meant that there was to be some limitation on the judicial review role

of the courts, in particular on questions of law.  Where the legislature enacted strong

privative clauses precluding review for legal error, there is no doubt that this was the

legislative intent.  In my opinion, the same limit on judicial review cannot be inferred

merely from the establishment of a tribunal when the legislature did not seek to

immunize the tribunal’s decisions from judicial review.  In those cases, the creation

of an administrative decision-maker did not by itself give rise to a tension with the

supervisory role of the courts.  

[78] In contrast, the majority appears to understand the judicial review of

administrative decisions as automatically engaging a judicial-legislative tension, which
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the standard of review analysis seeks to resolve.  In Dunsmuir, Bastarache and LeBel

JJ., writing for the majority, described this as follows:

Judicial review seeks to address an underlying tension between the rule of

law and the foundational democratic principle, which finds an expression

in the initiatives of Parliament and legislatures to create various

administrative bodies and endow them with broad powers. Courts, while

exercising their constitutional functions of judicial review, must be

sensitive not only to the need to uphold the rule of law, but also to the

necessity of avoiding undue interference with the discharge of

administrative functions in respect of the matters delegated to

administrative bodies by Parliament and legislatures. [Emphasis added;

para. 27.]

As I understand this reasoning, the legislature displaced (or attempted to displace)

judicial decision making in some areas by creating administrative bodies.  From this

viewpoint, the standard of review functions as a necessary balancing exercise between

the courts’ constitutional exercise of judicial review and the legislative desire to

delegate certain powers to administrative bodies. 

[79] In my opinion, in the absence of a strong privative clause such as existed

in Dunsmuir, there are important reasons to question whether this view is applicable.

Broadly speaking, it is true of course that the creation of expert administrative

decision-makers evidenced a legislative intent to displace or bypass the courts as

primary adjudicators in a number of areas.  As Professor W. A. Bogart notes, “[t]he

core idea was that the legislature wanted to regulate some area but wished someone

else, an administrative actor, to carry out the regulation for reasons of expertise,

expediency, access, independence from the political process, and so forth” (“The Tools

of the Administrative State and the Regulatory Mix”, in C. M. Flood and L. Sossin,

eds., Administrative Law in Context (2008), 25, at p. 31).  It was only with the
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enactment of privative clauses, however, that the legislature evidenced an intent to

oust, or at the very least restrict, the court’s review role.    

[80] The most obvious case was labour relations.  Labour relations boards were

created during the First and Second World Wars, in part to stave off labour unrest: see

R. J. Charney and T. E. F. Brady, Judicial Review in Labour Law (loose-leaf), at pp.

2-1 to 2-17.  In order to protect the boards from judicial intervention, the legislature

enacted strong privative clauses.  Professor Audrey Macklin notes that “[f]rustrated

with judicial hostility toward the objectives of labour relations legislation, the

government not only established a parallel administrative regime of labour relations

boards, but also enacted statutory provisions that purported to preclude entirely

judicial review of the legality of administrative action”: “Standard of Review: The

Pragmatic and Functional Test”, in Administrative Law in Context, 197, at p. 199.

While there are different types of privative clauses, the labour relations context gave

rise to strong privative clauses that typically purported to preclude review not only of

factual findings, but also legal and jurisdictional decisions of the tribunal: see

Pasiechnyk, at para. 17 (discussing what constitutes a “full” or “true” privative clause).

 

[81] In attempting to preclude judicial review, privative clauses gave rise to a

tension between the two core pillars of the public law system: legislative supremacy

and the judicial enforcement of law: see D. Dyzenhaus, “Disobeying Parliament?

Privative Clauses and the Rule of Law”, in R. W. Bauman and T.  Kahana, eds., The

Least Examined Branch: The Role of Legislatures in the Constitutional State (2006),

499, at p. 500.  Strong privative clauses reflected the legislature’s intent to make

administrative decisions final and thereby beyond the purview of judicial scrutiny.

20
09

 S
C

C
 1

2 
(C

an
LI

I)



- 58 -

This  conflicts with the rule of law principle of accountability, for which access to

courts is necessary.  As Professor Mary Liston notes:

The risk to the accountability function of the rule of law was that these

officials could behave as a law unto themselves because they would be the

sole judges of the substantive validity of their own acts.  The institutional

result of privative clauses was a system of competing and irreconcilable

supremacies between the legislative and judicial branches of government.

(“Governments in Miniature: The Rule of Law in the Administrative

State”, in Administrative Law in Context, 77, at p. 104)

Faced with these competing “supremacies”, courts were forced to develop a juridical

approach that would reconcile, or at least alleviate, this tension.  In Canada, courts

opted for the deference approach.

B. The Origins of the Standard of Review Analysis: Resolving the Privative Clause
Tension

[82] The deference approach emerged as a means of reconciling Parliament’s

intent to immunize certain administrative decisions from review with the supervisory

role of courts in a rule of law system.  This approach originated with Canadian Union

of Public Employees, Local 963 v.  New Brunswick Liquor Corp., [1979] 2 S.C.R. 227

(“C.U.P.E.”).  In reviewing a labour tribunal decision, Dickson J., as he then was,

wrote that the privative clause “constitutes a clear statutory direction on the part of the

Legislature that public sector labour matters be promptly and finally decided by the

[Public Service Labour Relations] Board” (p. 235).  The decision of the Board was

protected so long as it was not “so patently unreasonable that the Board . . . did

‘something which takes the exercise of its powers outside the protection of the

privative or preclusive clause’” (p. 237).  
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[83] The deference approach sought to give effect to the legislature’s

recognition that the administrative decision-maker had relative expertise on some or

all questions.  The privative clause indicated the area of tribunal expertise that the

legislature was satisfied warranted deference.  As Professor Dyzenhaus explains:

. . . CUPE involves more than concession.  Right at the outset of the

development of the idea of deference, it was clear that there was a judicial

cession of interpretative authority to the tribunal, within the scope of its

expertise — the area of jurisdiction protected by the privative clause.  The

cession was not total — the tribunal could not be patently unreasonable.

But it was significant because it required that judges defer to the

administration’s interpretations of the law, except on jurisdictional,

constitutional, or constitution like issues. [Emphasis added; p. 512.]

[84] It is clear in C.U.P.E. that the deferential approach was contingent upon

and shaped by the relevant privative clause.  Interpretive authority was only ceded to

tribunals in the area  “within the scope of its expertise — the area of jurisdiction

protected by the privative clause”.  A strong privative clause that protected legal as

well as factual and discretionary decisions meant that the legislature recognized the

tribunal as having relative expertise with respect to all these questions.  Dickson J.

emphasized that the legislature’s frequent use of privative clauses in the labour

relations context was intimately connected to tribunal expertise.  He wrote that “[t]he

rationale for protection of a labour board’s decisions within jurisdiction is

straightforward and compelling.  The labour board is a specialized tribunal which

administers a comprehensive statute regulating labour relations” (p. 235).  In other

words, tribunal expertise was a compelling rationale for imposing a privative clause.

It was not, however, a free-standing basis for deference.  
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[85] A further step in the development of the deference approach was Bibeault,

when this Court introduced the pragmatic and functional approach for determining the

appropriate standard of review.  The pragmatic and functional approach, now known

simply as the standard of review analysis, was intended to focus “the Court’s inquiry

directly on the intent of the legislator rather than on interpretation of an isolated

provision” (p. 1089).  In reviewing a decision-maker protected by a strong privative

clause, this more expansive analysis examined “not only the wording of the enactment

conferring jurisdiction on the administrative tribunal, but the purpose of the statute

creating the tribunal, the reason for its existence, the area of expertise of its members

and the nature of the problem before the tribunal” (p. 1088).  Beetz J. emphasized the

overarching objective of giving effect to legislative intent while upholding courts’

supervisory role in a rule of law system (see p. 1090). 

[86] The reasoning of Gonthier J. in Bell Canada v. Canada (Canadian Radio-

Television and Telecommunications Commission),  [1989] 1 S.C.R. 1722, further

reflected this understanding that it is the privative clause that signals when deference

is owed and that demarcates the area of relative expertise.  Gonthier J. made clear that:

Where the legislator has clearly stated that the decision of an

administrative tribunal is final and binding, courts of original jurisdiction

cannot interfere with such decisions unless the tribunal has committed an

error which goes to its jurisdiction. . . .  Decisions which are so protected

are, in that sense, entitled to a non-discretionary form of deference because

the legislator intended them to be final and conclusive and, in turn, this

intention arises out of the desire to leave the resolution of some issues in

the hands of a specialized tribunal.  [Emphasis added; p. 1744.] 

Gonthier J.’s statement captured the essential role of the privative clause. Privative

clauses indicate the legislature’s intent that administrative decisions made within “the

hands of a specialized tribunal” be deemed final and conclusive.  It is in these cases
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that courts must balance their constitutional role to preserve the rule of law with the

legislature’s intent to oust the courts’ jurisdiction.  Gonthier J.’s reasoning understood

expertise as the underlying rationale for enacting the privative clause.  Expertise alone

was not interpreted as indicating a legislative intent for finality.  If the legislature

intended to protect expert decision-makers from review, it did so through a privative

clause. 

C. Departure From the Origins of Standard of Review: Expertise as a Stand-Alone
Basis for Deference

[87] However, with Pezim v. British Columbia (Superintendent of Brokers),

[1994] 2 S.C.R. 557, there was a departure from the conceptual origin of standard of

review I have described.  That case involved the judicial review of a tribunal decision

that was not protected by a privative clause and in fact was subject to a statutory right

of appeal.  Relying on the language of “specialization of duties” from Bell Canada, the

Court in Pezim imputed relative expertise to the tribunal, including on questions of

law, based on its statutory mandates.  In Pezim, the Court reviewed the constating

statute of the British Columbia Securities Commission and found that “[t]he breadth

of the Commission’s expertise and specialisation is reflected in the provisions of the

[B.C. Securities Act]” (p. 593).  This approach of judicially imputing expertise, even

on questions of law,  was a departure from earlier jurisprudence that relied on privative

clauses as the manifest signal of the legislature’s recognition of relative tribunal

expertise.

[88] My colleague Binnie J. writes at para. 26 of his reasons that “Pezim has

been cited and applied in numerous cases over the last 15 years.”   In light of this, he

rejects what he sees  as my effort “to roll back the Dunsmuir clock”.  With respect, I
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do not believe that the longevity of Pezim should stand in the way of this Court’s

recent attempts to return conceptual clarity to the application of standard of review.

The fact that Pezim has been cited in other cases does not preclude this Court from

revisiting its reasoning where there are compelling reasons to do so: R. v. Robinson,

[1996] 1 S.C.R. 683, at para. 46.  In my view, Pezim’s departure from the conceptual

basis for standard of review constitutes such a compelling reason.  In Dunsmuir, this

Court recognized that the time had “arrived for a reassessment” of “the troubling

question of the approach to be taken in judicial review of decisions of administrative

tribunals” (para. 1).  Such reassessment should include a return to the conceptual basis

for standard of review. 

[89] I do not dispute that reviewing courts, whether in the appellate or judicial

review contexts, should show deference to lower courts and administrative decision-

makers on questions of fact: see Deschamps J. in concurrence in Dunsmuir at para.

161.  The principled bases articulated in Housen v. Nikolaisen, 2002 SCC 33, [2002]

2 S.C.R. 235, at para. 13, for deference to judicial triers of fact are also relevant in the

administrative review context.  Just as judicial triers of fact are better situated to make

findings of fact at first instance, so too are tribunals, especially in the area of policy

making.  In cases involving mixed fact and law, where the legal question cannot be

extricated from a factual or policy finding, deference should be shown. 

[90] However, where a legal question can be extricated from a factual or policy

inquiry, it is inappropriate to presume deference where Parliament has not indicated

this via a privative clause.  The basic rule in the appellate context is that questions of

law are to be reviewed on a correctness standard: Housen, at para. 8.  The reasons for

this are twofold.  First, “the principle of universality requires appellate courts to ensure
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that the same legal rules are applied in similar situations”: Housen, at para. 9.

Divergent applications of legal rules undermine the integrity of the rule of law.  Dating

back to the time of Dicey’s theory of British constitutionalism, almost all rule of law

theories include a requirement that each person in the political community be subject

to or guided by the same general law:  see A. V. Dicey, Introduction to the Study of

the Law of the Constitution (10th ed. 1959),  at p. 193; L. L. Fuller, The Morality of

Law (rev. ed. 1969), at pp. 81-91 (advocating the principle of congruence between

official action and declared rule); J. Raz, The Authority of Law: Essays on Law and

Morality (1979), at pp. 215-17 (“[s]ince the court’s judgment establishes conclusively

what is the law in the case before it, the litigants can be guided by law only if the

judges apply the law correctly”).  A correctness standard on questions of law is meant,

in part, to ensure this universality.  Second, appellate and reviewing courts have

greater law-making expertise relative to trial judges and administrative decision-

makers.  As this Court emphasized in Housen:

[W]hile the primary role of trial courts is to resolve individual disputes

based on the facts before them and settled law, the primary role of

appellate courts is to delineate and refine legal rules and ensure their

universal application. In order to fulfill the above functions, appellate

courts require a broad scope of review with respect to matters of law.

[para. 9]

[91] In the administrative context, unlike the appellate context, the legislature

may decide that an administrative decision-maker has superior expertise relative to a

reviewing court, including on legal questions.  It signals this recognition by enacting

a strong privative clause.  It is in these cases that the court must undertake a standard

of review analysis to determine the appropriate level of deference that is owed to the

tribunal.  It is not for the court to impute tribunal expertise on legal questions, absent
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a privative clause and, in doing so, assume the role of the legislature to determine

when deference is or is not owed. 

[92] The distinction between the judicial and legislative roles was further

blurred when the privative clause was incorporated into the pragmatic and functional

approach in Pushpanathan v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration),

[1998] 1 S.C.R.  982.   Pushpanathan set out the four relevant factors for the standard

of review analysis:  privative clause, expertise, purpose of the act as a whole and of

the provision in particular, and the nature of the problem.  Rather than being viewed

as the express manifestation of legislative intent regarding deference, the privative

clause was now treated simply as one of several factors in the calibration of deference

(standard of review).  As Professor Macklin notes, “[i]f the privative clause was an

exercise in communicating legislative intent about the role of the courts, suffice to say

that the message was, if not lost, then at least reformulated in translation” (p. 225).  

D. Legislative Intent

[93] In my opinion, recognizing expertise as a free-standing basis for deference

on questions that reviewing courts are normally considered to be expert on (law,

jurisdiction, fraud, natural justice, etc.)  departs from the search for legislative intent

that governs this area. As Dunsmuir reaffirmed, the rationale behind the common law

standard of review analysis is to give effect to legislative intent (Bastarache and LeBel

JJ., at para. 30): see also Pushpanathan, at para. 26 (“[t]he central inquiry in

determining the standard of review exercisable by a court of law is the legislative

intent of the statute creating the tribunal whose decision is being reviewed”); C.U.P.E.
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v. Ontario (Minister of Labour), 2003 SCC 29, [2003] 1 S.C.R. 539, at para. 149

(standard of review as “seeking the polar star of legislative intent”). 

[94] Where the recognition of relative expertise was grounded in the privative

clause, the legislature’s intent was clear.  Departures from that conceptual basis  have

led courts to undertake what are often artificial judicial determinations of relative

expertise.  It seems quite arbitrary, for example, that courts may look at the nature of

a tribunal as defined by its enabling statute, but not always conduct a full review of its

actual expertise.  Should a reviewing court be required to consider the qualifications

of administrative decision-makers on questions that courts are normally considered to

have superior expertise?  For example, should it matter whether or not decision-makers

have legal training?  In the specific context of statutory interpretation, should the

reviewing court scrutinize whether or not the tribunal regularly reviews and interprets

particular provisions in its home statute such that it possesses relative expertise with

respect to such provisions?  See L. Sossin, “Empty Ritual, Mechanical Exercise or the

Discipline of Deference? Revisiting the Standard of Review in Administrative Law”

(2003), 27 Advocates’ Q. 478, at p. 491 (for a discussion of the judicial determination

of expertise). 

[95] Far from subscribing to the view that courts should be reviewing the actual

expertise of administrative decision-makers, it is my position that this is the function

of the legislature.  In my view, the discordance between imputed versus actual

expertise is simply one manifestation of the larger conceptual unhinging of tribunal

expertise from the privative clause.  The legislatures that create administrative

decision-makers are better able to consider the relative qualifications, specialization

and day-to-day workings of tribunals, boards and other decision-makers which they
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themselves have constituted.  Where the legislature believes that an administrative

decision-maker possesses superior expertise on questions that are normally within the

traditional bailiwick of courts (law, jurisdiction, fraud, natural justice, etc.), it can

express this by enacting a privative clause. 

 

[96] In my respectful view, the majority’s common law standard of review

approach seeks two polar stars — express legislative intent and judicially determined

expertise — that may or may not align.  While there was some attempt by the majority

in Dunsmuir to reconnect these inquiries, the move has been incomplete.  Professor

David Mullan notes that “expertise is no longer described as the single most important

factor” in Dunsmuir and the privative clause is seen as a “strong indication” of a

requirement of deference: “Dunsmuir v. New Brunswick, Standard of Review and

Procedural Fairness for Public Servants: Let’s Try Again!” (2008), 21 C.J.A.L.P. 117,

at pp. 125-26.  In my view, it is time for the courts to acknowledge that privative

clauses and tribunal expertise are two sides of the same coin.

E. Recognizing the Limitation of Common Law Standard of Review Analysis

[97] Standard of review has dominated so much of administrative law

jurisprudence and academic writing to date that one might hope it would, by now,

provide a cogent and predictable analysis of when courts should adopt a deferential

approach to an administrative decision.  Dunsmuir demonstrates that this is still not

the case.  In Dunsmuir, six judges of this Court said that the standard of review

applicable to the adjudicator’s legal determination was reasonableness.  Three judges

found that the standard was correctness.  Each group focused on different aspects of

the adjudicator’s decision-making process.  The majority gave weight to the presence
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of a strong privative clause, that the adjudicator was imputed to have expertise in

interpreting his home statute, that the purpose of the legislation was the timely and

binding settlement of disputes, and that the legal question was not outside the

specialized expertise of the adjudicator.  The minority focused on the relationship

between the common law rules relating to dismissal and those under the Public Service

Labour Relations Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. P-25.  Because their starting point was the

common law, over which the adjudicator was not imputed to have expertise, the

minority was of the view that the correctness standard applied.  

[98] What this demonstrates is that the common law standard of review analysis

continues to provide little certainty about which standard will apply in a particular

case.  How a court will weigh and balance the four standard of review factors remains

difficult to predict and therefore more costly to litigate.  In my view, it must be

recognized that the common law standard of review analysis does not provide for a

panacea of rigorous and objective decision making regarding the intensity with which

courts should review tribunal decisions. In attempting to reconcile the court’s

constitutional role in the face of a strong privative clause, it may be the best that we

have at this point.  But its application outside the privative clause context is, in my

view, of highly questionable efficacy.

III. Judicial Recognition of Legislated Standards of Review

A. Giving Effect to Legislative Intent

[99] This Court has considered legislative language similar to that in s. 18.1(4)

in previous cases and has held that a common law standard of review analysis is not
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necessary where the legislature has provided for standards of review.  This Court held

in R. v. Owen, 2003 SCC 33, [2003] 1 S.C.R. 779, that legislative rules specifying

standards of review must be given effect by courts, subject to constitutional limits.  

[100] The majority now attempts to qualify that holding in Owen.  In my

respectful view, that is ignoring the obvious.   The majority insists that although not

stated, the “common law of judicial review” was still in play in Owen.  Binnie J. writes

that “even in the context of a precisely targeted proceeding related to a named

adjudicative board, the standard of review was evaluated by reference to the common

law of judicial review” (para. 31).  In my respectful opinion, to say (or imply) that a

Dunsmuir standard of review analysis applies even where the legislature has

articulated the applicable standard of review directly contradicts Owen.

[101] The majority nevertheless implies that even if the Dunsmuir standard of

review analysis did not apply in Owen, this was only because of the specificity of s.

672.38 of the Criminal Code, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-46 (see para. 29).  That section sets

out the standard of review to be applied on judicial review of decisions from Review

Boards regarding the liberty of persons found not criminally responsible.  The majority

contrasts this with s. 18.1 of the FCA, stating that “[r]esort to the general law of

judicial review is all the more essential in the case of a provision like s. 18.1 of the

[FCA] which, unlike s. 672 of the Criminal Code, is not limited to particular issues

before a particular adjudicative tribunal” (para. 33).  Thus, even if one rejects the view

that a common law standard of review analysis was present in Owen, the majority still

says that the generality of s. 18.1 of the FCA makes it applicable in the present case.
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[102] The problem with this reasoning is that such qualification would seriously

undermine the legislature’s ability to introduce greater certainty and predictability into

the standard of review process.  Drawn to its logical conclusion, in order to displace

the Dunsmuir standard of review analysis, the majority’s approach would require

legislatures to enact standard of review legislation with respect to every single

administrative tribunal or decision-maker and perhaps in relation to every type of

decision they make.  With respect, this amounts to a serious overreaching of this

Court’s role.  It fails to respect the legislature’s prerogative to articulate, within

constitutional limits, what standard of review should apply to decision-makers that are

wholly the products of legislation.  

[103] In discussing British Columbia’s Administrative Tribunals Act, S.B.C.

2004, c. 45 (“B.C. ATA”), Binnie J. notes that “most if not all judicial review statutes

are drafted against the background of the common law of judicial review” (para. 19).

While I agree with this observation, I disagree with him as to the conclusions that

should flow from it.  The majority views the common law background as providing an

opening for the continued relevance of a common law standard of review analysis. In

reference to s. 58(2)(a) of the B.C. ATA, Binnie J. writes: 

Despite Dunsmuir, “patent unreasonableness” will live on in British

Columbia, but the content of the expression, and the precise degree of

deference it commands in the diverse circumstances of a large provincial

administration, will necessarily continue to be calibrated according to

general principles of administrative law. [Underlining added; para. 19.] 

[104] The majority would allow for recourse to the common law on several

fronts.  First, Binnie J. states that the common law jurisprudence on the “content” of

“patently unreasonable” will be relevant.  I agree that the common law will be a
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necessary interpretive tool where common law expressions are employed by the

legislator and are not adequately defined: see R. Sullivan, Sullivan on the Construction

of Statutes (5th ed. 2008), at pp. 434-36; R. v. Holmes, [1988] 1 S.C.R. 914; Waldick

v. Malcolm, [1991] 2 S.C.R. 456.

[105] However, the majority would also allow for recourse on a second front.

Binnie J. says that “the precise degree of deference [patently unreasonable] commands

in the diverse circumstances of a large provincial administration, will necessarily

continue to be calibrated according to general principles of administrative law” (para.

19).  It is unclear exactly which principles of administrative law are being referred to.

If the reference to general principles of administrative law means there is some sort of

spectrum along which patent unreasonableness is to be calibrated, that would be at

odds with the B.C. legislature’s codification of discrete standards of review.  

[106] With the ATA, the B.C. legislature expressly codified the standards of

review.  However, in order for legislation to be exhaustive on a particular question,

legislatures are not required to expressly oust the common law by statute.  In Gendron

v. Supply and Services Union of the Public Service Alliance of Canada, Local 50057,

[1990] 1 S.C.R. 1298, this Court considered whether recourse to the common law duty

of fair representation was appropriate where the legislature had created a statutory

duty.  L’Heureux-Dubé J., writing for a unanimous Court, emphasized that because the

content of the statutory remedy was “identical to the duty at common law”, the

“common law duty is therefore not in any sense additive; it is merely duplicative” (p.

1316).  The Court went on to hold that
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the common law duty of fair representation is neither “necessary [nor]

appropriate” in circumstances where the statutory duty applies. Parliament

has codified the common law duty and provided a new and superior

method of remedying a breach.  It is therefore reasonable to conclude that

while the legislation does not expressly oust the common law duty of fair

representation, it does however effect this end by necessary implication

. . . .  [Emphasis in original; p. 1319.]

Thus, while recourse to the common law is appropriate where Parliament has

employed common law terms or principles without sufficiently defining them, it is not

appropriate where the legislative scheme or provisions expressly or implicitly ousts

the relevant common law analysis as is the case with s. 18.1(4) of the FCA.

B. The Majority’s Concern With the Rigidity of Legislated Standards Is Misplaced

[107] The majority expresses concern with the rigidity of general legislative

schemes in the judicial review context.  With respect to the B.C. ATA, Binnie J. writes

of the need for a common law analysis that would account for the “diverse

circumstances of a large provincial administration” (para. 19).  In the federal context,

he writes: “It cannot have been Parliament’s intent to create . . . a single, rigid

Procrustean standard of decontextualized review . . .” (para. 28).  By focussing on the

diversity of decision-makers covered by the FCA and the B.C. ATA, the majority’s

reasons make prescribed standards appear overly rigid, even arbitrary.

[108] With respect, the image of the Procrustean bed is misplaced in the judicial

review context.  The invocation of the Procrustean image with respect to legislated

rules creates the impression that the contrasting common law standard of review is

operating in a fluid, fully contextualized paradigm.  This is not the case.  This is not

an area where Parliament is imposing rigid conformity against the backdrop of a
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panoply of common law standards.  The potential flexibility of a contextual common

law analysis is already limited in the post-Dunsmuir world of two standards.

Regardless of what type of decision-maker is involved, whether a Cabinet minister or

an entry-level fonctionnaire (para. 28),  the Dunsmuir analysis can only lead to one of

two possible outcomes:  reasonableness or correctness.  And, as the present majority

makes clear, these are single standards, not moving points along a spectrum (para. 59).

[109] Moreover, the majority’s concerns regarding legislative rigidity are only

realized if one accepts that the focus of the analysis should or must be on the type of

administrative decision-maker.  The majority’s argument is that it cannot have been

intended for a range of decision-makers to be subject to the same standards of review.

A review of the FCA and the B.C. ATA makes clear, however, that the respective

legislatures believed the focus should be on the nature of the question under review

(e.g., fact, law, etc.), rather than the nature of the decision-maker.  So there is a

diversity in these schemes.  It just operates according to the type of question being

reviewed. 

[110] Even given this legislative focus on the type of question under review, it

is still not the case that all administrative decision-makers are subject to the same

standards of review.  Where a decision-maker’s enabling statute purports to preclude

judicial review on some or all questions through a privative clause, deference will

apply and a Dunsmuir standard of review analysis will be conducted.  This is precisely

how Parliament has legislated in the FCA context when it intends for greater deference

to be shown to certain decision-makers. 
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[111] The Canada Labour Code, R.S.C. 1985, c. L-2, for example, includes a

strong privative clause protecting the Canadian Industrial Relations Board from

judicial review under the FCA on questions of law and fact.  Section 22(1) states:

22. (1) Subject to this Part, every order or decision of the Board is

final and shall not be questioned or reviewed in any court, except in

accordance with the Federal Courts Act on the grounds referred to in

paragraph 18.1(4)(a), (b) or (e) of that Act.

Section 22(1) expressly provides for review on questions of jurisdiction, procedural

fairness, fraud or perjured evidence, but excludes review for errors of law or fact

through express reference to s. 18.1(4) of the FCA.  Where the privative clause applies,

i.e. with respect to s. 18.1(4)(c), (d), or (f), the court is faced with a tension between

its constitutional review role and legislative supremacy.  In such cases, the Dunsmuir

analysis applies.  There is no role for the Dunsmuir standard of review analysis where

s. 22(1) expressly provides for review on questions of jurisdiction, natural justice and

fraud.  Correctness review applies in these cases. 

[112] In contrast, the Immigration and Refugee Protection Act, S.C. 2001, c. 27

— the underlying legislation in the present case — does not contain this type of

privative clause.  Section 162(1) only provides that “[e]ach Division of the Board has,

in respect of proceedings brought before it under this Act, sole and exclusive

jurisdiction to hear and determine all questions of law and fact, including questions of

jurisdiction.”  Contrary to the implication of the majority reasons, I think it is plain

that this privative clause is intended only to differentiate between different levels and

tribunals within the immigration regime and provide each with exclusive jurisdiction
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to hear legal and factual questions.  It is not a  privative clause that seeks to restrict or

preclude judicial review. 

[113] These examples indicate that Parliament has not been unmindful of the

issue of standard of review in s. 18.1(4).  Where it intends that a tribunal decision

reviewed under s. 18.1 be shown deference, Parliament expressly indicates this either

in s. 18.1(4) itself, as it has in para. (d) with respect to facts, or in the underlying

legislation such as the Canada Labour Code.  Where it does not, the courts should

undertake their review according to the standards of correctness.

[114] I would note that the B.C. legislature has also turned its mind to these

concerns.  The B.C. ATA provides for more deferential standards of review where the

underlying statute contains a privative clause.  By imposing different standards of

review depending on whether or not the administrative decision is protected by a

privative clause, the legislature differentiates between those expert decisions it wished

to protect and those it did not (ss. 58 and 59).  The Honourable Geoff Plant indicated

this when introducing the B.C. ATA on second reading:  

For tribunals with specialized expertise, like the Farm Industry Review

Board and the Employment Standards Tribunal, this bill generally

provides that a court must defer to a tribunal’s decision unless the decision

is patently unreasonable or the tribunal has acted unfairly. For other

tribunals — including, for example, the mental health review panels — the

bill provides that with limited exceptions, a court must adopt a standard of

correctness in reviewing the tribunal’s decisions.

(Debates of the Legislative Assembly, 5th Sess., 37th Parl., May 18, 2004,

at p. 11193)
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[115] The record of the proceedings of the B.C. legislature also makes clear the

legislature’s intent to codify standards of review that would oust a duplicative common

law standard of review analysis.  The policy rationale for this move was clear.  The

legislation was aimed at refocussing judicial review litigation on the merits of the case,

rather than on the convoluted process of determining and applying the standard of

review. 

The question of what the standard of review should be on a

case-by-case basis is often interpreted by the courts as a search for

legislative intent. . . . Accordingly, searching for that intent tends to be a

time-consuming, expensive and sometimes disruptive exercise. 

. . .

. . . The provisions in this bill that codify the standards of review will

shift the focus from what has been largely a scholarly debate about fine

points of law to matters of greater immediate concern to the parties in

tribunal proceedings. [Emphasis added.] 

(Debates of the Legislative Assembly, at p. 11193)

[116] It would be troubling, I believe, to the B.C. legislature to think that, despite

its effort to codify standard of review and shift the focus of judicial review to the

merits of the case, this Court would re-impose a duplicative Dunsmuir-type analysis

in cases arising under the B.C. ATA. 

IV. Statutory Interpretation of the Federal Courts Act

A. Section 18.1(4)
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[117] Section 18.1(4) appears at para. 71 above.  On my reading, where

Parliament intended a deferential standard of review in s. 18.1(4), it used clear and

unambiguous language.  The necessary implication is that where Parliament did not

provide for deferential review, it intended the reviewing court to apply a correctness

standard as it does in the regular appellate context. 

[118] In my opinion, it is useful to analyse s. 18.1(4) by first examining para. (d),

which  provides for judicial review where the federal board, commission or other

tribunal

(d) based its decision or order on an erroneous finding of fact that it made

in a perverse or capricious manner or without regard for the material

before it; 

In this paragraph, Parliament has expressly instructed courts to show significant

deference to the original decision-maker.  The words “in a perverse or capricious

manner or without regard for the material before it” are clear and unambiguous.  They

indicate that on questions of fact, courts are only to interfere in the most egregious

cases of erroneous fact finding. 

[119] Binnie J. also finds that “it is clear from s. 18.1(4)(d) that Parliament

intended administrative fact finding to command a high degree of deference” (para.

46).  It would seem that in recognizing that the legislature intended a high degree of

deference, one would conclude that this provision speaks for itself and ousts a common

law standard of review analysis.  Yet, Binnie J. still suggests that the provision is

merely complementary of the common law, rather than dispositive of the standard of

review issue.  He writes that s. 18.1(4)(d) “provides legislative precision to the
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reasonableness standard of review of factual issues” and is “quite consistent with

Dunsmuir” (para. 46).  By superimposing Dunsmuir, the majority signals that factual

decisions are to be reviewed on a reasonableness standard.  The question then is

whether reasonableness implies the same level of deference as “capricious” and

“perverse”.  Arguably, a reasonableness review might be less deferential than that

intended by the words Parliament used.  Regardless of whether that is true or not, there

is no justification for imposing a duplicative common law analysis where the statute

expressly provides for the standard of review: see Gendron.

[120] By contrast with para. (d), there is no suggestion that courts should defer

in reviewing a question that raises any of the other criteria in s. 18.1(4).  Parliament

recognized that with respect to factual determinations, a federal board, commission or

other tribunal is better situated than a reviewing court.  With respect to questions of

law, jurisdiction, natural justice, fraud or perjured evidence, the legislation deems

courts to have greater expertise than administrative decision-makers. 

[121] There is no suggestion in the FCA that reviewing courts should defer on

questions of law.  Section 18.1(4)(c) provides for review where the federal board,

commission or other tribunal 

(c) erred in law in making a decision or an order, whether or not the error

appears on the face of the record;

I can see no meaningful difference between the terms “the decision is based on a

wrong decision on a question of law” which, in Owen, was considered to be sufficient

by this Court to determine that a correctness standard of review applied, and “erred in
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law in making a decision or an order, whether or not the error appears on the face of

the record” in s. 18.1(4)(c).  Indeed, in Mugesera v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship

and Immigration), 2005 SCC 40, [2005] 2 S.C.R. 100,  a unanimous Court thought that

the words of s. 18.1(4) were sufficiently clear that “[u]nder these provisions, questions

of law are reviewable on a standard of correctness” (para. 37).  Mugesera, like this

case, was a judicial review of a decision of the IAD.  

[122] The majority now attempts to qualify Mugesera by writing that “[e]rrors

of law are generally governed by a correctness standard” (para. 44  (emphasis added)).

With respect, Mugesera did not qualify its application of the correctness standard of

review in interpreting s. 18.1(4)(c).  Paragraph 37 of Mugesera states: 

Applications for judicial review of administrative decisions rendered

pursuant to the Immigration Act are subject to s. 18.1 of the Federal Court
Act.  Paragraphs (c) and (d) of s. 18.1(4), in particular, allow the Court to

grant relief if the federal commission erred in law or based its decision on

an erroneous finding of fact.  Under these provisions, questions of law are

reviewable on a standard of correctness.

Moreover, contrary to what the present majority implies, the Court in Mugesera did

not limit the application of the correctness standard to “the general questions of

international law and criminal law at issue in that case” (para. 44 of majority).  It is

clear that as a matter of statutory interpretation, the Court understood s. 18.1(4)(c) as

requiring a correctness review on questions of law.  The Court saw no need to impose

the common law over what the statute itself dictated.  

[123] The majority nevertheless insists that “para. (c) provides a ground of

intervention, but the common law will stay the hand of the judge(s) in certain cases if
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the interpretation is by an expert adjudicator interpreting his or her home statute or a

closely related statute” (para. 44 (emphasis in original)).  With respect, there is no

authority for this in the legislation.  The majority finds their opening in the remedial

discretion of s. 18.1(4).  Binnie J. writes: “This nuance does not appear on the face of

para. (c), but it is the common law principle on which the discretion provided in s.

18.1(4)  is to be exercised” (para. 44).  As I will explain, the remedial discretion in s.

18.1(4) goes to the question of withholding relief, not the review itself.  The bases

upon which the remedial discretion is to be exercised are wholly distinct from the

common law of standard of review analysis.  

[124] Paragraphs (a), (b) and (e) of s. 18.1(4) provide for relief where a federal

board, commission or other tribunal

(a) acted without jurisdiction, acted beyond its jurisdiction or refused to

exercise its jurisdiction; 

(b) failed to observe a principle of natural justice, procedural fairness or

other procedure that it was required by law to observe;

. . .

(e) acted, or failed to act, by reason of fraud or perjured evidence;

There is no indication in any of these provisions that the legislature intended for the

reviewing court to show any deference to administrative decision-makers in

determining questions of jurisdiction, natural justice, procedural fairness and fraud or

perjured evidence. 

[125] Section 18.1(4)(f) contemplates judicial intervention where the federal

board, commission or other tribunal
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(f) acted in any other way that was contrary to law.

The majority  writes that s. 18.1(4)(f) “necessarily includes ‘law’ outside the [FCA]”

(para. 48) and therefore demonstrates that “s. 18.1(4) is not intended to operate as a

self-contained code, but is intended by Parliament to be interpreted and applied against

the backdrop of the common law, including those elements most recently expounded

in Dunsmuir” (para. 48).  The majority relies on the statement by the authors of

Federal Courts Practice 2009 (2008), B. J. Saunders et al., that “[s]ection 18.1(4)(f)

ensures that the Court will not be hindered in developing new grounds for review”

(para. 49 (emphasis added by Binnie J.)).

[126] It is not in dispute that s. 18.1(4) is not intended to operate as a self-

contained code.  In judicial review of any administrative decision where a legal error

is alleged, the court is required to consider whether the decision-maker was in breach

of any statutory provision or common law rule that might be relevant.  In this regard,

I agree that s. 18.1(4)(f) provides for potentially expanded grounds of review.

However, that is not the issue in this case.  The issue in this case is whether Parliament

has legislated exhaustively on the standard of review, so as to oust the Dunsmuir

standard of review analysis.  Binnie J.’s reliance on Saunders et al.’s discussion of the

“grounds of review” under s. 18.1(4) does not address whether the section also

provides for standards of review.  This is troubling, given that those same

commentators find that s. 18.1(4) does provide for standards of review on questions

of fact and law.  At p. 145 of their text under the title “Grounds for Review —

Standard of Review — Generally” in commenting on Mugesera, they write: 
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Under section 18.1(4)(c) and (d) of the Federal Courts Act, questions of

law are reviewable on a standard of correctness.  On questions of fact, the

reviewing court can intervene under section 18.1(4)(d) only if it considers

that the tribunal “based its decision or order on an erroneous finding of

fact that it made in a perverse or capricious manner or without regard for

the material before it”.

[127] All that s. 18.1(4)(f) provides for is review of legal errors committed by a

federal board, commission or other tribunal other than those “in making a decision or

an order”, which are already captured under s. 18.1(4)(c): see Morneault v. Canada

(Attorney General), [2001] 1 F.C. 30 (C.A.), at para. 44 (“the intent of the paragraph

appears to have been to afford a ground that was not otherwise specifically mentioned

in subsection 18.1(4)”).  A tribunal’s refusal to make a decision or an order, for

example, would not come under para. (c).  The reference to “acted in any other way

that was contrary to law” refers, then, to legal errors that are not captured by s.

18.1(4)(c).  It does not provide an opening for a Dunsmuir standard of review analysis.

With respect, the majority’s view of s. 18.1(4) ignores the obvious interpretation in

search of something that is not there. 

B.  Section 18 and the Origins of the Federal Courts Act 

[128] The majority is of the view that when s. 18.1 was added to the FCA, it “did

not have the effect of excluding the common law” (para. 34).  It appears that this

proposition is intended to act as a platform for the applicability of the common law

standard of review analysis.  With respect, it is overly broad to suggest that all

elements of the common law continued to apply to s. 18.1(4) simply because there

were some gaps — for example, criteria in exercising the discretion to withhold relief

— which the common law continued to fill.  For the reasons I have explained, the FCA
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occupies the area of standard of review and therefore ousts the application of the

common law on this question. 

[129] The genesis of the FCA and its amendments is not in dispute. Section 18

was enacted to transfer jurisdiction from the provincial superior courts to the federal

courts for judicial review of federal tribunals, subject to provincial courts retaining a

residual jurisdiction to determine the constitutionality and applicability of legislation.

Section 18, which refers to the prerogative writs, survives, but no application for

judicial review can be made under it.  Subsection (3) provides:

The remedies provided for in subsections (1) and (2) may be obtained

only on an application for judicial review made under section 18.1.

Section 18.1 contains the statutory process under which judicial review may be applied

for and under which the court exercises its jurisdiction.  

[130] The 1990 amendments were intended to clarify pre-existing procedural

confusion about whether the trial or appeal divisions had jurisdiction with regard to

particular applications for judicial review.  The amendments also aimed to simplify the

procedure for obtaining a remedy by requiring that it be sought by way of application

for judicial review, rather than by way of statement of claim or originating notice of

motion as had been the prior practice: D. Sgayias et al., Federal Court Practice 1998

(1997), at pp. 69-70.  As reform legislation, the amendments did not concern the

standard of review.  

C. The Implications of Section 18.1(4) Remedial Discretion
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[131] I agree with Binnie J.’s bilingual analysis and conclusion that,

“notwithstanding the bilingual issue in the text, s. 18.1(4) should be interpreted so as

to preserve to the Federal Court a discretion to grant or withhold relief” (para. 40).

The pertinent question is what should form the basis for the exercise of that judicial

discretion.    Relief on judicial review is equitable.  The discretion in s. 18.1(4)

recognizes that it may be inappropriate to grant equitable relief in some cases.  This

remedial discretion allows a reviewing judge to withhold relief in certain cases.  It

does not concern the review itself, however. 

[132] The majority says that the FCA does not “indicate in what circumstances

. . . relief may properly be withheld” (para. 42).  It is true that the legislation does not

provide for criteria according to which reviewing courts should exercise their

discretion to withhold relief.  In the context of this specific gap, I agree with the

majority that “resort will have to be had to the common law” (para. 42).  The pertinent

question is which part of the common law is relevant to the withholding of relief by

the court on judicial review. 

[133] Binnie J. attempts to  ground the court’s remedial discretion to withhold

relief in general judicial review principles.    He states at para. 36 that the court’s

exercise of the s. 18.1(4) discretion “will depend on the court’s appreciation of the

respective roles of the courts and the administration as well as the ‘circumstances of

each case’: see Harelkin v. University of Regina, [1979] 2 S.C.R. 561, at p. 575.”   He

cites Brown and Evans’ observation that “whenever the court exercises its discretion

to deny relief, balance of convenience considerations are involved” (para. 36); D. J.

M. Brown and J. M. Evans, Judicial Review of Administrative Action in Canada

(loose-leaf), at p. 3-99.  While “the discretion must be exercised judicially”, Binnie J.
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finds that “the general principles of judicial review dealt with in Dunsmuir provide

elements of the  appropriate judicial basis for its exercise” (para. 36). 

[134] By linking remedial discretion to Dunsmuir “general principles of judicial

review”, Binnie J. conflates standard of review (deference) with the granting of relief.

In doing so, he effectively reads in an opening for recourse to the common law

standard of review analysis.  He relies on the specific gap regarding the discretion to

grant relief to impute a wider gap regarding standard of review.

[135] With respect, this is not the nature of the discretion under s. 18.1(4).  The

traditional common law discretion to refuse relief on judicial review concerns the

parties’ conduct, any undue delay and the existence of alternative remedies: Immeubles

Port Louis Ltée v. Lafontaine (Village), [1991] 1 S.C.R. 326, at p. 364.  As Harelkin

affirmed, at p. 575, courts may exercise their discretion to refuse relief to applicants

“if they have been guilty of unreasonable delay or misconduct or if an adequate

alternative remedy exists, notwithstanding that they have proved a usurpation of

jurisdiction by the inferior tribunal or an omission to perform a public duty”.  As in the

case of interlocutory injunctions, courts exercising discretion to grant relief on judicial

review will take into account the public interest, any disproportionate impact on the

parties and the interests of third parties.  This is the type of “balance of convenience”

analysis to which Brown and Evans were referring. 

[136] Thus, the discretion contained in s. 18.1(4) speaks to  the withholding of

relief in appropriate cases;  it does not engage the question of standard of review.

Reliance upon it by the majority to support the view that it opens the door to the

Dunsmuir standard of review analysis is, with respect, misplaced.  In my view, the
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Dunsmuir standard of review should be confined to cases in which there is a strong

privative clause.  Excepting such cases, it does not apply to s. 18.1(4) of the FCA.

V. Decision in This Case

[137] In determining whether the respondent was eligible for the special relief

available under s. 67(1)(c) of the  Immigration and Refugee Protection Act, the IAD

acknowledged that its discretion should be exercised with consideration for the criteria

set out in Ribic v. Canada (Minister of Employment and Immigration), [1985] I.A.B.D.

No. 4 (QL) (endorsed by this Court in Chieu v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and

Immigration), 2002 SCC 3, [2002] 1 S.C.R. 84).  The majority of the IAD expressly

referred to the Ribic factors and, in my view, had regard to those it considered relevant

in exercising its discretion.  The actual application of the Ribic factors to the case

before it and its exercise of discretion is fact-based.  I do not find that the factual

findings of the IAD were perverse or capricious or were made without regard to the

evidence.  I would allow the appeal. 

The following are the reasons delivered by

[138] DESCHAMPS J. — I agree with Rothstein J. that since s. 18.1(4) of the

Federal Courts Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. F-7, sets legislated standards of review, those

standards oust the common law.  Consequently, I agree with Parts III, IV and V of his

reasons and would also allow the appeal. 

The following are the reasons delivered by
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FISH J. (dissenting) — 

I

[139] This appeal raises two issues. The first concerns the standard of review

with respect to decisions of the Immigration Appeal Division (“IAD”). In that regard,

I agree with Justice Binnie that the standard of review is “reasonableness”. 

[140] The second issue is whether the majority decision of the IAD in this case

survives judicial scrutiny under that standard. Unlike Justice Binnie, and with the

greatest of respect, I have concluded that it does not.  

[141] Essentially, I find that the decision of the IAD rests on what the Court of

Appeal has aptly described as a “fixation” that collides with the overwhelming weight

of the uncontradicted evidence in the record before it.  I agree with the majority below

that the decision, for this reason, cannot stand.

[142] Accordingly, I would dismiss the appeal.

II

[143] In 2000, when he was 18 years old, Sukhvir Singh Khosa caused the death

of Irene Thorpe by driving recklessly at more than twice the speed limit, losing control

of his automobile and running it off the roadway.  He had by then been living in

Canada for four years.  When his appeal to the IAD was decided in 2004, he was 22

and married.  Four more years have elapsed since then.
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[144] To order Mr. Khosa’s removal would separate him from his wife and

immediate family.  It would return him to a country he has visited only once since

emigrating at the age of 14  and where he appears to have few relatives. 

[145] The IAD’s task in this case is to look to “all the circumstances of the case”

in order to determine whether “sufficient humanitarian and compassionate

considerations” existed to warrant relief from a removal order:  Immigration and

Refugee Protection Act, S.C. 2001, c. 27, s. 67(1)(c).  The IAD is bound in performing

that function to consider the various factors set out  in Ribic v. Canada (Minister of

Employment and Immigration), [1985] I.A.B.D. No. 4 (QL), and endorsed by this

Court in  Chieu v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration), 2002 SCC 3,

[2002] 1 S.C.R. 84, at para. 90.  The IAD in this case placed the greatest emphasis on

the factors of remorse, rehabilitation, and likelihood of reoffence.

[146] With respect to these factors, the record before the IAD consisted

essentially of the following uncontested and uncontradicted evidence:

• The sentencing judge found that “by his actions immediately after learning

of Ms. Thorpe’s death and since the accident . . . he has expressed

remorse” (R. v. Khosa, 2003 BCSC 221, [2003] B.C.J. No. 280 (QL), at

para. 56).

• Mr. Khosa took responsibility for his crime early, expressing a desire to

attend the funeral of the woman he had killed and offering — before any
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arraignment or preliminary inquiry — to plead guilty to dangerous driving

causing death.

• The sentencing judge found that “[i]n the more than two years that have

passed since the accident, Mr. Khosa has not left the house except to go

to work, to school, or the Sikh temple.  He normally does not drink.  He

does not take drugs.  He has no criminal record.  He has no driving record.

He has complied with all of his bail conditions and is not likely to re-

offend” (para. 55 (emphasis added)).

• Mr. Khosa had not driven a car since the accident, even though he was

permitted to do so for some months thereafter.

• Mr. Khosa’s probation officer concluded from close and extensive contact

with Mr. Khosa that he “appears to be making a sincere effort to maintain

a stable and responsible life style in which he is a contributing member of

the community”.  The probation officer also reported that he has

“demonstrated a very positive attitude towards community supervision

[and] willingly conforms to the expectations, requirements, and

restrictions of the Conditional Sentence”.  With respect to his character,

the probation officer was of the view that Mr. Khosa “presents as a

pro-social young man who values work, family, community and religion”

(Appellant’s Record, at p. 355).

• Mr. Khosa had no previous criminal or driving convictions whatever.
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• Mr. Khosa had complied with all provisions of his conditional sentence.

• Several employers wrote letters describing Mr. Khosa as conscientious and

reliable.

[147] Despite all of this evidence indicating that Mr. Khosa was extremely

unlikely to reoffend and had taken responsibility for his actions, the majority at the

IAD seized upon one consideration:  Mr. Khosa’s denial that he was “street-racing”

at the time the accident occurred.  Apart from a brief mention of Mr. Khosa’s “show

of relative remorse at [the] hearing” ([2004] I.A.D.D. No. 1268 (QL), at para. 15), and

a passing allusion to the judgments of the criminal courts to his culpability (para. 14),

Mr. Khosa’s denial was the only consideration that the IAD majority considered with

respect to these issues.  Manifestly, this solitary fact was the decisive element — if not

the sole basis — upon which the majority of the IAD denied Mr. Khosa’s basis for all

humanitarian and compassionate relief. 

[148] So much cannot reasonably be made out of so little.

III

[149] While Mr. Khosa’s denial of street racing may well evidence some “lack

of insight” into his own conduct, it cannot reasonably be said to contradict — still less

to outweigh, on a balance of probabilities  — all of the evidence in his favour on the

issues of remorse, rehabilitation and likelihood of reoffence.
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[150] The IAD’s cursory treatment of the sentencing judge’s findings on remorse

and the risk of recidivism are particularly troubling.  While findings of the criminal

courts are not necessarily binding upon an administrative tribunal with a distinct

statutory purpose and a different evidentiary record, it was incumbent upon the IAD

to consider those findings and to explain the basis of its disagreement with the decision

of the sentencing judge.  The majority decision at the IAD mentions only in passing

the favourable findings of the criminal courts and does not explain at all its

disagreement with them. 

[151] Moreover, Mr. Khosa’s denial of street racing is, at best, of little probative

significance in determining his remorse, rehabilitation and likelihood of reoffence.  In

light, particularly, of the extensive, uncontradicted and unexplained evidence to the

contrary, Mr. Khosa’s denial of street racing cannot reasonably support the inference

drawn from it by the majority in the IAD.  

[152] It is also important to note that street racing was not a necessary element

of  Mr. Khosa’s crime of criminal negligence causing death (R. v.  Khosa, 2003 BCCA

644, 190 B.C.A.C. 23, at para. 85).  It appears that Mr. Khosa’s refusal to accept his

guilty verdict on this charge — in contrast with  his willingness to plead guilty to the

less serious charge of dangerous driving causing death — is due solely to his mistaken

impression that the former requires a finding that he was racing (Appellant’s Record,

at p. 145).  This is therefore not a case where a person in deportation proceedings

maintains his innocence, as suggested by the majority of the IAD (at para. 14), but

rather a case where the immigrant simply disputes an ancillary finding of the criminal

court.
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[153] Whatever the correct interpretation of Mr. Khosa’s denial that he was

street-racing, it is clear that the majority at the IAD had “some kind of fixation” — to

again borrow the phrase of the majority below — with this piece of evidence, and

based its refusal to grant humanitarian and compassionate relief largely on this single

fact. 

[154] The majority at the IAD made repeated reference to the denial.  Toward

the end of its decision, it stated that in light of Mr. Khosa’s “failure . . . to

acknowledge his conduct and accept responsibility for . . . street-racing . . ., there is

insufficient evidence upon which I can make a determination that [Mr. Khosa] does

not represent a present risk to the public” (para. 23 (emphasis added)).  I find that this

conclusion is not only incorrect, but unreasonable.  There was ample evidence

suggesting that he posed no risk.  The majority decision of the  IAD simply

disregarded virtually all of that evidence.

[155] Later, in justifying its decision to deny all relief rather than order a stay of

removal, the majority wrote that Mr. Khosa’s “failure to acknowledge or take

responsibility for his specific reckless conduct does not suggest that any purpose

would be served by staying the present removal order” (para. 24).  Here, again, the

decision of the IAD majority transforms a limited, specific and ancillary denial into

a general failure to take responsibility.

[156] The majority’s inordinate focus on racing and its failure to consider

contrary evidence do not “fit comfortably with the principles of justification,

transparency and intelligibility” that are required in order to withstand reasonableness

review (reasons of Binnie J., at para. 59).  
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[157] With respect, I thus feel bound to conclude that the IAD was unreasonable

in its evaluation of Mr. Khosa’s rehabilitation, remorse and likelihood of reoffence.

IV

[158] Because the IAD’s finding on these specific factors was central to its

ultimate decision to deny any and all humanitarian and compassionate relief, the IAD’s

determination cannot be sustained.

[159] To be sure, the majority at the IAD stated that even if it were to have found

that Mr. Khosa did not present a risk to the public “in balancing all the relevant

factors, I determine the scale does not tip in [Mr. Khosa’s] favour and decline to

exercise favourable discretion” (para. 23).  This sort of conclusory statement, however,

cannot insulate the IAD’s decision from review when the rest of its reasons

demonstrate that its decision rests on an unreasonable determination of central

importance, as in this case. 

[160] I agree that decisions of the IAD are entitled to deference.  In my

respectful view, however, deference ends where unreasonableness begins.  

V

[161] For all these reasons, as stated at the outset, I would dismiss the appeal and

affirm the judgment of the Court of Appeal returning this matter to the IAD for

reconsideration before a differently constituted panel. 
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Appeal allowed, FISH J. dissenting.

Solicitor for the appellant:  Attorney General of Canada, Vancouver.

Solicitor for the respondent:  Garth Barriere, Vancouver.

Solicitors for the intervener:  Arvay Finlay, Vancouver.
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Reasons for Judgment of the Honourable Mr. Justice Donald: 

Introduction  

[1] This is one of those cases foreseen by the Supreme Court of Canada in 

Haida Nation v. British Columbia (Minister of Forests), 2004 SCC 73, [2004] 

3 S.C.R. 511, where the broad general principles of the Crown’s duty to consult and, 

if necessary, accommodate Aboriginal interests are to be applied to a concrete set of 

circumstances. 

[2] Consultation arises here in relation to the decision of British Columbia Hydro 

and Power Authority (B.C. Hydro) to buy electricity from Rio Tinto Alcan Inc. (Alcan) 

which is surplus to its smelter requirements, in accordance with an Energy Purchase 

Agreement (EPA) made in 2007.   

[3] For the EPA to be enforceable, B.C. Hydro needs the approval of the British 

Columbia Utilities Commission (Commission) under s. 71 of the Utilities Commission 

Act, R.S.B.C. 1996, c. 473. 

[4] The Carrier Sekani Tribal Council (the appellant) sought to be heard in the 

s. 71 proceeding before the Commission on the issue of whether the Crown fulfilled 

its duty to consult before B.C. Hydro entered into the EPA. 

[5] The appellant’s interest (asserted both in a pending action for Aboriginal title 

and within the treaty process) is in the water and related resources east of the 

discharge of the Nechako Reservoir created by Alcan in the early 1950s to drive its 

generators in Kemano for use at the Kitimat aluminum smelter. 

20
09

 B
C

C
A

 6
7 

(C
an

LI
I)



Carrier Sekani Tribal Council v.  
British Columbia (Utilities Commission) Page 3 
 

 

[6] The appellant claims that the diversion of water for Alcan’s use is an 

infringement of its rights and title and that no consultation has ever taken place. 

[7] The Commission considered the appellant’s request as a reconsideration of 

its decision, made prior to the appellant’s involvement, that consultation was not 

relevant and, thus, not within the scope of its proceeding and oral hearing (the 

Scoping Order).  It was held not to be relevant then because the only First Nations 

groups involved at that point were the Haisla First Nation and the Haisla Hereditary 

Chiefs, who did not press the issue of consultation. 

[8] The Commission addressed the reconsideration in two phases.  At Phase I, 

the Commission “concluded that the CSTC [Carrier Sekani Tribal Council] 

established a prima facie case sufficient to warrant a reconsideration of the Scoping 

Order”, and that the ground for reconsideration was “the impacts on the water flows 

arising from the 2007 EPA”:  Reasons for Decision, “Impacts on Water Flows”, 29 

November 2007 (Letter No. L-95-07).  Within Phase I, the Commission conducted a 

fact-finding hearing into water flow impacts and concluded as follows:  

The Commission Panel accepts the submissions of counsel for BC 

Hydro regarding the determinations that should be made at this time in 

the proceeding.  The Commission Panel concludes as a matter of fact 

that: 

a) the 2007 EPA will have no impact on the volume, timing or 

source of water flows into the Nechako River; 

b) the 2007 EPA will not change the volume of water to be 

released into the Kemano River; and 

c) the 2007 EPA may cause reservoir elevations to vary 

approximately one or two inches which will be an imperceptible 

change in the water levels of the Nechako Reservoir.  This 
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change to reservoir levels will not affect water flows other than 

the timing of releases to the Kemano River. 

[9] Then, in Phase II, the Commission received argument based on, inter alia, 

the facts found as described above and on certain assumptions built into the 

question framed by the Commission as follows:  

Assuming there has been a historical, continuing infringement of 

aboriginal title and rights and assuming there has been no consultation 

or accommodation with CSTC on either the historical, continuing 

infringement or the 2007 EPA, would it be a jurisdictional error for the 

Commission to accept the 2007 EPA? 

[10] On December 17, 2007, the Commission dismissed the appellant’s 

reconsideration motion for reasons given in the overall s. 71 decision, January 29, 

2008.   

[11] In brief, the Commission rejected the appellant’s motion because it found as a 

fact that since there were no “new physical impacts” created by the EPA, the duty to 

consult was not triggered:  

... assuming a failure of the duty of consultation for the historical, 

continuing infringement and no consultation on the 2007 EPA, the 

Commission Panel concludes that acceptance of the 2007 EPA is not 

a jurisdictional error because a duty to consult does not arise by 

acceptance of the 2007 EPA and because a failure of the duty of 

consultation on the historical, continuing infringement cannot be 

relevant to acceptance of the 2007 EPA where there are no new 

physical impacts. 
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[12] Among other points taken in the appeal, the appellant says that the 

Commission was wrong in narrowing the inquiry to “new physical impacts” and 

ignoring other “non-physical impacts” affecting the appellant’s interests. 

[13] But of greater importance from my viewpoint as a reviewing judge is the 

Commission’s decision not to decide whether B.C. Hydro had a duty to consult.  It 

decided that it did not need to address that question because of its conclusion on the 

triggering issue.  As I will explain later, I consider that to be an unreasonable 

disposition for, amongst other reasons, the fact that B.C. Hydro, as a Crown 

corporation, was taking commercial advantage of an assumed infringement on a 

massive scale, without consultation.  In my view, that is sufficient to put the 

Commission on inquiry whether the honour of the Crown was upheld in the making 

of the EPA. 

[14] There is an institutional dimension to this error.  The Commission has 

demonstrated in several cases an aversion to assessing the adequacy of 

consultation.  In three other decisions, the Commission deferred the consultation 

question to the environmental assessment process:  In the Matter of British 

Columbia Transmission Corporation, An Application for a Certificate of Public 

Convenience and Necessity for the Vancouver Island Transmission Reinforcement 

Project, B.C.U.C. Decision, 7 July 2006, Commission Order No. C-4-06; In the 

Matter of British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority, Application for a Certificate of 

Public Convenience and Necessity for Revelstoke Unit 5, B.C.U.C. Decision, 12 July 

2007, Commission Order No. C-8-07; Re British Columbia Transmission Corporation 
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Application for a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity for the Interior to 

Lower Mainland Transmission Project, First Nations Scoping Issue, B.C.U.C. Letter 

Decision No. L-6-08, 5 March 2008.  (The appeal from the last decision (Kwikwetlem 

First Nation v. British Columbia (Utilities Commission), CA035864) was heard 

together with the appeal in the present case.)   

[15] The Commission is a quasi-judicial tribunal with authority to decide questions 

of law.  As such, it has the jurisdiction, and in my opinion the obligation, to decide 

the constitutional question of whether the duty to consult exists and, if so, whether it 

has been discharged:  Paul v. British Columbia (Forest Appeals Commission), 

2003 SCC 55, [2003] 2 S.C.R. 585.  That obligation is not met by deciding, as a 

preliminary question, an adverse impact issue that properly belongs within an inquiry 

whether a duty is owed and has been fulfilled. 

[16] B.C. Hydro may be able to defend the Crown’s honour on a number of 

powerful grounds, including the impact question, but this should happen in a setting 

where the tribunal accepts the jurisdiction to make a decision on the duty to consult. 

Factual Background  

[17] I have said that the infringement, if such it is, associated with the 

Alcan/Kemano Power Project is on a massive scale.  The project involved reversing 

the flow of a river and the creation of a watershed that discharges west into a long 

tunnel through a mountain down to sea level at Kemano where it drives the 

generators at the power station and then flows into the Kemano River.  To the east 
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the watershed discharges into the Nechako River which eventually joins the Fraser 

River at Prince George.  The westerly diversion is manmade.  The natural water 

flows into the Nechako River system were altered by the project with implications for 

fish and wildlife, especially salmon.  Alcan holds a water licence in perpetuity for the 

reservoir.  It is obliged by the licence and an agreement made in 1987 settling 

litigation involving the Provincial and Federal Governments to maintain water flows 

that meet specifications for migratory fish. 

[18] At the outset of the project in the late 1940s, Alcan envisioned a smelter at 

Kitimat and power station at Kemano roughly twice their present size.  The water 

licence and related permits for the Nechako Reservoir were issued provisionally with 

the idea that when the plants were enlarged as planned, the licence would be made 

permanent.  

[19] In the course of an expansion project, sometimes referred to as Kemano II, 

the Government of British Columbia changed its mind about allowing the full 

utilization of the reservoir.  This shut down the project and prompted a law suit by 

Alcan.  The parties settled the dispute in 1997 on terms which included a power deal 

whereby the Province would supply Alcan should it enlarge the smelter and need 

more electricity.  The settlement also granted Alcan the water licence on a 

permanent basis.   

[20] Alcan has been selling its excess power since the beginning of its operations, 

at first directly to neighbouring industries and communities, and later to those 
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customers through the B.C. Hydro grid and to B.C. Hydro for general distribution, 

and to Powerex Corporation (B.C. Hydro’s exporting affiliate). 

[21] The Commission found as a fact in the decision under appeal that (1) Alcan 

can sell its electricity to anyone – B.C. Hydro is not the only potential customer; and 

(2) water flows will not be influenced by the EPA. 

[22] In written submissions on the motion for reconsideration, the appellant 

articulated a number of ways in addition to “new physical impacts” where the EPA 

might affect their interests:  

18. There are many aspects of the EPA which demonstrate that it is 

an important decision in relation to the infringements of the 

Intervenor’s rights and title, within the context set out by recent 

caselaw.  This decision: 

(a) Approves an EPA that will confirm and mandate 

extended electricity sales for a very long time – to 2034; 

(b) Approves the sale to BC Hydro of all electricity which is 

surplus to Alcan’s power needs – and therefore 

authorizes the sale of power resulting from diversions of 

water that are causing existing impacts and 

infringements; 

(c) Removes or affects the flexibility to release additional 

water, because that power is now the subject of an 

agreement with BC Hydro; 

(d) Changes the ‘operator’ – by creating a “Joint Operating 

Committee” (s.4.13), by authorizing B.C. Hydro to ‘jointly 

develop’ the reservoir operating model (s.4.17), and by 

requiring B.C. Hydro approval for any amendments to 

operating agreements “which constrain the availability of 

Kemano to generate electricity” (App.1, 70 “Operating 

Constraints”); 

(e) Changes in objective – this agreement confirms that 

power will now be devoted to long-term ‘capacity’ for B.C. 

Hydro (Even if there had been a ‘compelling social 
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objective’ to grant the water to Alcan (in 1950) for the 

production of aluminum, that objective is no longer 

operative under this agreement.  A new ‘objective’ 

requires further consultation.);  

(f) Creates added incentives to maximize power sales 

(rather than release water for conservation); 

(g) Provides incentives to Alcan to ‘optimize’ efficiency of 

their operations (meaning additional power sales); 

(h) Encourages sales (i.e. diversion of water) through 

financial incentives in the most significant low water 

months (January to March); 

(i) Affects the complexity required for proper environmental 

management – e.g. temperature, variable flows, timing, 

over-spills etc. – in order to accommodate BC Hydro 

sales; 

(j) Approves an agreement that contains no positive 

conditions protecting fish and First Nations rights and 

which will preclude (by financial disincentives) those 

conditions from being added later; 

(k) Fails to include First Nations in any way in management 

decisions. 

19. If, despite the jurisprudence pointing to the contrary, the BC 

Utilities Commission is not prepared to examine the impacts of 

existing operations, and instead views the EPA solely as a 

financial model, there are nevertheless clear impacts on the 

Intervenor’s interests arising from this agreement: 

(a) Increases the cost of compensation to Alcan; 

(b) Any change to the 1987 Settlement Agreement flows will 

be more difficult to achieve; 

(c) Additional sales (and therefore diversions) may well 

occur (evidence of other purchasers – under all 

conditions and at all times of the year – is speculative). 

[Emphasis in original.] 

[23] To the extent that the Commission addressed those points, it did so broadly 

by distinguishing between issues relating to the use of power and the production of 

power and by noting that its authority under s. 71 is limited:  
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There may be steps contemplated by the Crown that have no new 

impacts that would nevertheless trigger the duty to consult because of 

a historical, continuing infringement.  However, a section 71 review 

does not approve, transfer or change control of licenses or 

authorization and therefore where there are no new physical impacts 

acceptance of a section 71 filing would not be a jurisdictional error.  

That is, it is the combination of no new physical impacts together with 

the limited scope of a section 71 review that answers the principal 

question – there is no jurisdictional error in this Decision.  Alcan states: 

“The Crown’s fiduciary duty arises in specific situations, in particular, 

when the Crown assumes discretionary control over specific Aboriginal 

interests” (Alcan Submission, para. 5.3).  The decision to accept or 

declare unenforceable the 2007 EPA under section 71 of the Act does 

not affect underlying water resources or any CSTC aboriginal interests 

there may be in that resource (Alcan Submissions, para. 5.5). 

The CSTC submits: 

“The 2007 EPA will also constitute a significant change in use 

(from power produced for aluminum smelting purposes to power 

for general provincial consumption) which, if approved by the 

BCUC, will amount to approval by the Crown of that change in 

use – without consultation” (CSTC Submission, para. A6). 

The 2007 EPA may change the use of power in the sense suggested 

by the CSTC.  However, such change in the use of the power could be 

effected by Alcan without the 2007 EPA and by means that are beyond 

the authority of the Commission.  Nevertheless, the important question 

is whether or not there is a change in water flows, not whether or not 

there is a change in use of power.  And, as found by the Commission 

in Letter No. L-95-07, water flows will not change.   

Relevant Enactments  

[24] The Commission’s authority regarding energy supply contracts comes from 

s. 71 of the Utilities Commission Act, which, including amendments effective May 1, 

2008, now reads:   

71.  (1) Subject to subsection (1.1), a person who, after this section 

comes into force, enters into an energy supply contract must 
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(a) file a copy of the contract with the commission under 

rules and within the time it specifies, and 

(b) provide to the commission any information it considers 

necessary to determine whether the contract is in the 

public interest. 

 (1.1) Subsection (1) does not apply to an energy supply contract 

for the sale of natural gas unless the sale is to a public utility. 

 (2) The commission may make an order under subsection (3) if 

the commission, after a hearing, determines that an energy 

supply contract to which subsection (1) applies is not in the 

public interest. 

 (2.1) In determining under subsection (2) whether an energy supply 

contract is in the public interest, the commission must 

consider 

(a) the government's energy objectives, 

(b) the most recent long-term resource plan filed by the 

public utility under section 44.1, if any, 

(c) whether the energy supply contract is consistent with 

requirements imposed under section 64.01 or 64.02, if 

applicable, 

(d) the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive 

or may receive service from the public utility, 

(e) the quantity of the energy to be supplied under the 

contract, 

(f) the availability of supplies of the energy referred to in 

paragraph (e), 

(g) the price and availability of any other form of energy that 

could be used instead of the energy referred to in 

paragraph (e), and 

(h) in the case only of an energy supply contract that is 

entered into by a public utility, the price of the energy 

referred to in paragraph (e). 

 (2.2) Subsection (2.1) (a) to (c) does not apply if the commission 

considers that the matters addressed in the energy supply 

contract filed under subsection (1) were determined to be in 

the public interest in the course of considering a long-term 

resource plan under section 44.1. 
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 (2.3) A public utility may submit to the commission a proposed 

energy supply contract setting out the terms and conditions of 

the contract and a process the public utility intends to use to 

acquire power from other persons in accordance with those 

terms and conditions. 

 (2.4) If satisfied that it is in the public interest to do so, the 

commission, by order, may approve a proposed contract 

submitted under subsection (2.3) and a process referred to in 

that subsection. 

 (2.5) In considering the public interest under subsection (2.4), the 

commission must consider 

(a) the government's energy objectives, 

(b) the most recent long-term resource plan filed by the 

public utility under section 44.1, 

(c) whether the application for the proposed contract is 

consistent with the requirements imposed on the public 

utility under sections 64.01 and 64.02, if applicable, and 

(d) the interests of persons in British Columbia who receive 

or may receive service from the public utility. 

 (2.6) If the commission issues an order under subsection (2.4), the 

commission may not issue an order under subsection (3) with 

respect to a contract 

(a) entered into exclusively on the terms and conditions, and 

(b) as a result of the process 

referred to in subsection (2.3). 

 (3) If subsection (2) applies, the commission may 

(a) by order, declare the contract unenforceable, either 

wholly or to the extent the commission considers proper, 

and the contract is then unenforceable to the extent 

specified, or 

(b) make any other order it considers advisable in the 

circumstances. 

 (4) If an energy supply contract is, under subsection (3) (a), 

declared unenforceable either wholly or in part, the 

commission may order that rights accrued before the date of 

the order under that subsection be preserved, and those 
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rights may then be enforced as fully as if no proceedings had 

been taken under this section. 

 (5) An energy supply contract or other information filed with the 

commission under this section must be made available to the 

public unless the commission considers that disclosure is not 

in the public interest. 

[25] Provisions of that Act bearing on the relationship between the British 

Columbia Government and the Commission include:   

3 (1) Subject to subsection (3), the Lieutenant Governor in Council, 

by regulation, may issue a direction to the commission with 

respect to the exercise of the powers and the performance of 

the duties of the commission, including, without limitation, a 

direction requiring the commission to exercise a power or 

perform a duty, or to refrain from doing either, as specified in 

the regulation. 

(2) The commission must comply with a direction issued under 

subsection (1), despite 

(a) any other provision of 

(i) this Act, except subsection (3) of this section, or 

(ii) the regulations, or 

(b) any previous decision of the commission. 

(3) The Lieutenant Governor in Council may not under 

subsection (1) specifically and expressly 

(a) declare an order or decision of the commission to be of 

no force or effect, or 

(b) require the commission to rescind an order or a decision. 

* * * 

5 (0.1) In this section, "minister" means the minister responsible for 

the administration of the Hydro and Power Authority Act. 

(1) On the request of the Lieutenant Governor in Council, it is the 

duty of the commission to advise the Lieutenant Governor in 

Council on any matter, whether or not it is a matter in respect 

of which the commission otherwise has jurisdiction. 
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(2) If, under subsection (1), the Lieutenant Governor in Council 

refers a matter to the commission, the Lieutenant Governor in 

Council may specify terms of reference requiring and 

empowering the commission to inquire into the matter. 

(3) The commission may carry out a function or perform a duty 

delegated to it under an enactment of British Columbia or 

Canada. 

(4) The commission, in accordance with subsection (5), must 

conduct an inquiry to make determinations with respect to 

British Columbia's infrastructure and capacity needs for 

electricity transmission for the period ending 20 years after 

the day the inquiry begins or, if the terms of reference given 

under subsection (6) specify a different period, for that period. 

(5) An inquiry under subsection (4) must begin 

(a) by March 31, 2009, and 

(b) at least once every 6 years after the conclusion of the 

previous inquiry, 

unless otherwise ordered by the Lieutenant Governor in 

Council. 

(6) For an inquiry under subsection (4), the minister may specify, 

by order, terms of reference requiring and empowering the 

commission to inquire into the matter referred to in that 

subsection, including terms of reference regarding the 

manner in which and the time by which the commission must 

issue its determinations under subsection (4). 

(7) The minister may declare, by regulation, that the commission 

may not, during the period specified in the regulation, 

reconsider, vary or rescind a determination made under 

subsection (4). 

(8) Despite section 75, if a regulation is made for the purposes of 

subsection (7) of this section with respect to a determination, 

the commission is bound by that determination in any hearing 

or proceeding held during the period specified in the 

regulation. 

(9) The commission may order a public utility to submit an 

application under section 46, by the time specified in the 

order, in relation to a determination made under 

subsection (4). 
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* * * 

71  ... 

(2.1) In determining under subsection (2) whether an energy supply 

contract is in the public interest, the commission must 

consider 

(a) the government's energy objectives, ... 

[26] The provisions of the Utilities Commission Act dealing with the Commission’s 

jurisdiction and appeals are: 

79 The determination of the commission on a question of fact in 

its jurisdiction, or whether a person is or is not a party 

interested within the meaning of this Act, is binding and 

conclusive on all persons and all courts.   

* * * 

99 The commission may reconsider, vary or rescind a decision, 

order, rule or regulation made by it, and may rehear an 

application before deciding it.   

* * * 

101 (1) An appeal lies from a decision or order of the commission to 

the Court of Appeal with leave of a justice of that court. 

(2) The party appealing must give notice of the application for 

leave to appeal, stating the grounds of appeal, to the 

commission, to the Attorney General and to any party adverse 

in interest, at least 2 clear days before the hearing of the 

application. 

(3) If leave is granted, within 15 days from the granting, the 

appellant must give notice of appeal to the commission, to the 

Attorney General, and to any party adverse in interest. 

(4) The commission and the Attorney General may be heard by 

counsel on the appeal. 

(5) On the determination of the questions involved in the appeal, 

the Court of Appeal must certify its opinion to the commission, 

and an order of the commission must conform to that opinion. 
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* * * 

105 (1)  The commission has exclusive jurisdiction in all cases and for 

all matters in which jurisdiction is conferred on it by this or any 

other Act. 

(2) Unless otherwise provided in this Act, an order, decision or 

proceeding of the commission must not be questioned, 

reviewed or restrained by or on an application for judicial 

review or other process or proceeding in any court. 

[27] B.C. Hydro’s relationship with government is defined in the Hydro and Power 

Authority Act, R.S.B.C. 1996, c. 212, as follows: 

3 (1) The authority is for all its purposes an agent of the 

government and its powers may be exercised only as an 

agent of the government. 

(2) The Minister of Finance is the fiscal agent of the authority. 

(3) The authority, on behalf of the government, may contract in its 

corporate name without specific reference to the government.   

4 (1) The Lieutenant Governor in Council appoints the directors of 

the authority who hold office during pleasure. 

(2) The Lieutenant Governor in Council must appoint one or more 

of the directors to chair the authority. 

(3) A chair or other director must be paid by the authority the 

salary, directors' fee and other remuneration the Lieutenant 

Governor in Council determines.   

5 The directors must manage the affairs of the authority or supervise 

the management of those affairs, and may 

(a) exercise the powers conferred on them under this Act, 

(b) exercise the powers of the authority on behalf of the 

authority, and 

(c) delegate the exercise or performance of a power or duty 

conferred or imposed on them to anyone employed by 

the authority. 
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[28] The authority to purchase power is found in s. 12(1)(m) of the Hydro and 

Power Authority Act:   

12 (1) Subject to the approval of the Lieutenant Governor in Council, 

which may be given by order of the Lieutenant Governor in 

Council, the authority has the power to do the following: 

* * * 

(m) purchase power from or sell power to a firm or person;  

[29] Section 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982 reads: 

35. (1)  The existing aboriginal and treaty rights of the aboriginal 

peoples of Canada are hereby recognized and affirmed. 

(2)  In this Act, “aboriginal peoples of Canada” includes the 

Indian, Inuit and Métis peoples of Canada. 

(3)  For greater certainty, in subsection (1) “treaty rights” 

includes rights that now exist by way of land claims agreements 

or may be so acquired.  

(4)  Notwithstanding any other provision of this Act, the 

aboriginal and treaty rights referred to in subsection (1) are 

guaranteed equally to male and female persons. 

Issues  

[30] The appellant frames the grounds for appeal in its factum as follows: 

22. The appellant submits that the Commission committed errors of 

law and jurisdiction in determining: 

a) That the failure of the Crown to consult and, if necessary, 

accommodate the member tribes of the CSTC was not 

relevant to the proceeding; 

b) to refuse to allow evidence or cross-examination on the 

on-going existing impacts of the operations of the 

Nechako reservoir and the Kemano Project on the 
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aboriginal rights and title of the member tribes of the 

CSTC; and 

c) that the acceptance of the EPA between BC Hydro and 

Alcan does not trigger a duty to consult and, if necessary 

accommodate the member tribes of the CSTC. 

[31] The Attorney General’s factum identifies the question of law in the appeal as 

follows:   

23. The Attorney General says that the question of law in this 

appeal is whether the Commission correctly refused to amend the 

Scoping Order to consider the adequacy of Crown consultation with 

First Nations regarding the impact of the Kemano System upon their 

asserted Aboriginal rights.  In particular: 

Is the duty to consult triggered by the Crown contemplating 

conduct which does not adversely impact claimed Aboriginal 

rights, but is nonetheless related to historical Crown conduct 

which does impact claimed Aboriginal rights? 

[32] Alcan poses a threshold question about the Commission’s jurisdiction and a 

further question on the merits: 

35. This proposition [the appellant’s contention that the Commission 

had a duty to ensure consultation took place] raises a threshold 

question about the jurisdiction of the Commission: 

In a s. 71 review of an energy supply contract, does the 

Commission have the jurisdiction to decide whether the Crown’s 

duty to consult under s. 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982 arises 

and has been met in relation to that contract? 

36. If the answer is “no”, the appeal must be dismissed, because 

the CSTC’s complaint about consultation will have been taken to the 

wrong forum.  If the answer is “yes”, then this Court must address a 

second question: 

Did the 2007 EPA or the Commission’s review of the 2007 EPA 

give rise to a duty to consult under s. 35 of the Constitution Act, 
1982? 
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[33] B.C. Hydro’s breakdown of the issues is this: 

BC Hydro submits that the primary issue on appeal is as follows: 

1. Did the review conducted by the BCUC in respect of the 2007 

EPA pursuant to s. 71 of the UCA amount to the Crown contemplating 

conduct that might adversely affect the CSTC’s aboriginal interests so 

as to give rise to the duty to consult with the CSTC? 

2. If and only if the primary question is answered in the affirmative, 

then BC Hydro submits that there is a secondary issue on appeal as 

follows: 

If the answer to question 1 is yes, does the UCA empower and 

require the Commission to adjudicate a dispute between the 

Crown and the CSTC regarding the sufficiency of consultation to 

discharge the Crown’s obligation in respect of the original 

authorization, construction and operation of the Nechako 

Reservoir before the BCUC can exercise its jurisdiction under 

s. 71? 

3. If and only if the secondary question is answered in the 

affirmative, then BC Hydro submits that there is a third issue on appeal 

as follows: 

If the answer to both questions 1 and 2 is yes, what remedy is 

appropriate? 

[34] I will analyze the issues according to this framework: 

A. Was the Commission, in reviewing the enforceability of the EPA under s. 71 

of the Utilities Commission Act, obliged to decide whether the Crown had a 

duty to consult and whether it fulfilled the duty? 

B. Did the Commission commit a reviewable error in disposing of the 

consultation issue on a preliminary or threshold question defined too strictly 

and in terms which did not include all of the interests asserted by the 

appellant? 
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C. What is the appropriate remedy if the appellant establishes a reviewable 

error? 

Discussion   

A.  The Power and Duty to Decide 

 1.  The Power 

[35] Under the heading of power to decide, I will discuss three propositions: 

(a) As a quasi-judicial tribunal with authority to decide questions of law, 

the Commission is competent to decide relevant constitutional 

questions, including whether the Crown has discharged a duty to 

consult. 

(b) Section 71 of the Utilities Commission Act mandates review of the 

enforceability of an energy purchase agreement according to factors 

which include the public interest.  This agreement engages the honour 

of the Crown in its dealings with Aboriginal peoples. 

(c) The Commission has the capacity to address the adequacy of 

consultation. 

(a)  Competency 

[36] The Commission has not explicitly declared that it has no jurisdiction to 

decide a consultation issue.  But since the Commission has shown a disinclination to 

grapple with the issue, and the proponents of the EPA have questioned whether it 
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lies within the Commission’s statutory mandate, I think the court should settle the 

point. 

[37] In Paul v. British Columbia (Forest Appeals Commission), the Supreme Court 

of Canada decided, at para. 38, “there is no principled basis for distinguishing s. 35 

rights from other constitutional questions.”   

[38] Moving on to whether administrative tribunals have the power to decide 

constitutional law questions, the Court in Paul stated, at para. 39: 

The essential question is whether the empowering legislation implicitly 

or explicitly grants to the tribunal the jurisdiction to interpret or decide 

any question of law.  If it does, the tribunal will be presumed to have 

the concomitant jurisdiction to interpret or decide that question in light 

of s. 35 or any other relevant constitutional provision. 

[39] I take those statements to be of broad application and not limited to the facts 

particular to Paul.  In my opinion, they apply to the instant case, notwithstanding that 

the determination for the Forest Appeals Commission would have had a more direct 

effect on Mr. Paul’s use of the forest resource than would the effects of B.C. Hydro’s 

involvement in the EPA on the appellant’s interests in the water resource. 

[40] It can be inferred from the Utilities Commission Act that the Commission has 

the authority to decide relevant questions of law.  Section 79, “findings of fact 

conclusive”, implies that the right to appeal under s. 101 is restricted to questions of 

law or jurisdiction.  Further, consideration of the exclusive jurisdiction clause in 

s. 105 indicates that the Legislature must have empowered the Commission to 

decide questions of law, otherwise the appellate review would be meaningless. 
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[41] The Commission is therefore presumed to have the jurisdiction to decide 

relevant constitutional questions, including whether the Crown has a duty to consult 

and whether it has fulfilled the duty.  These are issues of law arising from Part II of 

the Constitution Act, 1982, ss. 35 and 35.1 that the Commission is competent to 

decide. 

(b)  Construction of Section 71 

[42] Section 71 of the Utilities Commission Act focuses on whether the EPA is in 

the public interest.  I think the respondents advance too narrow a construction of 

public interest when they define it solely in economic terms.  How can a contract 

formed by a Crown agent in breach of a constitutional duty be in the public interest?  

The existence of such a duty and the allegation of the breach must form part and 

parcel of the public interest inquiry.  In saying that, I do not lose sight of the fact that 

the regulatory scheme revolves around the economics of energy: ATCO Gas & 

Pipelines Ltd. v. Alberta (Energy & Utilities Board), 2006 SCC 4, [2006] 1 S.C.R. 

140, and that Aboriginal law is not in the steady diet of the Commission.  But there is 

no other forum more appropriate to decide consultation issues in a timely and 

effective manner.  As I will develop later, the rationale for the duty to consult, 

explained in Haida Nation v. British Columbia (Minister of Forests), discourages 

resort to the ordinary courts for injunctive relief and encourages less contentious 

measures while reconciliation is pursued.  It would seem to follow that the 

appropriate forum for enforcement of the duty to consult is in the first instance the 
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tribunal with jurisdiction over the subject-matter – here the Commission in relation to 

the EPA. 

[43] B.C. Hydro cites this Court’s decision in British Columbia Hydro & Power 

Authority v. British Columbia (Utilities Commission) (1996), 20 B.C.L.R. (3d) 106, as 

support for the argument that s. 71 should not be interpreted to include the power to 

assess adequacy of consultation.  It was held in that case that the governing statute, 

then the Utilities Commission Act, S.B.C. 1980, c. 60, did not confer jurisdiction on 

the Commission to enforce as mandatory the guidelines it developed on resource 

planning.  One of the guidelines required public consultation, the inadequacy of 

which, as perceived by the Commission, led it to issue directions to B.C. Hydro in 

connection with an application for a certificate of public convenience and necessity.  

The Court examined the contested power to enforce guidelines against the language 

of the Act, its purpose and object, and found that no explicit provision enabled the 

Commission to promulgate mandatory guidelines which intruded on the 

management of the utility and none should be implied. 

[44] On the strength of that case, B.C. Hydro turns to Dunsmuir v. New Brunswick, 

2008 SCC 9, 291 D.L.R. (4th) 577, for the following general proposition that it says 

applies to the present matter:  

[28]  By virtue of the rule of law principle, all exercises of public 

authority must find their source in law.  All decision-making powers 

have legal limits, derived from the enabling statute itself, the common 

or civil law or the Constitution.  Judicial review is the means by which 

the courts supervise those who exercise statutory powers, to ensure 

that they do not overstep their legal authority.  The function of judicial 
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review is therefore to ensure the legality, the reasonableness and the 

fairness of the administrative process and its outcomes.   

[29]  Administrative powers are exercised by decision makers 

according to statutory regimes that are themselves confined.  A 

decision maker may not exercise authority not specifically assigned to 

him or her.  By acting in the absence of legal authority, the decision 

maker transgresses the principle of the rule of law.  Thus, when a 

reviewing court considers the scope of a decision-making power or the 

jurisdiction conferred by a statute, the standard of review analysis 

strives to determine what authority was intended to be given to the 

body in relation to the subject matter.  This is done within the context of 

the courts’ constitutional duty to ensure that public authorities do not 

overreach their lawful powers: Crevier v. Attorney General of Quebec, 

[1981] 2 S.C.R. 220, at p. 234, 127 D.L.R. (3d) 1; also Dr. Q v. College 
of Physicians and Surgeons of British Columbia, [2003] 1 S.C.R. 226, 

2003 SCC 19, 223 D.L.R. (4th) 599, at para. 21. 

[Emphasis added.] 

[45] I do not accept B.C. Hydro’s argument.  The rule in question sought to be 

enforced through proceedings before the Commission arises not as an internal 

prescription, as in the B.C. Hydro v. British Columbia (Utilities Commission) decision 

just discussed, but from the Constitution itself.  Haida, at paras. 60-63, contemplates 

review of consultation by administrative tribunals.  It is not necessary to find an 

explicit grant of power in the statute to consider constitutional questions; so long as 

the Legislature intended that the tribunal decide questions of law, that is sufficient. 

[46] It is necessary to address a case cited by all the respondents as standing for 

the proposition that a tribunal’s power to decide the adequacy of consultation 

requires an explicit provision in the constituent statute.  In Dene Tha’ First Nation v. 

Energy and Utilities Board (Alta.), 2005 ABCA 68, 363 A.R. 234, the Alberta Court of 

Appeal held that the Board’s refusal to accept an intervention in the matter of 
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licences for well drilling and access roads was not reviewable as it was based on a 

factual finding that the First Nation seeking to intervene had not demonstrated an 

adverse impact.  The court said it had no jurisdiction to review findings of fact.  

Therein lies the ratio decidendi of the judgment.  The court noted at para. 24 that it 

was common ground that neither the Utility nor the Board had a duty to consult.  As 

to the duty on the Crown, the court said, obiter dicta:  

[28]  A suggestion made to us in argument, but not made to the Board, 

was that the Board had some supervisory role over the Crown and its 

duty to consult on aboriginal or treaty rights.  No specific section of any 

legislation was pointed out, and we cannot see where the Board would 

get such a duty.  We will now elaborate on that. 

[47] The court went on to record that consultation was not addressed at the Board 

level.  I regard the above quoted remarks as having been made en passant in an 

oral judgment rather than a definitive judicial opinion made with the benefit of full 

argument.  With respect, I do not find it persuasive authority for the proposition 

advanced by the respondents in the present case.   

(c)  Capacity to decide 

[48] I turn to consider the Commission’s capacity to decide.  As I understand 

Alcan’s submission, the issues surrounding the consultation duty are so remote from 

the Commission’s usual terms of reference that the Commission should not be 

expected to decide them.  Alcan argues that the appellant should go to court for 

redress.  I quote from paras. 88 and 89 of Alcan’s factum:   
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88. ... to accept the CSTC’s invitation [to entertain the consultation 

issue] would mire the Commission in complex questions of fact and 

law to which its mandate, statutory powers and remedies are ill-suited.   

89. In the end, the argument comes full circle: the CSTC are 

seeking redress for their grievances in the wrong forum.  

[49] Paul rejected the argument that Aboriginal law issues may be too complex 

and burdensome for an administrative tribunal, at para. 36:   

To the extent that aboriginal rights are unwritten, communal or subject 

to extinguishment, and thus a factual inquiry is required, it is worth 

noting that administrative tribunals, like courts, have fact-finding 

functions. Boards are not necessarily in an inferior position to 

undertake such tasks. Indeed, the more relaxed evidentiary rules of 

administrative tribunals may in fact be more conducive than a superior 

court to the airing of an aboriginal rights claim. 

[50] I heard nothing in the appeal which causes me to doubt the capacity of the 

Commission to hear and decide the consultation issue.  Expressed in more positive 

terms, I am confident that the Commission has the skill, expertise and resources to 

carry out the task. 

 2.  The Duty to Decide 

[51] Not only has the Commission the ability to decide the consultation issue, it is 

the only appropriate forum to decide the issue in a timely way.  Furthermore, the 

honour of the Crown obliges it to do so.  As a body to which powers have been 

delegated by the Crown, it must not deny the appellant timely access to a decision-

maker with authority over the subject matter.   
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[52] The process of consultation envisaged in Haida requires discussion at an 

early stage of a government plan that may impact Aboriginal interests, before 

matters crystallize, so that First Nations do not have to deal with a plan that has 

become an accomplished fact.  Haida said this on the question of timing, at para. 35:  

 But, when precisely does a duty to consult arise?  The 

foundation of the duty in the Crown's honour and the goal of 

reconciliation suggest that the duty arises when the Crown has 

knowledge, real or constructive, of the potential existence of the 

Aboriginal right or title and contemplates conduct that might adversely 

affect it: see Halfway River First Nation v. British Columbia (Ministry of 
Forests), [1997] 4 C.N.L.R. 45 (B.C.S.C.), at p. 71, per Dorgan J. 

As to timing, see also Mikisew Cree First Nation v. Canada (Minister of Canadian 

Heritage), 2005 SCC 69, [2005] 3 S.C.R. 388 at para. 3: 

... the principle of consultation in advance of interference with existing 

treaty rights is a matter of broad general importance to the relations 

between aboriginal and non-aboriginal peoples.  

[53] If First Nations are entitled to early consultation, it logically follows that the 

tribunal with the power to approve the plan must accept the responsibility to assess 

the adequacy of consultation.  Otherwise, the First Nations are driven to seek an 

interlocutory injunction, which, according to Haida at para. 14, is often an 

unsatisfactory route:  

 Interlocutory injunctions may offer only partial imperfect relief. 

First, as mentioned, they may not capture the full obligation on the 

government alleged by the Haida.  Second, they typically represent an 

all-or-nothing solution.  Either the project goes ahead or it halts.  By 

contrast, the alleged duty to consult and accommodate by its very 

nature entails balancing of Aboriginal and other interests and thus lies 

closer to the aim of reconciliation at the heart of Crown-Aboriginal 

relations, as set out in R. v. Van der Peet, [1996] 2 S.C.R. 507, at para. 
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31, and Delgamuukw v. British Columbia, [1997] 3 S.C.R. 1010, at 

para. 186.  Third, the balance of convenience test tips the scales in 

favour of protecting jobs and government revenues, with the result that 

Aboriginal interests tend to "lose" outright pending a final determination 

of the issue, instead of being balanced appropriately against conflicting 

concerns: J. J. L. Hunter, "Advancing Aboriginal Title Claims after 

Delgamuukw: The Role of the Injunction" (June 2000).  Fourth, 

interlocutory injunctions are designed as a stop-gap remedy pending 

litigation of the underlying issue.  Aboriginal claims litigation can be 

very complex and require years and even decades to resolve in the 

courts.  An interlocutory injunction over such a long period of time 

might work unnecessary prejudice and may diminish incentives on the 

part of the successful party to compromise.  While Aboriginal claims 

can be and are pursued through litigation, negotiation is a preferable 

way of reconciling state and Aboriginal interests.  For all these 

reasons, interlocutory injunctions may fail to adequately take account 

of Aboriginal interests prior to their final determination.   

[54] While the Commission is a quasi-judicial tribunal bound to observe the duty of 

fairness and to act impartially, it is a creature of government, subject to government 

direction on energy policy.  The honour of the Crown requires not only that the 

Crown actor consult, but also that the regulatory tribunal decide any consultation 

dispute which arises within the scheme of its regulation.  It is useful to remember the 

relationship between government and administrative tribunals generally.   

[55] In Ocean Port Hotel Ltd. v. British Columbia (General Manager, Liquor 

Control and Licensing Branch), 2001 SCC 52, [2001] 2 S.C.R. 781, the issue was 

the independence of members of the Liquor Appeal Board given their terms of 

appointment.  The Court contrasted the ordinary courts with administrative tribunals 

in the following analysis at para. 24: 

 Administrative tribunals, by contrast, lack this constitutional 

distinction from the executive.  They are, in fact, created precisely for 

the purpose of implementing government policy.  Implementation of 
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that policy may require them to make quasi-judicial decisions.  They 

thus may be seen as spanning the constitutional divide between the 

executive and judicial branches of government.  However, given their 

primary policy-making function, it is properly the role and responsibility 

of Parliament and the legislatures to determine the composition and 

structure required by a tribunal to discharge the responsibilities 

bestowed upon it.  While tribunals may sometimes attract Charter 
requirements of independence, as a general rule they do not.  Thus, 

the degree of independence required of a particular tribunal is a matter 

of discerning the intention of Parliament or the legislature and, absent 

constitutional constraints, this choice must be respected. 

[56] No one suggests the Commission has a duty itself to consult:  Quebec 

(Attorney General) v. Canada (National Energy Board), [1994] 1 S.C.R. 159 at 183.  

The obligation arising from its status as a Crown entity is to grasp the nettle and 

decide the consultation dispute. 

[57] The honour of the Crown as a basis for the duty to decide is compelling on 

the facts here:  one Crown entity, the responsible Ministry, granted the water licence, 

allegedly infringing Aboriginal interests without prior consultation; another Crown 

entity, B.C. Hydro, purchases electricity generated by the alleged infringement on a 

long-term contract; and a third, the tribunal, dismisses the appellant’s claim for 

consultation on a preliminary point. 

B. Did the Commission commit a reviewable error in disposing of 

the consultation issue on a preliminary or threshold question?  

[58] In this part, I identify the appropriate standard of review and apply the 

standard to the decision under appeal.  I conclude that (1) the standard is 

reasonableness; (2) the Commission set an unreasonably high threshold for the 
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appellant to meet; and (3) it took too narrow a view of the Aboriginal interests 

asserted. 

 1.  Standard of Review   

[59] The appellant argues that the Commission has to be correct in disposing of 

constitutional issues such as those that arise here.  The respondents submit the 

standard is reasonableness. 

[60] I accept the respondents’ position.  The Commission’s decision involves 

matters of fact, some assumed and others actually found, some questions of mixed 

fact and law and procedure.  While I think the Commission took the wrong approach 

to the dispute, I cannot isolate a pure question of law for review on a correctness 

standard.  Guidance on the standard is provided by Haida, at para. 61:   

 On questions of law, a decision-maker must generally be 

correct:  for example, Paul v. British Columbia (Forest Appeals 
Commission), [2003] 2 S.C.R. 585, 2003 SCC 55.  On questions of fact 

or mixed fact and law, on the other hand, a reviewing body may owe a 

degree of deference to the decision-maker.  The existence or extent of 

the duty to consult or accommodate is a legal question in the sense 

that it defines a legal duty.  However, it is typically premised on an 

assessment of the facts.  It follows that a degree of deference to the 

findings of fact of the initial adjudicator may be appropriate.  The need 

for deference and its degree will depend on the nature of the question 

the tribunal was addressing and the extent to which the facts were 

within the expertise of the tribunal:  Law Society of New Brunswick v. 
Ryan, [2003] 1 S.C.R. 247, 2003 SCC 20; Paul, supra.  Absent error 

on legal issues, the tribunal may be in a better position to evaluate the 

issue than the reviewing court, and some degree of deference may be 

required.  In such a case, the standard of review is likely to be 

reasonableness.  To the extent that the issue is one of pure law, and 

can be isolated from the issues of fact, the standard is correctness.  

However, where the two are inextricably entwined, the standard will 

likely be reasonableness:  Canada (Director of Investigation and 
Research) v. Southam Inc., [1997] 1 S.C.R. 748. 
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 2.  Reasoning Error   

[61] In my respectful judgment, the Commission wrongly decided something as a 

preliminary matter which properly belonged in a hearing of the merits.  The logic flaw 

was in predicting that consultation could have produced no useful outcome.  Put 

another way, the Commission required a demonstration that the appellant would win 

the point as a precondition for a hearing into the very same point. 

[62] I do not say that the Commission would be bound to find a duty to consult 

here.  The fault in the Commission’s decision is in not entertaining the issue of 

consultation within the scope of a full hearing when the circumstances demanded an 

inquiry.  I refer to the assumed facts, namely, that there is an infringement without 

consultation and on the unquestioned fact that B.C. Hydro, a Crown agent, takes 

advantage of the power produced by the infringement by signing the EPA.  In my 

opinion, this is enough to clear any reasonable hurdle.  As stated in Mikisew, at 

para. 55: 

The duty to consult is, as stated in Haida Nation, triggered at a low 

threshold, but adverse impact is a matter of degree, as is the extent of 

the Crown's duty. 

[Emphasis added.] 

Whether the EPA triggered a duty is for a hearing on the merits. 

[63] Deciding whether a trigger occurred at the threshold becomes all the more 

problematic when the range of issues presented by the appellant went beyond the 

“new physical impacts” test formulated by the Commission.  The process deprived 

the appellant the opportunity to develop a case for the non-physical impacts listed in 
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their written application for reconsideration and reproduced earlier at para. 22 of 

these reasons.  For instance, the decision in question does not deal in any 

substantive way with the appellant’s allegations that the EPA tends to perpetuate an 

historical infringement and to make less likely a satisfactory resolution of the 

appellant’s claimed right to manage the water resource in the future.  They say the 

power sale has cemented the current regime for many years in the future.  Arguably, 

the surface facts would seem to indicate that B.C. Hydro will at least participate in 

the infringement. 

[64] Again, these points may not carry the day for the appellant, but the appellant 

should have had the opportunity to develop them.   

[65] Finally, the consultation duty is not a concept that lends itself to hard-edged 

tests.  The trigger formula in Haida is to be applied within the proceeding, not on a 

threshold inquiry.  The duty is to discuss, not necessarily to agree or to make 

compromises.  It is to be open to accommodation, if necessary.  The discussion 

itself has intrinsic value as a tool of reconciliation.  It is not always possible to say in 

advance that consultation would be either productive or futile – the Crown may be 

influenced by the Aboriginal perspective in the way it carries out a project.  At the 

very least, the First Nation will have had a chance to put its views forward. 

[66] In reviewing the history of the duty to consult, the Court in Haida said, at 

para. 24: 

 The Court’s seminal decision in Delgamuukw, supra, at 

para. 168, in the context of a claim for title to land and resources, 
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confirmed and expanded on the duty to consult, suggesting the content 

of the duty varied with the circumstances: from a minimum “duty to 

discuss important decisions” where the “breach is less serious or 

relatively minor”; through the “significantly deeper than mere 

consultation” that is required in “most cases”; to “full consent of [the] 

aboriginal nation” on very serious issues.  These words apply as much 

to unresolved claims as to intrusions on settled claims. 

[67] According to Haida, at para. 38, the consultation may advance the goal of 

reconciliation by improving the relationship between the Crown and First Nations: 

 I conclude that consultation and accommodation before final 

claims resolution, while challenging, is not impossible, and indeed is an 

essential corollary to the honourable process of reconciliation that s. 35 

demands.  It preserves the Aboriginal interest pending claims 

resolution and fosters a relationship between the parties that makes 

possible negotiations, the preferred process for achieving ultimate 

reconciliation:  see S. Lawrence and P. Macklem, “From Consultation 

to Reconciliation: Aboriginal Rights and the Crown’s Duty to Consult” 

(2000), 79 Can. Bar Rev. 252, at p. 262.  Precisely what is required of 

the government may vary with the strength of the claim and the 

circumstances.  But at a minimum, it must be consistent with the 

honour of the Crown. 

[Emphasis added.] 

[68] In summary, I would allow the appeal on the ground that the Commission 

unreasonably refused to include the consultation issue in the scope of the 

proceeding and oral hearing. 

Remedy   

[69] As I have indicated, the merits of the consultation issue are for the 

Commission to decide in the first instance.  The issue should be remitted to it for 
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consideration.  The order I would make is in terms similar to those suggested by 

B.C. Hydro in the event the appeal is allowed: 

THAT the proceeding identified as “Re: British Columbia Hydro and 

Power Authority Project No. 3698475/Order No. G-100-07 Filing of 

2007 Electricity Purchase Agreement with RTA as an Energy Supply 

Contract Pursuant to section 71” be re-opened for the sole purpose of 

hearing evidence and argument on whether a duty to consult and, if 

necessary, accommodate the appellant exists and, if so, whether the 

duty has been met in respect of the filing of the 2007 EPA. 

“The Honourable Mr. Justice Donald” 

I agree:  

“The Honourable Madam Justice Huddart” 

I agree:  

“The Honourable Mr. Justice Bauman” 
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cause with four months pay in lieu of notice — Adjudicator interpreting enabling

statute as conferring jurisdiction to determine whether discharge was in fact for cause

— Adjudicator holding employer breached duty of procedural fairness and ordering

reinstatement — Whether standard of reasonableness applicable to adjudicator’s

decision on statutory interpretation issue — Public Service Labour Relations Act,

R.S.N.B. 1973, c. P-25, ss. 92(2.1), 100.1(5); Civil Service Act, S.N.B. 1984, c. C-5.1,

s. 20.

Administrative law — Natural justice — Procedural fairness — Dismissal

of public office holders — Employee holding office “at pleasure” in provincial civil

service dismissed without alleged cause with four months pay in lieu of notice —

Employee not informed of reasons for termination or provided with opportunity to

respond — Whether employee entitled to procedural fairness — Proper approach to

dismissal of public employees.

D was employed by the Department of Justice for the Province of New

Brunswick.  He held a position under the Civil Service Act and was an office holder

“at pleasure”.  His probationary period was extended twice and the employer

reprimanded him on three separate occasions during the course of his employment.

On the third occasion, a formal letter of reprimand was sent to D warning him that his

failure to improve his performance would result in further disciplinary action up to and

including dismissal. While preparing for a meeting to discuss D’s performance review

the employer concluded that D was not right for the job.  A formal letter of termination

was delivered to D’s lawyer the next day.  Cause for the termination was explicitly not

alleged and D was given four months’ pay in lieu of notice.
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D commenced the grievance process under s. 100.1 of the Public Service

Labour Relations Act (“PSLRA”), alleging that the reasons for the employer’s

dissatisfaction were not made known, that he did not receive a reasonable opportunity

to respond to the concerns, that the employer’s actions in terminating him were

without notice, due process or procedural fairness, and that the length of the notice

period was inadequate.  The grievance was denied and then referred to adjudication.

A preliminary issue of statutory interpretation arose as to whether, where dismissal

was with notice or pay in lieu thereof, the adjudicator was authorized to determine the

reasons underlying the province’s decision to terminate.  The adjudicator held that the

referential incorporation of s. 97(2.1) of the PSLRA into s. 100.1(5) of that Act meant

that he could determine whether D had been discharged or otherwise disciplined for

cause.  Ultimately, the adjudicator made no finding as to whether the discharge was

or was not for cause.  In his decision on the merits, he found that the termination letter

effected termination with pay in lieu of notice and that the termination was not

disciplinary.  As D’s employment was hybrid in character, the adjudicator held that D

was entitled to and did not receive procedural fairness in the employer’s decision to

terminate his employment.  He declared that the termination was void ab initio and

ordered D reinstated as of the date of dismissal, adding that in the event that his

reinstatement order was quashed on judicial review, he would find the appropriate

notice period to be eight months.

On judicial review, the Court of Queen’s Bench applied the correctness

standard and quashed the adjudicator’s preliminary decision, concluding that the

adjudicator did not have jurisdiction to inquire into the reasons for the termination, and

that his authority was limited to determining whether the notice period was reasonable.

On the merits, the court found that D had received procedural fairness by virtue of the
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grievance hearing before the adjudicator.  Concluding that the adjudicator’s decision

did not stand up to review on a reasonableness simpliciter standard, the court quashed

the reinstatement order but upheld the adjudicator’s provisional award of eight

months’ notice.  The Court of Appeal held that the proper standard with respect to the

interpretation of the adjudicator’s authority under the PSLRA was reasonableness

simpliciter, not correctness, and that the adjudicator’s decision was unreasonable.  It

found that where the employer elects to dismiss with notice or pay in lieu of notice,

s. 97(2.1) PSLRA does not apply and the employee may only grieve the length of the

notice period.  It agreed with the reviewing judge that D’s right to procedural fairness

had not been breached.

Held:  The appeal should be dismissed.

Per McLachlin C.J. and Bastarache, LeBel, Fish and Abella JJ.:  Despite

its clear, stable constitutional foundations, the system of judicial review in Canada has

proven to be difficult to implement.  It is necessary to reconsider both the number and

definitions of the various standards of review, and the analytical process employed to

determine which standard applies in a given situation.  Notwithstanding the theoretical

differences between the standards of patent unreasonableness and reasonableness

simpliciter, any actual difference between them in terms of their operation appears to

be illusory.  There ought to be only two standards of review: correctness and

reasonableness.  [32-34] [41]

When applying the correctness standard in respect of jurisdictional and

some other questions of law, a reviewing court will not show deference to the decision

maker’s reasoning process; it will rather undertake its own analysis of the question and
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decide whether it agrees with the determination of the decision maker; if not, the court

will substitute its own view and provide the correct answer.  A court conducting a

review for reasonableness inquires into the qualities that make a decision reasonable.

Reasonableness is concerned mostly with the existence of justification, transparency

and intelligibility within the decision-making process and with whether the decision

falls within a range of possible, acceptable outcomes which are defensible in respect

of the facts and the law.  It is a deferential standard which requires respect for the

legislative choices to leave some matters in the hands of administrative decision

makers, for the processes and determinations that draw on particular expertise and

experiences, and for the different roles of the courts and administrative bodies within

the Canadian constitutional system.  [47-50]

An exhaustive analysis is not required in every case to determine the

proper standard of review.  Courts must first ascertain whether the jurisprudence has

already determined in a satisfactory manner the degree of defence to be accorded to

a decision maker with regard to a particular category of question.  If the inquiry proves

unfruitful, courts must analyze the factors making it possible to identify the proper

standard of review.  The existence of a privative clause is a strong indication of review

pursuant to the reasonableness standard, since it is evidence of Parliament or a

legislature’s intent that an administrative decision maker be given greater deference

and that interference by reviewing courts be minimized.  It is not, however,

determinative.  Where the question is one of fact, discretion or policy, or where the

legal issue is intertwined with and cannot be readily separated from the factual issue,

deference will usually apply automatically.  Deference will usually result where a

decision maker is interpreting its own statute or statutes closely connected to its

function, with which it will have particular familiarity.  While deference may also be
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warranted where an administrative decision maker has developed particular expertise

in the application of a general common law or civil law rule in relation to a specific

statutory context, a question of law that is of central importance to the legal system as

a whole and outside the specialized area of expertise of the administrative decision

maker will always attract a correctness standard.  So will a true question of vires, a

question regarding the jurisdictional lines between two or more competing specialized

tribunals, and a constitutional question regarding the division of powers between

Parliament and the provinces in the Constitution Act, 1867.  [52-62]

The standard of reasonableness applied on the issue of statutory

interpretation.  While the question of whether the combined effect of ss. 97(2.1) and

100.1 of the PSLRA permits the adjudicator to inquire into the employer’s reason for

dismissing an employee with notice or pay in lieu of notice is a question of law, it is

not one that is of central importance to the legal system and outside the specialized

expertise of the adjudicator, who was in fact interpreting his enabling statute.

Furthermore, s. 101 of the PSLRA includes a full privative clause, and the nature of the

regime favours the standard of reasonableness.  Here, the adjudicator’s interpretation

of the law was unreasonable and his decision does not fall within the range of

acceptable outcomes that are defensible in respect of the facts and the law.  The

employment relationship between the parties in this case was governed by private law.

The combined effect of ss. 97(2.1) and 100.1 of the PSLRA cannot, on any reasonable

interpretation, remove the employer’s right, under the ordinary rules of contract, to

discharge an employee with reasonable notice or pay in lieu thereof without asserting

cause.  By giving the PSLRA an interpretation that allowed him to inquire into the

reasons for discharge, the adjudicator adopted a reasoning process that was

fundamentally inconsistent with the employment contract and, thus, fatally flawed.
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[66-75]

On the merits, D was not entitled to procedural fairness.  Where a public

employee is employed under a contract of employment, regardless of his or her status

as a public office holder, the applicable law governing his or her dismissal is the law

of contract, not general principles arising out of public law.  Where a dismissal

decision is properly within the public authority’s powers and is taken pursuant to a

contract of employment, there is no compelling public law purpose for imposing a duty

of fairness.  The principles expressed in Knight v. Indian Head School Division No. 19

in relation to the general duty of fairness owed by public authorities when making

decisions that affect the rights, privileges or interests of individuals are valid and

important.  However, to the extent that Knight ignored the important effect of a

contract of employment, it should not be followed.  In the case at bar, D was a

contractual employee in addition to being a public office holder.  Section 20 of the

Civil Service Act provided that as a civil servant he could only be dismissed in

accordance with the ordinary rules of contract.  To consider a public law duty of

fairness issue where such a duty exists falls squarely within the adjudicator’s task to

resolve a grievance.  Where, as here, the relationship is contractual, it was unnecessary

to consider any public law duty of procedural fairness.  By imposing procedural

fairness requirements on the respondent over and above its contractual obligations and

ordering the full “reinstatement” of D, the adjudicator erred and his decision was

therefore correctly struck down.  [76-78] [81-84] [106] [114-117]

Per Binnie J.: The majority reasons for setting aside the adjudicator ruling

were generally agreed with, however the call of the majority to re-evaluate the

pragmatic and functional test and to re-assess “the structure and characteristics of the



- 8 -

system as a whole” and to develop a principled framework that is more coherent and

workable” invites a broader reappraisal.  Judicial review is an idea that has lately

become unduly burdened with law office metaphysics.  Litigants find the court’s

attention focussed not on their complaints, or the government’s response, but on

lengthy and arcane discussions of something they are told is the pragmatic and

functional test.  The Court should at least (i) establish some presumptive rules and (ii)

get the parties away from arguing about the tests and back to arguing about the

substantive merits of their case.  [119] [122] [133-134]

The distinction between “patent unreasonableness” and reasonableness

simpliciter is now to be abandoned.  The repeated attempts to explain the difference

between the two, was in hindsight, unproductive and distracting.  However, a broad

reappraisal of the system of judicial review should explicitly address not only

administrative tribunals but issues related to other types of administrative bodies and

statutory decision makers including mid-level bureaucrats and, for that matter,

Ministers.  If logic and language cannot capture the distinction in one context, it must

equally be deficient elsewhere in the field of judicial review.  [120-123] [134] [140]

It should be presumed that the standard of review of an administrative

outcome on grounds of substance is reasonableness.  In accordance with the ordinary

rules of litigation, it should also be presumed that the decision under review is

reasonable until the applicant shows otherwise.  An applicant urging the

non-deferential “correctness” standard should be required to demonstrate that the

decision rests on an error in the determination of a legal issue not confided (or which

constitutionally could not be confided) to the administrative decision maker to decide,

whether in relation to jurisdiction or the general law.  The logic of the constitutional
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limitation is obvious.  If the limitation did not exist, the government could transfer the

work of the courts to administrative bodies that are not independent of the executive

and by statute immunize the decisions of these bodies from effective judicial review.

Questions of law outside the administrative decision-maker’s home statute and closely

related rules or statutes which require his or her expertise should also be reviewable

on a “correctness” standard whether or not it meets the majority’s additional

requirement that it be “of central importance to the legal system as a whole”.  The

standard of correctness should also apply to the requirements of “procedural fairness”,

which will vary with the type of decision maker and the type of decision under review.

Nobody should have his or her rights, interests or privileges adversely dealt with by

an unjust process.  [127-129] [146-147]

On the other hand when the application for judicial review challenges the

substantive outcome of an administrative action, the judge is invited to cross the line

into second-guessing matters that lie within the function of the administrator.  This is

controversial because it is not immediately obvious why a judge’s view of the

reasonableness of an administrative policy or the exercise of an administrative

discretion should be preferred to that of the administrator to whom Parliament or a

legislature has allocated the decision, unless there is a full statutory right of appeal to

the courts, or it is otherwise indicated in the conferring legislation that a “correctness”

standard is intended.  [129-130]

Abandonment of the distinction between reasonableness simpliciter and

patent unreasonableness has important implications.  The two different standards

addressed not merely “the magnitude or the immediacy of the defect” in the

administrative decision but recognized that different administrative decisions
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command different degrees of deference, depending on who is deciding what.  [135]

“Contextualizing” a single standard of “reasonableness” review will shift

the courtroom debate from choosing between two standards of reasonableness that

each represented a different level of deference to a debate within a single standard of

reasonableness to determine the appropriate level of deference.  [139]

Thus a single “reasonableness” standard will now necessarily incorporate

both the degree of deference owed to the decision maker formerly reflected in the

distinction between patent unreasonableness and reasonableness simpliciter, and an

assessment of the range of options reasonably open to the decision maker in the

circumstances.  The judge’s role is to identify the outer boundaries of reasonable

outcomes within which the administrative decision maker is free to choose.  [141]

[149]

A single “reasonableness” standard is a big tent that will have to

accommodate a lot of variables that inform and limit a court’s review of the outcome

of administrative decision making.  “Contextualizing” the reasonableness standard will

require a reviewing court to consider the precise nature and function of the decision

maker including its expertise, the terms and objectives of the governing statute (or

common law) conferring the power of decision including the existence of a privative

clause and the nature of the issue being decided.  Careful consideration of these

matters will reveal the extent of the discretion conferred.  In some cases the court will

have to recognize that the decision maker was required to strike a proper balance (or

achieve proportionality) between the adverse impact of a decision on the rights and

interests of the applicant or others directly affected weighed against the public purpose
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which is sought to be advanced.  In each case careful consideration will have to be

given to the reasons given for the decision.  This list of “contextual” considerations is

non-exhaustive.  A reviewing court ought to recognize throughout the exercise that

fundamentally the “reasonableness” of the administrative outcome is an issue given

to another forum to decide.  [144] [151-155]

Per Deschamps, Charron and Rothstein JJ.: Any review starts with the

identification of the questions at issue as questions of law, questions of fact or

questions of mixed fact and law.  In the adjudicative context, decisions on questions

of fact, whether undergoing appellate review or administrative law review, always

attract deference.  When there is a privative clause, deference is owed to the

administrative body that interprets the legal rules it was created to interpret and apply.

If the body oversteps its delegated powers, if it is asked to interpret laws in respect of

which it does not have expertise or if Parliament or a legislature has provided for a

statutory right of review, deference is not owed to the decision maker.  Finally, when

considering a question of mixed fact and law, a reviewing court should show an

adjudicator the same deference as an appeal court would show a lower court.

[158-165]

Here, the employer’s common law right to dismiss without cause was the

starting point of the analysis.  Since the adjudicator does not have specific expertise

in interpreting the common law, the reviewing court can proceed to its own

interpretation of the applicable rules and determine whether the adjudicator could

enquire into the cause of the dismissal.  The applicable standard of review is

correctness.  The distinction between the common law rules of employment and the

statutory rules applicable to a unionized employee is essential if s. 97(2.1) of the
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PSLRA is to be applied mutatis mutandis to the case of a non-unionized employee as

required by s. 100.1(5) of the PSLRA.  The adjudicator’s failure to inform himself of

this crucial difference led him to look for a cause for the dismissal, which was not

relevant.  Even if deference had been owed to the adjudicator, his interpretation could

not have stood.  Employment security is so fundamental to an employment relationship

that it could not have been granted by the legislature by providing only that the PSLRA

was to apply mutatis mutandis to non-unionized employees.  [168-171]
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The judgment of McLachlin C.J. and Bastarache, LeBel, Fish and Abella

JJ. was delivered by

BASTARACHE AND LEBEL JJ. — 

I.  Introduction

[1] This appeal calls on the Court to consider, once again, the troubling

question of the approach to be taken in judicial review of decisions of administrative

tribunals. The recent history of judicial review in Canada has been marked by ebbs and

flows of deference, confounding tests and new words for old problems, but no

solutions that provide real guidance for litigants, counsel, administrative decision

makers or judicial review judges.  The time has arrived for a reassessment of the

question.

A.  Facts

[2] The appellant, David Dunsmuir, was employed by the Department of

Justice for the Province of New Brunswick.  His employment began on February 25,

2002, as a Legal Officer in the Fredericton Court Services Branch.  The appellant was

placed on an initial six-month probationary term.  On March 14, 2002, by

Order-in-Council, he was appointed to the offices of Clerk of the Court of Queen’s

Bench, Trial Division, Administrator of the Court of Queen’s Bench, Family Division,

and Clerk of the Probate Court of New Brunswick, all for the Judicial District of

Fredericton. 
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[3] The employment relationship was not perfect.  The appellant’s

probationary period was extended twice, to the maximum 12 months.  At the end of

each probationary period, the appellant was given a performance review.  The first

such review, which occurred in August 2002, identified four specific areas for

improvement.  The second review, three months later, cited the same four areas for

development, but noted improvements in two.  At the end of the third probationary

period, the Regional Director of Court Services noted that the appellant had met all

expectations and his employment was continued on a permanent basis. 

[4] The employer reprimanded the appellant on three separate occasions

during the course of his employment.  The first incident occurred in July 2002.  The

appellant had sent an email to the Chief Justice of the Court of Queen’s Bench

objecting to a request that had been made by the judge of the Fredericton Judicial

District for the preparation of a practice directive.  The Regional Director issued a

reprimand letter to the appellant, explaining that the means he had used to raise his

concerns were inappropriate and exhibited serious error in judgment.  In the event that

a similar concern arose in the future, he was directed to discuss the matter first with

the Registrar or the Regional Director.  The letter warned that failure to comply would

lead to additional disciplinary measures and, if necessary, to dismissal.

[5] A second disciplinary measure occurred when, in April 2004, it came

to the attention of the Assistant Deputy Minister that the appellant was being

advertised as a lecturer at legal seminars offered in the private sector.  The appellant

had inquired previously into the possibility of doing legal work outside his

employment.  In February 2004, the Assistant Deputy Minister had informed him that
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lawyers in the public service should not practise law in the private sector.  A month

later, the appellant wrote a letter to the Law Society of New Brunswick stating that his

participation as a non-remunerated lecturer had been vetted by his employer, who had

voiced no objection.  On June 3, 2004, the Assistant Deputy Minister issued to the

appellant written notice of a one-day suspension with pay regarding the incident.  The

letter also referred to issues regarding the appellant’s work performance, including

complaints from unnamed staff, lawyers and members of the public regarding his

difficulties with timeliness and organization.  This second letter concluded with the

statement that “[f]uture occurrences of this nature and failure to develop more efficient

organized work habits will result in disciplinary action up to and including dismissal”.

[6] Third, on July 21, 2004, the Regional Director wrote a formal letter of

reprimand to the appellant regarding three alleged incidents relating to his job

performance.  This letter, too, concluded with a warning that the appellant’s failure to

improve his organization and timeliness would result in further disciplinary action up

to and including dismissal.  The appellant responded to the letter by informing the

Regional Director that he would be seeking legal advice and, until that time, would not

meet with her to discuss the matter further.

[7] A review of the appellant’s work performance had been due in April

2004 but did not take place. The appellant met with the Regional Director on a couple

of occasions to discuss backlogs and organizational problems.  Complaints were

relayed to her by staff but they were not documented and it is unknown how many

complaints there had been.  The Regional Director notified the appellant on August 11,

2004, that his performance review was overdue and would occur by August 20.  A

meeting had been arranged for August 19 between the appellant, the Regional
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Director, the Assistant Deputy Minister and counsel for the appellant and the

employer.  While preparing for that meeting, the Regional Director and the Assistant

Deputy Minister concluded that the appellant was not right for the job.  The scheduled

meeting was cancelled and a termination notice was faxed to the appellant.  A formal

letter of termination from the Deputy Minister was delivered to the appellant’s lawyer

the next day.  The letter terminated the appellant’s employment with the Province of

New Brunswick, effective December 31, 2004.  It read, in relevant part:

I regret to advise you that I have come to the conclusion that your

particular skill set does not meet the needs of your employer in your

current position, and that it is advisable to terminate your employment on

reasonable notice, pursuant to section 20 of the Civil Service Act.  You are

accordingly hereby advised that your employment with the Province of

New Brunswick will terminate on December 31, 2004.  Cause for

termination is not alleged.

To aid in your search for other employment, you are not required to report

to work during the notice period and your salary will be continued until

the date indicated or for such shorter period as you require either to find

a job with equivalent remuneration, or you commence self-employment.

...

In the circumstances, we would request that you avoid returning to the

workplace until your departure has been announced to staff, and until you

have returned your keys and government identification to your supervisor,

Ms. Laundry as well as any other property of the employer still in your

possession... 

[8] On February 3, 2005, the appellant was removed from his statutory

offices by order of the Lieutenant-Governor in Council.

[9] The appellant commenced the grievance process under s. 100.1 of the

Public Service Labour Relations Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. P-25 (“PSLRA”; see

Appendix), by letter to the Deputy Minister on September 1, 2004. That provision

grants non-unionized employees of the provincial public service the right to file a
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grievance with respect to a “discharge, suspension or a financial penalty” (s. 100.1(2)).

The appellant asserted several grounds of complaint in his grievance letter, in

particular, that the reasons for the employer’s dissatisfaction were not made known;

that he did not receive a reasonable opportunity to respond to the employer’s concerns;

that the employer’s actions in terminating him were without notice, due process or

procedural fairness; and that the length of the notice period was inadequate.  The

grievance was denied.  The appellant then gave notice that he would refer the

grievance to adjudication under the PSLRA.  The adjudicator was selected by

agreement of the parties and appointed by the Labour and Employment Board. 

[10] The adjudication hearing was convened and counsel for the appellant

produced as evidence a volume of 169 documents.  Counsel for the respondent

objected to the inclusion of almost half of the documents.  The objection was made on

the ground that the documents were irrelevant since the appellant’s dismissal was not

disciplinary but rather was a termination on reasonable notice.  The preliminary issue

therefore arose of whether, where dismissal was with notice or pay in lieu thereof, the

adjudicator was authorized to assess the reasons underlying the province’s decision to

terminate.  Following his preliminary ruling on that issue, the adjudicator heard and

decided the merits of the grievance.

B.  Decisions of the Adjudicator

(1) Preliminary Ruling (January 10, 2005)

[11] The adjudicator began his preliminary ruling by considering s. 97(2.1)

of the PSLRA.  He reasoned that because the appellant was not included in a
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bargaining unit and there was no collective agreement or arbitral award, the section

ought to be interpreted to mean that where an adjudicator determines that an employee

has been discharged for cause, the adjudicator may substitute another penalty for the

discharge as seems just and reasonable in the circumstances.  The adjudicator

considered and relied on the decision of the New Brunswick Court of Appeal in

Chalmers (Dr. Everett) Hospital v. Mills (1989), 102 N.B.R. (2d) 1.

[12] Turning to s. 100.1 of the PSLRA, he noted the referential

incorporation of s. 97 in s. 100.1(5).  He stated that such incorporation “necessarily

means that an adjudicator has jurisdiction to make the determination described in s.

97(2.1), i.e. that an employee has been discharged or otherwise disciplined for cause”

(p. 5).  The adjudicator noted that an employee to whom s. 20 of the Civil Service Act,

S.N.B. 1984, c. C-5.1 (see Appendix), applies may be discharged for cause, with

reasonable notice or with pay in lieu of reasonable notice.  He concluded by holding

that an employer cannot avoid an inquiry into its real reasons for dismissing an

employee by stating that cause is not alleged.  Rather, a grieving employee is entitled

to an adjudication as to whether a discharge purportedly with notice or pay in lieu

thereof was in fact for cause.  He therefore held that he had jurisdiction to make such

a determination.

(2) Ruling on the Merits (February 16, 2005)

[13] In his decision on the merits, released shortly thereafter, the

adjudicator found that the termination letter of August 19 effected termination with

pay in lieu of notice.  The employer did not allege cause.  Inquiring into the reasons

for dismissal the adjudicator was satisfied that, on his view of the evidence, the
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termination was not disciplinary.  Rather, the decision to terminate was based on the

employer’s concerns about the appellant’s work performance and his suitability for the

positions he held.

[14] The adjudicator then considered the appellant’s claim that he was

dismissed without procedural fairness in that the employer did not inform him of the

reasons for its dissatisfaction and did not give him an opportunity to respond.  The

adjudicator placed some responsibility on the employer for cancelling the performance

review scheduled for August 19.  He also opined that the employer was not so much

dissatisfied with the appellant’s quality of work as with his lack of organization.

[15] The adjudicator’s decision relied on Knight v. Indian Head School

Division No. 19, [1990] 1 S.C.R. 653, for the relevant legal principles regarding the

right of “at pleasure” office holders to procedural fairness.  As the appellant’s

employment was “hybrid in character” (para. 53) — he was both a Legal Officer under

the Civil Service Act and, as Clerk, an office holder “at pleasure” — the adjudicator

held that the appellant was entitled to procedural fairness in the employer’s decision

to terminate his employment.  He declared that the termination was void ab initio and

ordered the appellant reinstated as of August 19, 2004, the date of dismissal.

[16] The adjudicator added that in the event that his reinstatement order

was quashed on judicial review, he would find the appropriate notice period to be eight

months.

C.  Judicial History
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(1) Court of Queen’s Bench of New Brunswick (2005), 293 N.B.R. (2d)

1, 2005 NBQB 270

[17] The Province of New Brunswick applied for judicial review of the

adjudicator’s decision on numerous grounds.  In particular, it argued that the

adjudicator had exceeded his jurisdiction in his preliminary ruling by holding that he

was authorized to determine whether the termination was in fact for cause. The

Province further argued that the adjudicator had acted incorrectly or unreasonably in

deciding the procedural fairness issue.  The application was heard by Rideout J.

[18] The reviewing judge applied a pragmatic and functional analysis,

considering the presence of a full privative clause in the PSLRA, the relative expertise

of adjudicators appointed under the PSLRA, the purposes of ss. 97(2.1) and 100.1 of

the PSLRA as well as s. 20 of the Civil Service Act, and the nature of the question as

one of statutory interpretation.  He concluded that the correctness standard of review

applied and that the court need not show curial deference to the decision of an

adjudicator regarding the interpretation of those statutory provisions.

[19] Regarding the preliminary ruling, the reviewing judge noted that the

appellant was employed “at pleasure” and fell under s. 20 of the Civil Service Act.  In

his view, the adjudicator had overlooked the effects of s. 20 and had mistakenly given

ss. 97(2.1) and 100.1 of the PSLRA a substantive, rather than procedural,

interpretation.  Those sections are procedural in nature.  They provide an employee

with a right to grieve his or her dismissal and set out the steps that must be followed

to pursue a grievance.  The adjudicator is bound to apply the contractual provisions as

they exist and has no authority to change those provisions.  Thus, in cases in which s.

20 of the Civil Service Act applies, the adjudicator must apply the ordinary rules of
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contract.  The reviewing judge held that the adjudicator had erred in removing the

words “and the collective agreement or arbitral award does not contain a specific

penalty for the infraction that resulted in the employee being discharged or otherwise

disciplined” from s. 97(2.1).  Those words limit s. 97(2.1) to employees who are not

employed “at pleasure”.  In the view of the reviewing judge, the adjudicator did not

have jurisdiction to inquire into the reasons for the termination.  His authority was

limited to determining whether the notice period was reasonable.  Having found that

the adjudicator had exceeded his jurisdiction, the reviewing judge quashed his

preliminary ruling.

[20] With respect to the adjudicator’s award on the merits, the reviewing

judge commented that some aspects of the decision are factual in nature and should be

reviewed on a patent unreasonableness standard, while other aspects involve questions

of mixed fact and law which are subject to a reasonableness simpliciter standard.  The

reviewing judge agreed with the Province that the adjudicator’s reasons do not stand

up to a “somewhat probing examination” (para. 76).  The reviewing judge held that the

adjudicator’s award of reinstatement could not stand as he was not empowered by the

PSLRA to make Lieutenant-Governor in Council appointments.  In addition, by

concluding that the decision was void ab initio owing to a lack of procedural fairness,

the adjudicator failed to consider the doctrine of adequate alternative remedy.  The

appellant received procedural fairness by virtue of the grievance hearing before the

adjudicator.  The adjudicator had provisionally increased the notice period to eight

months — that provided an adequate alternative remedy.  Concluding that the

adjudicator’s decision did not stand up to review on a reasonableness simpliciter

standard, the reviewing judge quashed the reinstatement order but upheld the

adjudicator’s provisional award of eight months’ notice.
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(2) Court of Appeal of New Brunswick (2006), 297 N.B.R. (2d) 151,

2006 NBCA 27

[21] The appellant appealed the decision of the reviewing judge.  The Court

of Appeal, Robertson J.A. writing, held that the proper standard with respect to the

interpretation of the adjudicator’s authority under the PSLRA was reasonableness

simpliciter and that the reviewing judge had erred in adopting the correctness standard.

The court reached that conclusion by proceeding through a pragmatic and functional

analysis, placing particular emphasis on the presence of a full privative clause in the

PSLRA and the relative expertise of an adjudicator in the labour relations and

employment context. The court also relied on the decision of this Court in Alberta

Union of Provincial Employees v. Lethbridge Community College, [2004] 1 S.C.R.

727, 2004 SCC 28.  However, the court noted that the adjudicator’s interpretation of

the Mills decision warranted no deference and that “correctness is the proper review

standard when it comes to the interpretation and application of caselaw” (para. 17). 

[22] Applying the reasonableness simpliciter standard, the court held that

the adjudicator’s decision was unreasonable.  Robertson J.A. began by considering s.

20 of the Civil Service Act and noted that under the ordinary rules of contract, an

employer holds the right to dismiss an employee with cause or with reasonable notice

or with pay in lieu of notice.  Section 20 of the Civil Service Act limits the Crown’s

common law right to dismiss its employees without cause or notice.  Robertson J.A.

reasoned that s. 97(2.1) of the PSLRA applies in principle to non-unionized employees,

but that it is only where an employee has been discharged or disciplined for cause that

an adjudicator may substitute such other penalty as seems just and reasonable in the

circumstances.  Where the employer elects to dismiss with notice or pay in lieu of
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notice, however, s. 97(2.1) does not apply.  In such circumstances, the employee may

only grieve the length of the notice period.  The only exception is where the employee

alleges that the decision to terminate was based on a prohibited ground of

discrimination.

[23] On the issue of procedural fairness, the court found that the appellant

exercised his right to grieve, and thus a finding that the duty of fairness had been

breached was without legal foundation.  The court dismissed the appeal.

II.  Issues

[24] At issue, firstly is the approach to be taken in the judicial review of a

decision of a particular adjudicative tribunal which was seized of a grievance filed by

the appellant after his employment was terminated.  This appeal gives us the

opportunity to re-examine the foundations of judicial review and the standards of

review applicable in various situations.

[25] The second issue involves examining whether the appellant who held

an office “at pleasure” in the civil service of New Brunswick, had the right to

procedural fairness in the employer’s decision to terminate him.  On this occasion, we

will reassess the rule that has found formal expression in Knight.

[26] The two types of judicial review, on the merits and on the process, are

therefore engaged in this case.  Our review of the system will therefore be

comprehensive, which is preferable since a holistic approach is needed when

considering fundamental principles.
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III.  Issue 1: Review of the Adjudicator’s statutory interpretation determination

A.  Judicial Review

[27] As a matter of constitutional law, judicial review is intimately

connected with the preservation of the rule of law.  It is essentially that constitutional

foundation which explains the purpose of judicial review and guides its function and

operation.  Judicial review seeks to address an underlying tension between the rule of

law and the foundational democratic principle, which finds an expression in the

initiatives of Parliament and legislatures to create various administrative bodies and

endow them with broad powers. Courts, while exercising their constitutional functions

of judicial review, must be sensitive not only to the need to uphold the rule of law, but

also to the necessity of avoiding undue interference with the discharge of

administrative functions in respect of the matters delegated to administrative bodies

by Parliament and legislatures. 

[28] By virtue of the rule of law principle, all exercises of public authority

must find their source in law.  All decision-making powers have legal limits, derived

from the enabling statute itself, the common or civil law or the Constitution.   Judicial

review is the means by which the courts supervise those who exercise statutory

powers, to ensure that they do not overstep their legal authority.  The function of

judicial review is therefore to ensure the legality, the reasonableness and the fairness

of the administrative process and its outcomes. 

[29] Administrative powers are exercised by decision makers according to
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statutory regimes that are themselves confined.  A decision maker may not exercise

authority not specifically assigned to him or her.  By acting in the absence of legal

authority, the decision maker transgresses the principle of the rule of law.  Thus, when

a reviewing court considers the scope of a decision-making power or the jurisdiction

conferred by a statute, the standard of review analysis strives to determine what

authority was intended to be given to the body in relation to the subject matter.  This

is done within the context of the courts’ constitutional duty to ensure that public

authorities do not overreach their lawful powers: Crevier v. Attorney General of

Quebec, [1981] 2 S.C.R. 220, at p. 234; also Dr. Q v. College of Physicians and

Surgeons of British Columbia, [2003] 1 S.C.R. 226, 2003 SCC 19, at para. 21.

[30] In addition to the role judicial review plays in upholding the rule of

law, it also performs an important constitutional function in maintaining legislative

supremacy. As noted by Justice Thomas Cromwell, “the rule of law is affirmed by

assuring that the courts have the final say on the jurisdictional limits of a tribunal’s

authority; second, legislative supremacy is affirmed by adopting the principle that the

concept of jurisdiction should be narrowly circumscribed and defined according to the

intent of the legislature in a contextual and purposeful way; third, legislative

supremacy is affirmed and the court-centric conception of the rule of law is reined in

by acknowledging that the courts do not have a monopoly on deciding all questions of

law” (T. A. Cromwell, “Appellate Review: Policy and Pragmatism”, in 2006 Isaac

Pitbablo Lectures, Appellate Courts: Policy, Law and Practice, V-1, p. V-12). In

essence, the rule of law is maintained because the courts have the last word on

jurisdiction, and legislative supremacy is assured because determining the applicable

standard of review is accomplished by establishing legislative intent.
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[31] The legislative branch of government cannot remove the judiciary’s

power to review actions and decisions of administrative bodies for compliance with

the constitutional capacities of the government.  Even a privative clause, which

provides a strong indication of legislative intent, cannot be determinative in this

respect (Executors of the Woodward Estate v. Minister of Finance, [1973] S.C.R. 120,

at p. 127).  The inherent power of superior courts to review administrative action and

ensure that it does not exceed its jurisdiction stems from the judicature provisions in

ss. 96 to 101 of the Constitution Act, 1867: Crevier.  As noted by Beetz J. in U.E.S.,

Local 298 v. Bibeault, [1988] 2 S.C.R. 1048, at p. 1090, “[t]he role of the superior

courts in maintaining the rule of law is so important that it is given constitutional

protection”.  In short, judicial review is constitutionally guaranteed in Canada,

particularly with regard to the definition and enforcement of jurisdictional limits.  As

Laskin C.J. explained in Crevier, at pp. 237-38:

Where ... questions of law have been specifically covered in a privative

enactment, this Court, as in Farrah, has not hesitated to recognize this

limitation on judicial review as serving the interests of an express

legislative policy to protect decisions of adjudicative agencies from

external correction.  Thus, it has, in my opinion, balanced the competing

interests of a provincial Legislature in its enactment of substantively valid

legislation and of the courts as ultimate interpreters of the British North
America Act, and s. 96 thereof.  The same considerations do not, however,

apply to issues of jurisdiction which are not far removed from issues of

constitutionality.  It cannot be left to a provincial statutory tribunal, in the

face of s. 96, to determine the limits of its own jurisdiction without appeal

or review.

See also D. J. Mullan, Administrative Law (2001), at p. 50. 

[32] Despite the clear, stable constitutional foundations of the system of

judicial review, the operation of judicial review in Canada has been in a constant state

of evolution over the years, as courts have attempted to devise approaches to judicial
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review that are both theoretically sound and effective in practice.  Despite efforts to

refine and clarify it, the present system has proven to be difficult to implement.  The

time has arrived to re-examine the Canadian approach to judicial review of

administrative decisions and develop a principled framework that is more coherent and

workable.  

[33] Although the instant appeal deals with the particular problem of

judicial review of the decisions of an adjudicative tribunal, these reasons will address

first and foremost the structure and characteristics of the system of judicial review as

a whole. In the wake of Baker v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration),

[1999] 2 S.C.R. 817, Suresh v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration),

[2002] 1 S.C.R. 3, 2002 SCC 1, Mount Sinai Hospital Center v. Quebec (Minister of

Health and Social Services), [2001] 2 S.C.R. 281, 2001 SCC 41, and C.U.P.E. v.

Ontario (Minister of Labour), [2003] 1 S.C.R. 539, 2003 SCC 29, it has become

apparent that the present system must be simplified.  The comments of LeBel J. in

Chamberlain v. Surrey School District No. 36, [2002] 4 S.C.R. 710, 2002 SCC 86, at

paras. 190 and 195, questioning the applicability of the “pragmatic and functional

approach” to the decisions and actions of all kinds of administrative actors, illustrated

the need for change.

B.  Reconsidering the Standards of Judicial Review

[34] The current approach to judicial review involves three standards of

review, which range from correctness, where no deference is shown, to patent

unreasonableness, which is most deferential to the decision maker, the standard of

reasonableness simpliciter lying, theoretically, in the middle.  In our view, it is
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necessary to reconsider both the number and definitions of the various standards of

review, and the analytical process employed to determine which standard applies in

a given situation.  We conclude that there ought to be two standards of review —

correctness and reasonableness.

[35] The existing system of judicial review has its roots in several landmark

decisions beginning in the late 1970s in which this Court developed the theory of

substantive review to be applied to determinations of law, and determinations of fact

and of mixed law and fact made by administrative tribunals.  In Canadian Union of

Public Employees, Local 963 v. New Brunswick Liquor Corp., [1979] 2 S.C.R. 227

(“CUPE”), Dickson J. introduced the idea that, depending on the legal and

administrative contexts, a specialized administrative tribunal with particular expertise,

which has been given the protection of a privative clause, if acting within its

jurisdiction, could provide an interpretation of its enabling legislation that would be

allowed to stand unless “so patently unreasonable that its construction cannot be

rationally supported by the relevant legislation and demands intervention by the court

upon review” (p. 237).  Prior to CUPE, judicial review followed the “preliminary

question doctrine”, which inquired into whether a tribunal had erred in determining the

scope of its jurisdiction.  By simply branding an issue as “jurisdictional”, courts could

replace a decision of the tribunal with one they preferred, often at the expense of a

legislative intention that the matter lie in the hands of the administrative tribunal.

CUPE marked a significant turning point in the approach of courts to judicial review,

most notably in Dickson J.’s warning that courts “should not be alert to brand as

jurisdictional, and therefore subject to broader curial  review, that which may be

doubtfully so” (p. 233).  Dickson J.’s policy of judicial respect for administrative

decision making marked the beginning of the modern era of Canadian administrative
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law.

[36] CUPE did not do away with correctness review altogether and in

Bibeault, the Court affirmed that there are still questions on which a tribunal must be

correct.  As Beetz J. explained, “the jurisdiction conferred on administrative tribunals

and other bodies created by statute is limited, and ... such a tribunal cannot by a

misinterpretation of an enactment assume a power not given to it by the legislator” (p.

1086).  Bibeault introduced the concept of a “pragmatic and functional analysis” to

determine the jurisdiction of a tribunal, abandoning the “preliminary question” theory.

In arriving at the appropriate standard of review, courts were to consider a number of

factors including the wording of the provision conferring jurisdiction on the tribunal,

the purpose of the enabling statute, the reason for the existence of the tribunal, the

expertise of its members, and the nature of the problem (p. 1088).  The new approach

would put “renewed emphasis on the superintending and reforming function of the

superior courts” (p. 1090).  The “pragmatic and functional analysis”, as it came to be

known, was later expanded to determine the appropriate degree of deference in respect

of various forms of administrative decision making.

[37] In Canada (Director of Investigation and Research) v. Southam Inc.,

[1997] 1 S.C.R. 748, a third standard of review was introduced into Canadian

administrative law.  The legislative context of that case, which provided a statutory

right of appeal from the decision of a specialized tribunal, suggested that none of the

existing standards was entirely satisfactory. As a result, the reasonableness simpliciter

standard was introduced.  It asks whether the tribunal’s decision was reasonable.  If

so, the decision should stand; if not, it must fall.  In Southam, Iacobucci J. described

an unreasonable decision as one that “is not supported by any reasons that can stand
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up to a somewhat probing examination” (para. 56) and explained that the difference

between patent unreasonableness and reasonableness simpliciter is the “immediacy”

or “obviousness” of the defect in the tribunal’s decision (para. 57).  The defect will

appear on the face of a patently unreasonable decision, but where the decision is

merely unreasonable, it will take a searching review to find the defect.  

[38] The three standards of review have since remained in Canadian

administrative law, the approach to determining the appropriate standard of review

having been refined in Pushpanathan v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and

Immigration), [1998] 1 S.C.R. 982.  

[39] The operation of three standards of review has not been without

practical and theoretical difficulties, neither has it been free of criticism.  One major

problem lies in distinguishing between the patent unreasonableness standard and the

reasonableness simpliciter standard.  The difficulty in distinguishing between those

standards contributes to the problem of choosing the right standard of review.  An even

greater problem lies in the application of the patent unreasonableness standard, which

at times seems to require parties to accept an unreasonable decision.

[40] The definitions of the patent unreasonableness standard that arise from

the case law tend to focus on the magnitude of the defect and on the immediacy of the

defect (see Toronto (City) v. C.U.P.E., Local 79, [2003] 3 S.C.R. 77, 2003 SCC 63, at

para. 78, per LeBel J.).  Those two hallmarks of review under the patent

unreasonableness standard have been used consistently in the jurisprudence to

distinguish it from review under the standard of reasonableness simpliciter.  As it had

become clear that, after Southam, lower courts were struggling with the conceptual
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distinction between patent unreasonableness and reasonableness simpliciter,

Iacobucci J., writing for the Court in Law Society of New Brunswick v. Ryan, [2003]

1 S.C.R. 247, 2003 SCC 20, attempted to bring some clarity to the issue.  He explained

the different operations of the two deferential standards as follows, at paras. 52-53:

[A] patently unreasonable defect, once identified, can be explained simply

and easily, leaving no real possibility of doubting that the decision is

defective.  A patently unreasonable decision has been described as “clearly

irrational” or “evidently not in accordance with reason”. ... A decision that

is patently unreasonable is so flawed that no amount of curial deference

can justify letting it stand.

A decision may be unreasonable without being patently unreasonable

when the defect in the decision is less obvious and might only be

discovered after “significant searching or testing” (Southam, supra, at

para. 57).  Explaining the defect may require a detailed exposition to show

that there are no lines of reasoning supporting the decision which could

reasonably lead that tribunal to reach the decision it did.

[41] As discussed by LeBel J. at length in Toronto (City) v. C.U.P.E.,

notwithstanding the increased clarity that Ryan brought to the issue and the theoretical

differences between the standards of patent unreasonableness and reasonableness

simpliciter, a review of the cases reveals that any actual difference between them in

terms of their operation appears to be illusory (see also the comments of Abella J. in

Council of Canadians with Disabilities v. Via Rail Canada Inc., [2007] 1 S.C.R. 650,

2007 SCC 15, paras. 101-103).  Indeed, even this Court divided when attempting to

determine whether a particular decision was “patently unreasonable”, although this

should have been self-evident under the existing test (see C.U.P.E. v. Ontario

(Minister of Labour)).  This result is explained by the fact that both standards are

based on the idea that there might be multiple valid interpretations of a statutory

provision or answers to a legal dispute and that courts ought not to interfere where the
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tribunal’s decision is rationally supported.  Looking to either the magnitude or the

immediacy of the defect in the tribunal’s decision provides no meaningful way in

practice of distinguishing between a patently unreasonable and an unreasonable

decision.  As Mullan has explained:

[T]o maintain a position that it is only the “clearly irrational” that will

cross the threshold of patent unreasonableness while irrationality

simpliciter will not is to make a nonsense of the law.  Attaching the

adjective “clearly” to irrational is surely a tautology.  Like “uniqueness”,

irrationality either exists or it does not.  There cannot be shades of

irrationality.

See D. M. Mullan, “Recent Developments in Standard of Review”, in Canadian Bar

Association (Ontario), Taking the Tribunal to Court: A Practical Guide for

Administrative Law Practitioners (2000), at p. 25.

[42] Moreover, even if one could conceive of a situation in which a clearly

or highly irrational decision were distinguishable from a merely irrational decision, it

would be unpalatable to require parties to accept an irrational decision simply because,

on a deferential standard, the irrationality of the decision is not clear enough.  It is also

inconsistent with the rule of law to retain an irrational decision.  As LeBel J. explained

in his concurring reasons in Toronto (City) v. C.U.P.E., at para. 108:

In the end, the essential question remains the same under both

standards: was the decision of the adjudicator taken in accordance with

reason?  Where the answer is no, for instance because the legislation in

question cannot rationally support the adjudicator’s interpretation, the

error will invalidate the decision, regardless of whether the standard

applied is reasonableness simpliciter or patent unreasonableness. ...

See also Voice Construction Ltd. v. Construction & General Workers’ Union, Local
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92, [2004] 1 S.C.R. 609, 2004 SCC 23, at paras. 40-41, per LeBel J. 

C.  Two Standards of Review

[43] The Court has moved from a highly formalistic, artificial “jurisdiction”

test that could easily be manipulated, to a highly contextual “functional” test that

provides great flexibility but little real on-the-ground guidance, and offers too many

standards of review. What is needed is a test that offers guidance, is not formalistic or

artificial, and permits review where justice requires it, but not otherwise. A simpler

test is needed. 

(1) Defining the Concepts of Reasonabless and Correctness

[44] As explained above, the patent unreasonableness standard was

developed many years prior to the introduction of the reasonableness simpliciter

standard in Southam.  The intermediate standard was developed to respond to what the

Court viewed as problems in the operation of judicial review in Canada, particularly

the perceived all-or-nothing approach to deference, and in order to create a more finely

calibrated system of judicial review (see also L. Sossin and C. M. Flood, “The

Contextual Turn: Iacobucci’s Legacy and the Standard of Review in Administrative

Law” (2007), 57 U.T.L.J. 581).  However, the analytical problems that arise in trying

to apply the different standards undercut any conceptual usefulness created by the

inherently greater flexibility of having multiple standards of review.  Though we are

of the view that the three-standard model is too difficult to apply to justify its

retention, now, several years after Southam, we believe that it would be a step

backwards to simply remove the reasonableness simpliciter standard and revert to pre-
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Southam law.  As we see it, the problems that Southam attempted to remedy with the

introduction of the intermediate standard are best addressed not by three standards of

review, but by two standards, defined appropriately.

[45] We therefore conclude that the two variants of reasonableness review

should be collapsed into a single form of “reasonableness” review.  The result is a

system of judicial review comprising two standards — correctness and reasonableness.

But the revised system cannot be expected to be simpler and more workable unless the

concepts it employs are clearly defined.

[46] What does this revised reasonableness standard mean?

Reasonableness is one of the most widely used and yet most complex legal concepts.

In any area of the law we turn our attention to, we find ourselves dealing with the

reasonable, reasonableness or rationality.  But what is a reasonable decision?  How are

reviewing courts to identify an unreasonable decision in the context of administrative

law and, especially, of judicial review? 

[47] Reasonableness is a deferential standard animated by the principle that

underlies the development of the two previous standards of reasonableness: certain

questions that come before administrative tribunals do not lend themselves to one

specific, particular result.  Instead, they may give rise to a number of possible,

reasonable conclusions.  Tribunals have a margin of appreciation within the range of

acceptable and rational solutions.  A court conducting a review for reasonableness

inquires into the qualities that make a decision reasonable, referring both to the process

of articulating the reasons and to outcomes.  In judicial review, reasonableness is

concerned mostly with the existence of justification, transparency and intelligibility
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within the decision-making process.  But it is also concerned with whether the decision

falls within a range of possible, acceptable outcomes which are defensible in respect

of the facts and law. 

[48] The move towards a single reasonableness standard does not pave the

way for a more intrusive review by courts and does not represent a return to pre-

Southam formalism.  In this respect, the concept of deference, so central to judicial

review in administrative law, has perhaps been insufficiently explored in the case law.

What does deference mean in this context?  Deference is both an attitude of the court

and a requirement of the law of judicial review.  It does not mean that courts are

subservient to the determinations of decision makers, or that courts must show blind

reverence to their interpretations, or that they may be content to pay lip service to the

concept of reasonableness review while in fact imposing their own view.  Rather,

deference imports respect for the decision-making process of adjudicative bodies with

regard to both the facts and the law.  The notion of deference “is rooted in part in a

respect for governmental decisions to create administrative bodies with delegated

powers” (Mossop, at p. 596, per L’Heureux-Dubé J., dissenting).  We agree with

David Dyzenhaus where he states that the concept of “deference as respect” requires

of the courts “not submission but a respectful attention to the reasons offered or which

could be offered in support of a decision”: “The Politics of Deference: Judicial Review

and Democracy”, in M. Taggart, ed., The Province of Administrative Law (1997), 279,

at p. 286 (quoted with approval in Baker, at para. 65, per L’Heureux-Dubé J.; Ryan,

at para. 49).

[49] Deference in the context of the reasonableness standard therefore

implies that courts will give due consideration to the determinations of decision
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makers.  As Mullan explains, a policy of deference “recognizes the reality that, in

many instances, those working day to day in the implementation of frequently complex

administrative schemes have or will develop a considerable degree of expertise or field

sensitivity to the imperatives and nuances of the legislative regime”: D. J. Mullan,

“Establishing the Standard of Review: The Struggle for Complexity?” (2004), 17

C.J.A.L.P. 59, at p. 93.  In short, deference requires respect for the legislative choices

to leave some matters in the hands of administrative decision makers, for the processes

and determinations that draw on particular expertise and experiences, and for the

different roles of the courts and administrative bodies within the Canadian

constitutional system.

[50] As important as it is that courts have a proper understanding of

reasonableness review as a deferential standard, it is also without question that the

standard of correctness must be maintained in respect of jurisdictional and some other

questions of law.  This promotes just decisions and avoids inconsistent and

unauthorized application of law.  When applying the correctness standard, a reviewing

court will not show deference to the decision maker’s reasoning process; it will rather

undertake its own analysis of the question.  The analysis will bring the court to decide

whether it agrees with the determination of the decision maker; if not, the court will

substitute its own view and provide the correct answer. From the outset, the court must

ask whether the tribunal’s decision was correct.

(2) Determining the Appropriate Standard of Review

[51] Having dealt with the nature of the standards of review, we now turn

our attention to the method for selecting the appropriate standard in individual cases.
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As we will now demonstrate, questions of fact, discretion and policy as well as

questions where the legal issues cannot be easily separated from the factual issues

generally attract a standard of reasonableness while many legal issues attract a

standard of correctness.  Some legal issues, however, attract the more deferential

standard of reasonableness.

[52] The existence of a privative or preclusive clause gives rise to a strong

indication of review pursuant to the reasonableness standard.  This conclusion is

appropriate because a privative clause is evidence of Parliament or a legislature’s

intent that an administrative decision maker be given greater deference and that

interference by reviewing courts be minimized.  This does not mean, however, that the

presence of a privative clause is determinative.  The rule of law requires that the

constitutional role of superior courts be preserved and, as indicated above, neither

Parliament nor any legislature can completely remove the courts’ power to review the

actions and decisions of administrative bodies.  This power is constitutionally

protected.  Judicial review is necessary to ensure that the privative clause is read in its

appropriate statutory context and that administrative bodies do not exceed their

jurisdiction.

[53] Where the question is one of fact, discretion or policy, deference will

usually apply automatically (Canada (Attorney General) v. Mossop, [1993] 1 S.C.R.

554, at pp. 599-600; Dr. Q, at para. 29; Suresh, at paras. 29-30).  We believe that the

same standard must apply to the review of questions where the legal and factual issues

are  intertwined with and cannot be readily separated. 

[54] Guidance with regard to the questions that will be reviewed on a
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reasonableness standard can be found in the existing case law.  Deference will usually

result where a tribunal is interpreting its own statute or statutes closely connected to

its function, with which it will have particular familiarity: Canadian Broadcasting

Corp. v. Canada (Labour Relations Board), [1995] 1 S.C.R. 157, at para. 48; Toronto

(City) Board of Education v. O.S.S.T.F., District 15, [1997] 1 S.C.R. 487, at para. 39.

Deference may also be warranted where an administrative tribunal has developed

particular expertise in the application of a general common law or civil law rule in

relation to a specific statutory context: Toronto (City) v. C.U.P.E., at para. 72.

Adjudication in labour law remains a good example of the relevance of this approach.

The case law has moved away considerably from the strict position evidenced in

McLeod v. Egan, [1975] 1 S.C.R. 517, where it was held that an administrative

decision maker will always risk having its interpretation of an external statute set aside

upon judicial review.

[55] A consideration of the following factors will lead to the conclusion

that the decision maker should be given deference and a reasonableness test applied:

• A privative clause: this is a statutory direction from Parliament or a

legislature indicating the need for deference.

• A discrete and special administrative regime in which the decision

maker has special expertise (labour relations for instance).

• The nature of the question of law.  A question of law that is of

“central importance to the legal system ... and outside the ...

specialized area of expertise” of the administrative decision maker

will always attract a correctness standard (Toronto (City) v. C.U.P.E.,
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at para. 62).  On the other hand, a question of law that does not rise to

this level may be compatible with a reasonableness standard where the

two above factors so indicate.

[56] If these factors, considered together, point to a standard of

reasonableness, the decision maker’s decision must be approached with deference in

the sense of respect discussed earlier in these reasons.  There is nothing unprincipled

in the fact that some questions of law will be decided on the basis of reasonableness.

It simply means giving the adjudicator’s decision appropriate deference in deciding

whether a decision should be upheld, bearing in mind the factors indicated. 

[57] An exhaustive review is not required in every case to determine the

proper standard of review.  Here again, existing jurisprudence may be helpful in

identifying some of the questions that generally fall to be determined according to the

correctness standard (Cartaway Resources Corp. (Re), [2004] 1 S.C.R. 672, 2004 SCC

26). This simply means that the analysis required is already deemed to have been

performed and need not be repeated.

[58] For example, correctness review has been found to apply to

constitutional questions regarding the division of powers between Parliament and the

provinces in the Constitution Act, 1867: Westcoast Energy Inc. v. Canada (National

Energy Board), [1998] 1 S.C.R. 322.  Such questions, as well as other constitutional

issues, are necessarily subject to correctness review because of the unique role of s. 96

courts as interpreters of the Constitution: Nova Scotia (Workers Compensation Board)

v. Martin, [2003] 2 S.C.R. 504, 2003 SCC 54; Mullan, Administrative Law, at p. 60.
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[59] Administrative bodies must also be correct in their determinations of

true questions of jurisdiction or vires. We mention true questions of vires to distance

ourselves from the extended definitions adopted before CUPE. It is important here to

take a robust view of jurisdiction.  We neither wish nor intend to return to the

jurisdiction/preliminary question doctrine that plagued the jurisprudence in this area

for many years.  “Jurisdiction” is intended in the narrow sense of whether or not the

tribunal had the authority to make the inquiry.  In other words, true jurisdiction

questions arise where the tribunal must explicitly determine whether its statutory grant

of power gives it the authority to decide a particular matter. The tribunal must interpret

the grant of authority correctly or its action will be found to be ultra vires or to

constitute a wrongful decline of jurisdiction: D. J. M. Brown and J. M. Evans, Judicial

Review of Administrative Action in Canada (loose-leaf ed.), at pp. 14-3 to 14-6.  An

example may be found in United Taxi Drivers’ Fellowship of Southern Alberta v.

Calgary (City), [2004] 1 S.C.R. 485, 2004 SCC 19.  In that case, the issue was whether

the City of Calgary was authorized under the relevant municipal acts to enact bylaws

limiting the number of taxi plate licences (para. 5, Bastarache J.).  That case involved

the decision-making powers of a municipality and exemplifies a true question of

jurisdiction or vires.  These questions will be narrow.  We reiterate the caution of

Dickson J. in CUPE that reviewing judges must not brand as jurisdictional issues that

are doubtfully so.

[60] As mentioned earlier, courts must also continue to substitute their own

view of the correct answer where the question at issue is one of general law “that is
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both of central importance to the legal system as a whole and outside the adjudicator’s

specialized area of expertise” (Toronto (City) v. C.U.P.E., at para. 62, per LeBel J.).

Because of their impact on the administration of justice as a whole, such questions

require uniform and consistent answers.  Such was the case in Toronto (City) v.

C.U.P.E., which dealt with complex common law rules and conflicting jurisprudence

on the doctrines of res judicata and abuse of process — issues that are at the heart of

the administration of justice (see para. 15, per Arbour J.).

[61] Questions regarding the jurisdictional lines between two or more

competing specialized tribunals have also been subject to review on a correctness

basis: Regina Police Assn. Inc. v. Regina (City) Board of Police Commissioners,

[2000] 1 S.C.R. 360, 2000 SCC 14; Quebec (Commission des droits de la personne et

des droits de la jeunesse) v. Quebec (Attorney General), [2004] 2 S.C.R. 185, 2004

SCC 39.

[62] In summary, the process of judicial review involves two steps.  First,

courts ascertain whether the jurisprudence has already determined in a satisfactory

manner the degree of defence to be accorded with regard to a particular category of

question.  Second, where the first inquiry proves unfruitful, courts must proceed to an

analysis of the factors making it possible to identify the proper standard of review.

[63] The existing approach to determining the appropriate standard of review

has commonly been referred to as “pragmatic and functional”.  That name is

unimportant. Reviewing courts must not get fixated on the label at the expense of a
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proper understanding of what the inquiry actually entails.  Because the phrase

“pragmatic and functional approach” may have misguided courts in the past, we prefer

to refer simply to the “standard of review analysis” in the future. 

[64] The analysis must be contextual.  As mentioned above, it is dependent

on the application of a number of relevant factors, including: (1) the presence or

absence of a privative clause; (2) the purpose of the tribunal as determined by

interpretation of enabling legislation; (3) the nature of the question at issue, and; (4)

the expertise of the tribunal.  In many cases, it will not be necessary to consider all of

the factors, as some of them may be determinative in the application of the

reasonableness standard in a specific case. 

D.  Application

[65] Returning to the instant appeal and bearing in mind the foregoing

discussion, we must determine the standard of review applicable to the adjudicator’s

interpretation of the PSLRA, in particular ss. 97(2.1) and 100.1, and s. 20 of the Civil

Service Act.  That standard of review must then be applied to the adjudicator’s

decision.  In order to determine the applicable standard, we will now examine the

factors relevant to the standard of review analysis.

(1)  Proper Standard of Review on the Statutory Interpretation Issue

[66] The specific question on this front is whether the combined effect of
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s. 97(2.1) and s. 100.1 of the PSLRA permits the adjudicator to inquire into the

employer’s reason for dismissing an employee with notice or pay in lieu of notice.

This is a question of law.  The question to be answered is therefore whether in light of

the privative clause, the regime under which the adjudicator acted, and the nature of

the question of law involved, a standard of correctness should apply.

[67] The adjudicator was appointed and empowered under the PSLRA; s.

101(1) of that statute contains a full privative clause, stating in no uncertain terms that

“every order, award, direction, decision, declaration or ruling of ... an adjudicator is

final and shall not be questioned or reviewed in any court”.  Section 101(2) adds that

“[n]o order shall be made or process entered, and no proceedings shall be taken in any

court, whether by way of injunction, judicial review, or otherwise, to question, review,

prohibit or restrain ... an adjudicator in any of its or his proceedings.”  The inclusion

of a full privative clause in the PSLRA gives rise to a strong indication that the

reasonableness standard of review will apply.

[68] The nature of the regime also favours the standard of reasonableness.

This Court has often recognized the relative expertise of labour arbitrators in the

interpretation of collective agreements, and counselled that the review of their

decisions should be approached with deference: CUPE, at pp. 235-36; Canada

Safeway Ltd. v. RWDSU, Local 454, [1998] 1 S.C.R. 1079, at para. 58; Voice

Construction, at para. 22.  The adjudicator in this case was, in fact, interpreting his

enabling statute.  Although the adjudicator was appointed on an ad hoc basis, he was

selected by the mutual agreement of the parties and, at an institutional level,



- 48 -

adjudicators acting under the PSLRA can be presumed to hold relative expertise in the

interpretation of the legislation that gives them their mandate, as well as related

legislation that they might often encounter in the course of their functions.  See Alberta

Union of Provincial Employees v. Lethbridge Community College.  This factor also

suggests a reasonableness standard of review.

[69] The legislative purpose confirms this view of the regime.  The PSLRA

establishes a time- and cost-effective method of resolving employment disputes.  It

provides an alternative to judicial determination.  Section 100.1 of the PSLRA defines

the adjudicator’s powers in deciding a dispute, but it also provides remedial protection

for employees who are not unionized.  The remedial nature of s. 100.1 and its

provision for timely and binding settlements of disputes also imply that a

reasonableness review is appropriate.

[70] Finally, the nature of the legal question at issue is not one that is of

central importance to the legal system and outside the specialized expertise of the

adjudicator. This also suggests that the standard of reasonableness should apply.  

[71] Considering the privative clause, the nature of the regime, and the

nature of the question of law here at issue, we conclude that the appropriate standard

is reasonableness.  We must now apply that standard to the issue considered by the

adjudicator in his preliminary ruling.

(2)  Was the Adjudicator’s Interpretation Unreasonable?
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[72] While we are required to give deference to the determination of the

adjudicator, considering the decision in the preliminary ruling as a whole, we are

unable to accept that it reaches the standard of reasonableness.  The reasoning process

of the adjudicator was deeply flawed.  It relied on and led to a construction of the

statute that fell outside the range of admissible statutory interpretations.

[73] The adjudicator considered the New Brunswick Court of Appeal

decision in Chalmers (Dr. Everett) Hospital v. Mills as well as amendments made to

the PSLRA in 1990 (S.N.B. 1990, c. 30).  Under the former version of the Act, an

employee could grieve “with respect to ... disciplinary action resulting in discharge,

suspension or a financial penalty” (s. 92(1)).  The amended legislation grants the right

to grieve “with respect to discharge, suspension or a financial penalty” (PSLRA, s.

100.1(2)).  The adjudicator reasoned that the referential incorporation of s. 97(2.1) in

s. 100.1(5) “necessarily means that an adjudicator has jurisdiction to make the

determination described in subsection 97(2.1), i.e. that an employee has been

discharged or otherwise disciplined for cause” (p. 5).  He further stated that an

employer “cannot avoid an inquiry into its real reasons for a discharge, or exclude

resort to subsection 97(2.1), by simply stating that cause is not alleged” (ibid,

emphasis added).  The adjudicator concluded that he could determine whether a

discharge purportedly with notice or pay in lieu of notice was in reality for cause.

[74] The interpretation of the law is always contextual.  The law does not

operate in a vacuum.  The adjudicator was required to take into account the legal

context in which he was to apply the law.  The employment relationship between the
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parties in this case was governed by private law. The contractual terms of employment

could not reasonably be ignored.  That is made clear by s. 20 of the Civil Service Act.

Under the ordinary rules of contract, the employer is entitled to discharge an employee

for cause, with notice or with pay in lieu of notice.  Where the employer chooses to

exercise its right to discharge with reasonable notice or pay in lieu thereof, the

employer is not required to assert cause for discharge.  The grievance process cannot

have the effect of changing the terms of the contract of employment.  The respondent

chose to exercise its right to terminate without alleging cause in this case.  By giving

the PSLRA an interpretation that allowed him to inquire into the reasons for discharge

where the employer had the right not to provide — or even have — such reasons, the

adjudicator adopted a reasoning process that was fundamentally inconsistent with the

employment contract and, thus, fatally flawed.  For this reason, the decision does not

fall within the range of acceptable outcomes that are defensible in respect of the facts

and the law.

[75] The decision of the adjudicator treated the appellant, a non-unionized

employee, as a unionized employee.  His interpretation of the PSLRA, which permits

an adjudicator to inquire into the reasons for discharge where notice is given and,

under s. 97(2.1), substitute a penalty that he or she determines just and reasonable in

the circumstances, creates a requirement that the employer show cause before

dismissal. There can be no justification for this; no reasonable interpretation can lead

to that result.  Section 100.1(5) incorporates s. 97(2.1) by reference into the

determination of grievances brought by non-unionized employees.  The employees

subject to the PSLRA are usually unionized and the terms of their employment are
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determined by collective agreement; s. 97(2.1) explicitly refers to the collective

agreement context.  Section 100.1(5) referentially incorporates s. 97(2.1) mutatis

mutandis into the non-collective agreement context so that non-unionized employees

who are discharged for cause and without notice have the right to grieve the discharge

and have the adjudicator substitute another penalty as seems just and reasonable in the

circumstances.  Therefore, the combined effect of s. 97(2.1) and s. 100.1 cannot, on

any reasonable interpretation, remove the employer’s right under contract law to

discharge an employee with reasonable notice or pay in lieu of notice.

 

[76] The interpretation of the adjudicator was simply unreasonable in the

context of the legislative wording and the larger labour context in which it is

embedded. It must be set aside. Nevertheless, it must be acknowledged that his

interpretation of the PSLRA was ultimately inconsequential to the overall

determination of the grievance, since the adjudicator made no finding as to whether

the discharge was or was not, in fact, for cause.  The decision on the merits, which

resulted in an order that the appellant be reinstated, instead turned on the adjudicator’s

decision on a separate issue — whether the appellant was entitled to and, if so,

received procedural fairness with regard to the employer’s decision to terminate his

employment.  This issue is discrete and isolated from the statutory interpretation issue,

and it raises very different considerations.

IV.  Issue 2: Review of the Adjudicator’s Procedural Fairness Determination

[77] Procedural fairness has many faces.  It is at issue where an
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administrative body may have prescribed rules of procedure that have been breached.

It is also concerned with general principles involving the right to answer and defence

where one’s rights are affected.  In this case, the appellant raised in his grievance letter

that the reasons for the employer’s dissatisfaction were not specified and that he did

not have a reasonable opportunity to respond to the employer’s concerns.  There was,

in his view, lack of due process and a breach of procedural fairness.

[78] The procedural fairness issue was dealt with only briefly by the Court

of Appeal. Robertson J.A. mentioned at the end of his reasons that a duty of fairness

did not arise in this case since the appellant had been terminated with notice and had

exercised his right to grieve. Before this Court, however, the appellant argued that he

was entitled to procedural fairness as a result of this Court’s jurisprudence. Although

ultimately we do not agree with the appellant, his contention raises important issues

that need to be examined more fully.

A.  Duty of Fairness

[79] Procedural fairness is a cornerstone of modern Canadian administrative

law. Public decision makers are required to act fairly in coming to decisions that affect

the rights, privileges or interests of an individual. Thus stated the principle is easy to

grasp. It is not, however, always easy to apply. As has been noted many times, “the

concept of procedural fairness is eminently variable and its content is to be decided in

the specific context of each case” (Knight, at p. 682; Baker, at para. 21;

Moreau-Bérubé v. New Brunswick (Judicial Council), [2002] 1 S.C.R. 249, 2002 SCC
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11, at paras. 74-75). 

[80] This case raises the issue of the extent to which a duty of fairness

applies to the dismissal of a public employee pursuant to a contract of employment.

The grievance adjudicator concluded that the appellant had been denied procedural

fairness because he had not been granted a hearing by the employer before being

dismissed with four months’ pay in lieu of notice. This conclusion was said to flow

from this Court’s decision in Knight, where it was held that the holder of an office “at

pleasure” was entitled to be given the  reasons for his or her dismissal and an

opportunity to be heard before being dismissed (p. 683). 

[81] We are of the view that the principles established in Knight relating to

the applicability of a duty of fairness in the context of public employment merit

reconsideration. While the majority opinion in Knight properly recognized the

important place of a general duty of fairness in administrative law, in our opinion, it

incorrectly analyzed the effects of a contract of employment on such a duty. The

majority in Knight proceeded on the premise that a duty of fairness based on public

law applied unless expressly excluded by the employment contract or the statute (p.

681), without consideration of the terms of the contract with regard to fairness issues.

It also upheld the distinction between office holders and contractual employees for

procedural fairness purposes (pp. 670-76).  In our view, what matters is the nature of

the employment relationship between the public employee and the public employer.

Where a public employee is employed under a contract of employment, regardless of

his or her status as a public office holder, the applicable law governing his or her



- 54 -

dismissal is the law of contract, not general principles arising out of public law.  What

Knight truly stands for is the principle that there is always a recourse available where

the employee is an office holder and the applicable law leaves him or her without any

protection whatsoever when dismissed. 

[82] This conclusion does  not detract from the general duty of fairness owed

by administrative decision makers. Rather it acknowledges that in the specific context

of dismissal from public employment, disputes should be viewed through the lens of

contract law rather than public law. 

[83] In order to understand why a reconsideration of Knight is warranted, it

is necessary to review the development of the duty of fairness in Canadian

administrative law. As we shall see, its development in the public employment context

was intimately related to the distinction between public office holders and contractual

employees, a distinction which, in our view, has become increasingly difficult to

maintain both in principle and in practice.

(1)  The Preliminary Issue of Jurisdiction

[84] Before dealing with the scope of the duty of fairness in this case, a word

should be said about the respondent’s preliminary objection to the jurisdiction of the

adjudicator under the PSLRA to consider procedural fairness. The respondent argues

that allowing adjudicators to consider procedural fairness risks granting them the

inherent powers of a court. We disagree. We can see nothing problematic with a
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grievance adjudicator considering a public law duty of fairness issue where such a duty

exists.  It falls squarely within the adjudicator’s task to resolve a grievance.  However,

as will be explained below, the proper approach is to first identify the nature of the

employment relationship and the applicable law. Where, as here, the relationship is

contractual, a public law duty of fairness is not engaged and therefore should play no

role in resolving the grievance. 

(2)  The Development of the Duty of Fairness in Canadian Public Law

[85] In Canada, the modern concept of procedural fairness in administrative

law was inspired by the House of Lords’ landmark decision in Ridge v. Baldwin,

[1963] 2 All E.R. 66, a case which involved the summary dismissal of the chief

constable of Brighton. The House of Lords declared the chief constable’s dismissal a

nullity on the grounds that the administrative body which had dismissed him had failed

to provide the reasons for his dismissal or to accord him an opportunity to be heard in

violation of the rules of natural justice. Central to the reasoning in the case was Lord

Reid’s distinction between (i) master-servant relationships (i.e. contractual

employment), (ii) offices held “at pleasure”, and (iii) offices where there must be cause

for dismissal, which included the chief constable’s position.  According to Lord Reid,

only the last category of persons was entitled to procedural fairness in relation to their

dismissal since both contractual employees and office holders employed “at pleasure”

could be dismissed without reason (p. 72).  As the authors Wade and Forsyth note that,

after a period of retreat from imposing procedural fairness requirements on

administrative decision makers, Ridge v. Baldwin “marked an important change of
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judicial policy, indicating that natural justice was restored to favour and would be

applied on a wide basis” (W. Wade and C. Forsyth, Administrative Law (8th ed. 2000),

at p. 438).   

[86] The principles established by Ridge v. Baldwin were followed by this

Court in Nicholson v. Haldimand-Norfolk Regional Board of Commissioners of Police,

[1979] 1 S.C.R. 311. Nicholson, like its U.K. predecessor, marked the return to a less

rigid approach to natural justice in Canada (see Brown and Evans, at pp. 7-5 to 7-9).

Nicholson concerned the summary dismissal of a probationary police officer by a

regional board of police commissioners. Laskin C.J., for the majority, at p. 328,

declared the dismissal void on the ground that the officer fell into Lord Reid’s third

category and was therefore entitled to the same procedural protections as in Ridge v.

Baldwin.

[87] Although Ridge v. Baldwin and Nicholson were concerned with

procedural fairness in the context of the dismissal of public office holders, the concept

of fairness  was quickly extended to other types of administrative decisions (see e.g.

Martineau v. Matsqui Institution Disciplinary Board, [1980] 1 S.C.R. 602; Kane v.

Board of Governors of the University of British Columbia, [1980] 1 S.C.R. 1105;

Attorney General of Canada v. Inuit Tapirisat of Canada, [1980] 2 S.C.R. 735). In

Cardinal v. Director of Kent Institution, [1985] 2 S.C.R. 643, Le Dain J. stated that the

duty of fairness was a general principle of law applicable to all public authorities:

This Court has affirmed that there is, as a general common law principle,

a duty of procedural fairness lying on every public authority making an
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administrative decision which is not of a legislative nature and which

affects the rights, privileges or interests of an individual. ... [p. 653] 

(See also Baker, at para. 20.) 

[88] In Knight, the Court relied on the statement of Le Dain J. in Cardinal

v. Director of Kent Institution that the existence of a general duty to act fairly will

depend on “(i) the nature of the decision to be made by the administrative body; (ii)

the relationship existing between that body and the individual; and (iii) the effect of

that decision on the individual’s rights” (Knight, at p. 669).

[89] The dispute in Knight centred on whether a board of education had

failed to accord procedural fairness when it dismissed a director of education with

three months’ notice pursuant to his contract of employment. The main issue was

whether the director’s employment relationship with the school board was one that

attracted a public law duty of fairness. L’Heureux-Dubé J., for the majority, held that

it did attract such a duty on the ground that the director’s position had a “strong

‘statutory flavour’” and could thus be qualified as a public office (p. 672). In doing so,

she specifically recognized that, contrary to Lord Reid’s holding in Ridge v. Baldwin,

holders of an office “at pleasure”, were also entitled to procedural fairness before

being dismissed (pp. 673-74). The fact that the director’s written contract of

employment specifically provided that he could be dismissed with three months’ notice

was held not to be enough to displace a public law duty to act fairly (p. 681). 

[90] From these foundational cases, procedural fairness has grown to become

a central principle of Canadian administrative law. Its overarching purpose is not



- 58 -

difficult to discern: administrative decision makers, in the exercise of public powers,

should act fairly in coming to decisions that affect the interests of individuals. In other

words, “[t]he observance of fair procedures is central to the notion of the ‘just’

exercise of power” (Brown and Evans, at p. 7-3). What is less clear, however, is

whether this purpose is served by imposing public law procedural fairness

requirements on public bodies in the exercise of their contractual rights as employers.

(3)  Procedural Fairness in the Public Employment Context

[91] Ridge v. Baldwin and Nicholson established that a public employee’s

right to procedural fairness depended on his or her status as an office holder. While

Knight extended a duty of fairness to office holders during pleasure, it nevertheless

upheld the distinction between office holders and contractual employees as an

important criterion in establishing whether a duty of fairness was owed. Courts have

continued to rely on this distinction, either extending or denying procedural

protections depending on the characterization of the public employee’s legal status as

an office holder or contractual employee (see e.g. Reglin v. Creston (Town) (2004), 34

C.C.E.L. (3d) 123, 2004 BCSC 790; Gismondi v. Toronto (City of) (2003), 64 O.R.

(3d) 688 (C.A.); Seshia v. Health Sciences Centre (2001), 160 Man. R. (2d) 41, 2001

MBCA 151; Rosen v. Saskatoon District Health Board (2001), 202 D.L.R. (4th) 35,

2001 SKCA 83; Hanis v. Teevan (1998), 111 O.A.C. 91; Gerrard v. Sackville (Town)

(1992), 124 N.B.R. (2d) 70 (C.A.)). 

[92] In practice, a clear distinction between office holders and contractual
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employees has been difficult to maintain: 

Although the law makes a sharp distinction between office and service

in theory, in practice it may be difficult to tell which is which. For tax

purposes “office” has long been defined as a “subsisting, permanent

substantive position which has an existence independent of the person

who fills it”, but for the purposes of natural justice the test may not be the

same. Nor need an office necessarily be statutory, although nearly all

public offices of importance in administrative law are statutory. A

statutory public authority may have many employees who are in law

merely its servants, and others of higher grades who are office-holders.

(Wade and Forsyth, at pp. 532-33) 

[93] Lord Wilberforce noted that attempting to separate office holders from

contractual employees

involves the risk of a compartmental approach which, although convenient

as a solvent, may lead to narrower distinctions than are appropriate to the

broader issues of administrative law. A comparative list of situations in

which persons have been held entitled or not entitled to a hearing, or to

observation of rules of natural justice, according to the master and servant

test, looks illogical and even bizarre.

(Malloch v. Aberdeen Corp., [1971] 2 All E.R. 1278 (H.L.), at p. 1294) 

[94] There is no reason to think that the distinction has been easier to apply

in Canada. In Knight, as has been noted, the majority judgment relied on whether the

public employee’s position had a “strong ‘statutory flavour’” (p. 672), but as Brown

and Evans observe, “there is no simple test for determining whether there is a

sufficiently strong ‘statutory flavour’ to a job for it to be classified as an ‘office’” (p.

7-19). This has led to uncertainty as to whether procedural fairness attaches to

particular positions.  For instance, there are conflicting decisions on whether the
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position of a “middle manager” in a municipality is sufficiently important to attract a

duty of fairness (compare Gismondi, at  para. 53, and Hughes v. Moncton (City)

(1990), 111 N.B.R. (2d) 184 (Q.B.), aff’d (1991), 118 N.B.R. (2d) 306 (C.A.)).

Similarly, physicians working in the public health system may or may not be entitled

to a duty of fairness (compare Seshia  and Rosen v. Saskatoon District Health Board,

[2000] 4 W.W.R. 606, 2000 SKQB 40). 

[95] Further complicating the distinction is the fact that public employment

is for the most part now viewed as a regular contractual employment relationship. The

traditional position at common law was that public servants were literally “servants of

the Crown” and could therefore be dismissed at will. However, it is now recognized

that most public employees are employed on a contractual basis: Wells v.

Newfoundland, [1999] 3 S.C.R. 199.   

[96] Wells concerned the dismissal without compensation of a public office

holder whose position had been abolished by statute. The Court held that, while Wells’

position was created by statute, his employment relationship with the Crown was

contractual and therefore he was entitled to be compensated for breach of contract

according to ordinary private law principles. Indeed, Wells recognized that  most civil

servants and public officers are employed under contracts of employment, either as

members of unions bound by collective agreements or as non-unionized employees

under individual contracts of employment (paras. 20-21 and 29-32). Only certain

officers, like ministers of the Crown and “others who fulfill constitutionally defined

state roles”, do not have a contractual relationship with the Crown, since the terms of
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their positions cannot be modified by agreement (Wells, at paras. 29-32). 

[97] The effect of Wells, as Professors Hogg and Monahan note, is that 

[t]he government’s common law relationship with its employees will

now be governed, for the most part, by the general law of contract, in the

same way as private employment relationships. This does not mean that

governments cannot provide for a right to terminate employment contracts

at pleasure. However, if the government wishes to have such a right, it

must either contract for it or make provision (expressly or by necessary

implication) by way of statute.

(P. W. Hogg and P. J. Monahan, Liability of the Crown (3rd ed. 2000, at

p. 240) 

The important point for our purposes is that Wells confirmed that most public office

holders have a contractual employment relationship. Of course, office holders’

positions will also often be governed by statute and regulations, but the essence of the

employment relationship is still contractual. In this context, attempting to make a clear

distinction between office holders and contractual employees for the purposes of

procedural fairness becomes even more difficult. 

[98] If the distinction has become difficult to maintain in practice, it is also

increasingly hard to justify in principle. There would appear to be three main reasons

for distinguishing between office holders and contractual employees and for extending

procedural fairness protections only to the former, all of which, in our view, are

problematic. 

[99] First, historically, offices were viewed as a form of property, and thus

could be recovered by the office holder who was removed contrary to the principles
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of natural justice. Employees who were dismissed in breach of their contract, however,

could only sue for damages, since specific performance is not generally available for

contracts for personal service (Wade and Forsyth, at pp. 531-32). This conception of

public office has long since faded from our law: public offices are no longer treated

as a form of private property.  

[100] A second and more persuasive reason for the distinction is that dismissal

from public office involves the exercise of delegated statutory power and should

therefore be subject to public law controls like any other administrative decision

(Knight, at p. 675; Malloch, at p. 1293, per Lord Wilberforce). In contrast, the

dismissal of a contractual employee only implicates a public authority’s private law

rights as an employer.  

[101] A third reason is that, unlike contractual employees, office holders did

not typically benefit from contractual rights protecting them from summary discharge.

This was true of the public office holders in Ridge v. Baldwin and Nicholson. Indeed,

in both cases the statutory language purported to authorize dismissal without notice.

The holders of an office “at pleasure” were in an even more tenuous position since by

definition they could be dismissed without notice and without reason (Nicholson, at

p. 323; Black’s Law Dictionary (8th ed. (2004), p. 1192 “pleasure appointment”).

Because of this relative insecurity it was seen to be desirable  to impose minimal

procedural requirements in order to ensure that office holders were not deprived of

their positions arbitrarily (Nicholson, at pp. 322-23; Knight, at pp. 674-75; Wade and

Forsyth, at pp. 536-37).
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[102] In our view, the existence of a contract of employment, not the public

employee’s status as an office holder, is the crucial consideration. Where a public

office holder is employed under a contract of employment the justifications for

imposing a public law duty of fairness with respect to his or her dismissal lose much

of their force.  

[103] Where the employment relationship is contractual, it becomes difficult

to see how a public employer is acting any differently in dismissing a public office

holder and a contractual employee. In both cases, it would seem that the public

employer is merely exercising its private law rights as an employer.  For instance, in

Knight, the director’s position was terminated by a resolution passed by the board of

education pursuant to statute, but it was done in accordance with the contract of

employment, which provided for dismissal on three months’ notice. Similarly, the

appellant in this case was dismissed pursuant to s. 20 of the New Brunswick Civil

Service Act, but that section provides that the ordinary rules of contract govern

dismissal. He could therefore only be dismissed for just cause or on reasonable notice,

and any failure to do so would give rise to a right to damages. In seeking to end the

employment relationship with four months’ pay in lieu of notice, the respondent was

acting no differently than any other employer at common law. In Wells, Major J. noted

that public employment had all of the features of a contractual relationship:

  A common-sense view of what it means to work for the government

suggests that these relationships have all the hallmarks of contract. There

are negotiations leading to agreement and employment.  This gives rise to

enforceable obligations on both sides. The Crown is acting much as an

ordinary citizen would, engaging in mutually beneficial commercial

relations with individual and corporate actors.  Although the Crown may
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have statutory guidelines, the result is still a contract of employment.

[Emphasis added; para. 22.]

If the Crown is acting as any other private actor would in hiring its employees, then

it follows that the dismissal of its employees should be viewed in the same way. 

[104] Furthermore, while public law is rightly concerned with preventing the

arbitrary exercise of delegated powers, the good faith exercise of the contractual rights

of an employer, such as the right to end the employment relationship on reasonable

notice, cannot be qualified as arbitrary. Where the terms of the employment contract

were explicitly agreed to, it will be assumed that procedural fairness was dealt with by

the parties (see, for example, in the context of collective agreements: School District

No. 5 (Southeast Kootenay) and B.C.T.F. (Yellowaga) (Re) (2000), 94 L.A.C. (4th)

56). If, however, the contract of employment is silent, the fundamental terms will be

supplied by the common law or the civil law, in which case dismissal may only be for

just cause or on reasonable notice.

[105] In the context of this appeal, it must be emphasized that dismissal with

reasonable notice is not unfair per se. An employer’s right to terminate the

employment relationship with due notice is simply the counterpart to the employee’s

right to quit with due notice (G. England, Employment Law in Canada (4th ed.

(loose-leaf)), at para. 13.3). It is a well-established principle of the common law that,

unless otherwise provided, both parties to an employment contract may end the

relationship without alleging cause so long as they provide adequate notice. An

employer’s right to terminate on reasonable notice must be exercised within the
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framework of an employer’s general obligations of good faith and fair dealing:

Wallace v. United Grain Growers Ltd., [1997] 3 S.C.R. 701, at para. 95.  But the good

faith exercise of a common law contractual right to dismiss with notice does not give

rise to concerns about the illegitimate exercise of public power. Moreover, as will be

discussed below, where public employers do act in bad faith or engage in unfair

dealing, the private law provides a more appropriate form of relief and there is no

reason that they should be treated differently than private sector employers who

engage in similar conduct.   

[106] Of course, a public authority must abide by any statutory restrictions on

the exercise of its discretion as an employer, regardless of the terms of an employment

contract, and failure to do so may give rise to a public law remedy. A public authority

cannot contract out of its statutory duties. But where a dismissal decision is properly

within the public authority’s powers and is taken pursuant to a contract of

employment, there is no compelling public law purpose for imposing a duty of

fairness. 

[107] Nor is the protection of office holders a justification for imposing a duty

of fairness when the employee is protected from wrongful dismissal by contract. The

appellant’s situation provides a good illustration of why this is so. As an office holder,

the appellant was employed “at pleasure”, and could therefore be terminated without

notice or reason (Interpretation Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. I-13, s. 20). However, he was

also a civil servant and, pursuant to s. 20 of the Civil Service Act, his dismissal was

governed by the ordinary rules of contract. If  his employer had dismissed him without
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notice and without cause he would have been entitled to claim damages for breach of

contract. Even if he was dismissed with notice, it was open to him to challenge the

length of notice or amount of pay in lieu of notice given. On the facts, the respondent

gave the appellant four months’ worth of pay in lieu of notice, which he was successful

in having increased to eight months before the grievance adjudicator.

[108] It is true that the remedy of reinstatement is not available for breach of

contract at common law. In this regard, it might be argued that contractual remedies,

on their own, offer insufficient protection to office holders (see de Smith, Woolf &

Jowell: Judicial Review of Administrative Action (5th ed. 1995), at p. 187). However,

it must be kept in mind that breach of a public law duty of fairness also does not lead

to full reinstatement. The effect of a breach of procedural fairness is to render the

dismissal decision void ab initio (Ridge v. Baldwin, at p. 81). Accordingly, the

employment is deemed to have never ceased and the office holder is entitled to unpaid

wages and benefits from the date of the dismissal to the date of judgment (see England,

at para. 17.224). However, an employer is free to follow the correct procedure and

dismiss the office holder again. A breach of the duty of fairness simply requires that

the dismissal decision be retaken. It therefore is incorrect to equate it to reinstatement

(see Malloch, at p. 1284). 

[109] In addition, a public law remedy can lead to unfairness. The amount of

unpaid wages and benefits an office holder is entitled to will be a function of the

length of time the judicial process has taken to wend its way to a final resolution rather

than criteria related to the employee’s situation. Furthermore, in principle, there is no
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duty to mitigate since unpaid wages are not technically damages. As a result, an

employee may recoup much more than he or she actually lost (see England, at para.

17.224). 

[110] In contrast, the private law offers a more principled and fair remedy.

The length of notice or amount of pay in lieu of notice an employee is entitled to

depends on a number of factors including length of service, age, experience and the

availability of alternative employment (see Wallace, at paras. 81 ff.). The notice period

may be increased if it is established that the employer acted in bad faith or engaged in

unfair dealing when acting to dismiss the employee (Wallace, at para. 95). These

considerations aim at ensuring that dismissed employees are afforded some measure

of protection while looking for new employment.

[111] It is important to note as well that the appellant, as a public employee

employed under a contract of employment, also had access to all of the same statutory

and common law protections that surround private sector employment. He was

protected from dismissal on the basis of a prohibited ground of discrimination under

the Human Rights Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. H-11.  His employer was bound to respect

the norms laid down by the Employment Standards Act, S.N.B. 1982, c. E-7.2. As has

already been mentioned, if his dismissal had been in bad faith or he had been subject

to unfair dealing, it would have been open to him to argue for an extension of the

notice period pursuant to the principles laid down in Wallace. In short, the appellant

was not without legal protections or remedies in the face of his dismissal.



- 68 -

(4)  The Proper Approach to the Dismissal of Public Employees

[112] In our view, the distinction between office holder and contractual

employee for the purposes of a public law duty of fairness is problematic and should

be done away with. The distinction is difficult to apply in practice and does not

correspond with the justifications for imposing public law procedural fairness

requirements. What is important in assessing the actions of a public employer in

relation to its employees is the nature of the employment relationship. Where the

relationship is contractual, it should be viewed as any other private law employment

relationship  regardless of an employee’s status as an office holder. 

[113] The starting point, therefore, in any analysis, should be to determine the

nature of the employment relationship with the public authority. Following Wells, it

is assumed that most public employment relationships are contractual. Where this is

the case, disputes relating to dismissal should be resolved according to the express or

implied terms of the contract of employment and any applicable statutes and

regulations, without regard for whether the employee is an office holder. A public

authority which dismisses an employee pursuant to a contract of employment should

not be subject to any additional public law duty of fairness. Where the dismissal results

in a breach of contract, the public employee will have access to ordinary contractual

remedies.

[114] The principles expressed in Knight in relation to the general duty of

fairness owed by public authorities when making decisions that affect the rights,
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privileges or interests of individuals are valid and important. However, to the extent

that the majority decision in Knight ignored the important effect of a contract of

employment, it should not be followed. Where a public employee is protected from

wrongful dismissal by contract, his or her remedy should be in private law, not in

public law. 

[115] The dismissal of a public employee should therefore generally be

viewed as a typical employment law dispute. However, there may be occasions where

a public law duty of fairness will still apply. We can envision two such situations at

present. The first occurs where a public employee is not, in fact, protected by a

contract of employment. This will be the case with judges, ministers of the Crown and

others who “fulfill constitutionally defined state roles” (Wells, at para. 31). It may also

be that the terms of appointment of some public office holders expressly provide for

summary dismissal or, at the very least, are silent on the matter, in which case the

office holders may be deemed to hold office “at pleasure” (see e.g. New Brunswick

Interpretation Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. I-13, s. 20; Interpretation Act, R.S.C. 1985, c.

I-21, s. 23(1)). Because an employee in this situation is truly subject to the will of the

Crown, procedural fairness is required to ensure that public power is not exercised

capriciously. 

[116] A second situation occurs when a duty of fairness flows by necessary

implication from a statutory power governing the employment relationship. In

Malloch, the applicable statute provided that dismissal of a teacher could only take

place if the teacher was given three weeks’ notice of the motion to dismiss. The House
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of Lords found that this necessarily implied a right for the teacher to make

representations at the meeting where the dismissal motion was being considered.

Otherwise, there would have been little reason for Parliament to have provided for the

notice procedure in the first place (p. 1282). Whether and what type of procedural

requirements result from a particular statutory power will of course depend on the

specific wording at issue and will vary with the context (Knight, at p. 682).

B.  Conclusion

[117] In this case, the appellant was a contractual employee of the respondent

in addition to being a public office holder. Section 20 of the Civil Service Act provided

that, as a civil servant, he could only be dismissed in accordance with the ordinary

rules of contract. In these circumstances it was unnecessary to consider any public law

duty of procedural fairness. The respondent was fully within its rights to dismiss the

appellant with pay in lieu of notice without affording him a hearing. The respondent

dismissed the appellant with four months’ pay in lieu of notice. The appellant was

successful in increasing this amount to eight months. The appellant was protected by

contract and was able to obtain contractual remedies in relation to his dismissal. By

imposing procedural fairness requirements on the respondent over and above its

contractual obligations and ordering the full “reinstatement” of the appellant, the

adjudicator erred in his application of the duty of fairness and his decision was

therefore correctly struck down by the Court of Queen’s Bench.

V.  Disposition     
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[118] We would dismiss the appeal.  There will be no order for costs in this

Court as the respondent is not requesting them. 

The following are the reasons delivered by

[119] BINNIE J. — I agree with my colleagues that the appellant’s former

employment relationship with the respondent is governed by contract.  The respondent

chose to exercise its right to terminate the employment without alleging cause.  The

adjudicator  adopted an unreasonable interpretation of s. 20 of the Civil Service Act,

S.N.B. 1984, c. C-5.1, and of ss. 97(2.1) and 100.1 of the Public Service Labour

Relations Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. P-25.  The appellant was a non-unionized employee

whose job was terminated in accordance with contract law.  Public law principles of

procedural fairness were not applicable in the circumstances.  These conclusions are

enough to dispose of the appeal.

[120] However, my colleagues Bastarache and LeBel JJ. are embarked on

a more ambitious mission, stating that:

Although the instant appeal deals with the particular problem of

judicial review of the decisions of an adjudicative tribunal, these reasons

will address first and foremost the structure and characteristics of the

system as a whole.  

. . .

The time has arrived to reexamine the Canadian approach to judicial

review of administrative decisions and develop a principled framework

that is more coherent and workable. [Emphasis added; paras. 33 and 32.]



- 72 -

[121] The need for such a re-examination is widely recognized, but in the

end my colleagues’ reasons for judgment do not deal with the “system as a whole”.

They focus on administrative tribunals.  In that context, they reduce the applicable

standards of review from three to two (“correctness” and “reasonableness”), but retain

the pragmatic and functional analysis, although now it is to be called “the standard of

review analysis”  (para. 63).  A broader reappraisal is called for.  Changing the name

of the old pragmatic and functional test represents a limited advance, but as the poet

says:

What’s in a name?  that which we call a rose

By any other name would smell as sweet;

(Romeo and Juliet, Act II, Scene i)

[122]  I am emboldened by my colleagues’ insistence that “a holistic

approach is needed when considering fundamental principles” (para. 26) to express the

following views.  Judicial review is an idea that has lately become unduly burdened

with law office metaphysics.  We are concerned with substance not nomenclature.  The

words themselves are unobjectionable.  The dreaded reference to “functional” can

simply be taken to mean that generally speaking courts have the last word on what they

consider the correct decision on legal matters (because deciding legal issues is their

“function”), while administrators should generally have the last word within their

function, which is to decide administrative matters.  The word “pragmatic” not only

signals a distaste for formalism but recognizes that a conceptually tidy division of

functions has to be tempered by practical considerations: for example  a labour board

is better placed than the courts to interpret the intricacies of provisions in a labour



- 73 -

statute governing replacement of union workers; see e.g., Canadian Union of Public

Employees, Local 963 v. New Brunswick Liquor Corp., [1979] 2 S.C.R. 227.

[123] Parliament or a provincial legislature is often well advised to allocate

an administrative decision to someone other than a judge.  The judge is on the outside

of the administration looking in. The legislators are entitled to put their trust in the

viewpoint of the designated decision maker (particularly as to what constitutes a

reasonable outcome), not only in the case of the administrative tribunals of principal

concern to my colleagues but (taking a “holistic approach”) also in the case of a

minister, a board, a public servant, a commission, an elected council or other

administrative bodies and statutory decision makers.  In the absence of a full statutory

right of appeal, the court ought generally to respect the exercise of the administrative

discretion, particularly in the face of a privative clause.

[124] On the other hand, a court is right to insist that its view of the correct

opinion (i.e. the “correctness” standard of review) is accepted on questions concerning

the Constitution, the common law, and the interpretation of a statute other than the

administrator’s enabling statute (the “home statute”) or a rule or statute closely

connected with it; see generally D. J. M. Brown and J. M. Evans, Judicial Review of

Administrative Action in Canada (loose-leaf ed.), at para. 14: 2210.

[125] Thus the law (or, more grandly, the “rule of law”) sets the boundaries

of potential administrative action.  It is sometimes said by judges that an administrator

acting within his or her discretion “has the right to be wrong”.  This reflects an unduly
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court-centred view of the universe.  A disagreement between the court and an

administrator does not necessarily mean that the administrator is wrong.

A.  Limits on the Allocation of Decision Making

[126] It should not be difficult in the course of judicial review to identify

legal questions requiring disposition by a judge.  There are three basic legal limits on

the allocation of administrative discretion.

[127] Firstly, the Constitution restricts the legislator’s ability to allocate

issues to administrative bodies which s. 96 of the Constitution Act, 1867 has allocated

to the courts.  The logic of the constitutional limitation is obvious.  If the limitation did

not exist, the government could transfer the work of the courts to administrative bodies

that are not independent of the executive and by statute immunize the decisions of

these bodies from effective judicial review.  The country would still possess an

independent judiciary, but the courts would not be available to citizens whose rights

or interests are trapped in the administration.

[128] Secondly, administrative action must be founded on statutory or

prerogative (i.e. common law) powers .  This too is a simple idea.  No one can exercise

a power they do not possess.  Whether or not the power (or jurisdiction) exists is a

question of law for the courts to determine, just as it is for the courts (not the

administrators) to have the final word on questions of general law that may be relevant

to the resolution of an administrative issue.  The instances where this Court has



- 75 -

deferred to an administrator’s conclusion of law outside his or her home statute, or a

statute “intimately” connected thereto, are exceptional.  We should say so.  Instead,

my colleagues say the court’s view of the law will prevail

where the question at issue is one of general law “that is both of central

importance to the legal system as a whole and outside the adjudicator’s

specialized area of expertise”. [para. 60]

It is, with respect, a distraction to unleash a debate in the reviewing judge’s courtroom

about whether or not a particular question of law is “of central importance to the legal

system as a whole”.  It should be sufficient to frame a rule exempting from the

correctness standard the provisions of the home statute and closely related statutes

which require the expertise of the administrative decision maker (as in the labour

board example).  Apart from that exception, we should prefer clarity to needless

complexity  and hold that the last word on questions of general law should be left to

judges.

[129] Thirdly, a fair procedure is said to be the handmaiden of justice.

Accordingly, procedural limits are placed on administrative bodies by statute and the

common law.  These include the requirements of “procedural fairness”, which will

vary with the type of decision maker and the type of decision under review.  On such

matters, as well, the courts have the final say.  The need for such procedural safeguards

is obvious.  Nobody should have his or her rights, interests or privileges adversely

dealt with by an unjust process.  Nor is such an unjust intent to be attributed easily to

legislators.  Hansard is full of expressions of concern by Ministers and Members of
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Parliament regarding the fairness of proposed legislative provisions.  There is a dated

hauteur about judicial pronouncements such as that the “justice of the common law

will supply the omission of the legislature” (Cooper v. Wandsworth Board of Works

(1863), 14 C.B. (N.S.) 180, 143 E.R. 414 (Eng. C.P.), at p. 420).  Generally speaking,

legislators and judges in this country are working with a common set of basic legal and

constitutional values.  They share a belief in the rule of law.  Constitutional

considerations aside, however, statutory protections can nevertheless be repealed and

common law protections can be modified by statute, as was demonstrated in Ocean

Port Hotel Ltd. v. British Columbia (General Manager, Liquor Control and Licensing

Branch), [2001] 2 S.C.R. 781, 2001 SCC 52. 

B.  Reasonableness of Outcome

[130] At this point, judicial review shifts gears.  When the applicant for

judicial review challenges the substantive outcome of an administrative action, the

judge is invited to cross the line into second-guessing matters that lie within the

function of the administrator.  This is controversial because it is not immediately

obvious why a judge’s view of the reasonableness of an administrative policy or the

exercise of an administrative discretion should be preferred to that of the administrator

to whom Parliament or a  legislature has allocated the decision, unless there is a full

statutory right of appeal to the courts, or it is otherwise indicated in the conferring

legislation that a “correctness” standard is intended.

[131] In U.E.S., Local 298 v. Bibeault, [1988] 2 S.C.R. 1048, Beetz J.
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adopted the view that “[t]o a large extent judicial review of administrative action is a

specialized branch of statutory interpretation” (p. 1087(emphasis in original deleted)).

Judicial intervention in administrative decisions on grounds of substance (in the

absence of a constitutional challenge) has been based on presumed legislative intent

in a line of cases from Associated Provincial Picture Houses Ltd. v. Wednesbury

Corp., [1947] 2 All E.R. 680 (C.A.) (“you may have something so absurd that no

sensible person could ever dream that it lay within the powers of the authority” (p.

683)) to Canadian Union of Public Employees, Local 963 v. New Brunswick Liquor

Corp. (“was the Board’s interpretation so patently unreasonable that its construction

cannot be rationally supported by the relevant legislation. . .?” (p. 237)).  More recent

examples are Baker v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration), [1999] 2

S.C.R. 817 (para. 53), and Mount Sinai Hospital Center v. Quebec (Minister of Health

and Social Services), [2001] 2 S.C.R. 281, 2001 SCC 41 (paras. 60-61).  Judicial

review proceeds on the justified presumption  that legislators do not intend results that

depart from reasonable standards.

C.  The Need to Reappraise the Approach to Judicial Review

[132] The present difficulty, it seems, does not lie in the component parts of

judicial review, most of which are well entrenched in decades of case law, but in the

current methodology for putting those component parts into action.  There is afoot in

the legal profession a desire for clearer guidance than is provided by lists of principles,

factors and spectrums.  It must be recognized, of course, that complexity is inherent

in all legal principles that must address the vast range of administrative decision
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making.

The objection is that our present “pragmatic and functional” approach is more

complicated than is required by the subject matter.

[133] People who feel victimized or unjustly dealt with by the apparatus of

government, and who have no recourse to an administrative appeal, should have access

to an independent judge through a procedure that is quick and relatively inexpensive.

Like much litigation these days, however, judicial review is burdened with undue cost

and delay.  Litigants understandably hesitate to go to court to seek redress for a

perceived administrative injustice if their lawyers cannot predict with confidence even

what standard of review will be applied.  The disposition of the case may well turn on

the choice of standard of review.  If litigants do take the plunge, they may find the

court’s attention focussed not on their complaints, or the government’s response, but

on lengthy and arcane discussions of something they are told is the pragmatic and

functional test.  Every hour of a lawyer’s preparation and court time devoted to

unproductive “lawyer’s talk” poses a significant cost to the applicant.  If the challenge

is unsuccessful, the unhappy applicant may also face a substantial bill of costs from

the successful government agency.  A victory before the reviewing court may be

overturned on appeal because the wrong “standard of review” was selected.  A small

business denied a licence or a professional person who wants to challenge disciplinary

action should be able to seek judicial review without betting the store or the house on

the outcome.  Thus, in my view, the law of judicial review should be pruned of some

of its unduly subtle, unproductive, or esoteric features.
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D.  Standards of Review

[134] My colleagues conclude that three standards of review should be

reduced to two standards of review.  I agree that this simplification will avoid some

of the arcane debates about the point at which “unreasonableness” becomes “patent

unreasonableness”.  However, in my view the repercussions of their position go well

beyond administrative tribunals.  My colleagues conclude, and I agree: 

Looking to either the magnitude or the immediacy of the defect in the

tribunal’s decision provides no meaningful way in practice of

distinguishing between a patently unreasonable and an unreasonable

decision. [para. 41]

More broadly, they declare that “the analytical problems that arise in trying to apply

the different standards undercut any conceptual usefulness created by the inherently

greater flexibility of having multiple standards of review” (para. 44), and “any actual

difference between them in terms of their operation appears to be illusory” (para. 41).

A test which is incoherent when applied to administrative tribunals does not gain in

coherence or logic when applied to other administrative decision makers such as mid-

level bureaucrats or, for that matter, Ministers.  If logic and language cannot capture

the distinction in one context, it must equally be deficient elsewhere in the field of

judicial review.  I therefore proceed on the basis that the distinction between “patent

unreasonableness” and “reasonableness simpliciter” has been declared by the Court

to be abandoned.  I propose at this point to examine what I see as some of the

implications of this abandonment. 
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E.  Degrees of Deference

[135] The distinction between reasonableness simpliciter and patent

unreasonableness was not directed merely to “the magnitude or the immediacy of the

defect” in the administrative decision (para. 41).  The distinction also recognized that

different administrative decisions command different degrees of deference, depending

on who is deciding what.  

               

[136] A minister making decisions under the Extradition Act, R.S.C. 1985,

c. E-23, to surrender a fugitive, for example, is said to be “at the extreme legislative

end of the continuum of administrative decision making” (Idziak v. Canada (Minister

of Justice), [1992] 3 S.C.R. 631, at p. 659).  On the other hand, a ministerial delegate

making a deportation decision according to ministerial guidelines was accorded

considerably less deference in Baker (where the “reasonableness simpliciter” standard

was applied).  The difference does not lie only in the judge’s view of the perceived

immediacy of the defeat in the administrative decision.  In Suresh v. Canada (Minister

of Citizenship and Immigration), [2002] 1 S.C.R. 3, 2002 SCC 1, a unanimous Court

adopted the caution in the context of counter-terrorism measures that “[i]f the people

are to accept the consequences of such decisions, they must be made by persons whom

the people have elected and whom they can remove” (para. 33).  Administrative

decision makers  generally command respect more for their expertise than for their

prominence in the administrative food chain.  Far more numerous are the lesser

officials who reside in the bowels and recesses of government departments

adjudicating pension benefits or the granting or withholding of licences, or municipal
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boards poring over budgets or allocating costs of local improvements.  Then there are

the Cabinet and Ministers of the Crown who make broad decisions of public policy

such as testing cruise missiles, Operation Dismantle Inc. v. The Queen, [1985] 1

S.C.R. 441, or policy decisions arising out of decisions of major administrative

tribunals, as in Attorney General of Canada v. Inuit Tapirisat of Canada, [1980] 2

S.C.R. 735, at p. 753, where the Court said:  “The very nature of the body must be

taken into account in assessing the technique of review  which has been adopted by the

Governor in Council.”

[137] Of course, the degree of deference also depends on the nature and

content of the question.  An adjudicative tribunal called on to approve pipelines based

on “public convenience and necessity” (Westcoast Energy Inc. v. Canada (National

Energy Board), [1998] 1 S.C.R. 322) or simply to take a decision in the “public

interest” is necessarily accorded more room to manoeuvre than is a professional body,

given the task of determining an appropriate sanction for a member’s misconduct (Law

Society of New Brunswick v. Ryan, [2003] 1 S.C.R. 247, 2003 SCC 20).  

[138] In our recent jurisprudence, the “nature of the question” before the

decision maker has been considered as one of a number of elements to be considered

in choosing amongst the various standards of review.  At this point, however, I believe

it plays a more important role in terms of substantive review.  It helps to define the

range of reasonable outcomes within which the administrator is authorized to choose.

[139] The judicial sensitivity to different levels of respect (or deference)
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required in different situations is quite legitimate.  “Contextualizing” a single standard

of review will shift the debate (slightly) from choosing between two standards of

reasonableness that each represent a different level of deference to a debate within a

single standard of reasonableness to determine the appropriate level of deference.  In

practice, the result of today’s decision may be like the bold innovations of a traffic

engineer that in the end do no more than shift rush hour congestion from one road

intersection to another without any overall saving to motorists in time or expense.

[140] That said, I agree that the repeated attempts to define and explain the

difference between reasonableness simpliciter and “patent” unreasonableness can be

seen with the benefit of hindsight to be unproductive and distracting.  Nevertheless,

the underlying issue of degrees of deference (which the two standards were designed

to address) remains.

[141] Historically, our law recognized “patent” unreasonableness before it

recognized what became known as reasonableness simpliciter.  The adjective “patent”

initially underscored the level of respect that was due to the designated decision

maker, and signalled the narrow authority of the courts to interfere with a particular

administrative outcome on substantive grounds.  The reasonableness simpliciter

standard was added at a later date to recognize a reduced level of deference.  Reducing

three standards of review to two standards of review does not alter the reality that at

the high end “patent” unreasonableness (in the sense of manifestly indefensible) was

not a bad description of the hurdle an applicant had to get over to have an

administrative decision quashed on a ground of substance.  The danger of labelling the
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most “deferential” standard as “reasonableness” is that it may be taken (wrongly) as

an invitation to reviewing judges not simply to identify the usual issues, such as

whether irrelevant matters were taken into consideration, or relevant matters were not

taken into consideration, but to reweigh the input that resulted in the administrator’s

decision as if it were the judge’s view of “reasonableness” that counts.  At this point,

the judge’s role is to identify the outer boundaries of reasonable outcomes within

which the administrative decision maker is free to choose.

F.  Multiple Aspects of Administrative Decisions

[142] Mention should be made of a further feature that also reflects the

complexity  of the subject matter of judicial review.  An applicant may advance several

grounds for quashing an administrative decision.  He or she may contend that the

decision maker has misinterpreted the general law.  He or she may argue, in the

alternative, that even if the decision maker got the general law straight (an issue on

which the court’s view of what is correct will prevail), the decision maker did not

properly apply it to the facts (an issue on which the decision maker is entitled to

deference).  In a challenge under the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms to a

surrender for extradition, for example, the minister will have to comply with the

Court’s view of Charter principles (the “correctness” standard), but if he or she

correctly appreciates the applicable law, the court will properly recognize a wide

discretion in the application of those principles to the particular facts.  The same

approach is taken to less exalted decision makers (Moreau-Bérubé v. New Brunswick

(Judicial Council), [2002] 1 S.C.R. 249, 2002 SCC 11).  In the jargon of the judicial
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review bar, this is known as “segmentation”.

G.  The Existence of a Privative Clause

[143] The existence of a privative clause is currently subsumed within the

“pragmatic and functional” test as one factor amongst others to be considered in

determining the appropriate standard of review, where it supports the choice of the

patent unreasonableness standard.  A single standard of “reasonableness” cannot mean

that the degree of deference is unaffected by the existence of a suitably worded

privative clause.  It is certainly a relevant contextual circumstance that helps to

calibrate the intrusiveness of a court’s review.  It signals the level of respect that must

be shown.  Chief Justice Laskin during argument once memorably condemned the

quashing of a labour board decision protected by a strong privative clause, by saying

“what’s wrong with these people [the judges], can’t they read?”  A system of judicial

review based on the rule of law ought not to treat a privative clause as conclusive, but

it is more than just another “factor” in the hopper of pragmatism and functionality.  Its

existence should presumptively foreclose judicial review on the basis of outcome on

substantive grounds unless the applicant can show that the clause, properly interpreted,

permits it or there is some legal reason why it cannot be given effect.

H.  A Broader Reappraisal

[144] “Reasonableness” is a big tent that will have to accommodate a lot of

variables that inform and limit a court’s review of the outcome of administrative
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decision making.

[145] The theory of our recent case law has been that once the appropriate

standard of review is selected, it is a fairly straightforward matter to apply it.  In

practice, the criteria for selection among “reasonableness” standards of review proved

to be undefinable and their application unpredictable.  The present incarnation of the

“standard of review” analysis requires a threshold debate about the four factors (non-

exhaustive) which critics say too often leads to unnecessary delay, uncertainty and

costs as arguments rage before the court about balancing expertise against the “real”

nature of the question before the administrator, or whether the existence of a privative

clause trumps the larger statutory purpose, and so on.  And this is all mere preparation

for the argument about the actual substance of the case.  While a measure of

uncertainty is inherent in the subject matter and unavoidable in litigation (otherwise

there wouldn’t be any), we should at least (i) establish some presumptive rules and (ii)

get the parties away from arguing about the tests and back to arguing about the

substantive merits of their case.

[146] The going-in presumption should be that the standard of review of any

administrative outcome on grounds of substance is not correctness but reasonableness

(“contextually” applied).  The fact that the legislature designated someone other than

the court as the decision maker calls for deference to (or judicial respect for) the

outcome, absent a broad statutory right of appeal.  Administrative decisions generally

call for the exercise of discretion.  Everybody recognizes in such cases that there is no

single “correct” outcome.  It should also be presumed, in accordance with the ordinary
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rules of litigation, that the decision under review is reasonable until the applicant

shows otherwise.

[147] An applicant urging the non-deferential “correctness” standard should

be required to demonstrate that the decision under review rests on an error in the

determination of a legal issue not confided (or which constitutionally could not be

confided) to the administrative decision maker to decide, whether in relation to

jurisdiction or the general law.  Labour arbitrators, as in this case, command deference

on legal matters within their enabling statute or on legal matters intimately connected

thereto.         

[148] When, then, should a decision be deemed “unreasonable”?  My

colleagues suggest a test of irrationality (para. 46), but the editors of de Smith point

out that “many decisions which fall foul of [unreasonableness] have been coldly

rational” (Judicial Review of Administrative Action (5th ed., H. Woolf and J. Jowell,

1995), para. 13-003).  A decision meeting this description by this Court is C.U.P.E. v.

Ontario (Minister of Labour), [2003] 1 S.C.R. 539, 2003 SCC 29, where the Minister’s

appointment of retired judges with little experience in labour matters to chair “interest”

arbitrations (as opposed to “grievance” arbitrations) between hospitals and hospital

workers was “coldly rational” in terms of the Minister’s own agenda, but was held by

a majority of this Court to be patently unreasonable in terms of the history, object and

purpose of the authorizing legislation.  He had not used the appointment power for the

purposes for which the legislature had conferred it.
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[149] Reasonableness rather than rationality has been the traditional standard

and, properly interpreted, it works.  That said, a single “reasonableness” standard will

now necessarily incorporate both the degree of deference formerly reflected in the

distinction between patent unreasonableness and reasonableness simpliciter, and an

assessment of the range of options reasonably open to the decision maker in the

circumstances, in light of the reasons given for the decision.  Any reappraisal of our

approach to judicial review should, I think, explicitly recognize these different

dimensions to the “reasonableness” standard.

I.  Judging “Reasonableness”

[150] I agree with my colleagues that “reasonableness” depends on the

context.  It must be calibrated to fit the circumstances.  A driving speed that is

“reasonable” when motoring along a four-lane interprovincial highway is not

“reasonable” when driving along an inner city street.  The standard (“reasonableness”)

stays the same, but the reasonableness assessment will vary with the relevant

circumstances.  

[151] This, of course, is the nub of the difficulty.  My colleagues write:

In judicial review, reasonableness is concerned mostly with the existence

of justification, transparency and intelligibility within the decision-making

process.  But it is also concerned with whether the decision falls within a

range of possible, acceptable outcomes which are defensible in respect of

the facts and law. [para. 47]
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I agree with this summary but what is required, with respect, is a more easily applied

framework into which the judicial review court and litigants can plug in the relevant

context.  No one doubts that in order to overturn an administrative outcome on grounds

of substance (i.e. leaving aside errors of fairness or law which lie within the

supervising “function” of the courts), the reviewing court must be satisfied that the

outcome was outside the scope of reasonable responses open to the decision maker

under its grant of authority, usually a statute.  “[T]here is always a perspective”,

observed Rand J., “within which a statute is intended [by the legislature] to operate”,

Roncarelli v. Duplessis, [1959] S.C.R. 121, at p. 140.   How is that “perspective” to

be ascertained?  The reviewing judge will obviously want to consider the precise

nature and function of the decision maker including its expertise, the terms and

objectives of the governing statute (or common law) conferring the power of decision,

including the existence of a privative clause and the nature of the issue being decided.

Careful consideration of these matters will reveal the extent of the discretion

conferred, for example, the extent to which the decision formulates or implements

broad public policy.  In such cases, the range of permissible considerations will

obviously be much broader than where the decision to be made is more narrowly

circumscribed, e.g., whether a particular claimant is entitled to a disability benefit

under governmental social programs.  In some cases, the court will have to recognize

that the decision maker was required to strike a proper balance (or achieve

proportionality) between the adverse impact of a decision on the rights and interests

of the applicant or others directly affected weighed against the public purpose which

is sought to be advanced.  In each case, careful consideration will have to be given to

the reasons given for the decision.  To this list, of course, may be added as many
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“contextual” considerations as the court considers relevant and material. 

 

[152] Some of these indicia were included from the outset in the pragmatic

and functional test itself (see Bibeault, at p. 1088).  The problem, however, is that

under Bibeault, and the cases that followed it, these indicia were used to choose among

the different standards of review, which were themselves considered more or less

fixed.  In Law Society of New Brunswick v. Ryan, for example, the Court rejected the

argument that “it is sometimes appropriate to apply the reasonableness standard more

deferentially and sometimes less deferentially depending on the circumstances” (para.

43).  It seems to me that collapsing everything beyond “correctness” into a single

“reasonableness” standard will require a reviewing court to do exactly that.

[153] The Court’s adoption in this case of a single “reasonableness” standard

that covers both the degree of deference assessment and the reviewing court’s

evaluation, in light of the appropriate degree of deference, of whether the decision falls

within a range of reasonable administrative choices will require a reviewing court to

juggle a number of variables that are necessarily to be considered together.  Asking

courts to have regard to more than one variable is not asking too much, in my opinion.

In other disciplines, data are routinely plotted simultaneously along both an X axis and

a Y axis, without traumatizing the participants.

 

[154] It is not as though we lack guidance in the decided cases.  Much has

been written by various courts about deference and reasonableness in the particular

contexts of different administrative situations.  Leaving aside the “pragmatic and
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functional” test, we have ample precedents to show when it is (or is not) appropriate

for a court to intervene in the outcome of an administrative decision.  The problem is

that courts have lately felt obliged to devote too much time to multi-part threshold tests

instead of focussing on the who, what, why and wherefor of the litigant’s complaint

on its merits. 

[155] That having been said, a reviewing court ought to recognize

throughout the exercise that fundamentally the “reasonableness” of the outcome is an

issue given to others to decide.  The exercise of discretion is an important part of

administrative decision making.  Adoption of a single “reasonableness” standard

should not be seen by potential litigants as a lowering of the bar to judicial

intervention.

J.  Application to This Case

[156] Labour arbitrators often have to juggle different statutory provisions

in disposing of a grievance.  The courts have generally attached great importance to

their expertise in keeping labour peace.  In this case, the adjudicator was dealing with

his “home statute” plus other statutes intimately linked to public sector relations in

New Brunswick.  He was working on his “home turf”, and the legislature has made

clear in the privative clause that it intended the adjudicator to determine the outcome

of the appellant’s grievance.  In this field, quick and cheap justice (capped by finality)

advances the achievement of the legislative scheme.  Recourse to judicial review is

discouraged.  I would therefore apply a reasonableness standard to the adjudicator’s
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interpretation of his “home turf” statutory framework.

[157] Once under the flag of reasonableness, however, the salient question

before the adjudicator in this case was essentially legal in nature, as reflected in the

reasons he gave for his decision.  He was not called on to implement public policy; nor

was there a lot of discretion in dealing with a non-unionized employee.  The basic facts

were not in dispute.  He was disposing of a lis which he believed to be governed by the

legislation.  He was right to be conscious of the impact of his decision on the

appellant, but he stretched the law too far in coming to his rescue.  I therefore join with

my colleagues in dismissing the appeal.

The reasons of Deschamps, Charron and Rothstein JJ. were delivered by

[158] DESCHAMPS J. — The law of judicial review of administrative action

not only requires repairs, it needs to be cleared of superfluous discussions and

processes. This area of the law can be simplified by examining the substance of the

work courts are called upon to do when reviewing any case, whether it be in the

context of administrative or of appellate review. Any review starts with the

identification of the questions at issue as questions of law, questions of fact or

questions of mixed fact and law.  Very little else needs to be done in order to

determine whether deference needs to be shown to an administrative body.

[159] By virtue of the Constitution, superior courts are the only courts that

possess inherent jurisdiction. They are responsible both for applying the laws enacted
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by Parliament and the legislatures and for insuring that statutory bodies respect their

legal boundaries. Parliament and the legislatures cannot totally exclude judicial

oversight without overstepping the division between legislative or executive powers

and judicial powers. Superior courts are, in the end, the protectors of the integrity of

the rule of law and the justice system. Judicial review of administrative action is rooted

in these fundamental principles and its boundaries are largely informed by the roles of

the respective branches of government.

[160] The judicial review of administrative action has, over the past 20

years, been viewed as involving a preliminary analysis of whether deference is owed

to an administrative body based on four factors: (1) the nature of the question, (2) the

presence or absence of a privative clause, (3) the expertise of the administrative

decision maker and (4) the object of the statute. The process of answering this

preliminary question has become more complex than the determination of the

substantive questions the court is called upon to resolve.  In my view, the analysis can

be made plainer if the focus is placed on the issues the parties need to have adjudicated

rather than on the nature of the judicial review process itself. By focusing first on “the

nature of the question”, to use what has become familiar parlance, it will become

apparent that all four factors need not be considered in every case and that the judicial

review of administrative action is often not distinguishable from the appellate review

of court decisions.

[161] Questions before the courts have consistently been identified as either

questions of fact, questions of law or questions of mixed fact and law. Whether
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undergoing appellate review or administrative law review, decisions on questions of

fact always attract deference. The use of different terminology — “palpable and

overriding error” versus “unreasonable decision” — does not change the substance of

the review. Indeed, in the context of appellate review of court decisions, this Court has

recognized that these expressions as well as others all encapsulate the same principle

of deference with respect to a trial judge’s findings of fact: H.L. v. Canada (Attorney

General), [2005] 1 S.C.R. 401, 2005 SCC 25, at paras. 55-56.  Therefore, when the

issue is limited to questions of fact, there is no need to enquire into any other factor

in order to determine that deference is owed to an administrative decision maker. 

[162] Questions of law, by contrast, require more thorough scrutiny when

deference is evaluated, and the particular context of administrative decision making

can make judicial review different than appellate review. Although superior courts

have a core expertise to interpret questions of law, Parliament or a legislature may

have provided that the decision of an administrative body is protected from judicial

review by a privative clause. When an administrative body is created to interpret and

apply certain legal rules, it develops specific expertise in exercising its jurisdiction and

has a more comprehensive view of those rules. Where there is a privative clause,

Parliament or a legislature’s intent to leave the final decision to that body cannot be

doubted and deference is usually owed to the body.

[163] However, privative clauses cannot totally shield an administrative

body from review. Parliament, or a legislature, cannot have intended that the body

would be protected were it to overstep its delegated powers. Moreover, if such a body



- 94 -

is asked to interpret laws in respect of which it does not have expertise, the

constitutional responsibility of the superior courts as guardians of the rule of law

compels them to insure that laws falling outside an administrative body’s core

expertise are interpreted correctly. This reduced deference insures that laws of general

application, such as the Constitution, the common law and the Civil Code, are

interpreted correctly and consistently. Consistency of the law is of prime societal

importance.  Finally, deference is not owed on questions of law where Parliament or

a legislature has provided for a statutory right of review on such questions.

[164] The category of questions of mixed fact and law should be limited to

cases in which the determination of a legal issue is inextricably intertwined with the

determination of facts. Often, an administrative body will first identify the rule and

then apply it. Identifying the contours and the content of a legal rule are questions of

law.  Applying the rule, however, is a question of mixed fact and law. When

considering a question of mixed fact and law, a reviewing court should show an

adjudicator the same deference as an appeal court would show a lower court.

[165] In addition, Parliament or a legislature may confer a discretionary

power on an administrative body.  Since the case at bar does not concern a

discretionary power, it will suffice for the purposes of these reasons to note that, in any

analysis, deference is owed to an exercise of discretion unless the body has exceeded

its mandate.

[166] In summary, in the adjudicative context, the same deference is owed
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in respect of questions of fact and questions of mixed fact and law on administrative

review as on an appeal from a court decision.  A decision on a question of law will

also attract deference, provided it concerns the interpretation of the enabling statute

and provided there is no right of review.

[167] I would be remiss were I to disregard the difficulty inherent in any

exercise of deference. In Toronto (City) v. C.U.P.E., Local 79, [2003] 3 S.C.R. 77,

2003 SCC 63, LeBel J. explained why a distinction between the standards of patent

unreasonableness and unreasonableness simpliciter is untenable.  I agree. The problem

with the definitions resides in attempts by the courts to enclose the concept of

reasonableness in a formula fitting all cases. No matter how this Court defines this

concept, any context considered by a reviewing court will, more often than not, look

more like a rainbow than a black and white situation. One cannot change this reality.

I use the word “deference” to define the contours of reasonableness because it

describes the attitude adopted towards the decision maker. The word “reasonableness”

concerns the decision. However, neither the concept of reasonableness nor that of

deference is particular to the field of administrative law. These concepts are also found

in the context of criminal and civil appellate review of court decisions. Yet, the

exercise of the judicial supervisory role in those fields has not given rise to the

complexities encountered in administrative law.  The process of stepping back and

taking an ex post facto look at the decision to determine whether there is an error

justifying intervention should not be more complex in the administrative law context

than in the criminal and civil law contexts.
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[168] In the case at bar, the adjudicator was asked to adjudicate the

grievance of a non-unionized employee. This meant that he had to identify the rules

governing the contract. Identifying those rules is a question of law. Section 20 of the

Civil Service Act, S.N.B. 1984, c. C-5.1, incorporates the rules of the common law,

which accordingly become the starting point of the analysis. The adjudicator had to

decide whether those rules had been ousted by the Public Service Labour Relations

Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. P-25 (“PSLRA”), as applied, mutatis mutandis, to the case of a

non-unionized employee (ss. 97(2.1), 100.1(2) and 100.1(5)). The common law rules

relating to the dismissal of an employee differ completely from the ones provided for

in the PSLRA that the adjudicator is regularly required to interpret. Since the common

law, not the adjudicator’s enabling statute, is the starting point of the analysis, and

since the adjudicator does not have specific expertise in interpreting the common law,

the reviewing court does not have to defer to his decision on the basis of expertise.

This leads me to conclude that the reviewing court can proceed to its own

interpretation of the rules applicable to the non-unionized employee’s contract of

employment and determine whether the adjudicator could enquire into the cause of the

dismissal. The applicable standard of review is correctness.

[169] It is clear from the adjudicator’s reasoning that he did not even

consider the common law rules. He said (p. 5):

An employee to whom section 20 of the Civil Service Act and section

100.1 of the PSLR Act apply may be discharged for cause, with reasonable

notice or with severance pay in lieu of reasonable notice. A discharge for

cause may be for disciplinary or non-disciplinary reasons.
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[170] The employer’s common law right to dismiss without cause is not

alluded to in this key passage of the decision. Unlike a unionized employee, a non-

unionized employee does not have employment security. His or her employment may

be terminated without cause.  The corollary of the employer’s right to dismiss without

cause is the employee’s right to reasonable notice or to compensation in lieu of notice.

The distinction between the common law rules of employment and the statutory rules

applicable to a unionized employee is therefore essential if s. 97(2.1) is to be applied

mutatis mutandis to the case of a non-unionized employee as required by s. 100.1(5).

The adjudicator’s failure to inform himself of this crucial difference led him to look

for a cause, which was not relevant in the context of a dismissal without cause. In a

case involving dismissal without cause, only the amount of the compensation or the

length of the notice is relevant. In a case involving dismissal for cause, the employer

takes the position that no compensation or notice is owed to the employee.  This was

not such a case. In the case at bar, the adjudicator’s role was limited to evaluating the

length of the notice. He erred in interpreting s. 97(2.1) in a vacuum. He overlooked the

common law rules, misinterpreted s. 100.1(5) and applied s. 97(2.1) literally to the

case of a non-unionized employee. 

[171] This case is one where, even if deference had been owed to the

adjudicator, his interpretation could not have stood. The legislature could not have

intended to grant employment security to non-unionized employees while providing

only that the PSLRA was to apply mutatis mutandis.  This right is so fundamental to

an employment relationship that it could not have been granted in so indirect and

obscure a manner.



- 98 -

[172] In this case, the Court has been given both an opportunity and the

responsibility to simplify and clarify the law of judicial review of administrative

action. The judicial review of administrative action need not be a complex area of law

in itself. Every day, reviewing courts decide cases raising multiple questions, some of

fact, some of mixed fact and law and some purely of law; in various contexts, the first

two of these types of questions tend to require deference, while the third often does

not. Reviewing courts are already amply equipped to resolve such questions and do not

need a specialized analytical toolbox in order to review administrative decisions.  

[173] On the issue of natural justice, I agree with my colleagues. On the

result, I agree that the appeal should be dismissed.

APPENDIX

Relevant Statutory Provisions

Civil Service Act, S.N.B. 1984, c. C-5.1:

20  Subject to the provisions of this Act or any other Act, termination of

the employment of a deputy head or an employee shall be governed by the

ordinary rules of contract.

Public Service Labour Relations Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. P-25:

92(1) Where an employee has presented a grievance up to and

including the final level in the grievance process with respect to
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(a) the interpretation or application in respect of him of a

provision of a collective agreement or an arbitral award,

or

(b) disciplinary action resulting in discharge, suspension or a

financial penalty,

and his grievance has not been dealt with to his satisfaction, he may,

subject to subsection (2), refer the grievance to adjudication.

Public Service Labour Relations Act, R.S.N.B. 1973, c. P-25, as amended: 

97(2.1) Where an adjudicator determines that an employee has been

discharged or otherwise disciplined by the employer for cause and the

collective agreement or arbitral award does not contain a specific penalty

for the infraction that resulted in the employee being discharged or

otherwise disciplined, the adjudicator may substitute such other penalty for

the discharge or discipline as to the adjudicator seems just and reasonable

in all the circumstances.

...

100.1(2) An employee who is not included in a bargaining unit may, in

the manner, form and within such time as may be prescribed, present to the

employer a grievance with respect to discharge, suspension or a financial

penalty.

100.1(3) Where an employee has presented a grievance in accordance

with subsection (2) and the grievance has not been dealt with to the

employee’s satisfaction, the employee may refer the grievance to the

Board who shall, in the manner and within such time as may be prescribed,

refer the grievance to an adjudicator appointed by the Board.

...

100.1(5) Sections 19, 97, 98.1, 101, 108 and 111 apply mutatis mutandis
to an adjudicator to whom a grievance has been referred in accordance

with subsection (3) and in relation to any decision rendered by such

adjudicator.
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...

101(1) Except as provided in this Act, every order, award, direction,

decision, declaration or ruling of the Board, an arbitration tribunal or an

adjudicator is final and shall not be questioned or reviewed in any court.

101(2) No order shall be made or process entered, and no proceedings

shall be taken in any court, whether by way of injunction, judicial review,

or otherwise, to question, review, prohibit or restrain the Board, an

arbitration tribunal or an adjudicator in any of its or his proceedings.

Appeal dismissed.

Solicitors for the appellant:  Stewart McKelvey, Fredericton.

Solicitor for the respondent:  Attorney General of New Brunswick,

Fredericton.
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Present:  McLachlin C.J. and Major, Bastarache, Binnie, LeBel, Deschamps and
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on appeal from the court of appeal for british columbia

Crown — Honour of Crown — Duty to consult and accommodate

Aboriginal peoples — Whether Crown has duty to consult and accommodate

Aboriginal peoples prior to making decisions that might adversely affect their as yet

unproven Aboriginal rights and title claims — Whether duty extends to third party. 

For more than 100 years, the Haida people have claimed title to all the

lands of Haida Gwaii and the waters surrounding it, but that title has not yet been

legally recognized.  The Province of British Columbia issued a “Tree Farm License”

(T.F.L. 39) to a large forestry firm in 1961, permitting it to harvest trees in an area of

Haida Gwaii designated as Block 6.  In 1981, 1995 and 2000, the Minister replaced

T.F.L. 39, and in 1999, the Minister approved a transfer of T.F.L. 39 to Weyerhaeuser

Co.  The Haida challenged in court these replacements and the transfer, which were

made without their consent and, since at least 1994, over their objections.  They asked

that the replacements and transfer be set aside.  The chambers judge dismissed the
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petition, but found that the government had a moral, not a legal, duty to negotiate with

the Haida.  The Court of Appeal reversed the decision, declaring that both the

government and Weyerhaeuser Co. have a duty to consult with and accommodate the

Haida with respect to harvesting timber from Block 6.

Held:  The Crown’s appeal should be dismissed.  Weyerhaeuser Co.’s

appeal should be allowed.

While it is open to the Haida to seek an interlocutory injunction, they are

not confined to that remedy, which may fail to adequately take account of their

interests prior to final determination thereof.  If they can prove a special obligation

giving rise to a duty to consult or accommodate, they are free to pursue other available

remedies. 

The government’s duty to consult with Aboriginal peoples and

accommodate their interests is grounded in the principle of the honour of the Crown,

which must be understood generously.  While the asserted but unproven Aboriginal

rights and title are insufficiently specific for the honour of the Crown to mandate that

the Crown act as a fiduciary, the Crown, acting honourably, cannot cavalierly run

roughshod over Aboriginal interests where claims affecting these interests are being

seriously pursued in the process of treaty negotiation and proof.  The duty to consult

and accommodate is part of a process of fair dealing and reconciliation that begins

with the assertion of sovereignty and continues beyond formal claims resolution.  The

foundation of the duty in the Crown’s honour and the goal of  reconciliation suggest

that the duty arises when the Crown has knowledge, real or constructive, of the

potential existence of the Aboriginal right or title and contemplates conduct that might
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adversely affect it.  Consultation and accommodation before final claims resolution

preserve the Aboriginal interest and are an essential corollary to the honourable

process of reconciliation that s. 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982, demands. 

The scope of the duty is proportionate to a preliminary assessment of the

strength of the case supporting the existence of the right or title, and to the seriousness

of the potentially adverse effect upon the right or title claimed.  The Crown is not

under a duty to reach an agreement; rather, the commitment is to a meaningful process

of consultation in good faith.  The content of the duty varies with the circumstances

and each case must be approached individually and flexibly.  The controlling question

in all situations is what is required to maintain the honour of the Crown and to effect

reconciliation between the Crown and the Aboriginal people with respect to the

interests at stake.  The effect of good faith consultation may be to reveal a duty to

accommodate.  Where accommodation is required in making decisions that may

adversely affect as yet unproven Aboriginal rights and title claims, the Crown must

balance Aboriginal concerns reasonably with the potential impact of the decision on

the asserted right or title and with other societal interests.

Third parties cannot be held liable for failing to discharge the Crown’s

duty to consult and accommodate.  The honour of the Crown cannot be delegated, and

the legal responsibility for consultation and accommodation rests with the Crown.

This does not mean, however, that third parties can never be liable to Aboriginal

peoples.

Finally, the duty to consult and accommodate applies to the provincial

government.  At the time of the Union, the Provinces took their interest in land subject



- 5 -

to any interest other than that of the Province in the same.  Since the duty to consult

and accommodate here at issue is grounded in the assertion of Crown sovereignty

which pre-dated the Union, the Province took the lands subject to this duty. 

The Crown’s obligation to consult the Haida on the replacement of

T.F.L. 39 was engaged in this case.  The Haida’s claims to title and Aboriginal right

to harvest red cedar were supported by a good prima facie case, and the Province knew

that the potential Aboriginal rights and title applied to Block 6, and could be affected

by the decision to replace T.F.L. 39.  T.F.L. decisions reflect strategic planning for

utilization of the resource and may have potentially serious impacts on Aboriginal

rights and titles.  If consultation is to be meaningful, it must take place at the stage of

granting or renewing T.F.L.’s.  Furthermore, the strength of the case for both the

Haida’s title and their right to harvest red cedar, coupled with the serious impact of

incremental strategic decisions on those interests, suggest that the honour of the Crown

may also require significant accommodation to preserve the Haida’s interest pending

resolution of their claims.
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The judgment of the Court was delivered by

THE CHIEF JUSTICE —

I.  Introduction

1 To the west of the mainland of British Columbia lie the Queen Charlotte

Islands, the traditional homeland of the Haida people.  Haida Gwaii, as the inhabitants

call it, consists of two large islands and a number of smaller islands.  For more than

100 years, the Haida people have claimed title to all the lands of the Haida Gwaii and
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the waters surrounding it.  That title is still in the claims process and has not yet been

legally recognized.

2 The islands of Haida Gwaii are heavily forested.  Spruce, hemlock and

cedar abound.  The most important of these is the cedar which, since time immemorial,

has played a central role in the economy and culture of the Haida people.  It is from

cedar that they made their ocean-going canoes, their clothing, their utensils and the

totem poles that guarded their lodges.  The cedar forest remains central to their life and

their conception of themselves. 

3 The forests of Haida Gwaii have been logged since before the First World

War.  Portions of the island have been logged off.  Other portions bear second-growth

forest.  In some areas, old-growth forests can still be found.   

4 The Province of British Columbia continues to issue licences to cut trees

on Haida Gwaii to forestry companies.  The modern name for these licenses are Tree

Farm Licences, or T.F.L.’s.  Such a licence is at the heart of this litigation.  A large

forestry firm, MacMillan Bloedel Limited acquired T.F.L. 39 in 1961, permitting it to

harvest trees in an area designated as Block 6.  In 1981, 1995 and 2000, the Minister

replaced T.F.L. 39 pursuant to procedures set out in the Forest Act, R.S.B.C. 1996,

c. 157.  In 1999, the Minister approved a transfer of T.F.L. 39 to Weyerhaeuser

Company Limited (“Weyerhaeuser”). The Haida people challenged these replacements

and the transfer, which were made without their consent and, since at least 1994, over

their objections. Nevertheless, T.F.L. 39 continued.
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5 In January of 2000, the Haida people launched a lawsuit objecting to the

three replacement decisions and the transfer of T.F.L. 39 to Weyerhaeuser and asking

that they be set aside.   They argued legal encumbrance, equitable encumbrance and

breach of fiduciary duty, all grounded in their assertion of Aboriginal title.

6 This brings us to the issue before this Court.  The government holds legal

title to the land.  Exercising that legal title, it has granted Weyerhaeuser the right to

harvest the forests in Block 6 of the land.  But the Haida people also claim title to the

land — title which they are in the process of trying to prove — and object to the

harvesting of the forests on Block 6 as proposed in T.F.L. 39.  In this situation, what

duty if any does the government owe the Haida people?  More concretely, is the

government required to consult with them about decisions to harvest the forests and

to accommodate their concerns about what if any forest in Block 6 should be harvested

before they have proven their title to land and their Aboriginal rights?

7 The stakes are huge.  The Haida argue that absent consultation and

accommodation, they will win their title but find themselves deprived of forests that

are vital to their economy and their culture.  Forests take generations to mature, they

point out, and old-growth forests can never be replaced.  The Haida’s claim to title to

Haida Gwaii is strong, as found by the chambers judge.  But it is also complex and will

take many years to prove.  In the meantime, the Haida argue, their heritage will be

irretrievably despoiled.

8 The government, in turn, argues that it has the right and responsibility to

manage the forest resource for the good of all British Columbians, and that until the
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Haida people formally prove their claim, they have no legal right to be consulted or

have their needs and interests accommodated.   

9 The chambers judge found that the government has a moral, but not a legal,

duty to negotiate with the Haida people:  [2001] 2 C.N.L.R. 83, 2000 BCSC 1280.  The

British Columbia Court of Appeal reversed this decision, holding that both the

government and Weyerhaeuser have a duty to consult with and accommodate the

Haida people with respect to harvesting timber from Block 6: (2002), 99 B.C.L.R. (3d)

209, 2002 BCCA 147, with supplementary reasons (2002), 5 B.C.L.R. (4th) 33, 2002

BCCA 462.

10 I conclude that the government has a legal duty to consult with the Haida

people about the harvest of timber from Block 6, including decisions to transfer or

replace Tree Farm Licences.  Good faith consultation may in turn lead to an obligation

to accommodate Haida concerns in the harvesting of timber, although what

accommodation if any may be required cannot at this time be ascertained. Consultation

must be meaningful.  There is no duty to reach agreement. The duty to consult and, if

appropriate, accommodate cannot be discharged by delegation to Weyerhaeuser.  Nor

does Weyerhaeuser owe any independent duty to consult with or accommodate the

Haida people’s concerns, although the possibility remains that it could become liable

for assumed obligations.  It follows that I would dismiss the Crown’s appeal and allow

the appeal of Weyerhaeuser.

11 This case is the first of its kind to reach this Court.  Our task is the modest

one of establishing a general framework for the duty to consult and accommodate,

where indicated, before Aboriginal title or rights claims have been decided.  As this
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framework is applied, courts, in the age-old tradition of the common law, will be

called on to fill in the details of the duty to consult and accommodate.       

II.  Analysis

A.  Does the Law of Injunctions Govern This Situation?

12 It is argued that the Haida’s proper remedy is to apply for an interlocutory

injunction against the government and Weyerhaeuser, and that therefore it is

unnecessary to consider a duty to consult or accommodate.  In RJR — MacDonald Inc.

v. Canada (Attorney General), [1994] 1 S.C.R. 311, the requirements for obtaining an

interlocutory injunction were reviewed.  The plaintiff must establish: (1) a serious

issue to be tried; (2) that irreparable harm will be suffered if the injunction is not

granted; and (3) that the balance of convenience favours the injunction.

13 It is open to plaintiffs like the Haida to seek an interlocutory injunction.

However, it does not follow that they are confined to that remedy.  If plaintiffs can

prove a special obligation giving rise to a duty to consult or accommodate, they are

free to pursue these remedies.  Here the Haida rely on the obligation flowing from the

honour of the Crown toward Aboriginal peoples.

14 Interlocutory injunctions may offer only partial imperfect relief.  First, as

mentioned, they may not capture the full obligation on the government alleged by the

Haida.  Second, they typically represent an all-or-nothing solution.  Either the project

goes ahead or it halts.  By contrast, the alleged duty to consult and accommodate by

its very nature entails balancing of Aboriginal and other interests and thus lies closer
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to the aim of reconciliation at the heart of Crown-Aboriginal relations, as set out in R.

v. Van der Peet, [1996] 2 S.C.R. 507, at para. 31, and Delgamuukw v. British

Columbia, [1997] 3 S.C.R. 1010, at para. 186.  Third, the balance of convenience test

tips the scales in favour of protecting jobs and government revenues, with the result

that Aboriginal interests tend to “lose” outright pending a final determination of the

issue, instead of being balanced appropriately against conflicting concerns:

J. J. L. Hunter, “Advancing Aboriginal Title Claims after Delgamuukw:  The Role of

the Injunction” (June 2000).  Fourth, interlocutory injunctions are designed as a stop-

gap remedy pending litigation of the underlying issue.  Aboriginal claims litigation can

be very complex and require years and even decades to resolve in the courts.  An

interlocutory injunction over such a long period of time might work unnecessary

prejudice and may diminish incentives on the part of the successful party to

compromise.  While Aboriginal claims can be and are pursued through litigation,

negotiation is a preferable way of reconciling state and Aboriginal interests.  For all

these reasons, interlocutory injunctions may fail to adequately take account of

Aboriginal interests prior to their final determination. 

15 I conclude that the remedy of interlocutory injunction does not preclude

the Haida’s claim.  We must go further and see whether the special relationship with

the Crown upon which the Haida rely gives rise to a duty to consult and, if appropriate,

accommodate.  In what follows, I discuss the source of the duty, when the duty arises,

the scope and content of the duty, whether the duty extends to third parties, and

whether it applies to the provincial government and not exclusively the federal

government.  I then apply the conclusions flowing from this discussion to the facts of

this case.
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B.  The Source of a Duty to Consult and Accommodate

16 The government’s duty to consult with Aboriginal peoples and

accommodate their interests is grounded in the honour of the Crown. The honour of

the Crown is always at stake in its dealings with Aboriginal peoples: see for example

R. v. Badger, [1996] 1 S.C.R. 771, at para. 41; R. v. Marshall, [1999] 3 S.C.R. 456.

It is not a mere incantation, but rather a core precept that finds its application in

concrete practices.

17 The historical roots of the principle of the honour of the Crown suggest

that it must be understood generously in order to reflect the underlying realities from

which it stems.  In all its dealings with Aboriginal peoples, from the assertion of

sovereignty to the resolution of claims and the implementation of treaties, the Crown

must act honourably.  Nothing less is required if we are to achieve “the reconciliation

of the pre-existence of aboriginal societies with the sovereignty of the Crown”:

Delgamuukw, supra, at para. 186, quoting Van der Peet, supra, at para. 31. 

18 The honour of the Crown gives rise to different duties in different

circumstances.  Where the Crown has assumed discretionary control over specific

Aboriginal interests, the honour of the Crown gives rise to a fiduciary duty:

Wewaykum Indian Band v. Canada, [2002] 4 S.C.R. 245, 2002 SCC 79, at para. 79.

The content of the fiduciary duty may vary to take into account the Crown’s other,

broader obligations.  However, the duty’s fulfilment requires that the Crown act with

reference to the Aboriginal group’s best interest in exercising discretionary control

over the specific Aboriginal interest at stake.  As explained in Wewaykum, at para. 81,
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the term “fiduciary duty” does not connote a universal trust relationship encompassing

all aspects of the relationship between the Crown and Aboriginal peoples: 

 . . . “fiduciary duty” as a source of plenary Crown liability covering all

aspects of the Crown-Indian band relationship . . . overshoots the mark.

The fiduciary duty imposed on the Crown does not exist at large but in

relation to specific Indian interests.

Here, Aboriginal rights and title have been asserted but have not been defined or

proven.  The Aboriginal interest in question is insufficiently specific for the honour

of the Crown to mandate that the Crown act in the Aboriginal group’s best interest, as

a fiduciary, in exercising discretionary control over the subject of the right or title.

19 The honour of the Crown also infuses the processes of treaty making and

treaty interpretation.  In making and applying treaties, the Crown must act with honour

and integrity, avoiding even the appearance of “sharp dealing” (Badger, at para. 41).

Thus in Marshall, supra, at para. 4, the majority of this Court supported its

interpretation of a treaty by stating that “nothing less would uphold the honour and

integrity of the Crown in its dealings with the Mi’kmaq people to secure their peace

and friendship . . .”.

20 Where treaties remain to be concluded, the honour of the Crown requires

negotiations leading to a just settlement of Aboriginal claims:  R. v. Sparrow, [1990]

1 S.C.R. 1075, at pp. 1105-6.  Treaties serve to reconcile pre-existing Aboriginal

sovereignty with assumed Crown sovereignty, and to define Aboriginal rights

guaranteed by s. 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982.  Section 35 represents a promise of

rights recognition, and “[i]t is always assumed that the Crown intends to fulfil its

promises” (Badger, supra, at para. 41).  This promise is realized and sovereignty



- 17 -

claims reconciled through the process of honourable negotiation.  It is a corollary of

s. 35 that the Crown act honourably in defining the rights it guarantees and in

reconciling them with other rights and interests.  This, in turn, implies a duty to

consult and, if appropriate, accommodate.

21 This duty to consult is recognized and discussed in the jurisprudence. In

Sparrow, supra, at p. 1119, this Court affirmed a duty to consult with west-coast

Salish asserting an unresolved right to fish.  Dickson C.J. and La Forest J. wrote that

one of the factors in determining whether limits on the right were justified is “whether

the aboriginal group in question has been consulted with respect to the conservation

measures being implemented”.

22 The Court affirmed the duty to consult regarding resources to which

Aboriginal peoples make claim a few years later in R. v. Nikal, [1996] 1 S.C.R. 1013,

where Cory J. wrote:  “So long as every reasonable effort is made to inform and to

consult, such efforts would suffice to meet the justification requirement” (para. 110).

23 In the companion case of R. v. Gladstone, [1996] 2 S.C.R. 723, Lamer C.J.

referred to the need for “consultation and compensation”, and to consider “how the

government has accommodated different aboriginal rights in a particular fishery . . .,

how important the fishery is to the economic and material well-being of the band in

question, and the criteria taken into account by the government in, for example,

allocating commercial licences amongst different users” (para. 64).

24 The Court’s seminal decision in Delgamuukw, supra, at para. 168, in the

context of a claim for title to land and resources, confirmed and expanded on the duty
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to consult, suggesting the content of the duty varied with the circumstances: from a

minimum “duty to discuss important decisions” where the “breach is less serious or

relatively minor”; through the “significantly deeper than mere consultation” that is

required in “most cases”; to “full consent of [the] aboriginal nation” on very serious

issues.  These words apply as much to unresolved claims as to intrusions on settled

claims.

25 Put simply, Canada’s Aboriginal peoples were here when Europeans came,

and were never conquered.  Many bands reconciled their claims with the sovereignty

of the Crown through negotiated treaties.  Others, notably in British Columbia, have

yet to do so. The potential rights embedded in these claims are protected by s. 35 of

the Constitution Act, 1982.  The honour of the Crown requires that these rights be

determined, recognized and respected.  This, in turn, requires the Crown, acting

honourably, to participate in processes of negotiation.  While this process continues,

the honour of the Crown may require it to consult and, where indicated, accommodate

Aboriginal interests.

C.  When the Duty to Consult and Accommodate Arises

26 Honourable negotiation implies a duty to consult with Aboriginal claimants

and conclude an honourable agreement reflecting the claimants’ inherent rights.  But

proving rights may take time, sometimes a very long time.  In the meantime, how are

the interests under discussion to be treated?  Underlying this question is the need to

reconcile prior Aboriginal occupation of the land with the reality of Crown

sovereignty.  Is the Crown, under the aegis of its asserted sovereignty, entitled to use

the resources at issue as it chooses, pending proof and resolution of the Aboriginal
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claim?  Or must it adjust its conduct to reflect the as yet unresolved rights claimed by

the Aboriginal claimants?

27 The answer, once again, lies in the honour of the Crown.  The Crown,

acting honourably, cannot cavalierly run roughshod over Aboriginal interests where

claims affecting these interests are being seriously pursued in the process of treaty

negotiation and proof.  It must respect these potential, but yet unproven, interests.  The

Crown is not rendered impotent.  It may continue to manage the resource in question

pending claims resolution.  But, depending on the circumstances, discussed more fully

below, the honour of the Crown may require it to consult with and reasonably

accommodate Aboriginal interests pending resolution of the claim.  To unilaterally

exploit a claimed resource during the process of proving and resolving the Aboriginal

claim to that resource, may be to deprive the Aboriginal claimants of some or all of the

benefit of the resource.  That is not honourable.

28 The government argues that it is under no duty to consult and

accommodate prior to final determination of the scope and content of the right.  Prior

to proof of the right, it is argued, there exists only a broad, common law “duty of

fairness”, based on the general rule that an administrative decision that affects the

“rights, privileges or interests of an individual” triggers application of the duty of

fairness: Cardinal v. Director of Kent Institution, [1985] 2 S.C.R. 643, at p. 653; Baker

v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration), [1999] 2 S.C.R. 817, at para. 20.

The government asserts that, beyond general administrative law obligations, a duty to

consult and accommodate arises only where the government has taken on the

obligation of protecting a specific Aboriginal interest or is seeking to limit an

established Aboriginal interest.  In the result, the government submits that there is no
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legal duty to consult and accommodate Haida interests at this stage, although it

concedes there may be “sound practical and policy reasons” to do so. 

29 The government cites both authority and policy in support of its position.

It relies on Sparrow, supra, at pp. 1110-13 and 1119, where the scope and content of

the right were determined and infringement established, prior to consideration of

whether infringement was justified.  The government argues that its position also finds

support in the perspective of the Ontario Court of Appeal in TransCanada Pipelines

Ltd. v. Beardmore (Township) (2000), 186 D.L.R. (4th) 403, which held that “what

triggers a consideration of the Crown’s duty to consult is a showing by the First Nation

of a violation of an existing Aboriginal or treaty right recognized and affirmed by

s. 35(1)” (para. 120). 

30 As for policy, the government points to practical difficulties in the

enforcement of a duty to consult or accommodate unproven claims.  If the duty to

consult varies with the circumstances from a “mere” duty to notify and listen at one

end of the spectrum to a requirement of Aboriginal consent at the other end, how, the

government asks, are the parties to agree which level is appropriate in the face of

contested claims and rights?  And if they cannot agree, how are courts or tribunals to

determine this?  The government also suggests that it is impractical and unfair to

require consultation before final claims determination because this amounts to giving

a remedy before issues of infringement and justification are decided.  

31 The government’s arguments do not withstand scrutiny.  Neither the

authorities nor practical considerations support the view that a duty to consult and, if
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appropriate, accommodate arises only upon final determination of the scope and

content of the right.

32 The jurisprudence of this Court supports the view that the duty to consult

and accommodate is part of a process of fair dealing and reconciliation that begins

with the assertion of sovereignty and continues beyond formal claims resolution.

Reconciliation is not a final legal remedy in the usual sense.  Rather, it is a process

flowing from rights guaranteed by s. 35(1) of the Constitution Act, 1982.  This process

of reconciliation flows from the Crown’s duty of honourable dealing toward

Aboriginal peoples, which arises in turn from the Crown’s assertion of sovereignty

over an Aboriginal people and de facto control of land and resources that were

formerly in the control of that people.  As stated in Mitchell v. M.N.R., [2001] 1 S.C.R.

911, 2001 SCC 33, at para. 9, “[w]ith this assertion [sovereignty] arose an obligation

to treat aboriginal peoples fairly and honourably, and to protect them from

exploitation” (emphasis added).

33 To limit reconciliation to the post-proof sphere risks treating reconciliation

as a distant legalistic goal, devoid of the “meaningful content” mandated by the

“solemn commitment” made by the Crown in recognizing and affirming Aboriginal

rights and title: Sparrow, supra, at p. 1108.  It also risks unfortunate consequences.

When the distant goal of proof is finally reached, the Aboriginal peoples may find their

land and resources changed and denuded.  This is not reconciliation.   Nor is it

honourable.

34 The existence of a legal duty to consult prior to proof of claims is

necessary to understand the language of cases like Sparrow, Nikal, and Gladstone,
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supra, where confirmation of the right and justification of an alleged infringement

were litigated at the same time.  For example, the reference in Sparrow to Crown

behaviour in determining if any infringements were justified, is to behaviour before

determination of the right.  This negates the contention that a proven right is the

trigger for a legal duty to consult and if appropriate accommodate even in the context

of justification.

35 But, when precisely does a duty to consult arise?  The foundation of the

duty in the Crown’s honour and the goal of  reconciliation suggest that the duty arises

when the Crown has knowledge, real or constructive, of the potential existence of the

Aboriginal right or title and contemplates conduct that might adversely affect it: see

Halfway River First Nation v. British Columbia (Ministry of Forests), [1997] 4

C.N.L.R. 45 (B.C.S.C.), at p. 71, per Dorgan J.

36 This leaves the practical argument.  It is said that before claims are

resolved, the Crown cannot know that the rights exist, and hence can have no duty to

consult or accommodate.  This difficulty should not be denied or minimized.  As I

stated (dissenting) in Marshall, supra, at para. 112, one cannot “meaningfully discuss

accommodation or justification of a right unless one has some idea of the core of that

right and its modern scope”.  However, it will frequently be possible to reach an idea

of the asserted rights and of their strength sufficient to trigger an obligation to consult

and accommodate, short of final judicial determination or settlement.  To facilitate this

determination, claimants should outline their claims with clarity, focussing on the

scope and nature of the Aboriginal rights they assert and on the alleged infringements.

This is what happened here, where the chambers judge made a preliminary evidence-
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based assessment of the strength of the Haida claims to the lands and resources of

Haida Gwaii, particularly Block 6. 

37 There is a distinction between knowledge sufficient to trigger a duty to

consult and, if appropriate, accommodate, and the content or scope of the duty in a

particular case.  Knowledge of a credible but unproven claim suffices to trigger a duty

to consult and accommodate.  The content of the duty, however, varies with the

circumstances, as discussed more fully below.  A dubious or peripheral claim may

attract a mere duty of notice, while a stronger claim may attract more stringent duties.

The law is capable of differentiating between tenuous claims, claims possessing a

strong prima facie case, and established claims.  Parties can assess these matters, and

if they cannot agree, tribunals and courts can assist.  Difficulties associated with the

absence of proof and definition of claims are addressed by assigning appropriate

content to the duty, not by denying the existence of a duty.

38 I conclude that consultation and accommodation before final claims

resolution, while challenging, is not impossible, and indeed is an essential corollary

to the honourable process of reconciliation that s. 35 demands.  It preserves the

Aboriginal interest pending claims resolution and fosters a relationship between the

parties that makes possible negotiations, the preferred process for achieving ultimate

reconciliation: see S. Lawrence and P. Macklem, “From Consultation to

Reconciliation: Aboriginal Rights and the Crown’s Duty to Consult” (2000), 79 Can.

Bar Rev. 252, at p. 262.  Precisely what is required of the government may vary with

the strength of the claim and the circumstances.  But at a minimum, it must be

consistent with the honour of the Crown.
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D.  The Scope and Content of the Duty to Consult and Accommodate

39 The content of the duty to consult and accommodate varies with the

circumstances.  Precisely what duties arise in different situations will be defined as the

case law in this emerging area develops.  In general terms, however, it may be asserted

that the scope of the duty is proportionate to a preliminary assessment of the strength

of the case supporting the existence of the right or title, and to the seriousness of the

potentially adverse effect upon the right or title claimed.

40 In Delgamuukw, supra, at para. 168, the Court considered the duty to

consult and accommodate in the context of established claims.  Lamer C.J. wrote: 

The nature and scope of the duty of consultation will vary with the

circumstances.  In occasional cases, when the breach is less serious or

relatively minor, it will be no more than a duty to discuss important

decisions that will be taken with respect to lands held pursuant to

aboriginal title.  Of course, even in these rare cases when the minimum

acceptable standard is consultation, this consultation must be in good faith,

and with the intention of substantially addressing the concerns of the

aboriginal peoples whose lands are at issue.  In most cases, it will be

significantly deeper than mere consultation.  Some cases may even require

the full consent of an aboriginal nation, particularly when provinces enact

hunting and fishing regulations in relation to aboriginal lands.

41 Transposing this passage to pre-proof claims, one may venture the

following.  While it is not useful to classify situations into watertight compartments,

different situations requiring different responses can be identified.  In all cases, the

honour of the Crown requires that the Crown act with good faith to provide meaningful

consultation appropriate to the circumstances.  In discharging this duty, regard may

be had to the procedural safeguards of natural justice mandated by administrative law.

  



- 25 -

42 At all stages, good faith on both sides is required.  The common thread on

the Crown’s part must be “the intention of substantially addressing [Aboriginal]

concerns” as they are raised (Delgamuukw, supra, at para. 168), through a meaningful

process of consultation.  Sharp dealing is not permitted.  However, there is no duty to

agree; rather, the commitment is to a meaningful process of consultation.  As for

Aboriginal claimants, they must not frustrate the Crown’s reasonable good faith

attempts, nor should they take unreasonable positions to thwart government from

making decisions or acting in cases where, despite meaningful consultation, agreement

is not reached: see Halfway River First Nation v. British Columbia (Ministry of

Forests), [1999] 4 C.N.L.R. 1 (B.C.C.A.), at p. 44; Heiltsuk Tribal Council v. British

Columbia (Minister of Sustainable Resource Management) (2003), 19 B.C.L.R. (4th)

107 (B.C.S.C.).  Mere hard bargaining, however, will not offend an Aboriginal

people’s right to be consulted.

43 Against this background, I turn to the kind of duties that may arise in

different situations.  In this respect, the concept of a spectrum may be helpful, not to

suggest watertight legal compartments but rather to indicate what the honour of the

Crown may require in particular circumstances.  At one end of the spectrum lie cases

where the claim to title is weak, the Aboriginal right limited, or the potential for

infringement minor.  In such cases, the only duty on the Crown may be to give notice,

disclose information, and discuss any issues raised in response to the notice.

“‘[C]onsultation’ in its least technical definition is talking together for mutual

understanding”: T. Isaac and A. Knox, “The Crown’s Duty to Consult Aboriginal

People” (2003), 41 Alta. L. Rev. 49, at p. 61.
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44 At the other end of the spectrum lie cases where a strong prima facie case

for the claim is established, the right and potential infringement is of high significance

to the Aboriginal peoples, and the risk of non-compensable damage is high.  In such

cases deep consultation, aimed at finding a satisfactory interim solution, may be

required.  While precise requirements will vary with the circumstances, the

consultation required at this stage may entail the opportunity to make submissions for

consideration, formal participation in the decision-making process, and provision of

written reasons to show that Aboriginal concerns were considered and to reveal the

impact they had on the decision.  This list is neither exhaustive, nor mandatory for

every case. The government may wish to adopt dispute resolution procedures like

mediation or administrative regimes with impartial decision-makers in complex or

difficult cases. 

45 Between these two extremes of the spectrum just described, will lie other

situations.  Every case must be approached individually.  Each must also be

approached flexibly, since the level of consultation required may change as the process

goes on and new information comes to light.  The controlling question in all situations

is what is required to maintain the honour of the Crown and to effect reconciliation

between the Crown and the Aboriginal peoples with respect to the interests at stake.

Pending settlement, the Crown is bound by its honour to balance societal and

Aboriginal interests in making decisions that may affect Aboriginal claims.  The

Crown may be required to make decisions in the face of disagreement as to the

adequacy of its response to Aboriginal concerns.  Balance and compromise will then

be necessary.  



- 27 -

46 Meaningful consultation may oblige the Crown to make changes to its

proposed action based on information obtained through consultations.  The New

Zealand Ministry of Justice’s Guide for Consultation with Mäori (1997) provides

insight (at pp. 21 and 31):

Consultation is not just a process of exchanging information.  It also

entails testing and being prepared to amend policy proposals in the light

of information received, and providing feedback.  Consultation therefore

becomes a process which should ensure both parties are better informed

. . . . 

. . .

. . .  genuine consultation means a process that involves . . .:

• gathering information to test policy proposals

• putting forward proposals that are not yet finalised

• seeking Mäori opinion on those proposals

• informing Mäori of all relevant information upon which those

proposals are based

• not promoting but listening with an open mind to what Mäori have

to say

• being prepared to alter the original proposal

• providing feedback both during the consultation process and after

the decision-process.

47 When the consultation process suggests amendment of Crown policy, we

arrive at the stage of accommodation.  Thus the effect of good faith consultation may

be to reveal a duty to accommodate.  Where a strong prima facie case exists for the

claim, and the consequences of the government’s proposed decision may adversely

affect it in a significant way, addressing the Aboriginal concerns may require taking

steps to avoid irreparable harm or to minimize the effects of infringement, pending

final resolution of the underlying claim.  Accommodation is achieved through

consultation, as this Court recognized in R. v. Marshall, [1999] 3 S.C.R. 533, at para.

22:  “. . . the process of accommodation of the treaty right may best be resolved by

consultation and negotiation”.  
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48 This process does not give Aboriginal groups a veto over what can be done

with land pending final proof of the claim.  The Aboriginal “consent” spoken of in

Delgamuukw is appropriate only in cases of established rights, and then by no means

in every case.  Rather, what is required is a process of balancing interests, of give and

take. 

49 This flows from the meaning of “accommodate”.  The terms

“accommodate” and “accommodation” have been defined as to “adapt, harmonize,

reconcile” . . . “an adjustment or adaptation to suit a special or different purpose . . .

a convenient arrangement; a settlement or compromise”:  Concise Oxford Dictionary

of Current English (9th ed. 1995), at p. 9.  The accommodation that may result from

pre-proof consultation is just this — seeking compromise in an attempt to harmonize

conflicting interests and move further down the path of reconciliation.  A commitment

to the process does not require a duty to agree.  But it does require good faith efforts

to understand each other’s concerns and move to address them. 

50 The Court’s decisions confirm this vision of accommodation.  The Court

in Sparrow raised the concept of accommodation, stressing the need to balance

competing societal interests with Aboriginal and treaty rights.  In R. v. Sioui, [1990]

1 S.C.R. 1025, at p. 1072, the Court stated that the Crown bears the burden of proving

that its occupancy of lands “cannot be accommodated to reasonable exercise of the

Hurons’ rights”.  And in R. v. Côté, [1996] 3 S.C.R. 139, at para. 81, the Court spoke

of whether restrictions on Aboriginal rights “can be accommodated with the Crown’s

special fiduciary relationship with First Nations”.  Balance and compromise are

inherent in the notion of reconciliation.  Where accommodation is required in making
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decisions that may adversely affect as yet unproven Aboriginal rights and title claims,

the Crown must balance Aboriginal concerns reasonably with the potential impact of

the decision on the asserted right or title and with other societal interests.

51 It is open to governments to set up regulatory schemes to address the

procedural requirements appropriate to different problems at different stages, thereby

strengthening the reconciliation process and reducing recourse to the courts.  As noted

in R. v. Adams, [1996] 3 S.C.R. 101, at para. 54, the government “may not simply

adopt an unstructured discretionary administrative regime which risks infringing

aboriginal rights in a substantial number of applications in the absence of some

explicit guidance”.  It should be observed that, since October 2002, British Columbia

has had a Provincial Policy for Consultation with First Nations to direct the terms of

provincial ministries’ and agencies’ operational guidelines.  Such a policy, while

falling short of a regulatory scheme, may guard against unstructured discretion and

provide a guide for decision-makers.

E.  Do Third Parties Owe a Duty to Consult and Accommodate?

52 The Court of Appeal found that Weyerhaeuser, the forestry contractor

holding T.F.L. 39, owed the Haida people a duty to consult and accommodate.  With

respect, I cannot agree.

53 It is suggested (per Lambert J.A.) that a third party’s obligation to consult

Aboriginal peoples may arise from the ability of the third party to rely on justification

as a defence against infringement.  However, the duty to consult and accommodate,

as discussed above, flows from the Crown’s assumption of sovereignty over lands and
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resources formerly held by the Aboriginal group.  This theory provides no support for

an obligation on third parties to consult or accommodate.  The Crown alone remains

legally responsible for the consequences of its actions and interactions with third

parties, that affect Aboriginal interests.  The Crown may delegate procedural aspects

of consultation to industry proponents seeking a particular development; this is not

infrequently done in environmental assessments.  Similarly, the terms of T.F.L. 39

mandated Weyerhaeuser to specify measures that it would take to identify and consult

with “aboriginal people claiming an aboriginal interest in or to the area” (Tree Farm

Licence No. 39, Haida Tree Farm Licence, para. 2.09(g)(ii)).  However, the ultimate

legal responsibility for consultation and accommodation rests with the Crown.  The

honour of the Crown cannot be delegated.

54 It is also suggested (per Lambert J.A.) that third parties might have a duty

to consult and accommodate on the basis of the trust law doctrine of “knowing

receipt”.  However, as discussed above, while the Crown’s fiduciary obligations and

its duty to consult and accommodate share roots in the principle that the Crown’s

honour is engaged in its relationship with Aboriginal peoples, the duty to consult is

distinct from the fiduciary duty that is owed in relation to particular cognizable

Aboriginal interests.  As noted earlier, the Court cautioned in Wewaykum against

assuming that a general trust or fiduciary obligation governs all aspects of relations

between the Crown and Aboriginal peoples.  Furthermore, this Court in Guerin v. The

Queen, [1984] 2 S.C.R. 335, made it clear that the “trust-like” relationship between the

Crown and Aboriginal peoples is not a true “trust”, noting that “[t]he law of trusts is

a highly developed, specialized branch of the law” (p. 386).  There is no reason to graft

the doctrine of knowing receipt onto the special relationship between the Crown and

Aboriginal peoples.  It is also questionable whether businesses acting on licence from
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the Crown can be analogized to persons who knowingly turn trust funds to their own

ends.

55 Finally, it is suggested (per Finch C.J.B.C.) that third parties should be

held to the duty in order to provide an effective remedy.  The first difficulty with this

suggestion is that remedies do not dictate liability.  Once liability is found, the

question of remedy arises.  But the remedy tail cannot wag the liability dog.  We

cannot sue a rich person, simply because the person has deep pockets or can provide

a desired result.   The second problem is that it is not clear that the government lacks

sufficient remedies to achieve meaningful consultation and accommodation.  In this

case, Part 10 of T.F.L. 39 provided that the Ministry of Forests could vary any permit

granted to Weyerhaeuser to be consistent with a court’s determination of Aboriginal

rights or title. The government may also require Weyerhaeuser to amend its

management plan if the Chief Forester considers that interference with an Aboriginal

right has rendered the management plan inadequate (para. 2.38(d)).  Finally, the

government can control by legislation, as it did when it introduced the Forestry

Revitalization Act, S.B.C. 2003, c. 17, which claws back 20 percent of all licensees’

harvesting rights, in part to make land available for Aboriginal peoples.  The

government’s legislative authority over provincial natural resources gives it a powerful

tool with which to respond to its legal obligations. This, with respect, renders

questionable the statement by Finch C.J.B.C. that the government “has no capacity to

allocate any part of that timber to the Haida without Weyerhaeuser’s consent or co-

operation” ((2002), 5 B.C.L.R. (4th) 33, at para. 119).  Failure to hold Weyerhaeuser

to a duty to consult and accommodate does not make the remedy “hollow or illusory”.
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56 The fact that third parties are under no duty to consult or accommodate

Aboriginal concerns does not mean that they can never be liable to Aboriginal peoples.

If they act negligently in circumstances where they owe Aboriginal peoples a duty of

care, or if they breach contracts with Aboriginal peoples or deal with them dishonestly,

they may be held legally liable.  But they cannot be held liable for failing to discharge

the Crown’s duty to consult and accommodate.

F.  The Province’s Duty

57 The Province of British Columbia argues that any duty to consult or

accommodate rests solely with the federal government.  I cannot accept this argument.

58 The Province’s argument rests on s. 109 of the Constitution Act, 1867,

which provides that “[a]ll Lands, Mines, Minerals, and Royalties belonging to the

several Provinces of Canada . . . at the Union . . . shall belong to the several

Provinces.”  The Province argues that this gives it exclusive right to the land at issue.

This right, it argues, cannot be limited by the protection for Aboriginal rights found

in s. 35 of the Constitution Act, 1982.  To do so, it argues, would “undermine the

balance of federalism” (Crown’s factum, at para. 96).

59 The answer to this argument is that the Provinces took their interest in land

subject to “any Interest other than that of the Province in the same” (s. 109).  The duty

to consult and accommodate here at issue is grounded in the assertion of Crown

sovereignty which pre-dated the Union.  It follows that the Province took the lands

subject to this duty.  It cannot therefore claim that s. 35 deprives it of powers it would

otherwise have enjoyed.  As stated in St. Catherine’s Milling and Lumber Co. v. The
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Queen (1888), 14 App. Cas. 46 (P.C.), lands in the Province are “available to [the

Province] as a source of revenue whenever the estate of the Crown is disencumbered

of the Indian title” (p. 59).  The Crown’s argument on this point has been canvassed

by this Court in Delgamuukw, supra, at para. 175, where Lamer C.J. reiterated the

conclusions in St. Catherine’s Milling, supra.  There is therefore no foundation to the

Province’s argument on this point.

G.  Administrative Review

60 Where the government’s conduct is challenged on the basis of allegations

that it failed to discharge its duty to consult and accommodate pending claims

resolution, the matter may go to the courts for review.  To date, the Province has

established no process for this purpose.  The question of what standard of review the

court should apply in judging the adequacy of the government’s efforts cannot be

answered in the absence of such a process.  General principles of administrative law,

however, suggest the following.

61 On questions of law, a decision-maker must generally be correct: for

example, Paul v. British Columbia (Forest Appeals Commission), [2003] 2 S.C.R. 585,

2003 SCC 55.  On questions of fact or mixed fact and law, on the other hand, a

reviewing body may owe a degree of deference to the decision-maker.  The existence

or extent of the duty to consult or accommodate is a legal question in the sense that it

defines a legal duty.  However, it is typically premised on an assessment of the facts.

It follows that a degree of deference to the findings of fact of the initial adjudicator

may be appropriate.  The need for deference and its degree will depend on the nature

of the question the tribunal was addressing and the extent to which the facts were
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within the expertise of the tribunal: Law Society of New Brunswick v. Ryan, [2003] 1

S.C.R. 247, 2003 SCC 20; Paul, supra.  Absent error on legal issues, the tribunal may

be in a better position to evaluate the issue than the reviewing court, and some degree

of deference may be required.  In such a case, the standard of review is likely to be

reasonableness. To the extent that the issue is one of pure law, and can be isolated

from the issues of fact, the standard is correctness.  However, where the two are

inextricably entwined, the standard will likely be reasonableness: Canada (Director

of Investigation and Research) v. Southam Inc., [1997] 1 S.C.R. 748.

62 The process itself would likely fall to be examined on a standard of

reasonableness.  Perfect satisfaction is not required; the question is whether the

regulatory scheme or government action “viewed as a whole, accommodates the

collective aboriginal right in question”:  Gladstone, supra, at para. 170.  What is

required is not perfection, but reasonableness.  As stated in Nikal, supra, at para. 110,

“in . . . information and consultation the concept of reasonableness must come into

play. . . . So long as every reasonable effort is made to inform and to consult, such

efforts would suffice.”  The government is required to make reasonable efforts to

inform and consult.  This suffices to discharge the duty.

63 Should the government misconceive the seriousness of the claim or impact

of the infringement, this question of law would likely be judged by correctness.  Where

the government is correct on these matters and acts on the appropriate standard, the

decision will be set aside only if the government’s process is unreasonable.  The focus,

as discussed above, is not on the outcome, but on the process of consultation and

accommodation.
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H.  Application to the Facts

(1)  Existence of the Duty

64 The question is whether the Province had knowledge, real or constructive,

of the potential existence of Aboriginal right or title and contemplated conduct that

might adversely affect them.  On the evidence before the Court in this matter, the

answer must unequivocally be “yes”.

65 The Haida have claimed title to all of Haida Gwaii for at least 100 years.

The chambers judge found that they had expressed objections to the Province for a

number of years regarding the rate of logging of old-growth forests, methods of

logging, and the environmental effects of logging.  Further, the Province was aware

since at least 1994 that the Haida objected to replacement of T.F.L. 39 without their

consent and without accommodation with respect to their title claims.  As found by the

chambers judge, the Province has had available evidence of the Haida’s exclusive use

and occupation of some areas of Block 6 “[s]ince 1994, and probably much earlier”.

The Province has had available to it evidence of the importance of red cedar to the

Haida culture since before 1846 (the assertion of British sovereignty). 

66 The Province raises concerns over the breadth of the Haida’s claims,

observing that “[i]n a separate action the Haida claim aboriginal title to all of the

Queen Charlotte Islands, the surrounding waters, and the air space. . . .  The Haida

claim includes the right to the exclusive use, occupation and benefit of the land, inland

waters, seabed, archipelagic waters and air space” (Crown’s factum, at para. 35).

However, consideration of the duty to consult and accommodate prior to proof of a
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right does not amount to a prior determination of the case on its merits.  Indeed, it

should be noted that, prior to the chambers judge’s decision in this case, the Province

had successfully moved to sever the question of the existence and infringement of

Haida title and rights from issues involving the duty to consult and accommodate.  The

issues were clearly separate in the proceedings, at the Province’s instigation.

67 The chambers judge ascertained that the Province knew that the potential

Aboriginal right and title applied to Block 6, and could be affected by the decision to

replace T.F.L. 39.  On this basis, the honour of the Crown mandated consultation prior

to making a decision that might adversely affect the claimed Aboriginal title and

rights.

(2)  Scope of the Duty

68 As discussed above, the scope of the consultation required will be

proportionate to a preliminary assessment of the strength of the case supporting the

existence of the right or title, and to the seriousness of the potentially adverse effect

upon the right or title claimed. 

(i) Strength of the Case

69 On the basis of evidence described as “voluminous”, the chambers judge

found, at para. 25, a number of conclusions to be “inescapable” regarding the Haida’s

claims.  He found that the Haida had inhabited Haida Gwaii continuously since at least

1774, that they had never been conquered, never surrendered their rights by treaty, and

that their rights had not been extinguished by federal legislation.  Their culture has
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utilized red cedar from old-growth forests on both coastal and inland areas of what is

now Block 6 of T.F.L. 39 since at least 1846. 

70 The chambers judge’s thorough assessment of the evidence distinguishes

between the various Haida claims relevant to Block 6.  On the basis of a thorough

survey of the evidence, he found, at para. 47: 

(1) a “reasonable probability” that the Haida may establish title to “at least

some parts” of the coastal and inland areas of Haida Gwaii, including

coastal areas of Block 6.  There appears to be a “reasonable possibility”

that these areas will include inland areas of Block 6;

(2) a “substantial probability” that the Haida will be able to establish an

aboriginal right to harvest old-growth red cedar trees from both coastal

and inland areas of Block 6.

The chambers judge acknowledged that a final resolution would require a great deal

of further evidence, but said he thought it “fair to say that the Haida claim goes far

beyond the mere ‘assertion’ of Aboriginal title” (para. 50).

71 The chambers judge’s findings grounded the Court of Appeal’s conclusion

that the Haida claims to title and Aboriginal rights were “supported by a good prima

facie case” (para. 49).  The strength of the case goes to the extent of the duty that the

Province was required to fulfill.  In this case the evidence clearly supports a

conclusion that, pending a final resolution, there was a prima facie case in support of
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Aboriginal title, and a strong prima facie case for the Aboriginal right to harvest red

cedar.  

(ii) Seriousness of the Potential Impact

72 The evidence before the chambers judge indicated that red cedar has long

been integral to Haida culture.  The chambers judge considered that there was a

“reasonable probability” that the Haida would be able to establish infringement of an

Aboriginal right to harvest red cedar “by proof that old-growth cedar has been and will

continue to be logged on Block 6, and that it is of limited supply” (para. 48).  The

prospect of continued logging of a resource in limited supply points to the potential

impact on an Aboriginal right of the decision to replace T.F.L. 39.

73 Tree Farm Licences are exclusive, long-term licences.  T.F.L. 39 grants

exclusive rights to Weyerhaeuser to harvest timber within an area constituting almost

one quarter of the total land of Haida Gwaii.  The chambers judge observed that “it [is]

apparent that large areas of Block 6 have been logged off” (para. 59).  This points to

the potential impact on Aboriginal rights of the decision to replace T.F.L. 39. 

74 To the Province’s credit, the terms of T.F.L. 39 impose requirements on

Weyerhaeuser with respect to Aboriginal peoples.  However, more was required.

Where the government has knowledge of an asserted Aboriginal right or title, it must

consult the Aboriginal peoples on how exploitation of the land should proceed.

75 The next question is when does the duty to consult arise?  Does it arise at

the stage of granting a Tree Farm Licence, or only at the stage of granting cutting
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permits?  The T.F.L. replacement does not itself authorize timber harvesting, which

occurs only pursuant to cutting permits.  T.F.L. replacements occur periodically, and

a particular T.F.L. replacement decision may not result in the substance of the asserted

right being destroyed.  The Province argues that, although it did not consult the Haida

prior to replacing the T.F.L., it “has consulted, and continues to consult with the Haida

prior to authorizing any cutting permits or other operational plans” (Crown’s factum,

at para. 64).

76 I conclude that the Province has a duty to consult and perhaps

accommodate on T.F.L. decisions.  The T.F.L. decision reflects the strategic planning

for utilization of the resource.  Decisions made during strategic planning may have

potentially serious impacts on Aboriginal right and title.  The holder of T.F.L. 39 must

submit a management plan to the Chief Forester every five years, to include

inventories of the licence area’s resources, a timber supply analysis, and a “20-Year

Plan” setting out a hypothetical sequence of cutblocks.  The inventories and the timber

supply analysis form the basis of the determination of the allowable annual cut

(“A.A.C.”) for the licence.  The licensee thus develops the technical information based

upon which the A.A.C. is calculated.  Consultation at the operational level thus has

little effect on the quantity of the annual allowable cut, which in turn determines

cutting permit terms.  If consultation is to be meaningful, it must take place at the stage

of granting or renewing Tree Farm Licences.

77 The last issue is whether the Crown’s duty went beyond consultation on

T.F.L. decisions, to accommodation.  We cannot know, on the facts here, whether

consultation would have led to a need for accommodation.  However, the strength of

the case for both the Haida title and the Haida right to harvest red cedar, coupled with
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the serious impact of incremental strategic decisions on those interests, suggest that

the honour of the Crown may well require significant accommodation to preserve the

Haida interest pending resolution of their claims.

(3)  Did the Crown Fulfill its Duty?

78 The Province did not consult with the Haida on the replacement of T.F.L.

39.  The chambers judge found, at para. 42:

[O]n the evidence presented, it is apparent that the Minister refused to

consult with the Haida about replacing T.F.L. 39 in 1995 and 2000, on the

grounds that he was not required by law to consult, and that such

consultation could not affect his statutory duty to replace T.F.L. 39.

In both this Court and the courts below, the Province points to various measures and

policies taken to address Aboriginal interests.  At this Court, the Province argued that

“[t]he Haida were and are consulted with respect to forest development plans and

cutting permits. . . . Through past consultations with the Haida, the Province has taken

various steps to mitigate the effects of harvesting . . .” (Crown’s factum, at para. 75).

However, these measures and policies do not amount to and cannot substitute for

consultation with respect to the decision to replace T.F.L. 39 and the setting of the

licence’s terms and conditions.

79 It follows, therefore, that the Province failed to meet its duty to engage in

something significantly deeper than mere consultation.  It failed to engage in any

meaningful consultation at all.

III.  Conclusion
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80 The Crown’s appeal is dismissed and Weyerhaeuser’s appeal is allowed.

The British Columbia Court of Appeal’s order is varied so that the Crown’s obligation

to consult does not extend to Weyerhaeuser.  The Crown has agreed to pay the costs

of the respondents regarding the application for leave to appeal and the appeal.

Weyerhaeuser shall be relieved of any obligation to pay the costs of the Haida in the

courts below.  It is not necessary to answer the constitutional question stated in this

appeal.
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Reasons for Judgment of the Honourable Mr. Justice Mackenzie: 

[1] The issue on this appeal is the validity of decisions of the British Columbia 

Labour Relations Board upholding “hot declaration” clauses in collective 

agreements.  The appellant contends that the Board’s decisions rest on a patently 

unreasonable interpretation of the Board’s governing statute, the Labour Relations 

Code, R.S.B.C. 1996, c. 244.  For the purpose of this appeal, the appellant equates 

“patently unreasonable” with “irrational”. 

[2] The appellant publishes a daily newspaper in Victoria.  The bulk of its 

revenue comes from advertising.  It has collective agreements with the respondent 

unions which each contain a “hot declaration” clause that permits the union and its 

members to refuse to perform work that comes from a third party employer involved 

in a lawful strike or lockout.  In 2005, the B.C. Federation of Labour issued a hot 

declaration against Telus print advertising in connection with a protracted labour 

dispute between Telus and the Telecommunications Workers Union.  The 

respondent unions advised the appellant that they were refusing to execute any 

Telus related work, relying on the hot declaration clauses in their collective 

agreements.  The respondent Newspaper Guild’s clause is typical: 

The Guild reserves for its members and itself the right to refuse to execute 

any work coming from or destined for delivery to any department of the Times 

Colonist, or any other newspaper, publication or wire services, or to any 

employer who furnishes supplies or material required for the normal operation 

of the Times Colonist, in any of its departments and which is involved in a 

lawful strike or lockout. 
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 The parties assume for the purposes of this appeal that the respondents’ position 

was within the terms of the clauses.  The appellant contends that the clauses conflict 

with the Code definition of strike and are therefore invalid. 

[3] The Board rejected the appellant’s contention at first instance (“the Original 

Decision”).  The Chair of the Board granted leave but dismissed the appellant’s 

application for reconsideration (“the Reconsideration Decision”).  The appellant 

petitioned for judicial review of both decisions.  The chambers judge dismissed the 

petition with lengthy reasons that reviewed the history of hot declaration clauses in 

British Columbia labour jurisprudence.  Her reasons are indexed at 2008 BCSC 109. 

[4] The appellant relies on the definition of “strike” in s.1 of the Code.  It reads: 

“strike” includes a cessation of work, a refusal to work or to continue 

to work by employees in combination or in concert or in accordance 

with a common understanding, or a slowdown or other concerted 

activity on the part of employees that is designed to or does restrict or 

limit production or services, but does not include 

(a) a cessation of work permitted under section 63(3), or 

(b) a cessation, refusal, omission or act of an employee that occurs 

as the direct result of and for no other reason than picketing that 

is permitted under this Code, 

and “to strike” has a similar meaning; 

[5] The appellant contends that the refusal to handle Telus advertising is a 

concerted activity restricting production or services under the definition and not 

within the (a) or (b) exceptions.  Strikes are prohibited during the term of collective 

agreements by s. 57 of the Code. 
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The Standard of Review 

[6] The first issue is the appropriate standard for judicial review of decisions of 

the Board.  The chambers judge applied the standard of review directed by the 

Administrative Tribunals Act, S.B.C. 2004, c.  45 [the ATA].  The Board is an expert 

tribunal under an enabling Act containing a privative clause.  Under s. 58 of the ATA 

it is entitled to deference with respect to matters within its exclusive jurisdiction and 

rules of natural justice and procedural fairness unless the decisions are patently 

unreasonable.  The chambers judge applied that standard. 

[7] After her decision was delivered the Supreme Court of Canada gave reasons 

in Dunsmuir v. New Brunswick, [2008] 1 S.C.R. 190, 2008 SCC 9, conflating the 

“patently unreasonable- unreasonable” dichotomy into one standard of 

reasonableness, under which there is a range of deference.  It was not immediately 

clear what impact, if any, Dunsmuir would have on the statutory retention of the 

patently unreasonable standard for provincially enabled administrative tribunals in 

British Columbia under the ATA.  That uncertainty has been resolved, in my view, by 

the reasons of Justice Binnie, for the majority, in Canada (Citizenship and 

Immigration) v. Khosa, 2009 SCC 12, where he wrote (at para. 19): 

[19] Generally speaking, most if not all judicial review statutes are 

drafted against the background of the common law of judicial review.  

Even the more comprehensive among them, such as the British 

Columbia Administrative Tribunals Act, S.B.C. 2004, c. 45, can only 

sensibly be interpreted in the common law context because, for 

example, it provides in s. 58(2)(a) that “a finding of fact or law or an 

exercise of discretion by the tribunal in respect of a matter over which it 

has exclusive jurisdiction under a privative clause must not be 
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interfered with unless it is patently unreasonable”.  The expression 

“patently unreasonable” did not spring unassisted from the mind of the 

legislator.  It was obviously intended to be understood in the context of 

the common law jurisprudence, although a number of indicia of patent 

unreasonableness are given in s. 58(3).  Despite Dunsmuir, “patent 

unreasonableness” will live on in British Columbia, but the content of 

the expression, and the precise degree of deference it commands in 

the diverse circumstances of a large provincial administration, will 

necessarily continue to be calibrated according to general principles of 

administrative law.  That said, of course, the legislature in s. 58 was 

and is directing the B.C. courts to afford administrators a high degree 

of deference on issues of fact, and effect must be given to this clearly 

expressed legislative intention.  [emphasis in original] 

These observations are technically obiter as the decision under appeal in Khosa was 

a matter within federal jurisdiction but the discussion of the ATA was considered, 

and divided the Court.  I think that we are obliged to follow Justice Binnie’s majority 

observations as the present state of the law. 

[8] The appellant takes issue with commentary on the post-Dunsmuir 

interpretation of the patently unreasonable standard under the ATA in Manz v. 

Sundher, 2009 BCCA 92, at paras. 35 and 36.  The appellant argues that Manz 

purports to freeze that standard as it was applied pre-Dunsmuir.  I do not accept that 

rigid interpretation of Manz, but in any event the decision must be viewed in the light 

of Khosa which directs an interpretation of the ATA statutory criteria in the context of 

general principles of administrative law.   

[9] The Legislature has defined the patently unreasonable standard in ss. 58(2) 

and (3) of the ATA as: 
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(2)  In a judicial review proceeding relating to expert tribunals under 

subsection (1) 

(a) a finding of fact or law or an exercise of discretion by the 

tribunal in respect of a matter over which it has exclusive 

jurisdiction under a privative clause must not be interfered with 

unless it is patently unreasonable, 

(b) questions about the application of common law rules of natural 

justice and procedural fairness must be decided having regard 

to whether, in all of the circumstances, the tribunal acted fairly, 

and 

(c) for all matters other than those identified in paragraphs (a) and 

(b), the standard of review to be applied to the tribunal’s 

decision is correctness. 

(3)  For the purposes of subsection (2) (a), a discretionary decision is 

patently unreasonable if the discretion 

(a) is exercised arbitrarily or in bad faith, 

(b) is exercised for an improper purpose, 

(c) is based entirely or predominantly on irrelevant factors, or 

(d) fails to take statutory requirements into account. 

Of the factors listed in (3) only (d) appears to be applicable on this appeal. 

[10] The appellant accepts that the Board’s decisions attract deference at the high 

end of the Dunsmuir-Khosa range.  The appellant frames the standard of review 

issue as equating patent unreasonableness with irrationality — is the Board’s 

interpretation of its governing statute irrational?  I am not persuaded that “patently 

unreasonable” and “irrational” are always interchangeable but I accept the equation 

as appropriate for the review of the Board’s interpretation of its enabling statute in 

this case.   
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The History of Hot Declaration Clauses in British Columbia 

[11] Hot declaration clauses have always been controversial in British Columbia 

but the clauses have not been generally prohibited in this province as they have 

been in other Canadian jurisdictions.  The Board has declined to find that clauses in 

collective agreements that allow unions and their members to refuse to handle 

products and services declared hot as a result of third party labour disputes conflict 

with the definition of strike in the Code.  In the absence of such a clause the refusal 

to handle products or services declared hot does contravene the Code.  The Board’s 

approach to the clauses has been consistent over many years.  It has viewed them 

as terms defining the scope of work contractually bargained by the parties that 

excluded the subject matter from strike activity as otherwise defined.   

[12] The Board has relied on its authority under s. 70(1) of the Code to supervise 

hot declarations as an aspect of the labour disputes giving rise to the declarations 

and limiting their impact appropriately in the Board’s discretion in the context of the 

overall dispute.  Section 70(1) allows the Board to override hot declaration clauses 

and void or limit hot declarations where their effects are substantial.  It states: 

70  (1)  If, on the complaint by an interested person, the board is 

satisfied that a declaration by or on behalf of a trade union or 

employer, or an agreement or combination between one or more 

employers and one or more trade unions, or 2 or more trade unions, is 

substantially affecting trade and commerce in a commodity or service 

or is substantially affecting the business, operations or purposes of the 

complainant, the board may, in its discretion, issue a declaratory 

opinion that 
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(a) the declaration, agreement or combination is void for all 

purposes, 

(b) the declaration, agreement or combination is unenforceable in 

specified circumstances or for a specified period of time, or 

(c) the declaration, agreement or combination is valid and 

enforceable. 

[13] Through this statutory mechanism the Board historically has regulated 

refusals to handle hot products or services when permitted under collective 

agreements rather than prohibiting hot declarations outright.  Its general approach 

has been interrupted only during the period between 1987 and 1992 when s. 6 of the 

Industrial Relations Reform Act, S.B.C. 1987, c. 24, explicitly banned hot declaration 

clauses by enacting s. 4.1 to the Labour Code, R.S.B.C. 1979, c. 212.  That 

provision did not survive the statutory revision of 1992 by the Labour Relations 

Code, S.B.C. 1992, c. 82, and thereafter the Board has returned to its earlier 

practice. 

[14] The definition of “strike” in the Code was amended in 1984 (Labour Code 

Amendment Act, S.B.C. 1984, c. 24) to substitute the earlier definition which looked 

to the purpose of compelling employers to agree to terms of employment with a 

definition based on the effects of the activity in disrupting production or services.  

The catalyst for the amendment was a series of widespread political protest work 

stoppages in British Columbia in 1983 organized by the Solidarity Coalition that were 

outside the purpose based strike definition: see the discussion in British Columbia 

20
09

 B
C

C
A

 2
29

 (
C

an
LI

I)



Victoria Times Colonist, a Division of Canwest Mediaworks 
Publications Inc. v. Communications, Energy and Paperworkers 
Union of Canada, Local 25-G Page 10 
 

 

Teachers’ Federation v. British Columbia Public School Employers’ Assn., 2009 

BCCA 39 at paras. 16 to 19.  

[15] The Board rejected the submission that the revised definition of strike voided 

the hot declaration clauses.  It concluded that the object of the revised definition was 

the prohibition of mid-contract political protest strikes and the Legislature did not 

intend to disturb the Board’s approach to hot declaration clauses.  In its view, s. 90 

(now s. 70) would become redundant on the employer’s interpretation, and as that 

provision was retained in the Code, it would be internally inconsistent if its 

mechanism had no effect. 

[16] Hot declaration clauses have been before the British Columbia courts before.  

In 1987, Mr. Justice Bouck considered the compatibility with the strike definition of a 

similar refusal to handle advertising under a hot declaration in Pac. Press Ltd. v. 

Vancouver-New Westminster Newspaper Guild, Loc. 115 (1987), 14 B.C.L.R. (2d) 

298 (S.C.) [Pacific Press (1987)].  He reviewed the history of hot declarations, noting 

that they were lawful under the common law after Crofter Hand Woven Harris Tweed 

Co. v. Veitch, [1942] A.C. 435, and prohibited by the Trade-unions Act, S.B.C. 1959, 

c. 90, s. 3(2).  That prohibition was repealed in the comprehensive overhaul of 

labour law enacted by the Labour Code of British Columbia Act, S.B.C. 1973, c. 122.  

Under the 1973 Code, the Board declined to prohibit hot declaration clauses as 

strike activity and maintained that position after the definition of strike was amended 

in 1984.  Bouck J. differed from the Board’s interpretation but he concluded that the 

Board’s decision upholding the union’s position was not a patently unreasonable 
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interpretation of the Code.  He dismissed the petition for judicial review, 

characterizing the Board’s interpretation as a “mere error of law” and not a 

jurisdictional error.   

[17] The issue was raised again a year later in Pac. Press Ltd. v. Vancouver–New 

Westminster Newspaper Guild, Loc. 115 (1988), 26 B.C.L.R. (2d) 223 (S.C.) [Pacific 

Press (1988)].  Mr. Justice Gibbs, as he then was, dismissed the employer’s petition 

for judicial review at first instance on the ground that he was bound by Bouck J.’s 

earlier decision.  On appeal to this Court, ((1989), 34 B.C.L.R. (2d) 339 [Pacific 

Press (1989)]), the appellant did not challenge the conclusion in the earlier case that 

the Board’s interpretation was not patently unreasonable.  Instead it contended that 

once the court interprets legislation, an administrative tribunal is bound by that 

interpretation in subsequent proceedings and any contrary interpretation must be 

viewed as unreasonable.  That contention was rejected and Mr. Justice Macfarlane, 

for the majority added: 

Mr. Justice Gibbs held that “a mere error cannot become more than 

that regardless of how often it is repeated”.  He said that it is not to be 

assumed “that there can be only one reasonable interpretation of the 

statute”.  He held, in effect, that the interpretation of the board not 

having been found patently unreasonable, it was open to the board, 

now the council, to continue to apply that interpretation. 

I pause to say that the appellant did not appeal the finding of 

Mr. Justice Bouck that the interpretation of the statute was not patently 

unreasonable, and does not argue now that the interpretation placed 

by the board on the statute is patently unreasonable. 

The appellant’s argument comes down to this.  Once the court 

interprets legislation an administrative tribunal is bound by that judicial 
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interpretation and any other interpretation must be viewed as 

unreasonable. 

But Mr. Justice Bouck, by holding that the board’s interpretation was 

not patently unreasonable, should not be taken to have concluded that 

his construction of the statute was the only reasonable interpretation to 

be given to it.  The effect of his finding that the board’s interpretation 

was not patently unreasonable is that its construction can be rationally 

supported by the legislation.  If the board’s interpretation is a rational 

one, then it is within the jurisdiction of the board to continue to apply 

that interpretation.  If that were not so, then the exclusive jurisdiction of 

the board would be illusory, and the final say on legal questions would 

be left to the courts.  The doctrine of curial deference would be 

meaningless.  Clearly, it is not open to the court to order that an 

administrative tribunal must apply the court’s view of the law when 

there is more than one reasonable interpretation to be given to 

legislation.  [at 342] 

Issues and Analysis 

[18] The appellant, as I understand its position, does not directly challenge the 

authority of this decision.  Instead it contends that the narrow point argued on the 

appeal did not engage the question whether the Board’s interpretation could be 

rationally supported by the legislation.  As no decision on that question was 

necessary, the appellant contends that this Court is not constrained from revisiting 

the issue before Bouck J. and further that the issue has been changed by later 

amendments to the Code.  

[19] The appellant contends that the refusal to handle Telus ads in response to 

the hot declaration was “concerted activity on the part of employees that is designed 

to or does restrict or limit production or services” within the Code definition of strike 

and the activity does not fall within either of the (a) or (b) exceptions.  The appellant 
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notes that absent a hot declaration clause in a collective agreement the activity 

would be considered strike activity prohibited by s. 57 of the Code.  If a provision of 

a collective agreement conflicts with a Code requirement, the Code prevails: 

s. 49(5). 

[20] In my view, we should follow Pacific Press (1987) and Pacific Press (1989) 

and confirm that the Board’s decisions are not patently unreasonable unless there 

are subsequent amendments to the Code that make the Board’s interpretation no 

longer tenable.  The appellant’s “work rationale” submissions would require us to 

revisit the conclusion that the Board’s interpretation of the strike definition is not 

patently unreasonable.  I am not persuaded that Pacific Press (1989) should be so 

narrowly construed as to allow us to do so.   The reasons of Macfarlane J.A., quoted 

above, endorsed the view that the Board’s interpretation was not patently 

unreasonable and I think we must conclude that the conclusion was definitive on the 

provisions of the Code as it was then enacted, including the definition of strike that 

has since remained unchanged.  

[21] I turn then to the issue in light of subsequent amendments.  Those 

amendments include the enactment of s. 4.1 of the Labour Code In 1987 and its 

repeal in 1992.  The appellant submits that subsequent amendments have 

overtaken the Board’s historical view and have made its interpretation irrational.  It 

argues that the re-enactment of s. 2 of the Code by the Labour Relations Code 

Amendment Act, S.B.C. 2002, s. 47 compels that result.  That section now reads: 
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The board and other persons who exercise powers and perform duties 

under this Code must exercise the powers and perform the duties in a 

manner that 

(a) recognizes the rights and obligations of employees, employers 

and trade unions under this Code, 

(b) fosters the employment of workers in economically viable 

businesses, 

(c) encourages the practice and procedures of collective bargaining 

between employers and trade unions as the freely chosen 

representatives of employees, 

(d) encourages cooperative participation between employers and 

trade unions in resolving workplace issues, adapting to changes 

in the economy, developing workforce skills and developing a 

workforce and a workplace that promotes productivity, 

(e) promotes conditions favourable to the orderly, constructive and 

expeditious settlement of disputes, 

(f) minimizes the effects of labour disputes on persons who are not 

involved in those disputes, 

(g) ensures that the public interest is protected during labour 

disputes, and 

(h) encourages the use of mediation as a dispute resolution 

mechanism. 

[22] After the 1992 revision, the equivalent provision referred to the “Purposes of 

the Code”.  The 2002 re-enactment of the section added subsections (a) and (b) and 

revised the preamble phrasing to oblige the Board to exercise its powers “in a 

manner that…” rather than “having regard to the purposes set out in…”.  The 

appellant contends that the revised wording in the context of s. 2(f) effects a 

substantive change in the legislation and mandates that the Board must minimize 
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the effects of labour disputes on third parties.  This requires the voiding of hot 

declaration clauses. 

[23] Vice-Chair Mullaly addressed this argument in the Original Decision and 

rejected it.  He said: 

25 I am not persuaded by the Employer’s argument for several 

reasons.  First, the intention the Employer attributes to the Legislature 

is not commensurate with the extent of the 2002 amendment to 

Section 2.  When that amendment was made, the Legislature must be 

taken to have been aware of the Board’s longstanding and consistent 

interpretation of “strike”—an interpretation that the Board adhered to 

even after 1987 when the Code was amended to provide that it “shall” 

exercise its powers and perform its duties, having regard to, among 

other things, the purpose of minimizing the effects of labour disputes 

on persons who are not involved in the dispute.  In such 

circumstances, if the Legislature had intended that the Board should 

significantly change its interpretation of “strike”, it would have done 

more than amending Section 2 to provide that henceforth, the Board 

‘must” exercise its powers and perform it duties under this Code in a 

manner that, among other things, minimizes the effects of labour 

disputes on persons who are not involved in those disputes.  Put 

another way, if the Legislature had intended the Board to find that 

employees are engaged in a “strike” even when their collective 

agreements expressly provide that they are not required to perform the 

work they are not performing, one would have expected that it would 

do as it did in 1987—enact the equivalent of Section 4.1 of the Labour 

Code.  

26 A second reason I do not accept the Employer’s argument is 

this.  Section 2 provides that minimizing the effects of labour disputes 

on persons who are not involved in those disputes is only one of the 

Code’s purposes.  Among other things, the Board is required to 

exercise its powers and perform its duties in a manner that (i) 

recognizes the rights and obligations of employees, employers and 

trade unions under this Code and (ii) encourages the practice and 

procedures of collective bargaining between employers and trade 

unions as the freely chosen representatives of employees.  In my view, 

neither of these purposes would be served by interpreting “strike” in a 

way that would, without compensation, strip unions and employees of 
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contractual rights they had bargained relying on the Board’s previous 

longstanding interpretation of “strike”.  

27 Finally, the interpretation of strike urged by the Employer would 

create the same internal conflict in the Code that the Board identified in 

Pacific Press:  

…if we accepted the argument of counsel for Pacific 

Press, the hot declaration as an industrial relations 

practice would be effectively prohibited because the 

traditional response to it would constitute an unlawful 

strike.  However, in another part of the Code, i.e., ss. 84 

[now Section 64] and 90 [now Section 70], the 

Legislature gives trade unions and other labour 

organizations the right to publish hot declarations and the 

Board the power to regulate their use.  These provisions 

necessarily contemplate that in some circumstances work 

stoppages in response to hot declarations will be 

justifiable.  Thus, the argument of counsel for Pacific 

Press creates an internal conflict within the Code, 

between the definition of strike and its application to work 

stoppages in response to hot declarations on the one 

hand, and the provisions of ss. 84 and 90 on the other. 

[emphasis in original, at 87]  

[24] Chair Mullan approved this analysis in the Reconsideration Decision.  He 

added: 

31 [T]he reform of the Code since 1992 is patently not similar in 

process or effect to Bill 19. Nor are the overall amendments to Section 

2 equivalent in intent or effect to the express amendment to the Code 

in Section 4.1 of Bill 19.  

32 Thus, in conclusion I do not find the Original Decision to be 

inconsistent with the Code.  The amendments to the Code relied upon 

by the Employer do not equate in effect to the express, but now 

deleted, Section 4.1 under Bill 19.  However, those amendments have 

had, and will continue to have, a positive, material impact on labour 

relations under the Code.  
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[25] The chambers judge also rejected the appellant’s s. 2 argument at paras. 103 

to 105 of her reasons.  She concluded that there was a rationally developed basis 

for the Board’s interpretation of the effect of the s. 2 amendments. 

[26] The appellant argues that the Board erred by inferring from the repeal of 

s. 4.1 in 1992 that the Board’s earlier interpretation was revived, relying on s. 37 of 

the Interpretation Act, R.S.B.C. 1996, c. 238.  In my view, the Board did not make 

any reviewable error. It simply noted that s. 4.1 made hot declaration clauses 

unenforceable while it was in force and the subsequent amendments after its repeal 

did not provide any equivalent of that prohibition.  The Board’s approach did not 

depend on an implicit revival of the earlier interpretation merely as a result of the 

repeal, which might conflict with the interpretive principle stated in s. 37.  Instead the 

Board concluded that the Code as amended contained no equivalent of s. 4.1 that 

precluded its preferred interpretation. 

[27] In my view the appellant’s statutory interpretation submissions would be more 

appropriate if the standard of review was correctness.  They are not persuasive 

when viewed against the patently unreasonable standard.  I am satisfied that the 

Board considered all of the relevant provisions of the Code and rationally integrated 

them into its rulings.  It did not fail to take statutory requirements into account:  ATA 

s. 58(3)(d).  In the words of Dunsmuir at para. 47, repeated in Khosa at para. 59, the 

test is whether the result is within a range of possible, acceptable outcomes which 

are defensible in respect of the facts and the law.  The Board’s reasoning is 

transparent and intelligible. 
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Conclusion    

[28] The appellant argues that later standard of review jurisprudence is more 

restrictive of the patently unreasonable ambit of discretion than the view prevailing in 

the late 1980s.  The evolution of that standard of review in British Columbia 

culminates in Khosa and I find nothing in Justice Binnie’s opinion, or in Dunsmuir, 

which supports that contention.  While the chambers judge did not have the benefit 

of Dunsmuir and Khosa, I do not think that those decisions compromised the 

standard of patent unreasonableness that she applied and there is no nuance 

arising from the later decisions that could be said to present reviewable error in her 

determination of the applicable standard.  The Board’s decisions are located at the 

very high end of the range of deference. 

[29] The issue before the chambers judge and before us is whether the Board’s 

interpretation is irrational.  The appellant’s submission is essentially that the revision 

of s. 2 requires the Board to give a strict reading of “work” and “concerted activity” in 

the definition of strike that trumps the Board’s approach to hot declarations under 

s. 70.  The Board has maintained a more flexible interpretation that allows parties 

scope to define work through collective bargaining that allows unionized employees 

to respect hot declarations, subject to the Board’s oversight and power to void or 

vary under s. 70 where the effects are substantial.  The Board exercises this 

authority as an ancillary aspect of its jurisdiction to regulate strikes and lockouts.  It 

is consequently part of a core jurisdictional responsibility of the Board where its 

expertise is paramount and where deference to the Board’s exercise of its mandate 
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is at its highest.  I am not persuaded that the decisions under review involve any 

patently unreasonable or irrational interpretation of the Board’s governing statute 

that would allow those decisions to be disturbed on judicial review. 

[30] I would dismiss the appeal.    

“The Honourable Mr. Justice Mackenzie” 

I AGREE: 

“The Honourable Madam Justice Neilson” 
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Reasons for Judgment of the Honourable Mr. Justice Chiasson: 

[31] I have had the advantage of reading a draft of the reasons for judgment of 

Mr. Justice Mackenzie.  I agree with his analysis and conclusions, but wish to add 

some thoughts of my own. 

[32] This appeal is the fourth time the parties have canvassed at length the 

question of whether adherence to a “hot declaration” authorized by the provisions of 

a collective agreement is a strike.  My colleague has limited his analysis to 

concentrate on the reasonableness of the Board’s decision, but because both the 

original and reconsidered decisions were reviewed judicially, of necessity, the 

analysis explores the history and jurisprudence that examines what is a strike.  I 

question whether the process followed in this case is consonant with the intention of 

the Legislature as reflected in the scheme of the legislation. 

[33] In James v. British Columbia (Labour Relations Board), 2007 BCCA 30, 235 

B.C.A.C. 118, I had this to say in paras. 20 - 25: 

[20] I agree with the disposition of the appeal as proposed by Mr. 

Justice Donald, but wish to express a concern I have with respect to 

judicial review proceedings of decisions of the Labour Relations Board. 

[21] The legislature has established a complete code to address 

matters of industrial relations in the Province. Part of that code is a 

mechanism for the resolution of disputes related, inter alia, to union 

representation of members. The mechanism includes determinations 

by the Board at first instance and a process for review by way of a 

reconsideration with leave of the Board. 

[22] The reconsideration process is addressed in s. 141 of the 

Labour Relations Code, R.S.B.C. 1996, c. 244.  It provides specific 
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criteria for granting leave for a reconsideration and the remedies 

available to the Board if there were a reconsideration. 

[23] In this case, the appellant sought judicial review of a second 

decision at first instance, which occurred as a result of the Board’s 

reconsideration of a first decision at first instance. 

[24] The appellant applied unsuccessfully for leave for a 

reconsideration of the second decision. 

[25] Although it appears to be the practice in these matters often to 

seek judicial review of a decision at first instance or of it and a refusal 

by the Board to grant leave to have the decision reconsidered, 

considering the scheme of the legislation and the specialized 

jurisdiction of the Board, I am inclined to the view that the decision that 

should be the subject of judicial review should be the refusal to grant 

leave for a reconsideration and not the decision at first instance.  

(See also Compass Group Canada (Health Services) Ltd. v. Hospital Employees’ 

Union, 2007 BCCA 237, paras. 64 – 67). 

[34] The appellant applied for an order of the Board declaring a Hot Edict was of 

no force and effect because action pursuant to it constituted an illegal strike under 

s. 57 of the Labour Relations Code, R.S.B.C. 1996, 244.  The Board’s jurisdiction to 

address the issue was based on ss. 143 and 139 of the Code.  The latter section 

vests in the Board exclusive jurisdiction to decide whether an activity constitutes a 

strike (s. 139(w)). 

[35] I repeat s. 2 of the Code: 

The board and other persons who exercise powers and perform duties 

under this Code must exercise the powers and perform the duties in a 

manner that 

(a) recognizes the rights and obligations of employees, employers 

and trade unions under this Code, 
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(b) fosters the employment of workers in economically viable 

businesses, 

(c) encourages the practice and procedures of collective bargaining 

between employers and trade unions as the freely chosen 

representatives of employees, 

(d) encourages cooperative participation between employers and 

trade unions in resolving workplace issues, adapting to changes 

in the economy, developing workforce skills and developing a 

workforce and a workplace that promotes productivity, 

(e) promotes conditions favourable to the orderly, constructive and 

expeditious settlement of disputes, 

(f) minimizes the effects of labour disputes on persons who are not 

involved in those disputes, 

(g) ensures that the public interest is protected during labour 

disputes, and 

(h) encourages the use of mediation as a dispute resolution 

mechanism. 

[36] Section 141 of the Code provides that the Board may grant leave for a 

reconsideration of an original decision if “the decision of the board is inconsistent 

with the principles expressed or implied in this Code or in any other Act dealing with 

labour relations”.  This provision appears to reflect the obligation on the original 

panel to determine issues in accordance with the duties expressed in s. 2 of the 

Code. 

[37] In my view, this case illustrates the need for a careful examination of the 

practice of seeking judicial review of original and reconsideration decisions of the 

Board.  Whether conduct constitutes a strike is at the core of the jurisdiction of the 

Board.  It seems odd to me that a court should be involved in such an issue.   
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[38] The Legislature has given very specific direction to the Board in the exercise 

of its duties under the Code.  It has provided for an internal review to ensure that 

original decisions are consistent with the principles expressed or implied in the Code 

or in any other Act dealing with labour relations.   

[39] At the hearing of this appeal, counsel for the Board confirmed that it is the 

Board’s position that parties must exhaust their internal remedies before seeking 

judicial review.  That is, they first must apply for a reconsideration.  This is 

consonant with the general proposition that, in the absence of compelling reasons to 

the contrary, a party is obliged to exhaust internal remedies (see:  Carriere v. British 

Columbia (Labour Relations Board), [1995] B.C.J. 2927).  Relevant to this obligation 

is the effectiveness of the available internal remedies (Cimolai v. Children’s and 

Women’s Health Centre of British Columbia, 2007 BCCA 562, 73 B.C.L.R. (4th) 

146).  There is no suggestion the reconsideration process in the Code is not an 

effective internal remedy.   

[40] It is clear that any review of a reconsideration decision is likely to be informed 

by the original decision, as is an appeal to this Court from the decision of a Supreme 

Court judge on appeal from a Provincial Court judge, but, in my view, it seems odd 

and inconsistent with the scheme of the Code to require parties to exhaust internal 

remedies and then to undertake a judicial review not just of the final word of the 

tribunal, but also of its decision at first instance.  
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[41] In the absence of full argument and consideration of the issue, I can do no 

more than to express my concern. 

“The Honourable Mr. Justice Chiasson” 

20
09

 B
C

C
A

 2
29

 (
C

an
LI

I)


	BCOAPO March 23 Submission
	Canada v Khosa
	Carrier Sekani TC v BCUC 2009 BCCA_1
	Dunsmuir v New Brunswick SCC 2008_1
	Haida Nation SCC_1
	Victoria Times-Colonist v CEP_1



